PR

ED 254 423 . . . - l“ o . _sE 045 442

TITLE I-pact on-U.S. 5cxent1f1c Rosearch of Proposal to

) . ﬂxthdraw from Unesco.. Hearings before the ... =

' Subcommittee on Natpral Resources, Agriculture
Research ‘and Environment and the Subcommittee on

 Sciencg, Research ‘and TechnoLogy of the Committee on
Sc} ‘and Technology, U.S. House of
g: ntatives, : Nlhety~nx hth qugress, Second
s819n, ’(March 8,15,°1984

INSTITUTION ' Congr s of the U. s;; washxngton, D.C. nouse -
Commi t¥ee ‘on Scxence and Tachnology. ’

FUB DATE - 84 o ' :

NOTE * 237p.; The appdnﬂed roport "Unesco Science Programs:

» Impacts of U,.S5. Withdrawal and Sgggestxons for - -
Alternative Interim Arrangements” is also avajlable -
' separately as ED 251 312 Document contains small

.o type. .
AVAILABLE FROM U. %D Government Przntxng Office, washxngton, DC’

. . 20402. . '
PUB' TYPE ' Legal/Legxslat1ys/Regu1atory Naterxals (090) .
EDRS PRICE MFO1/PC10 Plus Postage.+ . .

DESCRIPTORS & ‘Engineering; anxronnental Education' Fxnancial ,
Support; Hearzngs; Higher Education; *Interpational
Programs; Natural' Resources; Oceanography; hysical .
"Environment; ‘'*Program_ Evaluation; Program -

%

_‘-' ' l-ple-entatxon-‘*8c1hnce Programs; *5czences, .
; *Scientific Research; *Technology
IDENTIFIERS Congresslzsth *Unedbo
. AESTRACT ' . '

These heauings iocused.nn the impact of the Unitcd .
States decision to leave the United Nations Educational, Scientific
and Cultural Organization (UNESCO). Included are preparod gtatements -

-and/or testimony by: Congressua:JJin Leach (lowa); Jean Gerard (U.S."

Ambassador to UNESCO); Paul Bak William Nxe?enbor Thomas Galvin;
and A. K. Soloman. Also included in appendiccs are:. ?1) additiomal
letters submitted for the record; (2) a U.S. 1nteragoncy perspective
(National Science Foundation) on the natural sciences in UNESCO; (3) v
a report titled "UNESCO Science Programs: Impacts of U.S. Withdrawal
and Sug estions for Alternative Interim Arrangenants" and (4) a :
report (by Genevieve Kneze and Michael Davey) entitled "Science and =«
Technology Programs in UNESCO: A Degcription of the Programs and ‘
Preliminary Andlysis.of the Policy Implications of U.S. Withdrawal

for Science.™ This latter report describes the rationale for the U.S.

I

-. decision to withdraw from UNESCO; UNESCO's science and'technol
. activities; scientists' reactions to and critfcisms of the decis on

. to withdraw; the policy implications of withdrawal for science; and

issues related to deyeloping pgogran alternntivos to UNESCO' s sciencw
actxvxtxel. (IN) ,

. L3
**********ﬁ&*************ﬁ****************#’*******************t**h‘t**'

® Reproductions supplied by EDRS are the best that can be made *
* from the original document. *

*********ﬂ*******t**i****’******t***************t**t***!*t**ﬁ********l* ;



* IMPACT ON.US, SCIENTIFIC RESEARCH OF - ___
" PROPOSAL TO WITHDRAW FROM UNESCO

L

SUBCOMMITTEE ON NATURAL RESOURCES,
AGRICULTURE mmCH AND, ENVIRONMENT  *

. - e AND THE

SUBCOMMITTEE ON .
SL[ENCE R-LSEARCH AND TECHNOLOGY

. COMMITTEE ON
SCIENCE AND TEGHNOLOGY

. U$. HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES

M .

o 0 .)

= .
-3 _

2 HEARINGS_ L
N mms

n ’

w

/. NINETY-EIGHTH CONGRESS O

US DEPARTMENT OF EDUCATION

RN SEGONﬁ SESSION 'NATIONAL INSTITUTE OF EDUCATION
/ . . EDUCATIONAL RESOURCES INFORMATION
CENTER (ERIC) .
N J'nh document hes boen rsproduced 88
HARCHS.IF;,IQM WMMWovM

, ‘on.nlhng\t
.- mwmmmnw
" -[No. 120] reproducton quskdy ’
PR . . Mudmmwwmnmm
. mmwmwmn&
' Printed for the use of the. T o P™Y to o

Committee on Sciencg and Technology T

WASHINGTON : 1984 i
. EY

. ~ ’ . ' N e
k3 -~ Y
-y r. . ' .
' U.S. GOVERNMENT PRINTING OFFICE
$0-1240 -

«': : ’ » . ‘ * .
' . 2 - , .l .




. . ° ~ . .
COMMITTEE .ON SCIENCE AND TECHNO[DGY
; 'DON FUQUA, Florida, Chairman . .

. ROBERT A. ROE, New Jersey LARRY WINN, Jk., Kansas
. GEORGE. E. BROWN, Jg., Californis MANUEL LUJAN, Jx., New Mexico .
JAMES H SCHEUER, New. York ROBERT S. WALKER, Pennsylvania
RICHARD L. NGER, New York WILLIAM CARNEY, New York .
) " - TOM HARKIN, 8 . * F. JAMES SENSENBRENNER, Jx.,
MARILYN LLOYD, Teanessee . /\ . . Wisconsin t ‘
DOUG WALGREN. Pennsylvania JUDI) GREGG, New Hampshire
, DAN GLICKMAN, Kansas - «/RAYJPOND J. McGRATH, Ney York
ALBERT GQRE. Jx., Tennessee JOE'SKEEN, New Mexico. .~
ROBERT A. YOUNG, Missouri CLAUDINE SCHNEIDER, Rhode faland -
"HAROLD L. VOLKMER, Missouri " BILIL, LOWERY, California
BILL NELSON, Florida ’ ROD CHANDLER, Washington
STAN LUNDINE, New York . . HERBERT H. BATEMAN, Virginia .
RALPH M. HALL, Texas N SHERWOOD L. BOEHLERT, New York

DAVE McCURDY, Oklahoma ALFRED A. (AL) McCCANDLESS, California |
JMERVYN M, DYMALLY, California TOM' LEWIS, Florida

PAUL SIMON, Hlinois : ) - -

‘NORMAN Y. MINETA, California

RICHARD J- DURBIN, [Hlinois,

MICHAEL A. ANDREWS, Texas

BUDDY MacKAY. Florida . ‘ : .

TIM VLENTINE, North Carolina ¢

" . HARRY M REID, Nevada . .
. ROBERT ; TORRICELLI, New Joisey - . ‘
FREDERICK € BOUCHER, Wrginia . - e
C ‘ ‘ Harowo P, Hanson, Executive Director
. Rosxar C. KercHaM, General Counsel : t
. ' Recina A. Davis, Chlef Clerk -

Davip 8. Jeeeery, Minority Stoff Director

- . v 1

SuUBCOMMITTEE ON NA'I'U_RAL Resources,. AGricurTURE RESEARCH AND

EnvirONMENT
. JAMES H. SCHEUER, New York, Chairman- S
TIM VALENTINE, North Carolina MOND J. McGRATH, Ney fork =~/
TOM HARKIN, lown CLAUDINE SCHNFIDER, Inland
MICHAEL A. ANDREWS; Texas | ROD CHANDLER, Washington
BUDDY MacKAY, Florida - TOM LEWIS! Florida.

ROBERT (i. TORRK'FELLI, New derse
GEORGE E BROWN, Je., California
)

SurcoMMiTTER ON SCIENCE, RESEARCH AND TECHNOLOGY

-~

' DOUG WALGREN, Pennsylvania, Chairman - .-
GEORGE F. BROWN, Ja. California - JUDD GREG(U, New Hampshire
DAVE McCURDY, Oklahoma SHERWOOD L. BOEHLERT, New York
MERVYN M. DYMALLY. California F. JAMES SENSENBRENNER, Jx., ,
NORMAN Y. MINETA, California . Wisconsin . ® L
BUDDY MacKAY, Florida X RAYMOND J. McGRATH{, New York
ROBERT ;. TORRICELLL New Jerse JOE SKEEN, New Mexico
STAN LUNDINE, New York : HERBERT H. BATEMAN, Virginia
PAUL SIMON, Ilinois
RICHARD J. DURBIN, lilinois .

“TIM VALENTINE, North Carolina .
HARRY M. REID. Nevada ~
FREDERI




N &
0' ‘A
. . . o PR |
. .
- ) ’.
. : *
.‘. oy
g CONTENTS,» o
. , . e o, :
L S wrmzssm _ o
March 8, 1984; o ' \
Leach, aUS Representstwefmmshesmteoﬂow% .....................
Paul 'l‘ Baker head, mpokgy Pemuylvanm
njvetsit, Umversit PA. chmrman. National Com-
mmoe f téne h‘an Pmm .......
William A. Nierenberg, d;rector Scripps ution of Oceanogra m
University of California, San Diego, La Jella, CA, chairman, Com
: en International Science, National Sciencé Board. member, various
- panels of the President’s Science Advnory Commuittee ............ommeeervrerersnnnn

Umvemty of Pittsburgh, Pittsburgh, PA, member; U.S. National Com- .

- . Galvin, dear, School of Librnryaﬂdlnfmmat;on Science,

mission for N@CO chmr. Intemauonal Relations Committee for the

vescseretereassnanraceraasa

. it, Sc nd Tech in UNESCO: A Descri
' CRS.R;;pgsmm;em ?‘rdl:mngnﬂﬂm e Pohcy Implications of FJS.

S. Withdmwal Suggesdonq for
lce of International Affairs, National®

mﬁo aUS. Intemgency Perspective, NS?
........................................-..........,,..........................:\..
- L
i tho .
pd .
'. r
; .
v
¢ . .
’ f 0
* ¢
¥ . -
. . .
1]
[
s &
./‘kv -
I e
.
L. ) .
4 .
. N d
[ 3 -




IMPACT ON U.S. SCIENTIFIC RESEARCH OF
. PROPOSAL TO WITHDRAW FROM UNESCO

THYRSDAY, MARCH 8, 1984

»

, Houst OF REPRESENTATIVES, .
. v Co ON SCIENCE AND TECHNOLOGY, .
SUBCOMMITTEE ON NATURAL RESOURCES, AGRICULTURE
RESEARCH AND ENVIRONMENT, .
Washington, DC.

The! s‘ubc;ommitiee met, pursuant to ﬁotice, at 1 pm, in room

"+~ 2325, Rayburn House Office Building, Hon. James H. Scheuer

(chairman of the subcommittee) pregiding. - . .

Present: Representatives Scheuer, Reid, Michael A.  Andrews,
Leach, McGrath, Tom Lewis, and Joe Skeen. A

Mr. ‘Scueuek. The Subgommittee on Natural Resourdes, Agricul:
ture Research and Environiment will come to order. "

We ‘are very happy to welcome the American Ambassador’ to

~ Unesco, Ambassador Jean Gerard, to help us in our oversight obli-
. . gations with Unesco. I .

We're going to go out of order for just a moment. Our colleague,
Congressman Jim Leach, has to make a Ylane at 2 p.m., so before we
commence the normal order of events, I'm going to recognize Con-

- gressman Leach for a statement. T e

STATEMENT OF HON. JIM LEACH, A U.S. REPRESENTATIVE FROM
. THE STATE OF IOWA R

Mr. Leach. Thank you, Mr..Chairman.
I have a very lengthy statement. I'd like to request it be submit-
) ,‘u:f) f(tyr_éthe record, and just would like to make a couple comments

YT about k. [ ‘ _ . v

+ Let me just begin by noting that Cm‘:nfrea has sbeen concerned
with .two issues, overwhelmingly, with Unescb. One nel?ee to the
Israeli participation issue; the other with the free press. In the last
2 years, partly use of the strong ‘leaderghip of Ambassador
Gerard, we havebeen quite successful in obvjating gome of the con-
cerns that we have had priorly on this. I.personally feel very:
strongly that we're going to have to ask .the administration our-

-

selves whether we can go forth with an’ “empty chair” diplorfacy -

and, more.successfully, defend Israel as well as our concerns.in
:‘:eapreas in the future. [ find that very, very difficult to compre-
n . .

Second, I would like to stress that the histary of Unesco is one in
which we as a Congress approved pargicipation bg a joint* resolu--
tion, and the administration has taken ‘what I think is a rather
. : m -

. . 4 .
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strong st‘eh i:oward a'unilabe’al Executive privilege in determiring

that we:should withdraw without amything except minimal consul-

tation with Congress. ‘Accordingly, I have introduced legislation
today to require the President to seek specific authorization from
Congress should an Executive recommendation be made to termi-
nate our partidgipation in Urlesco itself. ) '
"« Finally, let me just stress that I appreciate very much tHe leader-

‘ship that you have brought to the issue and: particularly the con- .

cerns that have been reflected about some of the executive manage-
ment issues at Unesco. But I think we ought to be very careful, as
« wa look at Unesco, to realize that the bigger issue is not the foibles
of its management hgt the role it plays in the world, and that prob-

lems associated with"human foibles certainly have to be rooted out; -

but let's not allow gne director's mismanagemerit style to mask our

rather large—what I would congider to be ideological—pouting -

here at home. - Co K
_Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and I apologize to make a statement
and then départ. ’ ' .

" .[The prepared statement of Mr. Leach fdflows:]
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. ’: Statement by - KY
COUCEESENAN JIN LEACH

h before the 'S
Subcoumittes ca Nataursl Resources, Agricultarsl Ressarch:
. snd Bowirvoment '

Cosxittee oa Sciesce snd Techoology ‘
U.5. Nouse of Reprecapatives . . fa
Nerch 8, 1984 , o :
Enpty-Chair Diplomscy fn WESCO

Nr. Chsimoan, I eppraciste the opportunity to sppesr bafere you s collaspuey
n&-qma'-temtﬂlaw-l—u :u—-‘yafocynr{::nﬂpn

Toe U.5. docte’ion to lesve the Baited Natiows , Sciestific snd Cultursl
, (BE900) Mes ewoxmocs philosophicsl se wall sa peacticel implicstions

mmm~plmcfmumm. .It is thayefore focwmbent on

- to roview the 's decision carefilly aod present sltetmative perspec-

tivs, if warreated. . . ‘ o

. Y ¢ : H .
As 8 formar dnlesate to the U.B. Ceastal Assmbly, I Eave pitnssved fires-Hind the
cormption {n ra. oric thet plasues ~he U.N. systea tedsy. Amrican representatives
Bave a respeasidility te stapd wr Conrsgrarely not caly for V.5, iaterests but for
the priacisie of dislogse. muamrg.uum.nmm
Iow yeu slay the gize, oad I s apprehecsive Jeiniag too stridently is iotem-

mmm-;-cmu.l.umnxyumm y cosntarproduc-
tive. Ncre profoundly, descrting & principsl U.N. agescy at this time to o
s uajustified response to m ewsggeratad prodles. : .

Quitting is ot the Americea vay. Under the circomstamces, it implies that we caa't
mmmaumcxsm.ofmm-‘w-ﬁum. .

As its mara implies, (NESCO deols priccipally with internationa] eincatiom, scies-
tific acd cui turel ceacerss. But our decisisn to sbandom ship bes extracrdinary
strategic implicstions. Indeed, it might well be sxgued thet the AminSstratico's
tdevlogical cut-sad-rrn policy ivperils U.S. security. Mthr all, in the 20th
castuzy, to sation in an ielend. Secwrity is colleitive rether thag self-willed.

i
&unm.nauﬁg-n.mumummmmymnunnumm
doer oot row, nov will { as
mten‘dltuqdﬁ.uu“dnmdol&ﬂ‘mi,ﬂ-t.‘nthiud
. uticns system vas esteblished. m,nnmmlm,mnw
_ qmmmm:m-ﬂ.aluﬂnhwhﬁ ;
immsummumumnmlmmmﬁumv:l. Ins
nrl‘yucs-nurpuunmm.uMcJehMl!Mymﬂ,!m-
"post-war® to 3 "pre-war” asatality, respensible
mtu.kmmhrmwmu.u.dm-uumm.
1ike UNEY.D. i .

mmuummm&qzmuy th be reminded thet the GRESCO witbirmwal
decision s deiog mede st peaciso time U.8.-Soviet tenuions have retumed to
cold wer levels snd msfor B 1 axme cootrol talks have been sus-

. War mages ia tuo parts of the Mthw.hmﬂ

» and ia vital asress of Africs. Intersational tarresism = ca the rise
glacing the isternal security of mamy satiooe ic jeoperdy. In sdditien,
tells ws that some 40,000 dren will.perish dsily hqhelo!mmtud
seaitery drisking wster. The scale of humey suffering, particularly todey fa Mdu,
1is stegpering. ) -

»

'
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It is ia e 'mmtnm,ummmntm'- decigica
- - ‘ ’ ‘

The Constitution of UNESCD Dagtns with thess woll-Enown worda: ;-

muﬁ«mm&mbwmm&mam
pocples m:m;mmm.ummu—.utugmm
uummm-&mmum...f .

I;—M'lmum the thited Stites hie pllysd & mjor rele ia
b -l&nw:ydlum’." e )

the Aduinisteation’s receatly relended ™U.S. Policy Review” ackmowledges:
qumwmum litaxacy.” UERSOQ bas doms
mummuwwmm,uw
statistical deta oot essily svafleble . fo
dsternaticnslly, ﬁht&&y&l—dﬂow, dissdled, woms.

mmw.-mmmmmmm‘m- ,
hﬂnWth sctantific dedete’ sull cooperstion.”

t - .
xwmmummmwcuhmmmmm
Q-mb,mmm;mm'-mmna-. - .

lﬁmmuuumfunmumxmummu-mm
tution. ﬂ-:‘:n sorions. The Mmcm;:.mn-anu M}:;u
axssancing decisios to withdraw, charged t UNRSCO extryoecasly ti-
s virtoally every sbjoct £t Gecl. with,” "hes exhibited hostility tovard the
MNsic lastitutions of o free soclety, sspecislly o f¥ee merket- and a free prem,”
tad “has demvastrated marestreined hunury.’-puin.f - .
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Caa'gms has been fully cognizsut of the probfems in UNESCO ss im many other U.N.

agencies aud in the Gemeral Assesbly wiself. It 1s precisely because of this awvarcness

and coscern thst Comgress Aas, by lav, suthorized the Adninistrstion to tahe action
1f 1seael is itlegally expelled or in wny other fashios denied her right to parti-
cipate, o 1f UNESCO impleests any policy or procedure which hes the effect of °

. licensing hournalists or wmosing censorship or restrictions on the free flow of

informstioh. Iu the Csse of the firsy scemarts, involving Israel, Congress has
authogized *he 1.3, co suspeal its psrti ipation and withhold paysent of its
essessed cuntribution urtil . -, sli~gal 3ction .zainst Isrsel is reversed. In the
cose of the secomd scemsric, in vhich .Ctioas might be takem sgsinst & free press,
U.$. funding to G'0C0 a8 to be susnented .

. ]
Because Cougressional concern is so deen a5 to be reflected an ststute it is

instructive to exawine where UIFSJ0 standt on these two issues at present.

In tie case of the Israeli qrestirn, Assistant Secvetary of State Gregory Newell
acknowledg=1 at 8 heg.ing h=14 Yy the Subcomsittee on Hhumas Rights sad Internat iossl
Ocganizations on F:bruary 7, 12e, that the Iscacli question was mot s probles for
the U.S. and tha this particulsr comcern was not 1 reason for the U.S. withdrawal,
in a rep-v. to Covarcas in Februsry 1983 (required uader Section 108 of P.L. 97-241)

" the ‘dsnistrati-.o state! that while there have been s sumber of unacceptable resoln-

“toms om Middle iast qubstions, "the worst escesses bave been svoided.” [t further
said ttat efforts to deny Iscsel her right te psrticipste, such ss hed takes place
.0 the IAEA, "have not prospered 1o’ recent years in UNESCO." W¥hy! Lacgely, the
report explains, becawse of the “forceful preseotation of U.8. Governmest vievs,
shiliful diplometic-intervention by the Director Gearrsl, and help of moderstes in

. the troup of 77.” Clearly, on this major issue, the U.8.-has forcefully prevented

its ase and successfully cargied the day, .

s rould like ta add thst sot only h.« UNESCO soderated oa the Istaeli issue, but,
sogordig 1o 8 Jeavary article in 10e Nanchestrr Guardysm, "The Isgracli Govermmest,

cpacarned ahout the tareat to its owm pehership, made stremuous efforts to stop the
United States lem:ing IMESCO."™ 1 )ar.cli concern, the article went oo te say,

*was raised 1o 8 cn iidential ‘aclinn pemorsnius’ sent to the Secretary of State, . °

Nr. Geotge Shultz, -1 Dro sher 16, List year. . . .%'later the srticle says, im
guoting th= spv~ ceworan b, " The TsPselrs have expressed concern that with the
Umited States sbs at, Tura~i eculd :-entually be ejected from UNESCD.'" As ome
well-informed d.viomat obgerve?, tin 0.5, decision to withdraw places {sracl im a
particularly a«Ward josition. tarael'g engmes are slusys “looking for ways to dony
it participation’in irternationsl.ir stions; consequently, lareelf policy ix
prewised o' ciforts ejten strenuons, to jorn sad stay 1o As meay &% possible. But,
\f the 0.5, decides «* the cad of *hr yoar to withdraw, sad lsrsel fiuds itsed(
forced by cicurstances to faflov, it will Rave 3 fsr sore difficult time rejoiving

“LESCO 10 the fuitnze Lhan will the U.S.

-

I+ s vaclesr 10 m=. kv the United States can actively defend our own interests, fel
alone the right of iirael to participste im UNESCO, from an empty chair. )

With respect to insues of s free press and f of toamunicatfos, which is the
second ares i whick Congress has (skea & fimm tagd, the Adwinistratioa reported to
Congress just syt week that “tie Departient off Siste concludes thet UNESCO §s mol,
at this time, sclizely 1mplementing any policy "JWN proscribed by Sectien
109 of Public Law 97-241. Xone of the programs intluded in thE Second NHeditm Ters
Ples (sdoptad 1a lete 1982) or spproved in the Program snd Budgret for 1984-85 poses ’
any sctive, direct threat to s free press.”  Sectios 109 of PL 97-241, ss my col-
lesgues vill recsll, states that U.§. fusds cancol be used for payments to UNESCD

“if that orgasization implémests asy policy or procedure the effect of vhich is to

license jowrmalists or their publicstions, to censor or othervise restrict the free

tlow of taformstios vith.s or smeng cosstries, ot to impose magdatory codes of
josrnalistic ﬂrfncnte or ethics.” .

ihe Ahiai;tnnon's Februsry 1936 repdrt rontioues by saying that marginal geins
were made ot the 22ad UNESCO Groeral Coaference im the cnamuaicat ons sector:

“On the ideologicsl level, nus view thot any NWICO is ‘s gvolviag, coatinuous
process,’ wot an estsdblished, defived ordrr, was sccepted.  Also’ sccepted vas
our contentiou that say study of & ‘right' to communicste Bust take into scrount
treditional Bumen cights. (as opposed €0 collective, second geoeratios rights).
Ve successfully iatreduced new studies to the work progras for 1984-83 cencern-
1ng the ‘watch-dog” role oi the press. Lbhe rote of the privaté wedte, cemeor-
e2ip and srlf-censorship, md weys to st reapthin freedom of informatiocn. Ve
were_shyo successful ig eliminsting projects ¢al ing for studies of the ‘taghe’
of the andis, safety o? jouraslists sad grests to joursalist organizations to
study ‘codes’ of conduit, and aspicmcatation of the Nass Kedias Declarstion ™
*
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¢ . Ia the Muinihtratien’s “U.6./0MESCO Policy Review”, the Adainistration slso sdwitted
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ERIC

that the recent 22ad UNESCO Genersl Conferamce debste ongthis subject “gave evidewce

of & mew sad welcome degres-of moderstice.” Altbough gquestions reusin whether thet
#ill incresse or diminish, ig doesu't take skilled gndaswork to uﬂn

out that the band of the Soviets and Third Warld radicels will de strengthennd if

" the preeminent sdwocate of democratic values sbsests itself from future dedete.

Deas Bullen, executive secretary of the Vorld Press Froedon Committee, which epesks
for. various free press orgsaizstions in the Vest, was olso quoted {n the New Yo
Times oa November 17, 1983, o0 geyicg, “If sayomc §5 looking for sa mm%'

at this conference serions ough to justify United States withdrawsl, they
won't fied f¢."
. R -

&mtmnmlnmtmd“mmm,nrmuuofn
stats-controlled prees. Rether, it has become 8 forue for s debate on these prac-
tices. As snch, we should not away from the opportawity the icstitstion pro-

It wenld aleo sppoar-homevtit fromic for the U.5. to cbject too stremmonsly to the
peligi of WREACO.while.also sdvocstiog froedom of comsmication and freedom
of expressien. It weulé be contrary to Weetern traditiens and dewocratic

. ﬁnﬂﬁm tha U sywtea, pm&lulymm& U.8., ite allies aed
reel by some of its more radical members. But our to participets in
'WBECO conld well send simessage that the U.S. s reloctast to rel on the outcome
of th ongoiag bettls of words and that wa ummﬂ“m'&w
position will prewail s-m.mmmmmmu&umu

bhtthﬁﬁmtu.mmlymlnnhmuunmmb
resolve interwaticnel disputes.. » ?

s -
Ve must 212 ackeow) though the U.5. may be the target of considersdia
crluttnt-htbchjnufimmmunclﬂnumtuﬂ«kuw
8100 of views that {s guite Danlthy. Te repest & poiat mede ih & differect con-
text eerlier, it is Mfiannnhntnlh-ulmmxuﬂy protect
our astiomal igterests in & froe press sod the free flow of infoumstion from s
ampty cheir.
Likevise, the Admiistration siso od te other "“statist" debated ot
UNESCO soch as the MeW“mm“m'
The marits of our poeition sedde, T £2il to woderstend bew the B.8 will the
interests of its commmity, the ides of ¢ froe markst and stand mp
for its bomen prisciples {f (t sdeemts iteelf from the wery fors from shich
cumpeting are debeted. . o



It shosld slgo be poizted ewt that WEHCO expenditures wndar mdget have signif-
fcast ppin-off beadfits for the U.5. The Admiaistrities lebt yusr that
. 0 Americans and foreigo studests stodyiag in the teited States,” peecwre-
sans of U.8. equipment, and censultant’'s fess sod psymects to Americse staf{, amoust
to shout 40 percest of the velus of the U.S. contridat{on, Similarly, Onited States

{n GNES00's scisence and educatios sectors crestes sarkets for U.8. sciee- .
tific gnd educationsl products sad materisls.” . ’

Mr. Cheirmsn, it is &ifficult to waderstand vhat cssaed the AMnisistratiés to toke
so drestic am actios as to serve notice of ita istest to texninets smbarship iw
MO0, Itiis maclear Whst other sltarnatiwes -- shott of total withdrewsl - werk

It vould sppeer that streng {declegical ssd/er dompetic ticnl concerte istesvensd
u-rw-d-hc-umt-nhna , peofsssiesal calculstion
of §.5. {atesests, bepefits, and problabs fn (NESCO. The langmage of U.5. criticism
umu,u.mmmuvmmmw. Yor the Adnini~

Desdédnons sxd » Subire met to Be serfows refera.
The ducteton te withirew te fupcosest as mch a0’ indictaent of 5.8, -
snd performapce withie o5 1t pepresents an {nSictment of WHESOD & .

peign to turn svoumd duricg 1 such a campsign sight
rh:r-iouucun plen, the mobilimstisn of intecsstional ssppert asd move involve-
meut {8 WESOD perscanel sssigumests.
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Aruitoxt provided by Eic:

= this contest it would seen particularly spprepriate for Congress to emsreise s
Mjor oversight role this yoar. The minime] cessultstiom which' toek place with -

sboat the withdrswal decisios reflects wnilatersl anpecsiocn of Executiwe
grecogative. It belies ons efforts to craft bipartises, bi-jastituticonl
feproeches to foreign po;tg'-

Sccordinglf” { have introduced legisletios which would ge beyoud & simple/require-
@eat of cossultation, to require the President to sask epecific ?&ﬂnﬂ- frem
should as Rxecutive Mtﬂh“uw .8. menbership im
mmc_umus s sileat on the subd of temminating {nterwetfocasl
of this matare. Sfsce jofsing in 1946 involved s partasrship
fort :u”numm‘mummunm
lutidn passed both Houdes it would seem logical the the decisisn ts ter-
::-u masbe m.lMuu-a-.pn-nhpmu. As it stends
, the bas simply been pressnted s fait sccoapli.

Mumummum-e‘nmmnmm

Fant L0 permenent stoge. mmmu.umm—-:u-m«
nutmnukrmnun;uum-mmuahm

csse to the Congress dod the Amsricad public. A joistly mede decision wbuls
myuwmmm-nnummnum-mmumd
Mmuricho futerests. : .

pﬁ- ou, &;‘Qsl_. I want to ‘commend y-t' for calling forl- iavests-

t tione sismscagemest sgeicet DRSO ocur eun Gemersl Accowsting
fice. benhnhsdlm«.:‘:l s beth with respect to fimsmces
48 wll as persommsl. Comgrass be comcermed with thess al

uumumguu-nmm.ummmum.

‘s be careful to potty shuses of in perepactive. Probless attendest
vith hungn foidles be reetad omt, let’s oot allle concesn for eme direce
lol'--nu—tctyh-ot-uuu.lul hezre st hema. To refuse te stay
::! corruptien from within is & dwmy. It

be s form of cocrwption iteelf. -

Amnricee people are more deeply committed to the U.N. then of ita critice
. . Amrmmm.mm.wu

led that 89 percant of the -pedlic favors the U.§. stayisg ia the U.N. while
daly five parcent fevors withirswel. In compenting cu the resalts of the poll, (XS

Dotad that the Gallwp Oxganization bes sshed about U.8. the
ted lations since 1951. It hes comsis tound the sugportivg of 0.8,
sticigatios. Dut never in its history of Mmhwu‘ as five

favored gotting omt.

e Anerican € tetd Lo understand better than Amsrican politiciems thet isols~
pleaien has oo in the world todey. If thage is sny hope of diminishing fatel-
mndhutuuy“uu-ume.anmtml
thent to educat{on nd awtoel uaderstsnding vhich GES0O symbolises. Security
the 20th century mey in the final messure. n-numuuwu
t ee the scquisition of {okressingly y sad sophisticetad of
15 8 world is which veapons of mess destructisn exist, ares contrel - while &

ite -~ is mot emewgh. 1t is imperative to build intersstional orgmiga-
l-and“m:tmm&tmlh&lm«c-ﬂlct . Cesturies sgo
ricsn settlers could dnv-ru around s campfire sad provide protection ageisst

» dot todey the culy res protacticn ageine onclesr wespens 1s an advencepent
bupes vederstending. )

¥r. Cheirems, [ wast to thask you ouce again for the opportmnity te share my views
¢n this subject. - »

* * * L4
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Mr. LEACH of Iowa int ced ths fn:loding bill &hicn was
.# referred to the Comm 3 teg ,
R ' . .

e

TO mn THE JOINT IBSOLII'!‘IN m.nm: ‘IO UNITED STATES PmCIPATIQI .
IN THE UNITED NATIONS BDUCATINAL SCIMIFIC ‘AND CULTURAL
ORGANIZ.ATIOH. o« . & ¢ .

o
”

1 . . .Be'it enacted by the Senate and HOuse!!i‘ngreaeniativqs

-

2 'of the United States gf Amerfca in ng&_gss assembled,

| That the joint resglution entxtled~!'Joint Resolntiqn
providing for membership and participatiOn by the United
",
_ States in the United Nationﬁ*idncationhl Sqientific. and
Cuitural Organiga and for other purposes'®, approved

at the end 1hereof the following' ‘ s

e

1
2
3
.4
5 July, 30, 1946 (22°W8-C. 287m--287t), is amended by adding '
6 ‘
7 ~ 1ISEC. 9. The United Ststes shall’ not terminate its
8 membership in, or otberwise suspend its participation in and
9

contributions to, the Organization, unless such’ action is ,

;40“ required by section 115 of the Departuent of State ’ ‘
jl Auvthorization Act, F;scal Years 1986 ‘and 1985 (relating to
{2 suspension of .United- Stated particapatxon in the Unxted
13 Nations if lsrael is xllegally expelled) or by section 109

T 14 df the Department of State Authorization Act,’ Fiscal Years
15 1982 and 1983 (relatxng to the impositicn of rest:xctions by
16 the Organization on freedam of the press and the free ‘low'

17" of jnformatxon), or unless such action is soecificnlly
. N . .

rl

.18, auythorized by law.
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Mr. ScueuER. Thank you, Congressman. . - '
I have also u letter here from Congressman Dante Fascell, chair-

"~ man of the Foreign Affairs Committee, “expressing regret at not
~being able to join us and pledging continued cooperation in the

joint investigation carried on_by the Foreign Affairs Committee

and the Science and Technology Committee, There’ being: go objec-

tion, I'll put this in the" record along with' Congressman Leach’s

statement. v - )
[Letter from Mr. Fascell follows:]

-~
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==z Es=..  Conguss of the States
ERyES, YT Committer. o8 Foreige Affoirs
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e hoast of Represeatities '
HOUAD L StRIR CRAP .
S Wastingesn, B.E. 10515
carv, oo : March 8, 1984
“‘.-:.-ul ° 1} .

ot OF GTMIF - J . '

o . , *e . .
The Bonorable James Scheuer :
Chaimman - " ’ .
Sybcommftee on Natural Resources, Aggiculture Research
and Baviromment ° . .

. Committee cu Science add Technology
¥oom 188 House Annex #2- . *
Washington, D.C. 20513 .

' ,Dear Jim: .

r .

\]

Thank you for your #jyitation.to perticipate iz your subcomnittee's
. Joversight hearing om UNESCO with the Bon. Jean-Cerard, U,S. Ambassador to
- UNESCO on Thursday, March 8. A previous commitseot o .meet with the U.S.~
CanBdian Parlissentary Croup in Puerto Rico prevents my belog sble to jofn you.

’ . { did, however, want to let you know how L-portnt' I consider your heartng
vith Asbeseador Cerard for our continuimg. oversight of U.S. policy ina UNESCO
this year. U.S. relstions with UWESCO have been s major concera of both the’
Committee on Foreign Affairs sad the Comxitteg oo Sclence and Technology. I
appreciate, your recent efforts to gain a tment from Director-Geseral N'Bow
to sllow & GAO study of the Organization. Staff heve wet with the GAO and
hopefully the GAO will begin its raview within 4-5 weeks. 1In this regard,
several colleagues and I have writtesm to the Secretary of State asking his te
{nstruct Aabassador GCerard to provide the GAO with every assistance in order to
facilitate that study. - A.copy of the letter to the Secretary is enclosed. ’

) The Committee on Borelgn/“hlu discussed the issue of U.S. withdrawal
! last Thursday and adopted an amendwent to the Foreign Assistance Act of 1984
calling on the President to create s bipartisan panel of axperts to evaluste
and monitor U.S.-UNESCO relations over the next year and report to the Congress
thelr findings by October 1, 1984; to opgrade the U.S. Mission to UWESCO and to
consult with the Congress hefore making any finsl decisfon on UNESCO.
* .

With best vishes for s successful hearing, I am-

Singgrely yours,

t T fascell
Chairnan

DBF:pg ) -
Enclosure .
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Mr. Scuruegr. This hearing will be the first of several hearings
that will .be conducted by the Science and Technology Committee
and the Foreign Affairs Committee on the subject of American par-
ticipation in Unesco, the United Nations EJucational.,Scientiﬁc,
and Cultural Organization. This subcommittee has a long history of
involvement with Unesco programs, particularly those involving

cenvironmental research and Acience in general. For example, last

-

year our subcommittee held a hearing on Unesco's excellent man
and the biosphere program. > .

We are privileged to hu% here this afternoon the distinguished
American Ambassador to Unesco, Jean Gerard. -

Ambassador Gerard, during her 3 Years at Unesco, has estab-
lished a well-dese reputation for candor and for effective advo-
cacy of Americand views. The position of Ambassador to this 161- .
member international organization is one which-requires nerves of
steel and a commitment to Jrinciple that is tested daily. She has
these qualities, and she's earned the respect and admiration of the
international diplom itic communit , friend and foe alike.

Ambassador, your appearance gere today represents the first
such appearance at a congressional hearing since the $leagan ad-
ministration formally announced Americah withdrawal from
Unesco effective the end of 1984. One of the major reasons given by
the administration for withdrawal is familiar to all of us, that the
organization has become overly politicized, seemingly obsessed with
virulent-ant -Western and blatantly, viciously anti-American sctivi-
ties. We don’t intend to dwell here this afternoon on such offertsive
programs as the new world information order, providing for the li-
cenging of news reporters and seen by many as.a guise for state
control over a free press. We and many of our Western allies, and
even many Third World countries, are clearly uncomfortable with
such activities and their obvious incompatibilities with the noble
goals of Unesco, the goals of oting cultural, scientific, and edu-
cational cooperation betweentfhe de¢velpped and undeveloped na-
tions of the worid. We will be ddressing these toncerns in other
forums, forh, on other days.

Another major area of conce
the area of budgétary and
rious charges raised vV
tries that the financiaFé
simply gotten out of contr
member states and a frust

with Unesco’s activities falls into
‘rsonnel practices. There have been se-
Sponsible persons in many different coun-
d personnel management of Unesco has
I. A perceived lack of accoeuntability to
ting Iack of access to such simple and
rdfdimentary matterg as the ay-to-day operating act ivities of the
deganization budget and th ike, have given rise to some fairly
ugly speculation as to what is act ually being done with the organi-
zation's funds. It should be unnecessary to point out that we in
Congress have an obligation and a duty to look into these financial
questions: Our country contributes 23 percent of Unesco's budget.
The American taxpayvers contribute, each year, more than $50 mil-
lion to Unesco’s operation. . ,

It was my concern, for the integrity of Unesco's financial oper-
ations and the obvious interest of the American taxpayer, that led
me to prophse to the orgranization’s Director-General, Amidou
Mahtar M'Bow, that Congress conduct an independent review into
the fiseal and mzmagement and personnel practices of Upesco.

. ~
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With the active support of Representative Don Fuqua, chairman of
the full Science and Technology Committee, and of our colleagues
- on the Foreign Affairs Committee, Congressman Dante Fascell.
‘(longressman Dan Mica, and Congresssman Gus Yatren and others,
we were able to conclude an agreement with Unesco. This-agree-
ment will provide for a'team of professionals from the General Ac-
counting Office who will commence a thorough. in-depth review of
Unesco's financial, fiscal, management, and personnel practices. '
For his part, the Director-General of Unesco,. Mr. M'Bow, has
‘pledged -his cooperation in providing GAO with full access to the
organization's financial and personnel records and full access to
staff at every level for such interviews as GAQ wishes to carry out.

Representative Dante Fascell, chairman of the Foreign Affairs’
Committee. subcommittee Chairmen Gus Yatron and Dan Mica,
Chairman Don Fuqua and I have jointly signed the formal request
to GAO to activate the review process. We have heard from them;
it is going ahead. T : .

Our subcommittee is pleased with the role we hfve played in fa-
cilitating this investigation and we look forward to supporting our
‘Foreign Affairs Committee colleagues as they assume, propetly. the
leadership in the implementation of this ongoing investigation.

1t is expected that the GAO investigating team will be on site in
Paris within the next few weeks. We have outlined our specific
areas of concern to them and have charged them with completing a
thorough review, expeditiously, so that we may have the benefit’ of
their analysis well in advance of the date for American with-
drawal, namely. December 31 of this year. We have also asked
them to supply us with interim reports so that their preiiminary
findings can become part of the deliberative process between now
and the end of this vear. /

We have been assured that these uncompromising professionals,
known and admired for their expertise and dedication, will expend
whatever effort is necessary to ferret out ald of the details, to-dis
pense with all of the major allegations, and to give us the unvar-
nished facts with which to proceed. -

| am verv much looking forward to Ambassador Gerard's testi-
mony here today. She issin a unique position to give us the back-
ground on the process that was followed by the administration in
reaching its withdrawal decigion. She can also give us the benefit
of her observations on the 1€0el of cooperation our independent in-
vestigation, our independent cengressional investigation is likely to
receive from the administration. We will also be interested to hear
her views on the reaction of our allies and, possibly, our adversar-
ies, to the mvestigation itseld , .

Now. in the order in which they appeared  actually. even before
lunch  Congressman Ray McGrath from New York, my distin-
grushed colleapue from the Empire State.

Mr McGratn. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.

It m(‘ first congratulate yvou on holding these hearings and
making o personal trip to Paris to investigate the problems that we
read about and see on the media with regard to Unesco.

Let me ask unanimous consent to revise and extend my remarks. -
and to welcome vou. Ambassador Gerard. We have all heard of the
problems which preceded the admimistration’s announcement ol

< 17 7 '
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possible pull-out of Une We are very much aware, in our own
congressional districts o®a fierce, Americafirst philosophy, let's
take care of our own situation first and maybe we'll worry about
the world's somewhere down the line, and we're concerned about
the boliticization of the agency. We understand our cantribution
and what we perhaps do or do not get out of that contribution. We
are somewhat concerned of the amount of monéy that’s being spept
of the total budget in Baris and the number of personnel that are
based in Paris as compared to what ought to be ground the world.
So we have many, many issues that we would like to discuss and
perhaps get somg insights and highlights on from you, and we are
delighted that you are here to testify before our ssbcommittee. [
want to thank you for coming, .

Mr. ScHeukr. Congressman Tom Lewis of Florida,

Mr. Lewts. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. .

Madam Ambassaddbr, we are glad to have you with us today. 1
have been concerned for a number of years about the deterioration
of the US. position with Unesco and certainly have not been an
advocate of {)I(:vsco over a number of years; so later on, if some of
my questions seem of an adversarial role, you'll understand. But
I'm sure they're not, in any intent, used to fook at your leadership
as something less than the greatest. 4 .

Over the years [ have watched the degradation of Unesco, and

" feel ‘that the United States should not have been a member over

the years. Maybe, from what the GAO has to say and what comes
out of this hearing, I may be able to change my mind.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr: Scukuer. Thank you. ‘

Congressman Mike Andrews of Texas.

Mr. ANprEws. Mr. Chairman, I have no opening statemerit.

Mr. Scusuek. All right.

Ambassador Gerard, the floor is yours. Your statement will be
printed in full in the record, so why don't you just sit back and
relax and chat with us informally, tell us what's on vour mind. and
take such time as you may need. We have no other wit nesses today
so we're under no time pressure. and when you're finished | am
sure we'll all have questions fop yQu.

I want to express again our Joint, deep please in having you
with us, and-we look forward to your remarks. :

4
STATEMENT OF HON. JEA N;ER.—\R". US. AMBASSADOR TO
‘ UNESCO -
AS IS (ir:k,\nn Fthink of T may, I would like to read my statement
and then, of course, 1 would be happy to answer as well as L ean

iy questions that vou have

My Chiurman, distinguished members of the commuttee, | appre
crate the opportunty to testify before you. My own perspective on
Unesco. and American interests there. is that of close observed aned
participant Our relations with the organszation and our effort to
rtkes the most of our membership and investment there hive been
iy dbudy peocenpation for three years now

Next week, when vou hear AcSistant Secretary of State Newel],
son il hive the opportunity 1o adedriss Unesen policy issues i

i8
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their<road framework. My approach necessarily is from the Paris
perspective. | hope it will prove a useful addition to the other infor-

mation and insight you will receive in the course of your hearings.
I shall attempt to deal, again from the Paris viewpoint, with two -

questions in this statement. First, on what grounds have we con-

cluded that Unesco no longer serves the U.S. national intgrest, the

interests of the free world”? Second. what drove us to the conclusion
t{;ut Unesco could not be rehabilitated by continued U.S. member-
ship? )

In answering the first question, I shall highlight problems which
illustrate the incompatibility of Unesco with U.S. interests. I shall
by no means attempt to present a complete list of Unesco's fajlings.
My public statements and statements addressed in various Unesco
fora over the past 2 years present a more comprehensive ﬁicture.
Criticisms we have made in Paris are exceedingly well documented,
and they have been consistent. ’

Unesco has failed. first of all, to fpstrict its activities to those
which fall within its traditional, agreed purview, within its consti-
tutional mandate. Consequently, its resources—intellectual, mana-
gerial, financial are spread too thinly across too wide a field of ac-
(ivity.i\\ example of this expanding purview is Unesco's éntry into

n
¢

peace gnd disarmament activities, for which Unesco has, for 1984-
%35, budgeted in excess of $1 million. Unesco is not the appropriate

forum for peace and disarmanvent. These questions are properl
q properly

“dealt with elsewhere—at the Conference on Disarmament in

(ieneva, in the U.N. General Assembly in New York, as well as jn
more restricted fora like the Conference on Disarmament in
Europe in Stockholm. .

In addition to straining the organization's resources and trespass-
ing on the work of other international fora, Unesco's disarmament
activism  converges dangerously with the goals of the Saoviet
Union's “péace offensive.” The disarmament programs are aimed,
for thesmost part, at sensitizing public opinion. For example, the
Unesco draft program and budget for 198.4-X) announces its inten-
tion to make certain categories of students, “such as future re-

searchers and those training for posts of responsibility, aware of

their rightful role in averting threats of war.” Clearly, the only
students who will be made aware of their “rightful role™ will be

_ those who study in free societies. It is also clear that it is these stu-

dents who have no need of such instruction, since they already
have access to information of all kinds, as well as views across the
ideological spectrum. It is students in the Soviet Union and its.sat-
ellites who trulv need such access, and their governments will
assure that they do not get it Thus Unesco's involvement in this
issue, where it does not belong in the first place, is doubly wrohg-
hended .

The most well publicized of Unesco’s anti-Western tendencies,
and vou've nu-n!iqu:is already, has been its crusade to estab-
lish 21 new world ind6rmation and communication order, known in
its acronvin as CNWICO. 1t s trae that Unesco has been foiled so
far in s attempt. to draw up an international code of conduct for
journalists That, however, s-only a very small’part of the story
Unesco's debates, studhes and declarations on the subject over the
course of more than a decade have shaken the conceptual founda

y 1 4
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tions upon which rest the western notion of a free press. Unesco
has devised a formula which substitutes for ‘the traditional profes-
sional responsibilities of a journalist to seek out and report facts, a
newly‘minted series of social and ethical responsibilities for ridding
the world of its evils. In its application, the formula leaves the
press open to state intrusion into the content of news.

To cite concrete examples. one Far Eastern country's decision in
AJune 1953 to prohibit international news agencies from distributing”
directly to its newspapers was justified as ar "exercise in national
sovereignty;” ‘and as an effort to "help correct the imbalance in the
flow” of information between the developed and developing coun-
tries. These phrases dre popular refrains of the campaign at
Unesco for a NWICO and are familiar to anyone who has had -even
minimal exposure to the Unesco press debate. The state-controlled
news agency in a Western Hemisphere nation, which claims as its
standard of journalistic practice the 1978 Unesco mass media decla-
ration, provides a compelling example of how that document may
be used to suppress the reporting of facts in.favor of the propaga-
tion of a nonfactual “revolutionary truth.” These are on y a few
pieces of an alarming body of evidence indicating that Unesco has
directly infigfinced antifree press policies and legislation. 1 believe,
sadly, that repercussions of Unesco’s drive for a new world in-
formation communications order will be felt in the world for a long
time to come. ' _

A 'second gajor problgm, in the management area, is the inad-
equacy of pr@gram performance information furnished to govern-
ments who are, of course, charged with oversight of the programs.
During each regular 2-year program cycle, both the Executive
Board and the (General Conference are inundated with material
which reflects favorably upon whatever Unesco undertaking is dis-
- cussed therein! Rarely, however, is information given about pro-
grams which are failing and not fulfilling their objectives; or pro-
-srams which are inefficiently executed; or which are.politically mo-
tivated; or which are just wasteful. Cost effectivenéss analysis at
Unesco is just unknown. Such analysis does not exist to any extent;
there is a system-wide reticence against it. The results of this cru-
cial management deficiency are, one, widespread inefficiency in
program execution and, two, continuous manipulation by the Secre-
tariat of member. states, which are thereby incapable of discharg-
ing their constitutional, responsibilities. It is the member states
who should be setting the program priorities.

* A third serious problem has been Unesco's unwillingness to exer-
cise budgetary restraint. The U.S. administration decided in 1981
that, given economic reulities then prevailing in the world, and
piven the determined efforts of nations throughout the world to
curb government spending, it would be advisable for UN. systdin
organizations to restrict themselves to zero net program growth in
their budgets. Many countries came, to similar conclusions. We do
not think that this was an Unrmsur‘;xbl(- position. The fact is that
every other UUN family organization has come much closer than
Unesco to meeting the challenge of zero net program growth, and
in some, even had program decreases. Unesco, by coptrast, ap-
proved a 1951 K5 budget at its-November General Copference call-
INg for 35 percent real program growth  this figure according to

o
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the Secretariat’'s own calculation. We ourselves calculate a figure
of 4.5 to 2.5 percent real net growth. This was down from an origi-
nal proposed increase of 9. percent. That reduction was interpret-
. ed by some as representing a major concessiof by the Unesco Di-
rector General. We thought that the budget increase still was iiis-
proportionately high, and we voted against it. Ten other countries
expressed their nonsupport by abstaining. These 11 countries pay
almost half of Unesco's budget. ' -
These problems, then—the entry into highly contentious artas
such as CYiSarmziment. the drive for a néw world information and
communications order, the lack of necessary management informa-
4ion. the straining of organizational resources, irresponsible budget-
ary growth--are only a representative part of what has gone wrong
at_ Unesco. Yet, the question remains, “Why can’t the United
States work for reform from within the organization?” We have re-»
luctantly concluded that all our efforts to - achieve significant
reform were foredoomed by the institutional deficiencies and mal- °
functioning of Unesco. ' '
The governing bodies of Unesco no longer work #s they were def
signed to. A redistribution of power has taken place ampng the gov- -
erning organs of Unescg. Power has been usurped or|transferred
from its representative bodies [the General Conference find the Ex-
ecutive Board] by the administrative arm; the Direcfor Genéral
and the Secretariat. . ’
The General Conference is, in theory, the supreme legislative
and policy body of Unesco. Under the constitution, it is supposed to
“determine the policies and main lines of work’ of the organiza”
tion. It has not and it does not do so. Furthermore, it is not able to
do so. It has become hopelessly dependent upon a Director General
and 2 Secretariat which sets its agenda, controls its pace, drafts its
resolutions and in other ways arrogates unto itself functions and
responsibilities which should be discharged by the General Confgr-
ence. The General Conferenee has become an institution which
rubber.stamps polity rather than formulating it. ~
The Executive Board is charged with responsibility for examin-
ing the program: and budget of the organization, sugmitting it to
the General Conference, and overseeing the execution of the pro-
gram. Smaller than the General Conference, the Executive Board-—
which has 51 members now -wg§ meant to be an instrument for
the detiiled review of program and budget formulatign and execu-
tion: of senior personnel gppointments; and of a variety of other
matters. But the Executive Board, like the General Conference, has
fapsed into i condition of excessive dependence upon the Secretar-
iat. Normally. the Board does not directly question senior policy-
making personnel. Too often it complacently accepts the program
and budget documentation provided by the cretariat without de-
manding the further information necessary for effective oversight,
Requests for specific information not contained in the documenta-
tion can be ignored. There s often a sort of straw-vote on whether
a given request for information is even proper for the asking. Re--
plies to these requests are given in prepared statements which are
nop subject to further inquiry. There i none of the informal give-
and take over hudpetary and other matters customary in parlia-
mentary systems. Above ally the pressures of time and a full
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agenda serve to stifle any initiative intended fo break this pattern
of complacency. , .

.. Now. Mr. Chairman, let me turn to the three points you inquired
about in your letter to me. The first concerns the courses of action
being pursued by the U.S. 'Qovernment and by other member na-
tions to improve programs and management at Unesco. [ have in-
terpreted this question in the broadest possible nlnner to include
not only efforts directed at the preparation of progtams and budget
dnd their method of review by Uneseo's organs, but'also efforts di-
rected at reform of the Secretariat itself in its structure, personnel

? administrdtion, allocation of funds, and execution of the program.

The United States has been in the forefront of efforts to improve
Unresco's badgetary, program, and management practices. It h
done s0 both by introducing initiatives-and by encouraging its west-
ern colleagues and others to propose reforms of their own. Let me
illustrate. . N .

[n 1979 the United States volunteered to undertake for the Exec-
utive Board a study which eventually bore the name, the relation
of planning, programing, budgeting, and evaluation to th¢ imple-
mentation of the program of the Organization.”It was prepared by
Dr. Stuard Portner, former Assistant Secretary for Management of
the Organization of American States..The Portner study noted that
Unesco utilized processes of “planning, programing, budgeting, and
evaluation, but said that the time had come for refinement of these
processes to make them more meaningful tools of management for
the governing bodies and the Secretariat. To this end, it offered.
some 15 specific, technical recommendations to improve Unesco's
programmatic and budget practices. As far as we can ascertain, the

~report was, filed and its recommendations largely ignored.

In 1980 in Belgrade, at the 31st Unesco Genéral Conference ses-"

vsion, Neéw Zealand, after extensive -consultations with the United

States and other Western nations, introduced a major resolution
requesting the Unesco Executive Board inter alia “to evaluate the
budgeting techniques, of the Organizatiod for the efficient implé-
mentation of the second medium-term ptan of Unesco.” This resolu-
tion met with the following strong riposte from the Director Gener-
al in his closing speech:

Fam struck by the way in which ths resolution puts tosgether budgeting. manage-
ment and program techmques, on the one hand. and the constitutional responsibil-
tties of the governing bodies and the Director General. on the other hand * * * |
should hike to point out that, while the roverning bodies ure responsible for taking
decisions concerning the program and budget, it is the constitutional responsthility

of the Ditector General to manige the resources made available to the Organization
tercarry out the progeam and 1o report thereon to the poverning bidies

At the Extraordinary Session of the General Conference in 1982,
the United Kingdom, again after consultation with the United
States and other Western countries, introduced a major resolution
‘on evaluation, outlining in considerable detail measures which the
Organization might pursue to improve its, program efficiency. After
considerable discussion, the resolution was for all practical pur-
poses shelved. During the same meeting, the U S, cosponsored with

. Western countries three other resolutions concerning the methods
of work of the General” Conference and the preparation of the
future l'm"m of the program and budget of the Organization. The
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Director Gentral's comments on them are replete with the strong-
est objections. Although the resolutions eventually passed, most of
them were stripped of their innovative provisions and have not
been complied with. , :

In 1983, at the 22d Unesco General Conference session, the
United States submitted a resplution inviting the Director General
to seek the assistance of the U.N. joint inspection unit tg examine

‘Unesco's budgetary techniques and to report its recommendations

on the -applicability of these techniques for consideration by the
23d General Conference session. The resolution was soundly defeat-

' ed because of the opposition of the Directon General.

In addition to these efforts at reform of program, budget, and
management, our permanent delegation has over the past 3 years -
made a number of important policy statements bearing on—im-
provements in Unesco. For éxample, I laid out in lengthy critiques
at the Executive Board sessions of September 1982 and June 1983,
the U.S. position on each mgjor Unesco program for 1984-85 and on
significant management at:g budgetary issues. Particular attention
and criticism were directed at communications, human rights and
budget issues as well as at questionable policy proposals related to

" reflection on world . problems, disarmament, philosophies of devel-

opment, and management. The language was forthright. I stated
that [ did not believe that support for Unesco would be forthcom-
ing without significantly greater budgetary restraint. I noted that
most of the proposals for Unesco's major program of strategies for -
development were prime candidates for budget pruning. I warned
that the program on peace and human rights would move the Or-

* ganization in increasingly contentious directions far beyond Unes-

co's competence. These remarks were supplémented at the 22d
General Conference session by a score of presentations in the work-
ing commissions and through the submission of a dozen draft reso-
lutions expressing U.S. opposition to specific program actions and
to the budget as a whole. As you know, the United States was the
only country to vote against the overall budget.

[t me turn now to a second question posed in Congressman
Scheuer's letter. the status of thé ULS. Government’s evaluation of
the conditions necessary for its continued participation in Unesco.

As.vou know, Mr. Chairman, the United -States has announced
its firm intent to withdraw from Unesco at the end of 1984 and.
therefore. has not elaborated on conditions which would cause us to
remain. The administration’s decision  is evidence that it did not
judge o turn-around in, Unesco a likely possibility in the short
term  Nonetheless, we will be attentive to significant structural
and programmatic changes over the coming months, and indeed
are actively encouraging such change.

Although we have no list of conditions for reconsideration of our
withdrawal decision. Unesco can be in no doubt as to our objections
and well-founded complaints about the Organization. There are a
nunther of possible remedies for those complaints. Some should be
obvious, such as the adoption of a budget of zero net program
growth. Others may be less obvious to the outside observer. but
would include things like reduction of program support for disar-
mament and the so-called new world information and communica-
tion order, endorsement of the primacy of individual buman rights



.‘ *

. \l

. : 20

vis-a-vis so-called “collective” rights, rule cl‘langes- to perr‘nit in-
creased democratic.voting and deliberating methods, such as use of.
secret votes. ]

Perhaps I can further ilJlustrate what kinds of changes are neces-
sary in Utesco by describing some of the preliminary views of one
of bur close allies. A partial list of that coumtry's suggestions in-
cludes the following. ) : ‘

The implementation of the current program must take account
of continuing United States and other countries concerns about
freedom of the press, human rights, and peace and disdrmament.
The draft program for 1986-87 should give greater priority to the
core programs in education, science and culture.

There are other recommendations that the various countries are
coming up with, and I think it's important—and I've stressed this
.to the delegates from the other member countries—this must be all
of us, working together, not one country or one,group which should
set the pattern. < '

. Because of time limitation I have jumped’ over sosme of these
things because-1 think you want to get down to the questions.’

. The third specffic area that the chairman has requested that t
address in my testimony is the need for comprehensive review or
audit of alleged mismanagement of Unesco personnel, program ad-
-ministration, budgeting and finance. I have already outlined the
administration view that there are considerable problems 'in this
area, and more detail ‘can be found in the U.S./Unesco policy
review which we have just issued. Whether or not further review
"in this area is necessary and required is for the judgment of the
Congress. .

I welcome most heartily such important and far-resthing initia-
tives. I note in this regard with satisfaction that ("ongressmen Fas-
cell: Yatron, and Mica. in a.letter to Secretary Shultz of February
29, 1984, indicate that GAO has been requested to begin immedi-
ately a review of U.S. participation in Unesco, with special refer-
ence to budget and management issues. A related GAO review ini-
tiated within the past year remains underway. I of course stand
ready to lend the fullest cooperation to these and any further ef-
forts of the Congress.

Mr. Chairman, it is with gratitude that I close this statement:
gratitude for the oppdrtunity to discuss our efforts and challenges
at Unesco and my work of the past 3 vears. It is, after all, in the
minds of men that the ultimate battle for freedom will be won..In
the wdds of Thomas Jefferson, the price of freddom is eternal vigi-
lance.

Thank vou

[The prepared statement of Ambassador Gerard follows: |
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-~ TESTIMONY OF

. ‘- . -

: AMBASSADOR JEAN BROWARD SHEVLIN GERARD

4r. Chairman, distinguished members of the Committee.
. - L Y
‘I appreciate the opportunity to testify before you. My own
perspective on UNESCO, and American interests there, is ‘that of
P cloge observer and participant. Our relations with the
organization, and our &ffort to make the most of our membership
and investwent there, Kave been my daily preoccupation for ‘
about three years now. Next week when you hear Assistant
Secretary of State Newell, you Will have the opportunity to
address UNESCO polidy issyes in theidr broad frasewQrk. My
approach necessarily is E,on the Paris perspective. I hope
‘will prove a useful addition to the other information and
insight you will receive in the gourse of your hearings.

I shall attempt to deal, again from the Paris viewpoint, with
wwd questions in this statement. First, on what grounds have
we concluded that UNESCO no longer serves the U.S. national

+ interest? Second, what drove us to the conclusion that UNESCO ¢
could not be rehabilitated %y continued U.S. membership?

In answering the first question, T shall highlight problems .
which 1illustrate the incompatibility of UNESCO with U.S.
interegts. I shall by no means attempt to present a complete
l1ist of UNEScO's failings. My public statements and statements
addressed in various UNESCO fora over the past two years

pregent a more comprehensive picture. Criticisms we have made
in Paris are exceedingly well documented. .

UNESCO has failed, first of all, to restrict its activities to
those which fall within its traditional, agreed purview. .
Consequently, its resources -- intellectual, managerial,
financial -- are spread too thinly across too wide a field of
activity. An example of this expanding purview is UNESCO's
entry into peace and disarmament activities, for which UNESCO
has for 1984-85 budgeted in excess of $1,000,000. UNESCO is
not the appropriate forum for peace and disarmament. These
questions are properly dealt with elsewhere -- at the
Conference on Disarmament in Geneva and the United Natjions
General Assembly in New York as well as in more restricted fora
like the Conference on Disarmament in Europe in Stockholm.

. In addition to straining the organization's resources and
trespassing on the work of other international fora, UNESCO's
disarmament activism converges dangerously with the goals of

. the Soviet Union's "peace offensive.” The disarmament programs
are aimed, for the most part, at pubdic opinion. For example,
the UNESCO draft plogram and budget {(1984-85%) annovunces its
intention to make certain categories of students, ®such as
future tesearchers and those training for posts of
responsibility, aware of their rightful role in averting

-
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threats ot war®. <Clearly, the only students who will be made
aware of their "rightful role® will be those who study in free
societies. It is also clear that it is these students who have
no need of such instruction - s{nce they already have access to

“information of all kinds as well as views across the

.
Q
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ideological spectrum, 1It is students in the Soviet Union and
its satellites who truly need such access, and their
gouvernments will assure they do not get it. Thus UNESCO'%
involvement in this issue, where it does not belong in the
first place, is doubly wrongheaded

The most well-publicized of UNESCO's anti-western tendencxes
has been itg crusade to-establish a New World Inforsation and
Communicatiyn Order (NWICO). It is true that UNESCO has been
foiled so far in one effort - to draw up an international code
of conduct for journalists. That, however, is only a very
small part of the story. UNESCO's debates, studies and
declarations on the subject oveér the course of more than’a
decade ‘have shaken the conceptual foundations upon wKich rests
the western notion of a free press. UNESCO has devised a
tormula which substitutes for the traditional ‘professional
responstbilities of a journalist to seek out‘and report facts,
a newly minted series of social and ethical responsibilities
for ridding the world of ,its evils. In its application, the
formula leaves the press open Eb state intrusiopn lnno the
content of news, s

To cite eoncrete examples, one Far Bastern country's decision
in June 1983, to prohiblie international news, agencies from
distributing directly ‘to its newspapers, wal just tied as "an
exercise in national sovereignty® and as an effor "help
cortect the i1mbalance in the flow" of information be een the
developed and developing countries. These phrases are popular
refrains of the campaign at UNESCO for a NWICO and are taniuar
to anyone who has had even minimal exposure to the UNESCO press”
debate. The state-controlled news agency in a Western
Hemisphere nation, which claims as its standard of journalistic
practice the 1978 UNESCO mass media.declaration, provides a
compelling example of how that document may be used to suppress
the reporting of facts in favor of, the propagatxon of a
supra-factual "“"revolutionary truth‘ These are only a few
pieces in an alarming body of evidence indicating that UNESCO «
has directly influencel anti-free press policies and
leqislation. I believe, sadly, that the repercussions of
UNESCO's drive for a NWICO will be felt in the world for a long
time to come. C

Another theater of UNESCO operations against western ideals has
tiren the debate about human rights and the -rights of peoples.
BHESCTY chiampions the rights of peoples. Examples of these are

-
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the "rights of solidarity,® "the right to communicate® and even .
the right to resist informatigh colonization."® ohe

T
The problem with these rights is that they are apparently
possessed by the state as the sypposed embodiment of the will
of the people. So, instead of having governments compelled to
guarantee their citizens certain immunities from state power,
whith are human rights as we kfow them, governments would be . ~
granted certain rights which might take precedence over the )
rights of those who, unfortunately, could not claim to be

» % . .representing the people in general. Individuals who srepresent
particular interests without presuming to represent the .
interests .of the people as a whole ~- individuals, journalists, I
labor leaders, entrepreneurs, or poets -- might be denied the
right to free expression, if this were thought to conflict with
the right of the people tq solidarity or tq\culcural'identity. :

At any rate, the unfortunate fact,is that a great. many national ©
governments today cannot demonstrate that they have gained AT

- power as phe result of the will of their people, and thus do Lo ‘&

not, in any meaningful way, represent them. Hence, althopgh we. .~ 7
. all respect the right to self-determination and national K

< sovereignty, [ am inclined to believe that'the nebulous *rights .

of peoples®-haVe about as much validity now as the “divine ot

.right of kings.” " : U .

-

*

. A Second major problem in the management area i{s the inadeguacy ,-,‘Q&f
of pragram performance ihformation furnished to governments, L e A
who are of course charged with oversight of the programs. .
‘.puring ‘éach regular two-year program cycle, both “the Executive
Board and General Conference are inundated with material which
reflects favorably upon whatever UNESCO undertaking is
discugsed therein. Rarely, however, is information diven about ¢
programs which are not fulfilling their objectives; or programs .
‘which ace inefficiently exeguted; or which are poditically R
‘motivated; or which are just silly, or hot air.- Cost ’
effectiveness analysis at UNESCO means creative writing; it
means analysis of those programs which justtfy their costs, and
~ system~-wide reticence with bqgtd to those that don't, The * )
resylts of this crucial management deficiency, are: 1) .
wide-spread inefficiency in program ¢xecution and 2)

manipulation by the Secretariat of member states, which are .
thereby incapable of discharging their constitutional '
responsibilities. - ‘ . ‘ .

A thiftd serious problem has been UNESCO's unwillingness to
exercise budgetary restraint. This Administration decided in
1981 that, given economic realities then prevailing in the
world, and qiven the determined efforts of nat ions throughout
the world to curb government spending, 1t would be advisable
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for UN system orqanizations to restrict themselves to zero pet \\
program growth in their budgets. Other countries came ‘to
similar conclusions, We do not think that this was’an
unreasonable position. That it was not unreasonable is
demonstrated, I think, by the fact that every other UN family
organization has come much closer than UNESCO to meeting the
challenge of zero net program growth, and some even had prograsm
decreases. UNESCO, by contrast, approyed a 1984-85 budget at
its November General Conference calllﬂg for 3.5 per cent real
program growth —-- this figure accordihg to the Secretarfat's
own calculatien. We ourselves calculate a figure of 5.5 per
cent real qQrowth. This was down from an original proposed
increase of 9.7 per cent. That reduction was interpreted by
some as representing a major concgssion by the UNESCO
Secretariat. We thought that the budget increase still was
disproportionately high, and, as you know we voted against it.
Ten other countries expressed their non-support by abstaining.

These 11 countries pay almost half UNESCO'"s budget.

These problems, then -~ the entry into highly contentious areas
of endeavor such as disarmament, the drive for a NWICO, the

lack of necessary management information, the straining of.
organizational resources, irresponsible budgetary growth -- are .

" representative of what has gone wrong at UNESCO. Yet, the
question remains, “why don'g”we dig 'in our heels and work for

reform fros within the organization?®™ we have chosén not to,

.

because we concluded that efforts to achieve sign#ficant reform
were foredoomed by the institutional functioning of UNESCO.

The qoverning bodies of UNESCO no longer function as théy-uere

designed to. A redistribution of power has taken place amgng - .

the governing organs of UNESCO. Power has been diverted from
its representative bodies (the General Conigrence and the
Executive Board) to ite adwinistrative arm (the Secretariat).

The General Conference is, in theory, the supreme legislative

and “‘policy body of UNESCO. Under the constitution, it is
supposed to "determine the policies and main lines of work" of
the organization. It does not do so. It is not able to do
so. It has become hopeleéessly dependent”upon a Secretariat
which sets its agenda, controls its pace, drafts its

~esolutions and in other ways arrogates unto itself

responsibilities which should be discharged by thefGeneral

Conference. The General Conference has become an institution

which ratifies policy, rather than formulating it. .

The Executive Boatd is charged with the responsibility for

Q

examining the program and budget of the organization,
submitting it to the General cConference and overseeing the
execution of the program. Smaller than the General

N
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Conference, the Executiye Board. (51 members) was meant to be a
precision instrument for the detailed review of program and
budget formulation and exécution; of senior personnel
appointments; and of a variety of other matters. But the
Executive Boafrd, like the General Conference, has lapsed into a
condition of excessive dependence upon the Secre iat.
Normally, the Board does not directly question nior

- policy-making personnel. Too often it complacen accepts the

program and budget docuymentation provided by the Secretariat
without demanding the further information necessary tq &
effective oversight. Requests for specific information not
contained in .the documentation can be ignored, unless endorsed

by many members; there is thus often a sort of straw-vote on
whether a giveh request for into:natioh‘is evén proper for the
asking. Replies to these requests are given in prepared -
statements which are not subject to further inquiry. There is
none of the informal give—-and-take over budgetary and othet
matters customary fin parliamentary systems. Above all, the
pressures of time and a fyll agenda serve to stifle any*® -¥
initiative intended to break this pattern of complacency. :

We are not interested in assessing blame for the.decline of
UNESCO's representative bodies. whether they have declined as
the result of abdication on the part of UNESCO mber states,

or as the result of a usurpation on the part of the Secretariat:
is not of paramount importance. what is important is that they

" are not now, in their current advanced state of dogility,

Q
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plhusible engines of reform; reform which is so urgently needed
at UNESCO. wWe see little point in pursuing a course dependent.
on such weakened, and dulled, tools. v
Now, Mr., Chairman, let me turn to the threé points you asked,
in your letter of invitation to me, that I address
specifically. The first concerns the courses of action being
pursued by the United States Government and by other member -
nations to improve program8 and program management at UNES{O.

L have interpreted this-question in the broadest possible
manner to include not only efforts directed at the
Secretariat's preparation of programs and budget {and their
method of review by UNESCO's organs) but also efforts directed
at reform,of the Secretariat itself in its structure, personnel
administration, allocation of funds, and execution of the
ptogram.

During the past decade, the U.S. has been ip the Eorefront of
efforts to improve UNESCO's budgetary, program, and management
practices. It has done so both by introducing initiatives and
by encoutraging its western colleagues to propose refotms Jf
their swn. Let me illustrate.

U Y
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In 1979 the United States volunteered to undertake for the
Executi oard a study which eventually bore the name The
Relation of Planniny, Programing, Budgeting, and Evaluation to
the Implementation of the Program of ‘the Organization. It was

prepared by Dr. Stuart Portner, former Assistant Secretary for
Managemént of the Organization of American States. The Portner
study noted that UNES€U utilized processes of planning, *
programming, budgeting, and evaluation, but said that the time
had come for refinement of these processes to make them more
meaningful tools of management for the governing bodies and the
Secretariat. To this end, it offered some 15 specific,
technical recommendations to improve UNESCO'S programmatic and
budget practices. As far as we éan ascertain, the report was
filed and its recommendations largely ignored.

In 1980 in Belgrade, at the 21st UNESCO General Conference
session, New Zealand, after extensive consultations with the
U.S. and other western nations, introduced a ma jor resolution
requesting the UNESCO Executive Board inter alia ®*to evaluate
the budget ifig techniques of the Organization for the efficient
implementation of the second medium-term plan of UNESCO." This
resolution met with the following strong ripeuste from the
Director-General in his closing speech: "[ am struck by the
way in which this resolution puts together budgeting, .
management. and program techniques, on the one handg and the
constitutional responsibilities of the governing bodies and the
Director-General, on the other hand...I should like to point
out that, wiile the qoverning bodies are responsible for taking
de¢isions concerning the program and budget, it is the
constitutional responsibility of the Director General to manage
the resources made available to the Organization to carry out
the program and to report thereon to the governing bodies."

At the Extraordinary Session of the General Cohference in 1982,

‘the United Kingdom, again after consultatiom with the United

States and other western countries introduced a major
resolution on evaluation, outlining in considerable detail
measures which the Organizdtion might pursue to improve its
program efficiency. After considerable discussion, the
tesolutione was noted angd for all practical purpuses shelved.
During the same meeting; the United States cosponsoged with
wegtern countries three other resnlutions cnncernxggxihe

_methnds of work aof the Keneral Conterence and the preparation
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of the future form of ¢ program ahd budyget of the
organization. PThe Director General's comments on them #re
replete with objectians. Although the resolutions sventual ly
passed, most uf them were stripped of their tnnovat ive
provisions., t

ol
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In 1983, at the 22nd UNESCO General Conference 'session, the
United States submitted a resolution inviting the Director
General to seek the assistance of the United Nations Joint
Ingpection Unit to examine UNESCO's budgetary techniques and to
teport 1ts recommendations on the applicability of these
téchniques for consideration by the 23rd General Conference
sessi1on. [t was soundly defeated.

. A

In addition to these attempts at program, budgetary, and
management reform, our Permanent Delegation has over the past,
two Years made a number of important policy statements bear ing
on improvements in UNESCO. For example, I laid out in length
critiques at the Executive Board sessions of September 1982 and
June 1983, the U.S. position on each major UNESCO program for
1984-85 and on significant management and budgetary issues.
Particular attention and criticism were ditected at
communications, human rights, and budget issues as well as at
questionable policy proposals related to reflection on world
problems, disarmament, philosophies of development, and
management. The language was forthright. I stated that [.did
not believe ‘that support for UNESCO would be forthcoming
without significantly greater budgetary restraint. I noted
that most of the proposals for UNESCO's major program of
strategies for development were prime candidates for budget
pruning. I warned that the program on peace and human rights
would mdéve the Organization in incréasingly contentious
dirtections far beyond UNESCO‘’s competence. These remarks were
supplemented at the 22nd General Conference session by a score
of presentations in the working commissions and througlhl the

.submission of a dozen draft resolutions expressing U.S.

opposition to specific program actions and to the budget as a
whole. Indeed, the Unitgd States was the only country to vote
against the overall budget. . . ‘ .

(™
Let me turn now to a4 seeond question posed in the letter of
tnvitation from Ccongressman Scheuer: the status of the U.S5,
Government's evaluation of the conditions necessary for its
continutd participation in UNESCO. ) .
s —

As you know, Mr. Chairman, the United States has announced 1its
firm tntent to withdraw from UNESCO at the end of 1984 and
rherefore has not slaborated a list of conditions which would
cause us to remain. The fact cf the Adsinistration's decision
is evidence that it did not judge a,turn-around i1n UNESCO a
likely possibility in the short term., Nonetheless, we will be
attent ive to siqnificant structural and pgogrammatic chafiges
nyer the coming months, and indeed are encouraqging such chaage.

Although we have no laundry list ot conditions for
roconsiderat ton of our withdrawal decision, UNESCO can be 1n no

s
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doubt as to our complaints about the UOrganization. There are a
number of possible remedies for thoge complaints. Some should
be obvious, such as the adoption of a budget of zero net
program growth. Others may be less obvious to the outside
observer, but would include things like reduction df program
support for disarmament and the New world Informativn -and
Communication Ordd&r, endorsement of the primacy of individual
human rights vis-a-vis so-called "collective® rights, dyle
changes to permit increased use of secret votes, and
transparency in the budget presentation,.

The third specific area that the Chairman has requested [
address in my testimony+is the "need for a comprehensive review
or audit of alleged mismanagement of UNESCO personnel, pYogram
adsinistration, budgeting and finance.®* I have already
outlined the Administration view that there are considerable
problems in this area, and more detail can be found in the
U.S./UNESCO Policy Review we have issued. Whether or not
further review in this area is required is a judgment which |
believe must be left to the Congress.

I note in this regard that congressmen Fascell, vatron, and
Mica, in a letter to Secretary Shultz of February 29, 1984,
indicate the GAM® has been sequested to *begin immediately a
review of U.S. participation in UNESCO with special reference
to budget and management issues.® [ am also aware that a
related GAO review initiated within the past .year ‘remains
underway. we, of course, stand ready to lend our customary
COoperation to these and any further efforts the congress may
desire to undertake. ' .

.

_ Thank you.

377784 .
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Mr. Scueuek. ‘Well. thank you vepy muchy, Madam Ambassador,
-for "that eloquent statement delivered so articulately. I'm sure.
we're all impressed. '

Now -to the hurly-burly part of the process. You undoubtedly
know that last week, five Members of Congress called for a GAQ
investigation of Unesco on these Wllegations of corruption, mismhn-
agement, debasing of the U.N. civil service process, and thie like.
‘We did this following the exchange of letters between Mr. M'Bow.
‘and myself in which he agreed, and I assume in full good faith, to
open up the books and records and files of the agency, and to pro-
vide full access to the investigators if they came to his personnel at
all levels. The Members who signed this were Congressman Fascell,
chairman of the Foreign Affairs Committee; Congressman Don
Fuqua. chaiyman of the great Science and Technology Committee;
myself; Congressman Dan Mica, and Congressman Gus Yatron, also
chairing ssbcommittees that are concerned with.the jurisdictien®
over matters deeply invélved with Unesco. -

* Now. can you tell us, in your view, if this investigation is tarried

out with diligence and with competence and with an unerring in-
stinct for the facts, wherever they may be, for rooting out the facts,
what contribution could this make to two phenomena? First, to the

- formulation of our final decision at the end of 1984 as to whether
. to pull'out or perhaps to defer that decision, as we could do—this is
a decision that the administration will have to finalize; they've
taken the first step. Apparently this is a two-stage rocket; they
made the decision to pull out, they gave rotice at the end of 1983,
and they've exhibited a commendable, in my view, degree of open-
mindedness by setting up a commission to scrutinige and evaluate
and measure the progress that {s being made by Unesco. So they
are going to have a second look and a sober evaluation based on
whatever happens. How could this survey affect that, provide some
input_for that, and how could it affect the decisions and the think-
ing of many of the Western countries who have looked by, with the
same feeling of frustration and dismay that you have exhibited. in
their decision as to how to react to the American withdrawal?

Ms. (eragn. That's very interesting. It's a good question.

As far as its input into the 19584 December decision, [ think the
review is an encouraging step. I think it can be helpful. Of course
we have to see, No. 1, whether we get the full cooperation of the
Unesco Secretariat; that's extremely important. The Director Gen-
eral has assured full access to the personnel and to the records and
documents. I trust that that will be the case.

Mr Scuruer. et me just interrupt you for a brief moment to
say that {1 have full confidence that the Director General - who met
with me for several hours on two successive days and gave us his
letter committing full access, both to records and to personnel, with
total bona fides - I expect him to follow through in good faith |
have no doubt about that, and I'm sure that he is a man of honor;
and if he hadn’t intended to do it, he wouldn’t have given us the
letter <. :

Ms. Gerarp. He wouldn’'t have agreed.

M Senrver | beg vour pardon?
My GErRARDZ Yos, he wouldn't have agreed
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‘Mr. Scueuek. He wouldn’t have agreed, and I am totally relying
on his good faith. .

Ms. GerARrD. But l@m just saying that step one, obviously, is co-
operation.

Mr. ScHruEer. Yes.

Ms. GERARD. Step two,jf they find any areas where they feel rec-
ommendations are in ogr‘a{}\ehen it's a question whether the Orga-
nization will accept those recommendations and whether they will
implement them. And sq, I say, it's an encouraging step but, again,
it's just the beginning. - . ' ‘

On the other hand, of, course,-our concern in _the discussion of
mismanagement of Unesco is not just in the financial techniques,
the Jack of accountability, the sort of appearances versus reality, -
but also in the excessive politicization of the program where more
and more into the old areas of Unesco they are putting confronta-
tional programs. They are putting duplicative programs. Ang so
this would address a concern, but there are many- concerns. None-
theless, I think it's a very useful step in the process and I think
other member countries will be ple . They will be watching to
see the results of that review. And dertainly, you know, many.

‘other countries’ governments ask for{management consultants to

come in and tell them what recommendations they might have and
[ think this is a thoroughly appropriate thing to do. We have done
similar things with the ILO, for example, and given them recom-
mendations; they adopted 90 percent of them, and they liked it so
much that they asked us to come back the next year and make ap-
o}t,her review, go I think it's constructive eriticism, and it’s a good
thing. . ‘

As far as influencing @ecisions, I think we have to wait to spe
what the results are.

Mr.ScuguERr. Well said.

Congressman McGrath.

Mr. McGraTH. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Madam Ambassador, I was a delegate to the International Par-
liamentary Union in Sepul, Korea this past October and I couldn't
help from gleaning, sitfing at those meetings, from time to time
that it was sort of us ggainst the rest of the world. We had very
few friends in that international forum and we were. constantly
being criticized, along with other democracies in the world, by
Third World nations, Communist bloc nations, and whatever. I'm
Just wondering whether or not that same kind of atmosphere exists
in Unesco, as [ know it does in the United Nations?

Ms. GERARD. It certainly does. Not only in Unesco in the deliber-
ative bodies, but the documentation of Unesco is replete with abu-
sive criticisms of free world values, and it's onesided criticism.
They're not criticizing Marxism, they're not criticizing collectivism;
they're pushing collectivism. They're pushing that the media must
be an instrument of the state. They're pushing wanting to get into
content of messages, and I think it's about time we said, “Enough
of that.™” 4 .

Mr McGrati. Let pge throw you another softhall. Does Unesco
have any value'to us ﬁ%bﬂk;

M GERARD. Certamnly Unesco has done, and is continuing to do.
some very useful things. Their programs, for example, in illiteracy

I
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are very useful. Adult education. The cultural heritage programs—

although even ‘there, | feel they've become too diffuse. They now

~have 26 international appeals gomg for presérvation of cultural
‘monuments. That means that if you're to have any followthrough,

- you could have 2 weeks for each one during the year I think they
should, again, set priorities and targets, maybe do 5 a year or 6;
but with 26, you raise expectations and then you don't deliver.

Mr. McGRATH. Are we the only nxember country of Unesco that

~ has given notice of intent to pull out’

Ms. GERARD. Yes, we are the .only one who has given notice.
There have been press reports that Great Britain, in reviewing its
participation—I've seen the House of Lords debate on that subject,
which was extremely interesting—and I think it would depend on
their review, what they are gomg to do. Of course, it's up.to each
member state.

Mg. McGRrATH. Let me ask you a question about Mr M’Bow. How
long has he been Director General?

Ms. Gerarn. He's been Director General for 10 years. He was
elected first in 1974, and reelected unammously in 1980. He will
serve gntil 1987,

Mr. MCGRATH. That's all.” '

Mr. Schruer. Congressman Mike Andrews:

Mr. AnNprews. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

-We may reach a point where there may be good programs, like
the science program, but where it ceases to be a realistic, pragmat-
ic, cost-effective investment of our dollars. In your mind, Madam
Ambassador, when. do you reach the point where you would say we
should no longer belong, in spite of the fact that there may be
some good programs?

‘Ms. Gerarp. Well, as you know, I think we have reached that
point. I think because we take seriously the business of Unesco
doing what it has been constltutlonallyxmandated to do. in help
and cooperation in education, science, communications, that we
might try to the best of our abifity to see to it that for every dollar
that we put in, that it is used as efficiently and effectively as possi-
ble. This is just as we see to it that in otheér organizations, such as
OAS and UNDP, our money is well spent. It's our duty.

Mr. ANbrews. Let me ask you specifically about education. Can
the program survive without our participation?

Ms. Gerarn. Without our participation? Of course, in the illiter-
acy program, for example, which I think is one of the most impor-
tant, along with adult education, we can continue through bilateral
aid. OECD has an educational sector. [ think many of the other or-
ganizations do have or could have expanded sectors of education. |
think also we get a great deal of leverage through USIA fellow-
ships. And this, I think, again, is an important exchange, in help-
ing peaple in the formulation of their careers as doctors, et cetera.
lt s a cultural exchange as well.

“Mr. Anprews. Thank you, Madam Ambassador, and thank you,
Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Scueuer. Congressman Tom Lewis.

Mr. Lrwis. Madam Ambassador, how visible to the outside has
the detertoration of the UL.S. position of influence become? ¢
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Ms. Gerarn. Well, of course, I can speak mainly from my 3 years
there; but in looking back o¥er the records and the news per re-
rts and such, there has been criticism for a long time. 'Iel(:e prob-
em has been there, and it's been growing. I think the attitude, un-

. fortunatelg. seems to have been somewhat in the past that—well,

it’s true that some of them like to blow off steam. But it,seems to
me that if you're going to be partners, you'd better cooperate. It
doesn’t help us to throw mud at each other, and the mud throwing
is one way. :
Mr. Lewis. And there are problems also with the insiders, the
people working at Unesco? o
Ms. GerARrp. Yes. There is a great deal of intellectual concern

 with the deterioration of Unesco, with its becoming loes. &uy o
-effective, less and less diligent, and not d®ing its basic Jjob, not help-

ing to develop the world the way it really is mandated to do. Also, I
think there is vbry low morale in the Secretariat. A recent staff .
poll showed only 3") percent of the staff believe that promiotions
are based on professional efficiency. -

Mr. Lewis. What is the problem with strategy and draft resolu-
tions?

Ms. Gieragrp. One of the problems here is the fagt that most of
the resolutions are actually written by the Secretariat. Those that
are written by member states are submitted with a typed note
from the representative—which Joriginally—when we started

- making these notations, only disc the international implica-

tions of the issue, but now goes much further into the substantive
question of whether this is acceptable, whether it isn't acceptable.

© And it is extremely difficult to get any substantive recommenda-

tion adopted because of that. _

Mr. Lewis. Do you find that other Western bloc nations tend to
appease and accommodate the Soviet Union?”'

Ms. GeraRb. I think that's a little strong, that way of putting it.
[ think that you could say that they have an approach, at least
since [ arrived at Unesco, of damage {imiﬂation; and frpm my point
of view, damage limitation is slowl sliding down the Mll.

Mr. Lewis. One final question, Myr. Chairman.

Do you feel that the State Department has provided you with
adequate assistance over the years when you have faced difficult
and controversial resolutions, when you have not had the strong
vocal support that other Western bloc countries have had?

Ms. Gerarn. | think the State Department has tried its very best
to give us that kind of support. I've been surprised at the amount
of support. for example, that I've needed on the disarmament issue.
I spent 2 weeks negotiating disarmament resolutions at this last
general conference, and I would have loved to have had, at that
point, someone from the Arms Control and Disarmament Agency;
and that, of course, is a ridiculous spending of your time and re-
sources away from the proper programs of the Organization. Again,
some of our allies are speaking up more. Referring to your previous
question, [ don’t think they're speaking up as much “as I'd like to
see. but we're getting there.

Mr. Lewis. What do you think can be done so thagthe Western
bloc nations are not always responding to the actiods of the East-
ern bloc nations?
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Ms. Greragp. | think what we have to do is what we've been
. doing more and more of —introducing our own resolutions, and a
variety of them, so that we're talking about our piece of paper, not
theirs; or at least you're talking about both, not just trying to
change a word or two. I think we should be—obviously, we're proud
~of our values and we should be speaking out about tﬁem—pushing
programs which will help, for example, promote an independent
press. And also speaking out on the issues, and perhaps cutting out
some of the things that—for example, one of the education pro-
grams for over $1 million, saying to put that into a literacy pro-
gram where it can work.

Mr. Lewis. Thank you, Madam Ambassador.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. ScHeueR. Congressman Harry Reid. :

Mr. Rein. As I understood your testimony, you stated that the
administration would consider further participation if certain con--
ditions changed; is that right? ~

Ms. GErarDp. That is correct.

Mr. Reip. Why would there have been—as 1 understand it, our
contribution is some $30 million a year or thereabouts?

Ms. GERARD. Appraximately.

Mr. REmb. 'Wouldn't it be better to say we are going to cut our
funding by 50 percent? : :

Ms. Gerarnp. Well, I think that is a question for the administra-
tion. We have a legal obligation to pay our assessments so long as
we are a voting member. We have already cut out a percentage of
the program that goes to helping the PLO. That is a congressional-
ly mandated cut. But otherwise, we felt that since, in our analysis,
that there was more bad than good. it was too costly, basically, to
continue funding programs where the moneys were not being prop-
erly spent, and it also made us, really, an accomplice to pushing
these collectivist theories, et cetera, if we stayed.

Mr. Rem. One of the things that [ think sometimes we, as.a
nation. fail to do is look out for our national interests. Now, it
seems to me that when we depend so much in various areas on pro-
rrams that this Organization provides for us—for example, the
Navy currently receives, | understand. some 60 percent of their
oceanographic data from the International Oceanographic Commis-
sion. which is a component of Unesco. Where are we going to go to
get this information?

Ms. GGerarp. Well, it happens that the Intergovernmental Ocean-
ographic Commission is one which we can continue to be a member
of. and so0 in that particular instance there won't be a problem.

Mr. Re. So our withdrawing does not affect that program?

Ms. Gerarp. No. We can make voluntary contributions and. in
fact, increase our participation, :

Mr. Rein. Has anyone to your knowledge talked to the Office of
Management and Budget as to whether or not this $50 million that
we now contribute to Unesco would be made available for similar
programs that the Congress would come up with or the administra-
tion would recommend that would cover these areas of education,
science, and cultural endeavors and concerns?

-Ms. Geragrn, We are certainly urging that they do so. but natu-
rally it is the prerogative of Congress to specify whether those
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funds will be maintainéd. I certainly would hope to see it so and
we've said that we intend to request it. I think certainly there are
many important things, such as saving Mohenjo Daru and many of
the other programs, that it would be important for us to continue
and try to find more effective ways—more helpful ways—in which
to spend the money in theose areas. _ *

Mr. Ren. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. ScHeEurer. Madam Ambassador, the investigation that the
five Members of Congress have initiated with the GAO was initiat-
ed because of the widespread rumors of ramrant corruption, mis-
management,; fiscal irregularities on a very large scale, and total
corruption of the Civil Service System of merit appointments. Let’s °
assume for the purpose of the argument that the evidence accrues

‘that these allegations are substantially justified and that this con-

dition does exist. Do you think that if the GAO report documents
this condition, that the Third World consensus, which really has
enabled the Director General to rule with very little accountability,
will remain? Will this consensus remain intact, both as to the
rampant wrongdoing, if that'is proven—the systematic wrongdo-
ings and the corruption of the process—and will this Third World
consensus which has permitted these aberrational programs—these
viciously anti-Western, antifreedom, anti-Western values, going to

the heart of our Western value structure, going to the heart of

what a. democracy is all about—will that consensus continue tos

support these viciously destructive aberrational programs that

have run far from Unesco’s original mission? ‘

Ms. Gerarp. Of course, I cannot prejudge what the GAO will
find. I would think—— .

Mr. ScHeukes. I made that basic assumption.

Ms. GERARD. Yes. | just wanted to stress that I have seen, person-

- ally, evidence of what you might ‘nicely call fiscal laxity. I would

hope that those things would come out, if there are such, and that
they would be corrected. I cannot speak for what other member na-
tions would decide, but I would think that most member nations
would like Unesco to be as effective as possible if the reforms are
basically ibie under the cur Director General, but it's up to
them to decide who they want.And he doesn't come up for reelec-
tion until 1987. : ) o

Mr. Scheuer. | guess what I'm asking is if—and this is a big if—
if the GAQO report identifies systematic and widespread ifregular-
ities and patterns of corruption that we've repeated several times
today, if that is well documented, do you thinﬁe that the consensus
in tge Third World that has really permitted one-man rule at
Unesco without the normal checks and balances that the other
U.N. agencies have, will that one-man rule and will those continu-
ing abuses, and will the programmatic abuses that we've heard—

. the anti-Western diatribes, the anti-free press orientation, the

whole thrust that goes against our Western value system—wil] the
consensus that has supported those programs continue to prevail,
or is it conceivable that the GAO report, if these alegations of
wrongdoing are identified and documented, could in effect shake .
the cage of the entire system to the point where the Third World

themselves will take to join with the Western nations in broducing

thorough reform? Not only a process, but a prdgram as well?

q
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Ms. Grragrn. | think it certainly could from the point of view
that they want the organization to be effective for them, too. And
when you think of cooperation, it's not just helping the developing
world: that helps the developed world, too, although I would say
that we're all developing. Anid so I would think that it is complete-
ly possible. Many of them that I have spoken with from all differ-
ent countries have said they would like to see the programs be
more practical. They'd like to see more decentralization, including
decentralization of authority. There is very. little delegation of au-
thority. and I think all of these things could make it a much better -
organization. .

Mr. Scheuer. Do you think that this process we're initiating
could lead either to decentralization of authority at Unesco, or per-
haps a change in the top authority that would provide a more con-
genial atmosphere, a more.fertile terrain'for basic reform?

Ms. Gerarbp. I think it certainly is possible, and I would hope
that would be the case.

Mr. ScuruUER. Congressman Tom Lewis?

Mr. Lwis. Mr. Chairman, I have no further questions.

I would just like to state, Madam Ambassador, that I thought
that that was the most straightforward testimony that I've had the
opportunity of listening to since ['ve been in Congress, enly 15
months. ' '

Ms. Gerarp. Thank you. : . /

Mr. Lewis. Thank you. : o

Mr. ScukuEir. Congressman Mike Andrews?

Mr. Anprews. No questions.

Mr. Scuruer. Well, Madam Ambassador, you've given us a very
refreshing and very forthright statement of your views. You have
given us a great deal to think about as we commence this investi-
gation, and we thank you very, very much.

We will hold the record open for 10 days to 2 weeks for members
to submit additional questions in writing if they so wish, and if you
wish to provide us with any further thoughts or to elaborate your
remarks in any way, we'd be happy to have you do that.

Thank vou very, very much for traveling the ocean and giving to
us of vour views and your wisdom.

Ms. Gerakn. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and I'd be very happy.
as 1 said. to cooperate as fully as I know how, and my office staff,
too, with what vou're doing.

Mr. Scueuvikr. Thank you very much.

This meeting is adjourned.

[Whereupon. at 230 pm., the subcommittee recessed, to recon-
vene at the call of the Chair.|
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IMPACT ON U.S. SCIENTIFIC RESEARCH OF
PROPOSAL TO WITHDRAW FROM UNESCO o

THURSDAY, MARCH 15, 1984

House oF REPRESENTATIVES, COMMITTEE ON SCIENCE AND
TECHNOLOGY, SUBCOMMITTEE ON, SCIENCE, RESEARCH
AND TECHNOLOGY AND-SUBCOMMITTEE ON NATURAL RE-
SOURCES, AGRICULTURE RESEARCH AND ENVIRONMENT,

‘ . . Washington, DC.

The subcommittees met, pursuant to call, at 3:10 p.m.,*in room
2318, Rayburn "House Office Building, Hon. Doug Walgren (chair-
man of the Subcommittee on Science, Research and Technology):
presiding. _ :

. . Mr. WALGREN. Let me call us to order and open’ this joint hear-
ing with the subcommittee chaired by our distinguished colleague,
Jim Scheuer. As some of you may know who follow the major na-
tional news, Mr. Scheuer has had a longstarding interest in
Unesco, and has recently taken some extremely important irnitia-
tives to review the broader aspects of the U:S. participation in that
organization, and the interest of his subcommittee and his personal
interest have put in motion some directjons, particularly an audit
by the GAO, a very close examination of Unesco that we are all
hopeful will clarify very *substantiglly where we are with respect to
that organization. v

Today, however, we are focusing on a somewhat narrower issue:
The impact on the United States of our potential American with-

"drawal with respect to science as a focus.

The United Nations Educational, Scientific and Cultural Organi-
zation was created as a specialized U.N. agency in 1946. It was
founded “for the purpose of advancing through the educational, sci-
entific, and cultural relations of the people of the world the objec-
tive of international peace and the common welfare of mankind."”

Unesco was dedicated to the idea that calamities such as war
could be avoided through greater international understanding and
cooperation. “Since wars begin in the minds of men,” its constitu-
tion begins, it is in the minds of men that tl}e defenses of peace
must be constructed.”

The proposal to withdraw the United States from Unesco would
be effective on December 31, 1984. However, the President did say,
in announcing that action, that he would reconsider the proposal if
Unesco made elear progress in rectifying certain problems affecting
the agency. .

“There is no question that Unesco has some serious problems
from the ULS. point of view. However, the purpose of this hearing,
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again_| want (o emphasize, is not to question or review necessarily
the decision to withdraw, but to explore the effects of that with-

:drawal on the U.S. scientific and technical community, a subject

which is particularly in the jurisdiction and interest, and indeed,
the responsibility of the Subcommittee on Science, Research and
Technology and the responsibility of the overall Science and Tech-
nology Committee, including that subcommittee chaired by Mr.
Scheuer. .

Specific questions that must be explored today are: What provi-

sions can the United Sta ke to maintain important interna-
tional science programs pétween now and the time we pull out of

Unesco; what is it going to cost for this transition now and in the

- long term; what mechanisms will be used to fund, guide, and direct

these programs if we no longer maintain our membership in
Unesco; and if we do withdraw, whp, then, will set prioritigs for sci-
ence and technology programs in the international community that
are presently within %nesco? .

The most general question.that must be asked of the scientific
community is, is the U.S. participation in Unesco worth saving?
What -contribution does it make to our national interests and to the
interests of mankind?

With that, I would like to recognize the joint Chair for these
hegrings, the Congressman from New York, Chairman Scheuer.

r. ScueueRr. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.

L think you have covered the landscape in your introductory re-
marks very- well, so0 I would simply like unanimous consent to put
a brief statement in the record.

Mr. WaLcren. Thank you. Without objection, that is the order
and are there other members who would like to make opening eom-
ments or reserve any statements? N

[The opening statement of Mr. Scheuer follows:|

OreninG StatemeNT or Hon Jases H. SCHEUER,

Thank you, Mr. CRairman. This hearing is the second conducted by the Science
and Technology Committee on the subject of U1.S participation in UNEX'O

Our objective 1 holding these hearings 1s to establish an angojng discussion
throughout the remainder of 1958 so that the Congress may have the information
necessary to evaluate the Administration’s decision. Last week. the Subcommittee
an Natural Resources, Agriculture Research and Environment was privileged to
hear testimnony from the 1S Ambassador to UNESCO. Jean Gerard. ’

From her unique perspective. Ambassador Gerard presented an onssite appraisal
of UNESCO programs and management, highlighting those organization’s policies
which in her view are incompatible with U..g. interests. and contrary to the goal of
rrmnuting cultural, scientific and educational cooperation between develaped and
exsdeveloped nations OF particular concern to our subcommittees are the implica-
twons that o US withdraowal from UNESCO will have on international scientific co
opetatn and an US <cientdie research

We are pleased. theretore, to have a distinguished group of scientists here today
to give their views on the value of UNESCO's seience programs and the likety con-
serquences on international science of our withdrawal from this omganization. In Sep-
tember of PG, the National Science Foundntion, at the request of the Departinent
af State, organized o working group to review UNFSCO's seience programs. The
views of the participating agencies were incorporated into the NSE report, with the
averal! recommendition that the 1S should continue its membership in UNESCO

Notwithstanding these recommendations from the scientific community, if the
withdrawal decision remains final, we must begin to explore options for continued
American support of internanianal cooperation oatside of UNESCO The Adminis
tration ond the scwatific community will need to work closely tn attempting ta rees
tablish a global scwntific netwark tor the U'S Such efforts might inchude ittt
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new bi-lateral and multi-lateral agreements, channeling funds inte existing intemn-'
tional ¢ izations and into other UN organizations distinct from UNESCO.
We will also need to decide how these new programs will be managed and how

finding shall be allocated. I look forward to the testimonies and discussion here this

afternoon in hope that we may begin to resolve some of these issues.

.Mr. WaLckrenN. Well, with that, we have today three—I am
sorry—Mr. Brown. :

Mr. Brown. No, Mr. Chairman..

Mr. WALGREN. We have-today three witnesses to give us some
specific perspective on these issues. The subcommittee is going-to

maintain its interest in this subject beyond this hearing and, in -

rticular, explorations with the appropriate parties in the U.S.
tate Department, but today, we have Prof. Paul Baker, who is the

head of Department of Anthropology at Penn State University.
Professor Baker is the chairman of the U.S. National Committee
for the Man and the Biosphere Program, and has a number of
other involvements on the international level and has been the
chairman of the National Research Council’'s Subcommittee on
Unesco Science Programs, in addition to serving as a consultant tos
Unesco in an earlier period. ' .

I would like to ask Dr. Baker to come forward at this point and
we . will proceed sequentially through the witness list. We are very
glad you could come, Dr. Baker. Welcome to the committee and we’
appreciate your being a resource to the Congress,vew much.

r. BAKgR. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. "
Mr. WaALGREN. And let ihe say at the outsﬁﬂ!hat your written
H;itnesses will be made part of the

record automatically, almost hanically, and you can feel free to

. communicate to the committee’ as you feel is mast. effective in un-

derscoring the points that you would really like to mie.

STATEMENT OF PROF. PAUL T. BAKER, HEAD¢ DEPARTMENT OF
ANTHROPOLOGY, PENNSYLVANIA STATE UNIV"IRSITY. UNI-
VERSITY PARK, PA, CHAIRMAN, US. NATIONAY, COMMITTEE
FOR THE MAN AND THE BIOSPHERE PROGRAM, JANUARY 1983~
PRESENT, VICE PRESIDENT, INTERNATIONAL GOUNCIL FOR

MAN AND THE BIOSPHERE PROGRAM, CHAIRMAN. NATIONAL

RESEARCH COUNCIL'S SUBCOMMITTEE ON UN
PROGRAMS, JANUARY 1982-APRIL 1983, CO
UNES(O, 1972-82 .

Mr. Baker. Thank you. CorGe L ;-

I am very pleased to be able to testify on fﬁfs ‘subject. At the
same time, [ am very humbled by the fact that 1 reallly don’t feel
that I. or perhaps the three witnesses, or many more of us, can pos-
sibly accomplish the task of assessing what the impact will be.

[ felt that I might help the committees in their deliberations in
two ways: First, by covering, to the best of my ability.- an overview
of what the impact might be of our withdrawal on U.S. science, but
then perhaps of more benefit, to look at one program in depth
where | can speak with a great deal more information than I can
on the whole subject. . )

On the overall impact, I thipk it is important to start with un-
derstanding in perspective what Unesco is and what we can expect
of it in relation to science. It is a unit that two-thirds of its budget

'0 SCIENCE
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is devoted to the sciences and humanities; thus in many regards, it
is similar to a large university and serves many of the functions of
a large university. - :
At the same time, it must be seen in financial perspective. With

~ its $200-million-a-year budget, it has a budget less than half as big

as my university, which is certainly not the largest university in
this country. So one must understand that the possible accomplish-
ments with this are not to be expected to be much—as great as
even amajor American university. -

As a matter of fact, | can see a tremendous number of analogies
between Unesco's science problems and funding problems and the
university's problems, but perhaps it is not too beneficial to go on
with this analogy. I will simply end it with one minor point. My
university is funded onl} one-quarter by the State—very much as
we fund one-quarter of Unesco—and one asks, therefore, what

. would happen to the university if the State stopped funding?.

Obviously, weswould not stop providing some science benefits to

“the State of Pennsylvania, but just as obwiously, also, they would—

the benefits would go down to the State and to the Nation as well.

To be more specifi¢, in" the past fall when the State Department -
began its 14th review of our participation in Unesco, a number of—
I was asked by the Unesco Commission, which I am Commissioner,
to give a point of view on the_subject and I wrote a document
which [ have appended in the written testimony. I don’t find that
my opinions have changed too dramatically since then, but [ think
there are four roints that should be emphasized that I emphasized
then and I would like to do so again.

First is the fact that we are unable, [ think, to assess really the
impact of Unesco withdrawal on U.S. science. Straightforwardly,
the infprmation does not exist. I say this, of course, there are—
other ple have sources of information that I do not have avail-
able, but having attempted on behalf of the National Research
Council to overlook this question for a couple of years, and again
attempting to look at the question in relation to the Unesco ‘Com-
mission, I find that there is no way we can assess that impact.

We can name the kipds of international organizations or interna-
tional scientific activities that Unesco is involved in and whether
or not we are involved, but we don't know the number of people
that are involved. We don't know the kind of money flow that
comes back to this country, to American science, from Unesco.

The reasons for that is because the money is not channeled
simply through those programs. There is a lot of direct contact and
there is no register of who is involved and so forth. So I think basi-
cally it was not an answerable question last fall, and [ rather doubt
that at this moment, it is an answerable questipn still.

The second point [ would like to emphasi@ is that what assess-
ment was possible last fall, it seems to me"suggested that there
were—there were inevitable damages that would occur to Ameri-
can science from our withdrawal and that no substitute mecha-
nisms were apparent at that time which could be adequately com-
pensated —compensate for all these losses.

Now, at this point, I ought to add another piece of informatipn
that I am basing this not oniy on what [ had seen, but I also,
during the (ull. was abl®to see the early draft provided by the com-

—
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mittee organized by the National Science Foundation to respond to -
what the impact might be. I also read the statements made by the
many scientific organization representatives to Unesco Commis-
sion. So [ had at least three sources of information. ‘ i

All of these said that—that there were inevitable tosts and | was
particularly impressed, as a member of an informal committee as-
-sembled atgthe Academy, with the fact that when we looked at the

* potential organizations that could take over the Unesco science
functions, we thought this was impossible.

Let me be specific on why it is not possible. The most.obvious ex-
ample that one might think of is that the International Unions of
Science or the International Council for Scientific Unions might be
able to take it over, but we find that these organizations have ex-
tremely small secretariats of three to four people. They operate on
budgets of $2 to $3 million. One can well imagine that if the
United States attempted to bolster them too massively, it would
not be very successfuf. In other words, the other countries that pdr-.
ticipate might feel that the United States was trying to totally
dominate if they said, ““Now let us put in $10 million into this to
cover some of these problems.”

There is the fact, also, that the other international organizations,
such as JCSU, have representatives from less than half as many.
countries as does Unesco, So these are the kinds of problems in
trying to find adequate substitutes. -

Those reports that we made last fall also suggested that thé defi-
ciencies of Unesco science progrargs, which we were-—could uncov-
er did not necessarily come from any political aspects, but were
rather related primarily to the administrative policies of Unesco

- and’second, to the fact that some of the Unesco staff were not very
well trained in science. .

The last point I would like to emphasize is that the lack of U.S
funds to support U.S. scientific participation in Unesco-related sci-
ence and technical activities, which has become increasingly severe
in the last decade, certainly has had the impact of ‘limiting our
ability to draw benefit from Unesco and to affect the directions of
Unesco science policy. L

Now. having said that, I have just had the opportunity to read
the February 27 release by the State Department of the U.S.
Unesco policy review, and I carefully examined those sections that
were related to the science sector. [ find that many of the points
that 1 have just made are not very fully reflected in this document.

First of ufll. the document gives the impression that—and it says
“The assessment that has been made really allows us to know what
the impact is, what the impact of withdrawal would be on 1.8 sci-
ence” T simply did not see the documentation that made that possi-
ble. Perhaps there were many sources that I was unaware of.

Second, | did not see anywhere in the document something that |
saw in all the other input, and that was.that all the scientific input
suggested that Unesco was very valuable and that we would
damagee IS science by withdrawing. -

Finallv. the document suggests that we could continue to partici-
pate in international science and technology at near our present
level without Unesco involvement. Again, unless there was input
that did not come from the initial NSF Committee review, did not
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come from the foreign secretary of the National Academy of Sci-
gnces, or did not eome from the responses of the particular scientif-
‘ic body representatives to the Unesco Commission, if it didn’t come
from there, I don't kow gvhere it did come from, this optithism.

JHaving said that, let turn to the Man and.the Biosphere Pro-
gram, where [ feel that I can say things with & greater degree of
certainty and a greater degree of knowledge. I have testified in the
past year before Dr. Scheuer's comimittee on the Man and the Bio-
sphere Program in the United States, and’I think it would be inap-
propriate for me to try and review this in any detail only a year
later to the same subcommittee. So I will taik mostly about the
international program and ‘secondarily some of the events that
have occurred in the U.S. pl‘o?mm since that testimony last year.

Perhaps it is enough if I will simply note.that the Man and the
Biosphere Program was a program created by the staff of Unesco
in collaboration with scientists from around the world. It was seen
as a follow-through, a more practical program to follow on what
had been the International Bialogical Program that was then ter-
-minated, and it attempts to—to do a very broad problem-solving in .
the environment field, and do that problem-solving without—with-

“out trying to keep it a man-versus-environment question, but

rather one, how can human beings interact with the environment,
doing minimal damage and deriving maximal benefit for both.

As such, it is & unique program. There is nothing else like it in
the world today. No other international organization has such a
program under way anywhere. It has been one of the most success-
ful programs as far as—as a-mafter of fact, I think I would go fur-
ther than that and say that of the recent programs that Unesco
has initiated, it has had the widest acclaim on a worldwide basis.

In the world 105 countries have committees for the Man and the
Biosphere Program and it was—has been extremely Righly en-
dorsed with all the general assemblies of Unesco.

The program gradually built during the 1970's, both internation-
ally and here in the United States, and in a sense, both the inter-
national program and the U.S. program reached their peaks of suc-
ces$ in 19%0. [t was at that time that the decade review of the pro-
gram was undertaken and was very well received. It is one of the
few programs that Unescl) has actually undertaken a review, a sci-
entific review of, and this, I think, shows both their confidence that
it was a good program and the desire to make this fact known.

It was also the peak in the U.S. program, at which time there
was about $1.5 million in direct funds available to the U.S. pro-
gram. Thereafter, a number of difficulties have developed, both in
the international program and in the national one. At the interna-
tional level, the problem, again—I want to emphasize for much of
science, the problem in Unesco, the problems have not been politi-
cal, but have been related to the administrative structure and the

-administrative policies of Unesco. ‘

Thus, the budget that was concentrated on the Man and the Bio-
sphere Program in the last Z-year budget was diffused across a
great number of the sections and divisions within Unesco. In
spite of increases in budget in other sections of the Unesco's pro- °
gram, no budget increase was given to this program.

£.
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So the combination made it a program that was really shrinking
in resources. Most serious of this was this diffusion” of money across
sections, not allowinf the central management of the program. As
a matter of fact, the secretary general of the MAB program in
Paris protested. this strongly. The international bureau, which as
vice president | served on, protested this strwhgly. Weewere sup-
ported by a number of world leaders in science in the need for con-
solidating this program. Mr. M'Bow promised that action would be
taken to solve the problem. When it had not occured by January,
the Secretyy General, who was a very important individual in
making this\program successful, resigned. oL

So the proglems are ones of policy—not politics but administra-
tion in Unesc .

In the United States, the causes for decline of the U.S. MAB Pro-
gram are not so clear to me, frankly. For whatever reason, tighten-
ing of money or what not, the moneys available to the program
shrank dramatically, so dramatically that as of the time that we
testified concerning the program last April, we were not sure that
it would continue. :

At that time. a provision for continuing it was made in the State
Departmenty but [ must note that again by October of this year, we
were faced With a very small staff and essentially no operating
money. -

At ‘this point, NASA, the Department of Interior, through the
Park Service and the Forest Servite in Interior have provided some
operating funds and we have operating funds at $:300,000. Never-
theless. the nitional committee is on record as having noted that
the program cannot continue; there is no point in continuing it
unless addition:dl resources are made available, That would mean
the termination of the program as of October 1.

This attitude is reflected in our supporters. Thus, we had, in pro-
viding_support frem the Forest Service and the Interior, it was
noted in the letter of support that unless additional funds were
mader available thréugh the State Department or through congres-
sional funds, they did not feel they could continue to support the
program beyond this year. .

Therefore, as of the moment, this program will terminate in the
United States as of September 30, :

Given these kinds of difficulties, then what can we do, or is there
going to be a continuity”? Again, when [ examined the review done
by the State Department, dated February 27, 1 get the impression
the MAB was not an important international effort. Perhaps as
chairman of the program here, I am overemphasizing it. They may
be right. but certainly they do not consider it a4 very major one as
far as the document was concerned.

[ would point out that whatever happens to the U.S. program,
US. withdrawal will undoubtedly have a serious effect on the
internatjonal program. One-quarter of the high-quality stafl in
Paris of the Unesco program are from the United States and would
undoubtedly not continue. Therefore, the progrium would then be
not onlv without its really founding and supporting director gener
al. it would have a loss of one-quarter of the high-quality staff that
exists iy the program.
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So internationally, I don't see how the program could help but
suffer, .and I feel that we would suffer in‘the process becduse the
questions that MAB addressed themselves to, like the welfare of
the forests of the world, the “velfare of the Species, the development
of international biosphere reserves to protect species. These are
questions that are important to us, too, even though not done in
this country. ' .

In our own program, as in—about to terminate, we—I also have
a document which is provided by the Stgte, Department on ques-
tions and ‘answers in relation to U.S. Man 4nd the Biosphere Pro-
gram. The first quegtion is,. How will the withdrawal from Unesco,
affect the U.S. man and the biosphere program? The answer: We
expect little substantive change to occur in the U.S. MAB Program,
as a result of the U.S. decision to withdraw from Unesco. On the -
contrary, we intend to intensify our efforts to strengthen and
expand this program, which we believe is an excellent. example of
effective public/private sector cooperation on important problems
in the field of environmental science. : . .

I alsé find in the same document, at the very last question, the
secretary's sfatement on withdrawal noted that we plan to use the
resources we presently devote to Unesco to support such other
means of cooperfition. Does this mean that the Department of State
will allocate a portion of these funds to support directly the U.S.
MAB effort in the future? Answer: At this stage, such a judgment
- would be premature. .

“The final decision,” the last sentence, says, “The final decision
would be clearly based on the merits, relevance and needs of the
U.S. MAB Program at that time.” 4

Now, I find this all very disturbing. Of course, let.me point out
that I am the chairman of this program: it is housed in the State
Department: I am ngt a State Department employee, obviously,
and not in any way related to Federal Government. | am% private
. scientist. Therefore, I think I can say clearly that I find this very
disturbing. I find on the one hand that this program, which is
Unesco's most successful, and which I think we can say has been a
major contribution to the United States, is about to collapse inter:
nationally. It is going to collapse nationally. It is going to collapse
on September 30 nationally, and we have had no—the national
committee has had no indication of any funds that will be available
at that time.

We have also had the question: Even if we pulled out of Unesco,
"~ would that funding then become available. and they say, well, per-
haps. Well, “perhaps™ wouldn’'t help. Kven more seriously, even if
they decided to devote some of that money to the MAB Program at
that time, the program will then have been a year dead. Is that
going to hqlp it? [ don’t know. et : _

Anyway. [ find these questions very disturbing questions at this
time.

Thank vou. ‘

[The prepared statement of Mr. Baker follows: |
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Mr. Chairman and membfrs of subcommittees. As a concemed scientist
from the private sector of our scigntifit commmity, [ welcome this opportunity
to present my views on how our p od withdrawal from UINESCO may affect
U.S. scientific and technical cooperative efforts. My interaction with the
scientific efforts of UNESCD have been primarily limited to the Man and the
Biosphere P but as past Chairman of the National Academy of Sciences
subcamsittee onl INESQD Science Programs and more recently as the Academy's
representative” to the U.S. INESM Comaission [ have broadened my knowledge
of the interaction between UNESQO science programs.and U.S. scientific
endeavors. : . . ‘

During the past fall the decision by the State Department toonce again
review JI.5. participation in UNESCO led me to carefully review the available
'mfomton on the advantages and disadvantages to U.S. science of our national
participatian in UNE Frankly, [ found this a somewhat bizarre éxercise,
since I am emgloyed by ' Pemsylvania State University where the State
govermsientecont ributes about the same percentage to our total et that
the U.S. contributes to UNESCO and I can't imaging how the scientific and
technological interests of Pennsylvania could not be seriously desxaged by
the withdrawal of State participation. Since UNESCO in its functions so
closely reseshles a U.S. university, the analogy is an obvious one and the
conflicts between what the Statesgoverrments and the universities see as their
functions are also reminiscent of the conflicts between our State Department
and UNESCO. Thus, the rhetoric often becomes more important than the prodict
and the State administrator often forgets that the University is furded by
and provides sqrvices for many more constituencies than the State govermment.

More specifically to the issue before the presént subcawmittees, [ -
produced in early November a set of written camments on the topic of UNES(OD
and American science for the U.S. National Commission based on the format
provided by the State Nepartment. -Nothing I have learmed since that tire

has substantially altered my views and [ therefore include these comments -
as part of my written testimony. Within those views [ merely wish to
reemphas: e at this time four major points.

{. Because no one or combination of institutions has been-pmvided*'
with the necessary resources for continual evaluation of the involvement
of the I1.5. scientific establishment with UNESCO, we camot properly evaluate
how seriously our withdrawal from (NES(D would affect U.5. science,

/78
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<. Swh direct and indirect benefits a: U.S. science derives from
INESQ) would inevitably be damaged by our withdrawal and no substitute

. mechanisms exist which could adequately campensate for all potential losses.

Q

3. The deficiences of the UNESCO science programs are primarily related
to poor INES(D administrat ive policies and secondarily to the low compet ency
level of same (NESCO employees, ’

4, The tack of (LS. funds for the support of U.5. scientists ip
INESDO related scientific and technical activities has for the past.decade
severcly limited the benefits Jderived by INESCO activities and restricted the
abilitv of the I.5. scientific cammumity to affect the direction of UNESCO
activities, ’ .

By December of 1983 the initial reviews requosted by the State Department
had been cospleted and at that time I had the opportunity to resd the initial
document provided by the review camittee of the National Science Foundation,
the letter written by the Foreign Secretary of fie National Academy of
Sciences, and some of the respaitses sent to the U.S. National Commission
for INUSC0 by representatives of the scientific organizations currently
included in the Comission. [ found that the views represented were similar
to the ones I had previously expressed and on the basis of these views
prepared a further document for consideration by the Executive Cosmittee
af the 1.5, National Commiss jon. As this document, which I inclode in my
testimuw, indicates there is strong support in the U.S5. scientific commmity
for our remaining in UNESD. There is discontent for. the the scitmtific
program is administered in UNESCD, but it is generally believed that this
problem could he resolved if the I.S. would Provide the support necessary
for a fuller participation by U.S, scientists,

In reviewing the February 27 release by the Department of State of * .
the 1.5 INES(D policy review, I find that many“of these points are-pot developed.
Thus the review gives the impression that we do indeed know how our withdrawal
would affect 1L.S. science but [ for one am mot clear how such an evaluation
wi1s possiblie given the input [ am aware of. Second, I did not see included
anvwhere in the dociment that the tific groups comsulted believed almost
universallv that we should stay mvm. Finally, the document suggested -
that we could cmtinue to participat® in intemational science and technology
at near our present level without (NES(O involvement. Again, unless there
wits input which did not come from the initial NSF review, the Foreign Secretary
ot the National Academv of Sciences or the responses of the scientific bady
representatives to the U.S. INESD Camissian, [ do not know how this
optimistic view was derived.

the alverse sttects of our withdramal ‘frcm INLS(O aré ones to which I
believe a Large mumber of 1.5, scientists could attest. It may, therefore,
he much more helptul to vou for me to present testimony on the Man and the
Biosphere INLSCO science program about which I can write with some expertise,

capee Toparticipated in develgmment of the international program axl am

vilrrentlys Charmman ot the 11,5 MAR Committee. The Intermational program may
he deseribed s 0] Lows

[
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The Man and the Biosphere Program was establisked in 1970

by INESCD as a follow-up to the International Biological Progrumme.
Based on scientific research, it is an integrated, interdisciplinary
preblem-solving sggmach to the management problems arising from
the interactions between hman activities and natiral systewms.
MAB projects are often focused on regional and sub-regional levels
bringing countries together to work on problems of cameon concern.
Seven of MXB's project areas involve particular kinds of geographic
areas (forests, grazing land¥, arid lands, fresh water and coastal
areas, mountains and tundra), six address systems and processes
(major enginecering works, demographic changes, urban systems,
pesticide use, envirommental perception and pollution) and one

- relates to development of an international network of "biosphere
reserves”, areas protected for research, monitoring and comservatiom.

: One hundred and five fiations currently participate in MAB,

each plamning and fundingfits own research within a genmeral program
framework ‘defined at the international level. MAB i5 guided and
supervised by an Intermational Coordinating Council (ICC), comnsisting
of 30 national representatives, and serviced by a 9-member permanent
secretariat at INESCO headquarters. The chaimman of the U.S.
National Committee (Paul T. Baker) is Vice Chairman of the ICC and
serves on its S-member Bureau. g

There are currently same 1000 MAB field projects in about 80
countries. cording to the Secretariat, perhaps 30 percent would
have come info being without MAB, 60 percent have been influenced
by MAB and 10 percent would not have existed without MAB. Pridrity
areas for MAB include the lumid tropics, arid lands and human
settlements. The June 1982 session of the MAB Bureau decided to
concentrate on promoting coordinated and comparative studies linking

—~— field ptojects in dif ferent countries with cooperative inputs from
" scientists and institutions of both developing and developed
ocountries.

. Over 80 meetings in 1982 and 83 were organized by MAB National
Committees and Secretarists or entailed a substantial input from
MAB Programme. The MAB Bureau is also propesing a synthesis of results
generated by MAB projects to date, including individual projects and

- groups of projects. A major achievement in developing publicity for

for MAB has been the production and distribution of 1000 copies of
a poster exhibit *Ecology in Action' in English, Fremch and Spanish
versions, which has been highly successful and in great demand, .
even in countried having little or no previous involvement in MAB.
The exhibit was presented in the rotunda of the Cannon House Office
Building, concurrent with a briefing on MAB before the House Coammittee
on Science and Technology, April 15, 1983. .

L]
ertaintlv bv the measure of intemational participation and endorsement
by national delegations this has been one of UNESCO's most success ful recent
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& programs. The U.S. national program for MAB began in 1972 and continues,
at least through this fiscal year. Since [ and others testified last year
on the U.S. MAB Program before the Subcosmittee on Natural Resources,
Agricultural, Research and Enviromsent, I will not reiterate the history and
accompl ishments of this program but will instead concentrate on the .-
international program and how U.S. withdrawal from UNESCO might affect
the U.5. MAB Program, ’ .

The international program which was launched as a [NMESCO initiative to
follow the International Biological Program had excellent support among -
scientists throughout the world but U.S. participation was reluctant because
many U.S. sciegtists had hoped that the Intermational Council of Seientific
Unions (ICSU) which sponsored the Intemational Biological Program would
support a follow-up program. Nevertheless, the U.S. Natiomal Committee,

‘which was a large group of governmental agency and private organization

representatives, slowly succeeded in developing a substantial program by

1980. Mearnwhile the international program incorporated an increasu%h'

large mmber of U.S. scientists including ones inside and outside of the

U.S. program. U.S. influence on the intermational program was sost notsble

in the Biosphere Program where the Park Service of the Department of

Interior and the Forestry Service of the Departwent of Agriculture provided

Paris UNES(D Secretariat persomnel for the development of the Biosphere

Reserve Project within MAB., The U.S. also had a strong influence on

the Mountain Research Program and the Tropical Forest Program where the

UNESCO Central Secretariat sought out and utilized U.S. experts for the

development of the program. . ¢

(] .

The international MAB Program was most successful in 1980 and 1981, as 4}
indicated by the 10-year review which UNESCD voluntarily wndertook. This peak
was incidentally concurrent with the peak of U.S. finsncial participation.
bwmediately following 1981 both the international and the U.S. MAB programs
encountered difficulties. In the U.S. program funding declined from
1 1/Z million dollars in 1980 to a budget of 300 thousand this year. In
INESCQO the centrai Secretariat not only failed to receive any increased
funding for the intgmational progrmm but was also faced by a budget where .
the funding was spr over many administrative units. As a comsequence
the MAB Secretary General (Francisco DiCastri), who had been the dominant driving
force, resigned hecause he cotld not control the financial resources necessarv
to keep the program functioning properly. ’

In the U.S. the history of the MAB Program is equally disturbing. . It was
the oply program to somewhat successfully integrate a large number .of natural
and social scientific disciplines into an effort to control and understand
.envirommental problems. However, last year the program was about to be -
terminated. At the last moment the program which was under the supervision
of the U.S. UNES(D Commission was continued by the transfer of its
secretariat from the International Organization Section of the State
Nopartment to the (Xceans, Enviromment and Sciences Section. Nevertheless during
the current fiscal vear the program is operating with 4 national comittee
reduced to some dozen private and government members, a stiff of 1 3/4 members
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and an action budget of less than 300 thousand dollars. [ndeed, the National
Cosmittee concluded in early fall that unless substantial new funds were
provided by Congress or the State Department by the next fiscal year, the
U.S. MAB effort should be abandoned. This view of the U.S. MAB National
Committee is reflected by our other agency supporters pho note that

wnless their efforts are backed in the coming fiscal year by congressionally
mandated funds or by markedly increased StaYe Department monies would
not provide further funds, ’, '

The history of the UNESCO and U.S. MAB efforts thus does not seem to
support the Department of State's Review of INESQ. I see a program which
was widely supported by scientists throughout the world and one which,
inspite of some early resistance in the U.5., was considered to have great
importance to this country. U.S. input into the international program had
a great influence, all of which benefited our interests. However, as our
commitment was reduced so was the commitment of UINESCO. As a comsequence the
world is about to lose & program which is of major significance to the U.S.
and’ the U.S. is about to lose a national program which for the first time
was addressing the nationsl problem of our natural and htman enviromment with
the broad perspective necessary if we are to survive as a species in this
complex biosphere. :

The urgency and the importance of the problems which MAB is attempting
to solve is not conveyed in the Department of State review. One feels,
reading the review, that these are minor problems. Indeed it is suggested
that somehow the UNESCO science efforts in MAB, while wortlwhije, are not
that important or that these efforts can be sxﬁ:fuuy carri
without UNESCO support. Perhaps they could be ied out but it is not
clear from the review how this would occur. As of the moment, U.S. MAB
will stop on October 1, 1984, and, evem if it should contitme, I have no .
idea of how it would interact with most of the camtries involved in the MAB
network. [f the Department of State knows where the resources for the
continuation of U.S. MAB would cane from or how these would be made available
to U.S. MAB so that it could function as a proper scientific activity, this
informat ion has not been made svailable to the U.S. National MAB National
Committee. N
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Review of U.S. Participation in INESQD

Comments by Paul T. Baker (National Academy of Sciences Represesitative)

for the U.S. National Commission for UNESCO. Prepared in the format requested
by the State Department review, November 1, 1983. '
]

My comments are based on my direct experience with UNESQD as a
recurrent consultant fram 1972 wntil 1982, as Chairman of the National
Research Council's "Sub-committee on UNESCO Science Programs” from January
1982 until its demise in April 1983, as Chairman of the U.S. Man and
Biosphere Program from Jamuary 1983 until the present time, and on my
current status as Acting Vice President of the Inteimational Committee
for the Man and Riosphere Program. By profession, I am a Biological
Anthropologist. This specialty is considered internationally as a
Biological Science, but is in the U.S. cat zed as 8 subdivision of
a Social Science. The views L will express p¢rsanal and do not
necessarily represent views sed either by the National Academy of
Scignees or the U.S. National Cdwmittee for the Man and Bi
Program. Since my interactions with UNESCO and U.S. participation is -
limited to the Natural Sciemce and Sozial, Science sector, my comments
will be restricted to these sectors,
IT. Examination of Programs. - .
(a} A brief overview of program objectives in the various sectors
amd U.S. attitudes towards them. .

~  The program objectives of the Natural Science sector appear to be
generally compatible with the interests of U.S. scientists Within the
Social Science sector the goals are also generally cmwtibl’e. However,
1.5, scientists do not agree on which of the goals are most useful in

this sector. This develops from the polarities within the social sciences
in both the U.S. and intermational scientific communities, i.e. polarities
from hasic to applied science and from rigid scientific methodology to
hmanistic approaches.

(bt Specific identification of program activitiés of value, marginal
value, no value, aml hamm to (1.5, interests.
tct The specific benefits to the ihited States from the program.

From our current state of knowledge about U.S. participation in UNESCO
activities these are unanswerable questions. The participation of 1.§.
eienti<ts in INEYO activities is primarily on an individual basis and not
through organized programs. Severely limited funds for assessing or prosoting
our scientific relationship with INESCO have prevented such groups as. the
National Academv of Sciences, the State Department or the 1I.S, UNES(D
(: sion from determining the extent or impact of U.S. involvement in
1&“@ on 1.5, science. The probleg of appraisal has been further complicated
In revent vears by the tact that most (1., scientists perceive’a hostility
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to UNESCO involvement and thus de-emphasize any relationship. Symptomatic «
. of this problem is the fact that U.5. congressional supporters of the
. U.S. ) and Biosphere Program believe that our commections with INESCO

must be kept in the background in order to elicit congressional support

of a program which would generally be viewed as heneficial to U.S.

interests. Thus, in my opinion, it is impossible to accurately appraise

the relative value of anv UNESCD science program to J.5. interests.

Further, anv appratsal is likelv to under reporeethe extent to which

INES(D activities inrluence or ard a proyram in its activities.

(d) An analvsis of the extent, nature, and impact of the ‘
respective American professional commmities on these activities.

Despite the fact that U.S. scientists mo longer consider participation
in a UNESCO scientific activity a significant help in their u.s lated
scientific reputatiom, participation remains at a high level. Almost all -+
of the Natural Science sector programs contain U.S. staff members and U.3.
consultants are heavily utilized. These participants continue to wield a
disproportionate influence on INESCO science activities as a consequence of
the reputation of U.S. science and, from my experience, appear tobe highly -
supported by the INESCO staff, In my opinion, U.S. influence in the Natural
Science sector is stromger than it is in the Social Science sector.

(£) Consequences of U.S. non-participation in the work of each sector.

~
The consequences of U.S. withdrawal from the Science sectors are

cather clear. First, in the Social Science sectors, [ believe that the
support for anv research activities of direct interest to U.S. quantitatively-
oriented social scientists would disappear. Furthermor®, I suspect that
support for manv of the non-governmental organizations, such as the
Irllge:_':atic)!nal Social Science Council (ISSC), would be decreased or

elininated,

[}

In the Natural Science sector the programs which approach basic
scientific problems of interest to U.S. scientists would probably be de-
emphasized and the programs designed to emphasize technological improvement '
in the Jeveloping countries emphasized. Sich a meve would also be likelv to
decrease the financial support for the Inteémational Council of Scient:ific
Untons ! IC3UY and its constituent unions.

(¢! Alternatives for promoting cooperation gn matters of coacern
to the United States.
P . s,

Given the sublic apathv and Federal administrative antagonisa

INES(D 1 recent vears the MiD scientists un the '1.5. have attempred o
R bolster needed inforration exchanges and mtermatiomally cmordinated researtsh

programs through ICSU and its constituent NGO affiliated Zroups. In
addition, bilateral sciéntific programs have Heen supported. These
altermat ves %o working thraugh JMESCT present severil lmmicarions mc@ ‘
expenses. Firs?, manv Jt the Jouniries in che worid o not have 1 surrilient

| |
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musber of scientists ‘to assure participation in the ICSU related organizations.
Thds, no cooperative efforts involving these nations can be mounted, Sectind,

high U.S. governmental expenses, since the aduinistrative expenses are
shared hv two instead of manv coumntries.

- As 2 consequence, it appears to me that the promotion of many -aspects
of U.S. scientific interests would be better served by aff effective use of
UNESCO than thev are by the alternative arrangements presently available.

*

ITI. Examination of Other Aspects of U.S. Participation in UNESCO.

relationship to the interests of U.S. scientific commmities. The probléms
of budget and management of U.S. participation in UNESCD deserve comment .

The current C/S program and budget document issued by UNESCO suggests

: A& particular problem.- The scientific programs of importance to the U.S.,
such as the.\mmsimphereh'ogm. the Oceans program, snd the other
intermational scientific efforts which have been strongly- supported by this
country, have suffered relative to the total INESQD budget. Almost all
of the significant increases have been in areas of little or no interest
to U.S. science. This has occurred ip spite of the fact that the
representations from this country and others, including a mmber of develop-
inlg colmtries, have stated repeatedly that these are ammg the most use fulrand
desirable. ' P

Perhaps more importantly,Mhis section of the proposed report raises
the question of "management of the U.S. participation in UNESCO." As the
1982 report, "A Critical Assessment of U.S. Participation in UNESCO™ by the
U.S. Natiomal Commission for INESQD, points out, this management has been
- almost aonexistent. The problem of how to interact with and utilize UNESCO
left entirely within the scope of the [0 section of the State
Department which was also given the responsibility of overseeing the
operations of the U.5. National Cosmission for UNESCO. These programs have
operated in very limited budgets with no substantial congressional or

administrative mandates’

Almost incidentallv the National Science Foundation and through \SF
the National Academv of Scierces were asked to examine our scientific
relagionships with UNE3(D. Thus, the vesponsibilitv of anv Jrow has

» been limited and our abilities o appraise our involvement with 3N
inadequate. We have not invested funds commensurate with our Jues to
participate fullv in UNES(D activities. As an inevitable consequence,
our abilitv ta utilize UNESCY for our scientific or other purposes has
bpen minimal. Thus, if we ire nor deriving a benefit from 'NEIC)
proporzional to our umual hes, then Judged 1n tems of the scienco sectors,
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the fault lies not so much within UNESCO itself as it Jdoes with the

failure of the Federal government to provide the resources for exploitation
of sciensific activities in relation to UNESQO.

IV. U.S. Policy Options.

In terms of the science sector, the options and their relative costs
to the U.5. appear obvious. One, if we withdraw, we will still have a
pressing need to solve manv problems of great importance to the welfare
of ‘the U.S. which are intermational in scope. [f we could not use the
UNESCO structure, we would have to.us¢ alternatives such as I[CSU or
bilateral agreéements. JTo obtain the funds for to do the necessarv
job, a sum equal to our UNESCO dues would be requited; while bilateral o
aygreements would be much more expensive. Attempts to mount appropriate
international .cooperative programs of the scale demanded through ICSU would
requive such massive U.S. financing and influence that many participating
coumtries would refuse to cooperate. Even if most countries represented
in ICSI did participate, many programs would suffer, since, as noted earlier,
only a limited mmber of countries are members.

Two, despite the fact that many national govermeents have a .distorted
. or negative view of U.S. political goals, there exists a universal respect

for the quality of U.S. science. Therefore, we can exert strong leadership
in this sector of UNESCD, provided we mobilize the Federal fumds necessary
for a strong infrastructure which supports (.S. participation in UNESCO
science activities and publicize the benefits derived by the U.S. in this
activity. .

s

V. Conclusions.- :?
In terms of the science sectors of , the U.S. continues to eiert

a strong influence and derive multiple benefits although the extent of
participation and benefits camnot beagrecisely defined at this time.
Withdrawing from UNESQD would inevitably be detrimental to U.S. scientific
needs, unless funds equal to or greater ghan UNES(D dues were expended.

In order to improve the benefits we derive from UNESQO participation,
increased Federal funds for assessing and increasing our involvement in

its scientific structure and its research programs are needed. ' -
-~
» -
]
*
- .
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U.S5. Scierce and INESD - A positive need.

A statement of opinion prepared by Paul T. Baker for the Exeu-Jtiv;e
Committee of the l.S. National Commission.for UNESCO, December 15, 1983,
nited Smt;s purt'icipation in the tnited Nations-Educational,
Scientific and Cultural Organization is once again being questioned. As

the (1N, organization with the most diffuse of all mndates its actions
and its bureaucratic problems have often raised the ire of groups within
and outside the U.S. govermment. As a consequence, the State Department
is currentlv conducting its fourth major review in the last 15 years of
U.S. participation in this organization. These frequent’ reviews and the
complaints which stimulate them increasingly promote the view that our
purticipntim’in UNESCO isma waste of money and effort. Indeed, in some
ways we have already decreased our participation since Federal funds to
support the INES() Camission and the National Science Foundation’s progeam
for international affairs, which includes INES(I), have- been progressively
reduced in recent years. . ¢ '

‘ Should the 1.S. withdraw ‘frm IMS(I) or alternatively reduce its
comnitment? The scientific interests in this country are ms;mmm, as
in the past, that we must not withdraw. The yesponse from the National
Scrence Founslation review of the Natural Science Sector'activities cites
oight‘ international INESD sciencll‘ activities as “distinctly beneficial’
to the Ihited States and motes, "™No pmjects hamful to 1.5. interests are
repurted.”  The report comtinues hv listing seven major benefits 11,S. acience
derives tom participation in INESCO and discusses the consequences of non-
participation in the organization's Natural Science Sector as follows:

The withdrawal of the nited States from (INES(D science activities

would Tead o o sienificant redixction 1n the direct accesgrthe
5. sctent e Commmity now enjovs to important data hases,

S|
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Jlocalities, and scientific resources throughout the world.
Withdrawal from UINESQ) membership would result in a general
decline in the leadership position the U.S. now holds in
internmational_ science anxl also contribute to the further
politicization of UNESQD in ways detrimental to V.S. national
interests.

Similarly, the Foreign Secretary of the Natiomal Academy of Sciences (NAS)
responding to a State Departnélt query reported: ¢

Certain sciences, particularly those concermed with the oceans,
climate, the solid earth and the biosphere, depend critically on
international ¢ ration. The assistance of goverrments is fre-
quently required \for access to areas and data needed by U.S.
scientists working in these disciplines, and Unesco is a forum
in which such cooperation by goverrments can be achieved. There
is much criticism levelled at Unesco programs, structure and
maflagement, but, in the area of/the sciences at least, there is
no real altermative to Unesco at the present time.

A third major organization, The American Association for the Advancement
of Science, responded to the U.S. UNESQO Commission as follows:

AAAS supports the conduct of the policy review of INES(D participation
by the .S, and urges the Interagency task force to make specific
recormendatiogs to strengthen the U.S. voice in UNESXD affairs.

The 11.S. s d continue and enhance its active participation in
INES(O affairg.

A very, losig ist of such statements on the need for U.S. scientific
participation in UNES(Y) has appeared. The social science professional
organizations, less satisfied with the UNESQD) program than the matural
sciences, emphasize that as’'a nation we must participate in UNESCD efforts.
Given these responses it is obvious that suggestions we should withdraw from
INESID are not supported-by the scientific commmity.

Would reduction 1o commitment, in fact, improve our return from
continued involvement in !M'.‘.i('ﬂ” Again, txe responses to the question are
unanimous in suggesting that improvement can be made not by reducing the

commitment hut hy ancreasing it Thus, the NSF report states:

-~
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* -+ Thelnited States' negative attitude to its commi tments,
responsibilities, and participation within UNESO? hinders
the achievement of U.S. national objectives.

and among its conclusions states,

‘A stronger leadership role in the United Stytes is necessary to
Tobtain maximal benefits from scientific participation in
UNESQD, A high level comitment to the central management and
coordination of all U.S. pacrticipation, coupled with increased
resources to support programs of U.S. priority and interest,

— essential steps to be taken to achieve national objectives
)ﬁﬂm UNESCD. . .

The Forefign Secretary of NAS summarized the problem in his response by ]
writing, . . '

Without an appropriate and funded infrastructure to manage our :
investment in Unesco, frustration is bound to continue. .

-

- For a cfnnge a U.N. related policy question seems clearly answered.
" The real question is whether the U.5. public and govermeent can respmd to

-~

the answer.

. A}

Mr. WarcreN. Thank you very much, Dr. Baker, for that review,
and let me turn to the gentleman from New York for initial distus-
sion and then we will proceed with other members. ,

Mr. Scueuer. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. :

Dr. Baker, it had been my understanding until your testimony
that withdrawal from Unesco on our part would not preclude con-
tinuation of ouﬁomestic Man and.the Biosphere Program, but
both in your oraland your written testimony, you seem to feel that
that program is grinding to a halt and by October 1 of this year, it
will be terminated because of the funds being closed off.

Why is this? Is it because the administration doesn’t want a do-
mestic, program? Might there be a change on the part of the admin-
istration if they decide to withdraw from Unesco; might they then
decide to substitute the funds—some of the funds that they would
have put in Unesco to our domestic Man and the Biosphere Pro-
gram? And if it isn’t a question of funding, what are the objections
that we have to a—to a healthy, productive domestic program, par-
ticularly in view of the fact that there at least looms over us the
possibility that the administration may stick to its decision and
pull out of the Unesco Man and the Biosphere Program?”

Mr. Baker. Well, T wish [ could offer an answer to this. [ really
cannot. I can only really tell you what I know, what the nationaj
committee knows. The national committee and | know that at this
moment, there are no funds for continuation, nor is there any
action on the hooks requesting that funds be made available, nor is
there any hifl in Congress tQ make funds available, and if there are

no funds, I don't see how we can have a program.
a r

09.
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Now, as to the question of would some of the funds after with-
drawal be devoted, again, 1 can’t answer that. The answers that we
have available to us are the ones that are written here saying that, -
as of the moment, there is no decision on that and it would have to
be reviewed at some fature time.

Mr. Warckren. Well, not to prolong this question, J am a very
keen supporter of the Man and the Biosphere Program, both the
Unesco program and the domestic program. Now I understand that
our participation in Unesco may be imperiled; we may find a solu-
tion to that, we may not, but it seems to me there would be merit
to continuing an even more fortified domestic program as a sort of
standby, fall-back, worst-case capability. ‘

Would you like to see a congressional initiative reinvigorating
and fortifying the domestic program on a sort of a standby basis to
be triggered if, per chance, we do follow through and withdraw
from the Unesco MAB Program?

- Mr. Baker. Yes, of course there are a great many things we can
do. whether we are related to Unesco or not. There is no doubt
about that. It fills a particular niche that is not filled by any other

- program in this country, and that is because of its breadth. Almost
all other research and policy programs that work through the Fed-
eral Government tend to be rather discipline-specific or extremely

"limited in mission, and it is the breadth of this program that is un-
usual. It is also the fact that it attempts to tie the research to
policy advising on environment areas.

So, yes, of course we can do those things and [ think we can do
them well. I think that we can maintain some international links.
What these will be like, I think the major problem is we could still
maintain perhaps contact with some of the other national MAB
committees, but of course, one wonders what the MAB committee
is going to look like anywhere else in the world under these condi-
tions. o

Mr. Scueurr. Well, it is my personal hope that we will be able to
find the justification te continue in the Unesco program by the end
of this year and that we will have good and solid justification for
doing that and that we will provide the rationnle, perhaps, for a
reversal of the administration decision.

We do have a 10-month open window and an open opportunity to
reverse some of the processes and some of the problems that have
been identified. But it seems tdwne that in any event, we ought to
have our domestic MAB program as a sort of a standby capability
for an ongoing effort in which we would cooperate with other na-
tions through their national MAB programs and sort of- well,
build o fallback structure and 1 will be talking with Congressman
George Brown and other members of this committee who | know
feel the same way as | do and perhaps we will find a way to pro-
vide some funding.

I appreciate your testimony very much.

Mr. Baker. Thank vou.

Mr Wataren Thank vou, Mr Chairman

Thank vou, Mr. Scheuer
/ The gentleman from New York, Mr McGrath
Mr. MoGrarn Thank yvou very much, Mr. Chairman.

Y
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Dr. Baker, I have to take some issue with your assertion that the
problems with Unesco are strictly administrative. When you see—
and we have heard from our ambassador—and you have read in
the paper, and other governments have complained bitterly about
the anti-American resolutions that come out of there, the anti-Is-
raeli resolutions, the political censorship of the press. Those things
are clearly not administrative. As far as the administrative con-
cerns are, when it comes to the lack of—and you mentioned it
yourself --the lack of accountability of the funds, the top-heaviness
of the Puris operation absorbing 80—over 80 percent of the person-

nel and 80 percent of the budget, and the fact that they are delving.

into- areas outside of their own purview certainly suggests that
there may be more than just an administrative problem here.

. With respect to the—you mentioned in your testimony that very

little of the—or there was no clear cost-benefit analysis available
regarding that $50 million contribution that we make as it applies
to U.S. scientists. Could you elaborate on that a bit?

Mr. Baker. Yes. Let me make just one reply to your first com-
ment and that is that I was speaking only of the science programs,
that I am not speaking of the whole question of our involvement in
Unesco or anything else. I amronly saying that in science programs
such as MAB, politics are not the problem; the administration is.

Now, coming back to your second question on the accountability
or our ability to assess the impact, this has concerned all of us who
have looked at this question. I met with an ad hoc committee put
together by the foreign secretary of the National Academy of Sci-
ence. We met in early February, and we werc very concerned that
at this point, we were unable to assess this impact on science and
we felt that really we also were not able to make suggestions on
how to go about finding alternatives.

So the ad hpe committee asked the foreign secretary tq go to the
governing hoard of the National Academy of Science and request
permission to do a more thorough study of this question.

Mr..McGraTH. Perhaps the GAO will report that the inyestiga-
tion that is going to take place of Unesco and their funds and how
they are dPatrihuted might glean some insight into your particular
problem.

Mr. Baker. Well, I thipk it can give us some information on the
finances, but { think our concerns are broadkr than Jjust the finan-
cial question of back-andforth money. What d.like to do is
assess the real impact on science, the scientific activities that have
been involved in the relationship.

§ « matter of fact. if I may. I might note just what that what
thc/-\knw-rmm: board authorized the foreign secretary to do. It au-
thorized him to form a committee to first of all inventory the exist-
g relationships; second. to analyze the extent to which they
depend critically on affiliation with Unesco: third. to sUEpest possi-

ble interim alternative arrangements utilizipg, for example, argani--

zations ‘within the 1CSU complex: and fourth, to develop some ini-
tial recommendations regarding future directions. both inside and
outside of Unesco, focusing on improved international arrange-
ments for global science cooperation.

bl
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“So I believe that this effort is proceeding and perhaps in the near
future, if it is successful, can provide better information than is
available right now.

Mr. McGRrATH. Are there no other international fora in which we
could participate in order to get the same kind of benefit in your
particular area, MAB programs?

Mr. Bakkir. In the particular area of MAB, at present, there is
not; it doesn’t fit into any of the other U.N.-related agencies. It has
some particular parts that relate to FAO and particular parts that
relate to WHO, but the bas:c program does not fit in the U.N.
agencies.

Within the non-U.N. agencies, as | cited, the only possibility is
the International Council of Scientific Umons, which has the
breadth, and there the difficulty is that this is a very small organi-
zation with only the staff members—there are only three staff
members. It is based on countries which have national academies
of sciences, of which only about half of the countries in the world
do, so that while it might in the future be possible for that organi-
zation to be builtup, developed in some way, develop a separate sec-
retariat for such a program, and so forth, this would obvnously

“entail a matter of several years work.

For example, when this organization supported the interhational
biological program, it fook them about 7 years to build an appropri-
ate structure outside of the Secretariat and take over the functions.
It has been done, but it is a long process.

Mr. McGraTH. It is my understanding that Gregory Newell, from -
the State Department, has made, [ believe to the scientific commu-
nity, some assertions that should we decide to pull out of Unesco
after this review, which is going to be coming up, that the State
Department will work with the scientific community in the United
States to establish fora outside of the United States for specific scﬁ
entific—the scientific purview of Uhesco.

Are you not aware of that?

Mr. BakgR. Yes, | have heard these statements, yes, sir.

Mr. McGraTtH. Thank you.

Mr. ScHEueR [presiding]. Congressman (reorge Brown.

Mr. Brown. | only wanted to explore one aspect of the Man and
the Biosphere Program with you. As Chairman Scheuer indicated,
we have had a longstanding interest in this program and its prede-
cessor program and I was wondering what the relationship of the
current research and the biosphere reserve program might have to
the vastly increasing interest that we're developing in the ecologi-
cal impact of acid rain.

Do T understand that your reserve program might give you base-
hne data from which we would be able to make estimates of the
impact of acid precipitation or other man-made pollutants on natu-
ral ecosystems?

Mr. Baxer. | have to answer that with a “‘perhaps.” I am not
completely informed. but I can -we have, just in the past year,
beganto explore monitoring programs using the biosphere reserve.
We are progressing with this. We have not, as of the moment. |
think -and I would have to call on Dr. Gregg here, who is in
charge of our biosphere program, to answer it fully, but | think we

&u
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are not at the moment involved in acid rain’ measurement as part
of the biosphere program.

How valuable—am I right—I have an answer. All right, all right.
The answer is, yes, we do have one group interested in doing that
and a single proposal to start this. This is pretty much what I—

nothing is actually underway, but in part, this could be done, yes.
" Mr. BkowN. Thank you.

I have no—no further questiens, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. ScueuER. Congressman Skeen.

Mr. SkeeN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. ‘

‘Dr. Baker, I appreciate the thrust of your arguments and so
forth and from where you are coming, but I am a little amazed at
some of the baseline figures that*we are dealing with in this queg-
tion that some 80 percent of the funding in Unesco goes to adminis-
tration. That Jleaves about 20 percent, the way I figure it, to scien-
tific work. Is this a misassumption?
~ Mr. Baker. I really would hesitate to claim enough expertise on
how it operates—how the budget operates to give it a breakdown.
It is very difficult in an erganization—or I can only give my im- -
pressions from having~spent some time there as a Zonsultant—-in
that it is difficult to—to divide the actual funds spent and say what
is administration and what is a functioning program.

In a sense—for example, in MAB, what the Secretariat and the
staff do is, in a sense, all administration in that they are stimulat-
ing the establishment of national programs, exchanging informa-
tion across it, trying to provide some guidance, so in a program like
that, if we actually talked about what percegtage wént into, say,
internal administration, and what did useful science management,
I would think that the percentage would not be anything like that,
but it is a very hard kind‘of question to answer, really.

Mr. Skeen. Well, I won't hold you to the budgetary things, but I
was just curious if that/was a primary awareness on your part, and
I didn't--1 am not tr)/'jng to nail you on any of that portion of the
thing. : \

I can understand how you feel about it. | was just curious just
what level of awareness you had ahout that kind of funding fig-
ures. Let me ask you this: You did mention in your testimony that
a lot of the deficiencies that Unesco has been—that have been pub-
licized about UUnesco are administrative—or that you have noticed
yourself —have been,

Could you give me just some specific example?

Mr. Bakir. Yes, I suppose | could. In one sense, a real problem
in Unesco is that Unesco was organized in a very rigid format in
the early 1910°s and 1950's when it was established, a format that
resembles o French university. That is, it has divisions of natural
science, social science. culture, and then under that are separate
little boxes which are’like departments in a university. and Unesco
has-never been able to reorganize that in any way.

In other words, the big difficulty we have had with the MARB pro-
gram is that if the money for a particular program goes partially
in the natural science section of the science sector and another
piece goes over in the social science, in one of their divisions, there
iIs no -there is competition between them; there is no agreement
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on how to spend it. An enormous amount of timeé wasted trying to
take these two little packages of money and make a p

So one problem is a rigid structure that has been umible to\

change. Another kind of rigid structure that has been -a tremen-
dous problem is that—oh, as simple’ a thinF as if you want to write
a letter, the letter has to go five levels of clearance before it can
get out. So, to make a program work, such as MAB, I must honest-
l{‘ say that what the staff members do is write the letters, take
t

em over to the French post office and pay the postage them- -

selves. . .

It is this sort of difficulty at all functional levels thaf occurs in
the rigid structure and the difficulty of any modification of i

Mr. SkeeNn. In this connection, I think that the contri & the
U.S. makes is something like $50 million. Is that not correct? -

Mr. BAKER. Yes. " ' .

Mr. SkeeN. I get the inference by what you said in your testimo-
ny, too, that very little of this contribution goes to support the
work of U.S. scientists. . , -

Mr. Baker. I don’t mean to give that impression. I mean merely

to say that we don't know at this point. I can say that in relation
to the U.S. MAB program, yes, significant amounts of money have
come back into the United States directly through that program.
They have—they have supported numerous scientific endeavors,
state-of-knowledge reports by American scientists, working with
other countries, payment of per diem and travel. They have used
Americans as consultants working with' projects, which not only
provides them with money, but also provides them with scientific
improvement and knowledge. :
. [—whether—what figure it.is would be a very interesting one
to know. I feel doubtful that e get back $50 million, but I don't
think. it is minor. I think it is a significant portion, but I am just
guessing. : '
. Mr. SkeeN. Let me move the question just another little facet
and ask you this: Is there a general reluctance, to your knowledge,
for U.S. scientists to participate in Unesco projects or to be sup-
portive of the thing, and what would it take to improve the kind of
interest that U.S. scientists would deem necessary to invite their
participation? ' .

Mr. Baker. [—I don’t think there is a reluctance in the ordinary
sense. | think Unesco—or in the times [ was associated with it and
I think they could turn to American scientists and say, ‘“Would
you’ —— . :

Mr. SKkeeN. Let me say, is there a reticence?

Mr. Baker. Well, there is not a reticence, but there is a feeling of
this is not going to give me any prestige. My colleagues won't care
whether I do it or not. That, in fact, the whole——

Mr. SkeeN. You mean prestige is very important to scientists?
(Laughter.|

Mr. BAkER. Ah, yes——

Mr. SkeeN. Oh. [ see.

Mr. Baker. Oh, yes, I'm sorry. I failed to——

Mr. Skeen. Thank you, doctor. | am very well aware of that.
[Laughter.]
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Oné last question, and one of the other criticisms of the program
and so forth—of course, this is more political ang/but of the science
line, but I am told that the Unesco program, for instance, in Ar-
gentina, is totally staffed by Russians. Is this—are you aware of
this—for education, I mean? In the educational program? v

Mr. Bakgr. No, I'm sorry, I really don’t know much about staff-
ing in figld offices. Of urse, there is a set percentage by—or an
allotment country of'employees that goes on, and—but whether
or not there is any consideration of the relationship between the
ﬁountry of the scientist and where they are sent to to work, I don’t

now

Mr. SKEEN. We1l I want to stmngly emphasize again, thns was in
the educational program Unesco had there——

Mr. BAkER. Yes.

Mr. SkeeN [continuing]. I was just very curious about that. I
thank you very much, Dr. Baker, gnd I thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Scueuer. Thank you very -much, Dr. Baker. We very much
enjoyed your testimony. We are grateful to you for joining us.

Next, we will hear from Dr. William .A. Nierenberg, director of
the Scripps Institute of Oceanography, University of California at
San Diego in La Jolla. .

Dr. Nierenberg is chairman of the Commnttee on International
Science of the National Science Board and he was Assistant Secre-
tary General of NATQO for Scientific Affairs. We are delighted to
have you, Dr. Nierenberg, and if you will simply chat with us for 8

h‘O minutes, I am sure we will have some questions for you after

STATEMENT OF WILLIAM A. NIERENBERG, DIRECTOR, SCRIPPS
INSTITUTION OF OCEANOGRAPHY, UNIVERSITY OF CALIFOR.-
NIA. SAN DIEGO, LA JOLLA, CA, CHAIRMAN, COMMITTEE ON
INTERNATIONAL SCIENCE, NATIONAL SCIENCE BOARD,
MEMBER, VARIOUS PANELS OF THE PRESIDENT'S SCIENCE AD-
VISORY COMMITTEE, ASSISTANT SECRETARY -(.ENFRAL OF
NATO FOR SCIENTIFIC AFFAIRS, 1960-62 :

Mr. NigreNBERG. Mr. Chairman, Congressman——
~Mr. ScHeueR. And don’t hesitate to refer not only to the high-
lights of your own prepared testimony, which, of course”will be,
printed in full in the record, but to anything that you have heard
transpire this afternoon-that has piqued your interest.
Mr. NierenserG. Yes, sir, Mr. Chairman, Congressman Brown, it
is a real pleasure to be here and see—
Mr. SeHruER. Maybe you can pull the mike up just a little closer.
Mr. NierENBBRG. Yes, sir——and I—just like so many things [ am

doing lately, 1 have to start off by apologizing—I seem to be doing -

that all the time lately- -for not having a written statement, but

. my notification --my ability to appear here has been very short, ac-

tually inadequate. And the other reason is, [ started several
months ago on the matter actually and I have been studying it and
I have been taking lots of testimony on the questjons that you have
asked me to talk about and I *have fairly complete mformatlon
now, but it is not completely assimilated.
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I do, Mr. Chairman, ask your indulgence.in addressing the re-
porter. I have some minor address corrections. It is the Scripps In-
stitution of Oceariography, not the Scripps Institute. We are slight- -
ly sensitive about that, and I did remember suddenly that many
years ago, and for quite a while, I was a member of the U.S. Na-
tional Commission of Unesco also, although I have to admit that it
was so long ago that the experience—memories I carry from that
-time really bear very little on the Qqestions that are before us
today ‘and so everything I will talk about is really only from very
recent knowledge and research. :

I will, Mr. Chairman, try to be responsive to the committee’s re-
quest, which was, first, to discuss, evaluate the effefts on American
scientific and technical efforts and also on m{ views on alterna-
tives to Unesco for scientific and technological efforts, as well as
the impact of United States withdrawal on thé flow of internation-
al scientific information across national boundaries.

Now, before I do, I would like to make two general comments
and to point out that there is a tendency throughout discussionsof
this nature to exaggerate the relative importance of direct govejn-
mental efforts in international science activities. Exchanges e
place outside of governmental framework to a far larger degree
than is normally recognized. Personnel exchanges, like sabbatical
leaves from universities, scientific journals, and international meet-
ings are powerful in this regard. -

e second point I would like to make—one I generally do before
I begin almost any discussion of this kind, is that distinction must
be made between the experimentgl sciences, like laboratory phys-
ics, chemistry and bialogy on o d, and the observational sci-
ences, like oceanography and meteorology on the other. The former
&)'ll?y very little role as far as benefiting U.S. science by Unesco.

e latter,.however, can benefit U.S. science, and provide a geo-
graphically cooperative nature of the associated activity.

is has been said somewhat differently before this committee
and other groups, but it carries the same meaning.

Now, before going into detail in the discussion, it may be useful
to offer you my overall summary in response to your questions.
The summary effect, as far as my investigations to date go, on the
U.S. scientific effort would be minimal, particularly because in
almost every case, there are adequate alternatives..Now, like all
swagping summaries, some precision is required. The activities in
question are certainly worthwhile, but are expensive compared to
results obtained. ' -

" This emphasizes the feasibility of using alternate routes, provid-
ed that the moneys now committed are carefully husbanded and
systematically reapplied using the new channels.

The moneys are currently allocated to many small activities, so
that it is difficult to examine alternatives on this fine scale. How-
ever, at the macro level, the statement about existing alternatives
seems correct. In particular, I have examined the State Depart-
ment’s assessment of the scientific situation and I find it a com-
mendable and realistic evaluation. :

Now, as an aside—and as an answer to a different question, Mr.
(hairman- -1 point out that this time may be just the right time to
do a rethinking of our entire sweep of activities in international
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science. My remarks apply with some minimal reservations to all
the relevant Unesco p but I will choose just one to review
in slight detail, because it would seem to be most typical, and these
are the ocean-oriented actvities of the international governmental
oceanographic commission, the I0C, which is so often referenced in -
these discussions. '

There are many subprograms in this rd. They have, wonder-
ful acronyms. One—I can’t pronounce.this one—is the WCRP,
world climate ‘research program. One of the parts of it is IGOSS,
the integrated global ocean science service system, which is done in
cooperation with the World Meteorological ization.

/ e second is IODE, which is the international ocean
data exchange, which is also carried out in conjunction with
World Meteorological Organization, but also with SCOR, which\ is
the scientific committee for ocean research, which is a branch
ICSU, and I know I don’t have to explain that acronym before

group. ‘

I Ji’d not}{t a direct reference, but I am reasonably sure that a
third such program is WOCE, the world oceanographic circulation
experiment, which I plight emphasize is an extremely important
experiment, which is/I am sure it takes the attention of the IOC,
along with SCOR ang other organizations, like the World Meteoro-
lo%ical Organizationjthe WMO. :

did mention I » which is a separate entity, separately fromi
concern with rld climate. The international ocean science
survey—international ocean service system—which -is, again, as I
said, 1n conjunction with the World Meteorological Organization, is
very important from the viewpoint of supplying services, and I
might say, also, with IODE, which I mentioned earlier in this dif-
ferent role. - : e

A third p am is the NODC, the national ocean data centers,
which is a gml network of national ocean data-centers which are
coordinated by 10C. ’

Another one—I am perhaps going on too long, there are a

. number of these—is the MEDI, the MEDI, the marine environmen-
tal data information referral systems, plus the OETB, the "ASFIS,
which are for supporting aquatic and fisheries information systems
and their primary cooperator is the FAO, the Food and Agricultur-
al Organization, and_many others. : :

" This is an impressive list, but in most cases, the IOC is not the

. lead organization and its contribution could be assimilated by
either the World Meteorological Organization, the Food and Agni-
cultural Organization and the scientific committee for ocean re-
search. To try to say something nice, not be negative always, the
SCOR is generally the operating organ of these programs. It is an
excellent organization and has a fine record for carrying out pro-
grams in a very positive way and has been very successful in the
past and will be in the future.

~
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As a last comment, Mr. Chairman, before I make myself avail-
able to various questions, we must recall somethi that has prob-
ably been said heré before, that the I0C is formally not a Unesco
organ itself, and membership in Unesco is not a requirement for
membership in the IOC, no more than it is for membership in the
FAOQ and SCOR.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. . -

[The biographical sketch of Mr. Nierenberg follows:]




Professor William A, Nierenberg Decesber 1983
Director
Scripps Institution of Oceanography

Professor mlHa A. Nierenberg is Director of the Scripps [nstitution of
Oceanography and Yice Chancellor for Marine Sciences of the University of
California, San Djego. He has been asssociated with the University of California
since 1950, and joined Scripps as director in 1965. o~

Primarily knouq\ for his work in low-energy nuclear physics as professor of
physics at Barkeley and at the University's Lawrence Radiation Laboratory, Serkeley-
Livermore, he has established himself a3 a leading expert fn the field of underwater
research and warfare,

-

He served in Parig as Assistant Secretary General of NATO for Scientific .
Affatrs in 1960-62, .and at the sam time was Professeur Associe” at the Untversity
of Paris.

Qn the national Ievel he has served on varfous panels of the President’s
Science Advisory Committee, and was a member of President Reagan’s Task Force for
Science and Technology, & transttion advisory group. Is 1971 he was appointed by
the' Presldcnt as chairman of the Mational Advisory Committee on Oceans and
Atmosphere and served on this committee until 1977, He was a member of the National
Sctence Board from 1972 to 1978, and was nominated by President Reagan for another

. term from Movesber 1982 to May 1988,
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Professor Nierenberg has beem a consultant to the Navy, National Security
Agency, Institute for Maval Analyses, and Department of Defease, fncluding some 20
years of service on & prestigious panel of advisors to the nﬂltlry. called JASOI
for which he 1s now chalmn He recently served on the MX Basing Panel. an )
advisory committee na-ed by Secretary of ense Weinberger to recommend basing of
the MX missile, In 1976 he was appointef one of two senfor consultants to the then
newly formed White House Office of Scighce and Technology Policy. He was a member
of the NASA Advisory Counctl and served as its first chairman from 1978 to 1982, e
was an elected mestler of The Council of the National Academy of Sciences (1979-82),
and has been a member of the Academy since 1965. MHe s 4 member of the National
Academy of Engineering,

He is a mewber of the Board on Atmospheric Sciences and Ciimate of the National
Academy of Scignces Natfonal Research Council, and was Chairman of the Board's
Carbon Dfoxide Assessmeat Committee whose report, “Changing Climate” was recently
published. Among Professor Nierenderg's other current afftliations he is' Chdirman
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of the Wnite Kouse Office of Science and Technology Policy Acid Ratn Peer Review
Panel ; member of the Defense Science Board; mewber of the Marine Science Sub-
Committee of the Advisory Committee of Law of the Sea; and Advisor-at-lLarge to the
Department of State since 1968. Me served as president of Sigms Xi, the Scientific
Research Society, thé mation’s largest scientific society, 1981-82.

Among Professor Nierenberg's other current affiliations he is 2 member of the
Defensie Science Board; member of the Marine Science Sub-Committee of the Advisory
Committee of Law of the Ses. and Advisor-at-Large to the Department of State since
1968, He served as president of Sigma Xi,- the Scientific Research Society, the
nation's largest scientific society 1981-82. '

He was dorn in New York City in 1919. He attended the University of Paris in
1937-38, returning home to- receive his B.S. degree from the City College of Mew York
in 1939, gradusting with honors. He received his Master’s degree in 1942 and Ph.D.
degree, in 1947 in physics from Columbia Uftversity. From 1942 to 1945 he was a
section leader on thé Manhattan Project. .

& Professor Nierenberg has received numerous awards and honors for professional
research and public service. In 1958 he was selected as the first E. 0. Lawrence -
Memorial Lecturer by the National Academy of Sciences. Ne‘nas recipient of the '
Golden Dolphin Awerd of the Association Artistico letteraria internazionale (1968)
of Flerence. He was swarded the Medal of "Officier de 1'Ordre du Merite” from the
Government of France in 1971, 1n 1975, he was_recipient of the Compass Award of the
Marine Techaology Socfety. He was awarded the Procter Prize by Sigms Xi in 1977,

He presented the innual Richayer Lecture at the joint meeting of the Americen
Assoctation of Physics Teachers sad the American Physical Society in 1979, He was
the Phi Beta Kappa Lecturer at the 1980 annual American Association of the
Advancement of Science meeting. In 1982 he recetved NASA's highest civilian awsrd,
the Distinguished Public Service Medal. ‘

Professor and Mrs. Nierenberg have a son, Nicolas, and a married daughter,
Victoria Tschinkel,
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Mr. ScHeuer. Thank you very much, Dr. Nierenberg.

Mr.—Dr. Nierenberg, you say that there are good alternatives to
U.S. participation in%A’I‘O if we take the trouble really to struc-
ture them ihtelligently.

Mr..Nxsnx’xjamG. ell, it is kind of a sw ing generalitation,
yes, sir, but"that is essentially the case. It varies, you know, from
application te application. As an example, if you were to ask me—
which you didn't—is there one rer alternative than the others,
the reyiews [ have from the geofoo'cal survey on their science pro-
grams would indicate that it would be harder in. that case to find
alternatives, although it is not impossible, whereas in the.case of
the world:climate program, I think it would be very, very.easy to
deal via SCOR-and/or metereological organization, as an example.
But taking it on the average, the answer wogfld be yes, yes, sir.

Mr. ScHEUER. Yes. Well, now, as I said fore, I am hopefiil that
we will—-that changes will take place gnd reorganization and
reform will take place that will make it latable and acceptable
for us to stay in NATO—in Unesco, but let's assume that thht
doesn’t happen and that we stick to our decision. That is always a
possibility. [t may be a likelihood for all I know. .

It .seems to me that we ought to have a fall-back ition and it
ought to be a chrefully structured, rational design. \‘Je ought to put
the bricks into place to form the structure of our alternate modus
vivendi in the field of oceanography. weather, climate and what-
not, to reﬂlace the Man and the Biosphere Program of Unesco's,

] e jewel in their diadem. We don’t want it to sce—to see
it gurgle down the tubes with no replacement, but it seems to me
that we ought to look upen this 10-months window of opportunity
as a two-stage rocket: First, to see if there isn’t the leadership in
Unesco to make the necessary changes and improvements that we
are looking for, and alternatively, on a second level, you know, this
can be a‘Shakespeare play with five concurrent plot lines going on
for the next 10 months.

At ledgt on a second level, the plot line would be structuring a
carefully \designed, integrated, holistic structure for carrying on
these prgghams outside of Unesco through bilateral and multilater-
al programs. i

\

Now, I -do you know anyplace where that kind of thinking is a

going on?

Mr. NierenBERG. The answer is yes, Mr. Chairman, but let me go
back— I agree with both of your remarks very ‘strongly. | hope
that —and 1 don’t know if this is proper—-I must compliment you
on the initintives you have taken that I have read about in the
newspapers - in getting Unesco to take some action. and | would
like to think that the combination of the administration's action
and your initiative will end up i the first result that you de-
scribed. .

If that doesn’t happen, | agree with you that we should have
very concrete apd specific alternatives outlined. Now - . .

Mr Scukver Now. where does the Congress get that kind of
thinking from your profession? :

Mr Nierenserc. Well. 11 have Just received indications just
before 1 came - they are informal and hot pinned down- that the
State Department is beginning to work on doing just exactly that. I

o *
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am not clear that the administration and State Department yet ap-
reciate how much work is involved in doing all of this and the
imit, the time limit that is involved, which is very serious. Not
only because you have organizational questions that span a tre-
mendous variety of disciplines and activities, even given the alter-
natives that 1 mentioned, but also there is a money issue. It is so
easy—it is so easy, Mr. Chairman, for $15 million-- and that is ap-
roximately. what we are talking about—with the fraction of the-
gﬁ() million That was discussed before, that is going to science- -and
that is what we are talking now—is about $15 million in these ac-
tivities.

If Unesco—if we don't rejoin Unesco, it is very vital that this $15
million be wisely used, and that was my reference in the zeport to
end doing exactly what you described in building the structure and
seeing that these moneys are channeled—are put into the channels
that I described that I think are genuinely available.

Well, I just received an indication—I can say very little more
than that, Mr. Chairman—that the State Department is beginning
to work on this problem and apparently will discuss the—will in-
vojve the appropriate governmental organs and the National Acad-
emy of Sciences in this process.

I am concerned, as you are—and I don’t mean to be more precise
than you are—but it is not 8 months, it is 7% months that is avail-
able to us. ' :

Mr. Scueuir. Thank you very much, Dr. Nierenbery.

Congressman George Brown,

Mr. Brown. I have no questions.

Mr. ScueueRr. Congressman Skeen.

Mr. SkerN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Dr. Nierenberg, 1 was very .interested in what you had to say to
an important question that I have that the chairman asked. If—
and 1 don't-- I don't choose to use his words because [ think that if
it is aMegative thing like fall-back ition and so forth-#Unesco
was initiated in 1946, right along with the institution of the United
Nations, and so it has been in existence for all this time and there
seems to have heen, rather than an improvement in the adminis-
trative programs and so forth, there has just been a steady deterio-
ration. This-is somewhat bothersome because if the idea, so far as
the scientific people are involved in this thing concerned with the
production, and some positive production in international science
and the communigation.

We have had other problems in this area before. Some of them
with political involvements and so on, but_jt is bothersome to me
that if we gave up all of this position that we are supposedly enjoy-
ing under the aepis of operating with Unesco, that it seems to me
that with the alternatives that you have outlined today, that we
probably would be jumping forward rather than falling back and -
that you have given us some alternatives, but it isn’t —as you said,
it ain't gonna be easy.

So | appreciate the position, but it was--1 was most interested in
what kind of alternatives that you, as scientists, see in picking up
programs and | thihk that along with the budgetary concerns that
we have already talked over  and 1 know it is probably not o far
position to put people in the scientific world in and say, you know,

Q ‘ ”l}
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do you know what is happening with the budget and this is going
for administration and so on, but I do appreciate your stance.

I hope, too, that the administration enunciates very clearly that
they do have a program for a second position, if you want-to term
it as that, and so [ just wanted to tell you that I do appreciate your
coming and I have no questions to ask. '

Mr. NIERENBERG. Mr. Chairman, could I make a comment on
that, at least part of it? I don't hesitate to talk about administra-
tion. I have never been able to separate taking money from the
(Grovernment and administrating it at the same time—or from any-
Jbody else. ' “ 3

r. SKegN. That is a realistic viewpoint. .

Mr. NigrenNBeRG. Well, it is true. mean, it is a very big part o
it and [ am going to drop a boast I have never had the chance to do

. before. When [ was the Assistant, Secretary General of NATO,
along with my successors, we administered programs that are very
similar in NATO, scientifie programs that are very widely ac-
claimed: our summer schools, ellowship programs. Right now, they
run about—I lose touch, hut about $11 or $12 million a year for a
far lesser number of countries, and it is done with a remarkably
small staff. It has probably grown since my day, but all we had-
were about six professionals and four secretaries in the entire
office. I want to tell you, the overhead was very, very low. | am
very sensitive to that and I think that there are real problems, it is
admitted, in that, but you know, we can only comment. about the
scientific part of the program and the administrative part, of
course, which4 think goes along with it.

There are other issues and in all fairness, you know, Mr. Chair-
man, we do do international science for reasons other than benefit-
ing American science. My testimony is restricted to that. [ was
asked to talk about that and not tatk about the other aspect and [
am sure that comes up in other hearings.

Unesco has been a vehicle, along with other international organi-
zations, in helping other countries, you see, develop themselves and
so_that is another question that has to be looked into as to how .
well they have performed in that regard. I can only say I am
always suspicious when an organization takes 90 percent of theg
money in overhead —I think it is 90, rather than K0, incidentally—
you see, as to how much they can carry out of their functions, sci-
entific or otherwise.

But perhaps [ shoyddn’t have made these comgtents. Mr. Chair-
man, | am sorry.

Mr. WarcireN. No, that’s--- - . .

Mr. Skeen. Well, 1, for one, Doctor, appreciate the comment be-
cause I think it is that kind of straightforward approach - maybe
scientists should be concerned about what it takes to admnister
these programs if we are going to have any programs at all, and 1
think 1t 1s also time for the United States to say that our participa-
tion is something that ought to prove worthy of the kind of contri-
bution that we make. Whether it benefits us directly is— or on a

nationalistic interest it still s of some interest to us in these

worldwide organizations that we are patsied, and so I do appreciate
vour response and | appreciate the response that Dro Baker made
carlier about some of the problems that we have had and if they



71

are still running a program where they can’t even figure out a
more efficient way to get communications handled over there since
1946, we are in big trouble.

So 1 once again appreciate both of the commentaries that were
made. [ think they were honestly done and honestly approached
and I aprreciate it very much. It gives me a better insight in what
the problem is. .

Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. WALGREN. Thank you, Mr. Skeen.

.Dr. Nierenberg, I uncﬁerstand in your testimony, you indicated
that there certainly are a number of alternatives open to us. Do
you—do you give weight to the argument of Dr. Baker that the
other vehicles that are available are—are so small that they would
be overwhelmed by a program of the size that we are presently
conducting through Unesco? '

Mr. Nierenserc. No. I think Unesco is often overwhelmed for
reasons you have heard, but I have to agree with Dr. Baker, they
do vary. Remember, my response was a generalization. You know,
we are talking about several dozen programs—well, perhaps 20 pro-
grams—and | think the one he described i# the one that probably is
the most difficult to transfer to other organizations. It is probably
the most interdisciplinary single program the way it is, the way it
is organized, and it i difficult to see how that program, you know,
would be transferrable to another organization. '

I think the examples you gave are quite correct. I wouldn’t be
surprised that the orl&Hea%th Organization, which is very excel-
lent, the WHO is an excellent outfit, couldn’t take the whole thing,
in other words, ee::’pand where it had to and take over that pro-
gram, as he pointed out Kimself.

So it probably represents the one extreme of the generalization
that | was talking about. [ mean, you know, it is a sweep and noth-
ing comes easy in this life, especially when you have to cover 20
different things. -

For instance, [ said the oceanography and the climate part of the
rogram, I think, would be the easiest thing in the world to trans-
er. | think there is no problem there and then you go all.the way

over to his extreme--the one he has described—and that would be
very difficult. 3

I--as far as the size of the organization or the capabilities, you
know, the Unesco is so divided down into small projects that you
probably have the same difficulty in the administrgtion there as
you would in other organizations.

Mr. WaLGreN. Do you have any personal exposure to t
effectiveness of scientific dollars administered through 1
vour own area?

Mr. NierengirG. No, we- we - don't -in oceanography. Not
really because there isn’t that much that goes in. You see, that is
the peculiar nature -my earlier remarks were very cryptic. They
were deliberate, not to take too much of the committee's time, but
you see, we are involved internationally in the same sense, many.
many ways.

. Oceanography is naturally international. It is an observational
science. but in the rubric of the discussion that we are having now.
you have the KX and you have SCOR. There are some other orga-
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nizations, too, but those are the ones that aré close to Unesco.
Well, neither of those are really Unesco organizations, you see, so
it—I am not avoiding yeur answer; we are simply not involved.
"You see SCOR is part of ICSU. ICSU gets some passthrough
money and the IOC is—I don’t know how to describe it exactly. I
have it all written out here, but it is sort of a Unesco protegee, but
membership, as I said, in I0C is not contingent on membership ‘in
Unesco at all. It operates independently of Unesco in that sense.

So, no, we are hot affected by oceanography nor climatology,

simply not affected by Unesco. The only argument in favor of
Unesco in this regard—I mean—I should say in favor, but the only
argument showing some value*to Unesco in this regard is a very
general one in that access, you see, to operating in other countries’
waters or airspace or to their data and so on, is a most important
factor-in all obgervational sciences, and to the extent that Unesco,
which is a universal organization, can help in this regard, it does
have distinct value with or wjthout money.

Mr. WaLGREN. | see, so you would note the value of the access to
data from other countries through the network of Unesco, as op-
posed to-—- - ,

Mr. NIERENBERG. As an example, you know, | have mentioned—
goshal can't find it now—the national oceanographic data centers.
Those are strictly national things. They are run by nations; as far
as | know, they are paid by the individual nations and they are
very important, these data exchanges. Just like they would be for
meteorology. ’

Unesco plays a rolg—or the [0C, I should—here I go again. The
10C, not Unesco, plays a very important role in coordinating the
work of these organizations, as an example, although [ think the

. standardization of the data—I would have'to be corrected on“this, I .

do get confused - is done by a SCOR. It is very important to stand-
alrdizr.t- the data, its format and everything else so it is transferra-
ble.

I think' that is done by SCOR rather than by the IOC, as an ex-
ample, although [ am not too certain. . ‘

Mr. Wararen. Could you conceive of any backlash against the
United States on the part of these nations that might. be participat-
ing in the 10C if we, in their view, abandon an effort that they
vialue through Unesco? S ‘

Mr. NigrenseRrG. | don’t personally, but [ certainly agree, Mr.
Chairman, in the notes [ have taken and the interviews I have .
made with very responsible, concerned people about all of this and
from my background, there is an expression of concern among seri-
ous observers, participants, that that could happen.

I myselt, don’t have that, but that does exist, and it should be a
matter of record. )

Mr Warcken. Well, thank you very much for coming. We appre-
cute your time particularly and know that you have a schedule
that s difficult to keep and the committee appreciates your help.

Mr NiereNseraG. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.

Mr WarckeN The last witness, Dr, Thomas Galvin, who is the
dean of the school of library and information science at the Univer-
sitv of Pittsbutgh. Dr Galvin is 4 member of the U.S. National

O
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Commission for Unesco and has chaired the international relations
committee for the American Library Association.

Welcome to the committee, Dr. Galvin. We appreciate your being
here and please know that your written remarks and anything-that"
you would like to submit will be made part of the record automati-
cally and please feel free to summarize or highlight or direct the
committee's attention in this part of the record ‘to the points you
would like to mak® in whatever way you feel is most effective.

STATEMENT OF THOMAS J. GALVIN, DEAN, SCHOOL OF LIBRARY
AND INFORMATION SCIENCE, UNIVERSITY OF PITTSBURGH,
PITTSBURGH, PA. MEMBER, U.S. NATIONAL COMMISSION FOR
UNESCO, CHAIR, INTERNATIONAL RELATIONS COMMITTEE FOR

. - THE AMERICAN LIBRARY ASSOCIATION '

Mr. GALviN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

I do appreciate this opportunity to testify today and'l speak here
in my capacity as the chair of the international relations commit-
tee of the American Library Association. ~

In January, 1984, the Amesican Library Association responded to
the announcement of the intention of the United States to with-
draw from Unesco. A copy of the American Library Association’s
resolution on this subject, which urges that the United States pre-
serve the positive benefits of continued membership in Unesco is
appended to my writtent statement and I would like to, if I may,
accept your invitation, Mr. CHairman, to take just a few minutes to
summarize some of the central elements in my written statement,
rather than take the subcommittee’s time to present that fylly in
oral testimony.

Mr. WarLcreN. We appreciate it.

Mr. GaLviN.- 1 am here today because librarians and other infor-
mation professionals believe that scientists must have prompt, full

** and easy access to all forms of scientific and technical data and in-
formation. | need not point out to these two subcommittees, be-
cause you are very well aware that science is cumulative. The work
of the-individual scientist builds on the work of his or her col-
leagues in the discipline. Without ready access to the published
and unpublished results of ongoing research being done by other
scientists, U.S. science simply cannot progress.

Science, as I said, is cumulative and the members of this subcom-
mittee gire also aware that modern science is international. In that
respect, [ would like to cite Dr. Joseph Caponio, who is the Director
of the National Technical Information Service in the Department
of Commerce, the leading source of research reports in science and
engineering worldwide, who reported recently that between 75 and

“¥0 percent of all of the current research and development activity
worldwide is now being done outside the United States.
. 1 would like to make one further point, and that is that the com-
pater and modern electronic telecommunications have revolution-
ized worldwide patterns of scientific communication. Print is still
an important medium of communication among scientists, but in
many disciplines, print has been largely replaced todey by the elec
tronic exchange of digitized data across national boundaries.

oy
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. So my point, Mr. Chairman, is that the U.S. scientific community
needs to be very sensitive to policies that govern the flow of elec-
tronic data between the nations of the worlg. L

Throughout its 38-yean history, Unesco has worked| to impr,ove
access to all forms of information, especially access to bcientific in-
formation. Because there has been so muc{x

recent cancern about
" and so much criticism of Unesco's programs in the in?:&\atiou. and

communications areas, I think i$ is also important to take note of
fl_Ir}:eissco's many major positive accomplishments in the information
ield. . s -

Among these, I would include the Universal Copyright Conven-
tion, which protects the rights of authors and pul:ﬁshers. and-
which' also facilitates the flow of technical information across na-
tional boundaries. I would include as well the Beirut, Florence, and
Nairobi agreements. These, by eliminating import duties on a wide
variety of published materials, make it easier for American scien-
tists and also easier for the libraries that seek to serve and support
the US. scientific community, make it easier for them to have
access to foreign technical publicadtions.

lncidentallﬁ. those agreements are-also very significant to the
American publishing industry. Foreign sales of U.S. scientific, tech-
niczlll. and professional books alone in 1982 amount to over $118
million. . , :

The UNISIST and the Unesco gergral information programs,
which have been well managed, have rfade tremendous progress in
strengthening scientific communication throughout the world.

These, Mr. Chairman, are just a few examples of Unesco's posi-
tive accomplishments in the information field, accomplishments
that 1 believe on balance greatly outweigh the negative impact of
some of the -#ecent rhetoric on communications issues that has
caused us so much concern with respect to Unesco,

In aMiving at a balanced assessment of Unesco, [ think this
record of positive achievement merits. your thoughtful consider-
ation. It was for this reason that, as a member of the U.S. National
Commission for Unesco, | joined last ‘December with the over-
whelming majority of my fellow commissioners in urging the De-
partment of Stite not to recommend U.S. withdrawal ’Frlom Unesco.

In making that judgment, I recognize that there are major prob-
lems with Unesco that do have to be resolved, and they myuﬁ; be
resolved in ways that are consistent with U.S. values and U.S. in-
terests. But I submit, Mr. Chairman, that one does not dften solve
a problem by walking away from it. . B

In my judgment, we simply cannot abandon the Unesco forum
without jeopardizing our own future access to vital scientific and
technical information. The United States must, for example, con-
tinue té influence international copyright policy. I do not know of
any viable alternative to multilateral negotiation or continued —
and continued partjcipatibn in the international copyright —inter- .
governmental copyright committee alone is simply not enough to
safeguard our interests.

Further, I think we must make certain by our continued pres-
ence that Unesco does not adopt programs or international stand-
ards that could jeopardize future American access to essential.
international computerized data banks. United States withdrawal
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from Unesco could, for example, lead to the adoption of norms and
protocols for transborder electronic data flow, norms and protocols
which -the United States has no voice in formulating, and which
could jeopardize important American scientific and commercial in-
terests. _

One final point as an educator, and one that I must make, I do
want to stress the importance of Unesco sponsorship of students
from other countries. Over 300 students from other countries were
- supported last year alone by Unesco in U.S. universities. Among
the more than 20 Unesco-sponsored Fellows at the University of
Pittsburgh this year, is a doctoral student from Morocco in my own
_school, the school of library and information science, whose re-
search promises to influence the whole pattern-ofAraining for in-
formation scientists throughout the North African region. These
Unesco programs form permanent linkages betw scientists and
researchers here and those in other countries, lin that are in-
valuable.

These are among the reasons that 2 months ago, the American
Libgary Association urged that the Department of Statd\initiate ne-
gotiatiors with Unesco to resolve our differences and Yirged that
those negotations begin immediately. To date, there is gisible
sign that any negotiating process has been initiated by the rt-
ment of State. .

The stakes are enormously important. to the U.S. research dom-
munity, and time is running out. .

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

[The biographical sketch and the prepared statement of [Mr.
Galvin follows:|

e
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University of Pittsburgh - : ‘
SCHOOL OF LIBRARY AND INFORMATION SCHRINGE
Otce of the Dean .

THOMAS J. GALVIN

-
.

Tnons“.r. Galvin has been Dean of the School of Library and Information Science
' 8t the University of Pittsburgh since 197k,

- . During his tenure as Dean at Pittsburgh, enrollment in the School of Lidrary
‘and' Information Science has grown fros 328 to 710 studants. Between 1978 and 1984,
- finapcial support of the School by the University hss tncreased from $775,000 to a
currant’ level of $2,220,000. Stince 1978, ten new degroe and certificate programs
have been established, making SLIS the largest and most giversified school in its
f1eld 1n North Aserica.

Balore jolning the Pittsburgh Caculty, Dean Galvin was Associate Director and
Professor {n the Graduate School of Library and Information Scfence at Simmons
College {n Bostpn, where he held faoculty and adeingstrative appointments from 1962
through 1974. He was Assistant Director of Libraries at Simmons from 1959 to 1962;
. Chief Liorarian of the Abbot public Library, Marblehead, Myssachusetts fros 1956 to

19%59; and Keference Librarian at Boston University, College of General Education °
from 1954 to 1956.

. Dean Galvin nolds the bacoalsureate degree with distinction in English from
Colusbia University, the Master of Science in Library Seience from Simmons College,
the degree of Dodtor oft Philosophy from Case Western Reserve University. He is

- r of §hi Beta Ksppa and Beta Phi Mu.
Te, br. Galvin received the Isadore Gilbert Mudge Citation, presented by
the Reference and Adult Services Division of the Anerican Library iatfon. In
1978, he recetved the Alumni Achievement Award of the Graduate So f Library

and Information Salence, Silmras College. In 1979, he was nawed g Pistinguished
Alumaus of the Schogl of Library Science, (ase Western Reserve University.

-
Jean walvin is the author or editor of saventeen books. The most recent are
froieities For Academic Libraries (#39 Ln the Jossey-Bass “New Directions for
Highep l‘.du'?aclon"“serles), co-edited with Beverly P. Lynch and Information

rechnoiogy:  Critfosl Chatces For Library Decision-Makers, co-edited with Allen
Kent. Buth were published in 1982.

ant Jovernance of Library Networks (1979), named the Outstanding Information
Scirence Book of the ysar.by the Americsn Soclety for Information Science; Ihe
On-Line Revoiution in Lidrarfes (1978); Libray ResourcesShari (1977): Ime Caae
Methiod in Library Education and In-Service Training (1973); Current Problems in
Refers ervice (1971); and Problems in Reference Service (1965), teanslated and

tarlince Seoes (nciude kxeellence {n School Media Programs (1980); The Structure

.
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published in Japanese by the Japan Library hoo&n‘\i:t:am 1970. Current Problems

i ference Service was the inaugural title in the e- volume Prodblem-Centered
Approaches to Librarianship series, of which Dr. Galvin was general editor. A
regular contridbutor to professional journals, he is the author of more than 150
published articles, research papers and reviews on various aspects of library and
inforsation science.

Dr. Galvin was elesctad President of the 39,000-member American Library Associm-~
tion in 1979-80. Previous elective offices in that Association include the Presi-
dency of its Library Education Division and three terms as a member of the ALA
Council. He is past Chair of ALA's Wilson Indexes and Reference and Subscription
Books Review Committees. At the stite level, he served three terms as Treasurer of
the Massachusetts Library Association. Ne was & member of the Fennsylvania State
Advisory Counoil for Title IV of the Elementary and Secondary Education Aot from s L
1975 through 1979. . \

Currently, Dr. Galvin 18 Chair of the Amsrican Library Association‘s Interna-
tional Relations Committee and Vioe Chair of its Commisaion on Freedom and Equality
of Accass to- Information. He represents ALA on the 1985 IFLA Conference Organizing
Committee. ’

Dr. Galvin was & delegata-at-large to the 1979 White House Conference on
Library and Information Services. He was a member of the Public-Private Sector
Task Force and the Blue Ribbon Task Foroe on Satellite Data Archiving of the
National Cosmission on Librariss and Information Science. He serves on The . .
National Advisory Board for the Center For the Book at the Library of Congress. He
has sppeared on several occasions as an expert witness before commsittess of the
United States Congress.

In 1980, Dr. Galvin was appointed by the Secretary of State to the United
States Mational Commission for UNESCO. During his term, he has served for three
years as an slected member of the Cosmission’s Executivs Committees and as mowmber
and Chair of its Nominating Committee.

Current specisl appointments inaclude membership on the Visiting Committees of
the Mattirew A. Baxter School of Information and Library Science, Case Western
Reserve University and the School of Library Science, Texas Wosman's University. He
has served on accrediting teass on beshalf of the Americgn Library Association and
the Middle States Asscciation of Colleges and Secondary Schools.' He is g former
Trustee of the Thayer Public library, Braintree, Massachusetts.

Active at the international level, Dr. Galvin delivered a keynote addreas at \/
the 1983 General Conference of the International Federstion of Library Asscoiations
in Munich. He was one of five U.S. experts participating in the 1982 world
Congress on Books in london at the invitation of the Director General of UNESCO.

Since 1977, Dean Galvin has been U.S. Priancipal Investigator for 8 multi-year
national library and information Service development project co-sponsored by the
Ministry of Culturs of Spain and supported by the Spanish-North Aserican Joint
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Committes for Educational and Cultural Cooperation. From 1976 through 1978, he was
External Examiner in the Departmsent of Library Studies, University of Ibadan,

Nigeria. He has served on
the International Exchange

Dr. Galvin has been a

local organizations, governmant agencias, colle,

public and speciaml librari
are evaluations of library

the Fulbright-Hays Selectfion Panel of the Council for

of Scholars.

}

ooasultant to a variety of international, natiomal and
gs and universities, publishers,

€s. Among his current and recent consultant assignments

services at New York University, Brooklyn College.of the

City University of New York, and Busna Vista College, Iowa; curriculum and program

development at King Abdula
Aradia, the Graduate Libra
Uatversity School of Como,
Milleraville (PA) State Co

Z1z University, Departmentgof Library Soience, Ssudi
ry Sahool of the University of Rhode Island, Rutgers®
nications, Information and Library Studies, and
llege; svaluation of the Illinois State Libiary

"% Interlitrary Cooperstion Consultant Program. He serves as aditorial advisor to

Encyciopaedia Britannica,
Neal-Schuman Publishers an

Thorndfke-Barnhardt dictionar{es, Pierian Prass,
d Marcel Dekker, Inc. Hs (s & ‘mesber of the editorial

boards of The Reference Librarian, and Ask!

Dr lvin’s areas of

teaching and research intereost inoclude education the

L
“liorary and informa€ion professions, {nternational 1ibrary development, 1idrary

sanagement , reference and
public policy. .

information services, library networking, inforeation and

<br. Galvin is & meaber of the American Library Assoctation, the Special
Libraries Assoctation, the American Society for Information Science, the
AsSociatlon for Liorary and Information Science wuution.si‘rtenda of
C

Libraries-USA, the Freedom to Read Foundation, Pennsylvani

(ibraries, the Pennsylvani
Librarfans Association.

Dean Galvin tis listed
Contemporary Authors, and
2
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Statement of
Thomas J. Galvin
Dean, School of Library and Information Science
University of Pittsburgh
Before the
House .Committee on Science and Technology
Subcommittee on Science, Research and Technology
, : and
Subcommittee on Matural Resources, Agriculture Research
and Environment
on o
Impact of Proposed U.S. Withdrawal from UNESCO on
U.S. Scientific and Technological Cooperaive Efforts .

* .y March 15, 1984

-

~

Wr. Chairmsn and members of the Subcommittees. My name {3 Thomas Galvin.
I thank you for this ;)ppor:mny to testify today in my capecity s Chair of
the Internationsl Relations Cosmittee of the Aserican Tbrary-Association and
as a member of the United States National Commission for UNESCO.

The Americen Library Assoclation, founded in 1876, is the oldest and
largest national 1ibrary nssoc!at!o;l in the world. It 1s the only non-
governmental organization at the nationsl level representing all types of
library snd information services, Alnot;t 40,000 member libraries, Tibrarians
and information specialists, library trustees, educators and co-micitors
share the comn mission of promoting and {improving anry‘ services and
librartes. “ R

The American Library Association s committed -to encoursging the
unrestricted flow of Jibrary materials and 6f all forms of information in both
print and electronic media throughout the world. U‘brary and 1nfomawl

professionals share that commitment with both the U.S. and the jaternational
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scientific communities. Sclence is cumulative. The work of individial -
scientists butlds on the work of colleagues in the same giscipline throughout
tne”mrld. Ur. Joseph Caponio, Director of the National recr_micai Information

Yervice in the Department of Commerce, emghasized the iaterhational dimen<ion

cientific. research %n a January 13, 1984 report to the American {ibrary ‘
iation’s Commisston on freedom and tquality of Access to Information.
o Ur. Caponivo said:\

. The single most famportant {ssue with regard to

sclentific and technical researcn is the inadility of
U.5. scientists to ytilize foreign technology because

@ of language problems. United States R & D represents
only twenty to twenty-fi{ve percent of R & D -o.-%a--!ae.
*

Scientists and ifbrarians agree st in order for both basic and appljed

research to flourish, U.S. scientists must have _R..ll, prompt and ready access
to poth the publtshed and the unpublished research results of themunter-

parts, not

in the United States but throughout the world. Today,
scientistal gacreasingly on electronic access to the results of ongoing
research @ i United . States '.tr:;-o'uqh shared international bibliographic
data banks, d’bmputer and madern telecymynicatfons have revoluttonized
patterns” of scientific communication in mary disciplines, while books a;\d
Journals are still important sources of scientific tnformation for the research

commnity, print has been sugmented and, ip .ome dystiplines, largely replaced

by digitized data and informatinn, ]
’ .
’ {t is thisy concern for the frea. foiw of intortustion 3cross national
boundaries that has Ieqg the Ameri:on © oor gr v hasocdation ta Support ONESLOCs
' B

9 .
science inforph;uon programs siace the tourding of that organtzation in 1946,
We are proud that the only American ever Lo secve as Director-General of UNESCO

-,
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wis d membher of our profession, tne late utner fvans, tenth (ibrarcan of

fongrens,  Uver ils tnirty-ergat year history, 'INESCU has pramoted 4 hroad
L} .
Cpnge ot oport et etfectise v oenhane s M0Enss to intoreatiion wore V-
r’

Ao, U o redted o word A fe ot tieatergl capyrigut stoetute tnraggh the

LAVETSAL apyrigat  onyent oo, o an take teaae s L hitp Tt persaading ndny

natrons t@ relax wport duty vareters e Loauks and other educationat mater ials,

3. well as sume screntific instruments, throuyh the beiryt, Floreace and

hNatrobt  Agressents, Lenator Ropert Dole, 10 remarks 'appe-arinq n  the

Longresstonal Record for December 14, 191, stated that “the provisions of the

Nxirobi Pr_otocol benef1t particula’rly worthy groups, not only in this country,

put in all countries tnat become signatories to it.*® Tnrough its UNISIST and
" eneral [ntormatinn Prugrams, UNESCO has systematically pursued the qoals of
Universal sibliographic Control {UBC) and Universal Availability of Publ67
tions (UAP}. The announced objective of the UAP program is )
-~

The widest possible “availability of published

material... to intending users, wherever and

whenever they need ft, as an essential element in ’

economic, social, technological, edugational and
persanal development.

) (Maurice Line and Stephien '.';c.ké':s, gnﬁjversal‘
Availability of Publications (UAP). Munich: K.G.
- Taur, C o p. 19) T A
a . Time will not permTt me tt)*a yustice tn the many real past and current -

positive achievements of UNEALU An creating a world climate that supports,
< facilitates and encouraqes the §low uf wsonnt1al screntif ic shd technical data
across national boundaries. 1'do want Lo maee e Lubtusmittes members aware,
nowever, tnat even in the information wector, wnere of late UNESCU has properly

heen the object of both d@(’D'l.lm(.t‘ln and some well-desecved harsh criticism

from the U.S. and otheér western natpons, there is also a substantial record of

£
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positive accomplishment that is of critical importance to the U.%, information
and scientific communities--as well a‘s to the publishing industry--a record in
which the (.5, can jdstifiaply take ?wm)iue pride ac a UNESCO member state.

Kecogrizing that UNESCO is hoth 4 vital wecnanism for world science
information flow and a critical arena tor the tormulation ot policres, norms,
standards and international agreements in the 1nfur*tinn area, the Amenjcan
Library Association on January 11, 1984 expressed it; concern at the prospact
of United States uithd;;wal frou! UNLSCO. A copy of tnat res:ﬂution is
appended to my statement. |n ft, the Association calls on the Secretary of
State and the Direcior General of UNESCO to initiste discussfons that will
lead to resolutian of outstanding differences before December Ji, 1984, Today
-we vemain deeply troubled that no prd«‘.gss yet \!ppe;rs to have been finitiated
by the State Department o pursue such negotiations. And time is runnth out !

There are serinus problems with UNESLO that need to be resoived. .As a
member of the U.S. National Cosmission for UNLSCO, I am keenly aware of many
of those problems. But while there is conflict at the political tevel, the
fact remaths that, even in the information sector, which has been the ;lost
controversial, the Department of State in a report to'the Congn:ess on February .
24, 1983, ce‘rHHed‘ that UNESCO “has detated but has not {mplemented policies
or procedures of an anti-free pross nature.™  what UNESCH has done in the
informatfon field. at the operatiomal level, is to develop and implement
successful, non-politicized, practical prngrams of cooperation and development
that are vital to U.5. interesty and fur which no wirkable alternatives extst,

Experience makes it abundantly cliear, for example, that 1nternati2nal
rf)oyrh}ht carirwt’ be effectively negotiated on g bilateral basis, At risk here

fs fulyre access by the M4, library, sodentifir and tofhnical umuniﬂes_jo
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mﬁg!n, "Wb and journgl: 1mparted from overseas and sceess to
- \g,& fu Nata hasen nf qr.,umq «'.anih(dme to the researcn
_l‘tk R \t‘ aﬁ \ﬂvil g (nﬁpfr!‘urp protectim i other countries of

R

*\mﬁ"m.)P l(r'ﬁ&l'- g Untted State . by dmer ican duthors, In 1980, WS,

n'lul mpu‘?t\, l& Q;(‘ sertertitec ant Lectnicdai and protesstondl category alone,

~a

"‘\'J, -‘PQV‘Q§PﬂH‘d @ dn‘qﬂ value of aver $1TR,000 0007 UNESCO is a critical forum
. " .
st theadenatAy tult wii determine h.wr.- interaational capyright policy. We

' N

dh \i\sent {)urw'lnﬂ. from that forum,

THe ris : \a.re even greater with respect to policies that will increasingly
cjnvern the ¥icw of Scientific and technical data in electronic form across
r;atidnal_.i)mmdar:es. Just as future scientifie progress in the Uniteg States
requires cnnth;uad acLess t; poth primary data and research results compiled
1n ather countries, so toon, important economi¢ interests are threatened {f the
u.s. .cowuter and information industries\ ‘are restricted in their access to
foreign mar«ets, Again it seems’ to me esqential tnat the U.5. voice continue
to be heard in UNESCO debates tnat, under the r:uhric of a “"New Worla
Inturmat ion Order," might, without our presence, result in adoption of norms
anid standards incompatible with U.%, computer and telecommunitations hardware
and software, - ‘or cont inged vfh-(_tw:- prartic ipation, for exAb!e, in the
HNF S0 f.epev 2l Intarmation Mrogram, whien s geaprally ackenwledged to Kave
peen highly significant i atdiag le,o deve'oped natiors to acguire and use
moderr elertranic intarmatina techaalony, 10 eceutial tn this, redpect,

As a0 educator, | must alsn emphasize the important contribution mde\by

those UNESLO pragram,, that enable <tudents from less developed nations to

iy Sue advancerd study g researeh  n American  uijversities, At the

™~
Heaiversity nf Mittohurgh last alone, twenty students from Third Worid
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tountrie,  were ~.uppm~$d by ung\.u) funds in ach stucies in  many

-~

> 5
disciplines,  Among tmﬂ is a doctorzn student tn @y "own .s;noaj frn Morocco,

whage rewarch prmmseﬁ to have 2 M& pégyuturg; training of

N\
turmaltan s !entlsts!hn tge entire Mtn Afritan region. These UNESCO

tellowshiip programs, which supported mIre ‘than three Mdred nte atlonal
ttudenzs\‘m U.. universities last year, create long- iemﬂrelatmnsﬁips that
are vital 1n iinking U.9, rvwarchs-rs to tneir counterparts overseas.

For all of these reasons, as the Ambq.mn Lixﬁﬁswiatim s representa-
tive to the U.S. National Commission for-m( % the overwhelming
majority of Commissionrrs who voted last December to,_':ﬁﬂs‘e the Department of
State not to recommend . that the U.S. withdraw from UNESCO. | urgé the
Congress tu recognize fully how much of importance to the American stientific,
library, publishing and ir:fomatinn communities will be threatened {f our
differences with UM SLO are not speedily resolved. To fmplement our announced
intention to withdraw from UNESCO would isolate the U.S. scientific co'muﬂit.y.
wou id rewlt tn a decline in the lendershvp position tne U.S. now holds fn

internahmal science and uould encouraqe further politicization of UﬂESCQ in

ways potentially very damaging to U.S. commercial, academic | and ‘research

interests,
e~
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. CUNTIMAD UNITLD STATES MIMIMISHIP (N UNSCO i K
\ . N
, \/
WERAS, the United States was a founding mswmr of the Unied Mations

Bhoational, Scientific and Quitural Oryanization; and

WHEHEAL, UNESOU's proqrams are vital to the irtarnitional flow uf\vubl cations
and information, tu Univorsal Siblisyrajducal Gotrol, to lslge-
nutional copyright, (o U worldwide proestn of books, §lbearios,
publishing and literacy; and \

WMHEREAS, the American Library'Association hus boon a lgngstanding mesbor of
the Unitod -States National Commission for (NESCO; and

WHEREAS, ALA has a strong and continuing concern for the jssues of prose
frecxkms which are akiressed in the UNESOO farum; and

WULREAS, the United States National Comuiesion for (RESXCO, on the basis
of an extensive study of tha views of the Amariocan Library
Association and othar (8. non-goverrsmontal oryaniaations quali-
fiad to evaluate the UNSSCO program, affirmed on Docewbur 16, 1983,
1 that continued tad States mesPorshio in UNESCO is in the .
national i . . i

PMURDEE UL 1P RESOLVID, that the MAmerican Library Assoclation deeply sogrots
the docision of th Presidont of tho Unitel Statgg, on reocsmendation
of the Socrotary of State, to issuc notice of tho inteontion of
tiee Unitugd Sitos witlslouw (rom mudorship i UNESCD of fuctive
texoanbicer 41, L‘)M:LA! . .

HE I'f FUIRITIER ESOLVED, that the Aerican Libruy Association calls upon the
Socretary of State and thee Dircctor (et Of UNSD to initiate
prapt, sarious and: productive nepotiations lodwt to timoly and
ity shactory tosslutlan of Cifferuaxes in ordear o preserve the many
jositive bonef its of continuineg U.8, gor tcipation in UNESOD: wd

HE IT FURDIR ESOLVED, Lhat cupies of thus resclution be transmitted to the
r:eswent of the LUnitad Staters, the Secr-Lary . State an! the
Ditector-General of INESKU and ather aggaopr tate bodios.

.
s Nhogtedd by the Caruxcel ol tine
Anerican Litwary Aswex-iat ion
Wagtirepteny, D, O,
Jatkwary 11, 1984
(Comne W facusey.t #21) \
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Mr. WatGren. Thank you very much, Dr. Galvin, for that direct
statement. | think that the weight that those tactors deserve rings
clear. ' : -~

Could I recognize Mr. Brown for any thoughts, comments? =

Mr. Brown. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

-~ Dr. Galvin, | think that your testimony is of particular signifi-
cance because the arena which seems to—the arena policy which
_seems to have caused this country the most difficulty and probably
was a precipitating factor in the decision to possibly withdraw from
Unesco was not the cooperative scientific programs or probab
even the high ratio of overhead costs, but was the involvement of
Unesco in the New World information order debate and the whole
“question of policy involved in that debate, and you have spoken di-
rectly to that issue.

[ am very deeply concerned about this for a number of réasons,
including our own economic role in world markets involving infor-
mation products and another committee of this Congress, the Gov-
-~ ernment Operations Committee,- has issued a number of reports
criticizing the U.S. lack of an integrated policy for dealing in this
area, ‘and in fact, legislation seeking to remedy this through the

creation of high-level, Cabinet-level task force has actually moved
forward in the Congress, although it is not yet passed.

And in that line, concerning ourselves with the economic impact
of this withdrawal, I wonder if you could comment as to, for exam-
ple, what wquid be the position of the ‘United States in world mar-
kets for things such as software, data bases, development of com-
puter networks and other things of that sort if we saw internation-
al standards being developed which favored foreign information in-
dustries? .

Mr. Garvin. Well, that is, as you well know, Mf. Brown, because

vou have been irfstrumental in bringing the size of that sector of
* the economy to the-attention of your colleagues in the Congress,
that is a very large and rapidly growing market. The most recent
data that come to mind are a couple of years old, but the world
Cinformation industry. in terms of computers and related technol-
opies, has been characterized as a $60 billion annual industry, of
~which the United States market share is’ $49 billion. That is a very
substantial firea, indeed. - : '

And L.thigk that vou are well aware that other nations are eager
to claim « 13rger share of that marketplace; that we face increas-
ingly intense competition froim other nations in the hardware and
software fields: and that. indeed, not to have a strong presence in
any arena where normative standards are being formulated that
conld resubt i US anformation prodfcts being mcompatible with
standards in place elsewhere in the world would, 1 think, constitute
a grave risk. nat only, by the way, to impbrtant commercial inter-
ests, but to the interests of worldwide science and scholarship be-
catse it s simply essential that information networks in the sever-
al nations of the world that ar&decoming increasingly important
i rescarch beintercannectable With information, networks and
data bases here i pur own country. :

So | othink there is.a- I think there are very important consider
ations. both commercial and scholarly that are placed at risk and 1t

L
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is -for ‘this reason that I feel very strongly that we must have a
strong continuing presence in those forums. " .
. Mr. BRowN. Dr. Galvin, "Dr. Nierenberg, for whom I have very

*  high ‘respect, -indicated, and I thi quite correctly, that for a

"~ »snumber of the different scientific W;;vgrams which are now under
the sponsorship of Unesco, there were alternative institutional ar-

.7 rangements. .

Now, I suspect there may be some also in the information field; I

am not at all acquainted with the details of this, but is—do you feel
that thére are international institutional arrangements for stand--
ard-setting and other types of cooperation in the information field

- Which could adequately replace the role which Unesco is playing

here? . .

. _Mr. Gawvin. I would doubt that there are at the present time,
Mr. Brown. If so, [ am not aware of them. I think that it is difficult
to identify another forum that has quite the breadth of Unesco in

- these discussions. :

Mr. BRowN. You mentioned that we are talking here in terms of

“international ¢ommerce of 'a possible $60-billion-a-year market.
Would you indicate whether or not you feel that this country and
its industry involved in this field could conceivably face losses that
might be tgw equivalent of our $50 million participation in Urmnesco?

Mr. Garvin. | suspect quite easily so, yes, sir.

Mr. BRowN. Getting on to the field of—--

Mr. WaLGreN. Would the gentleman yield just to clari}the

. numbers? We are talking about $350 million--—

Mr. GAarviN. Yes. )

Mr. WALGREN [continuing|. As compared to a market of—— ’
. ‘Mr. Brown. $60 billion. : ?

Mr. Garvin. $60 billion. Estimated world market in the info ma-
tion-- -~ °

Mr BrowN. Which the United States currently has the predomi-
nant share -

Mr. GALvIN. Yes. e

Mr. BrowN [continuing]. Because of its, of course, its technical
superiority, as well as its participation in the standard-setting and
other things which open this market up to ULS. providers, U.S. pro-
ducers.

Mr. Warcken. And the French and other computeér producers
are not exactly ready to leave Unesco. is that right?

Mr. Brown [ don't want to appear too biased in 1 y view, but |
suspect the French, the Japanese, the Germans un{a number of
others would leap into the breach here.

On the question of Lof the #I.S. library and archival community
i general s there any other forum in which this community could
continue to actively participate i international activities in the ab-
sence of i Uneseo fgamework?”

Mr Garvin Well, there are two other organizations that come
immedufely to mind, both of which, by the way.. receive substan-
tial financial support from Unesco, and they are the International
Federation of Library Associations and Institutions and the Inter-
national Federation™or Documentation. And Unesco, through its
general iformation p wram, provides support to very important
international information develogment activities of both of those

b
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organizations, and there is substantial U S. participation in both of
those organizations. . ' '
“However, the—I would stress, the key role of the Unesco general‘
information program in coordinating these multinational and
international ventures. The United States has a very effective na-
tional committee, the U.S. national committee for the Unesco gen-
eral infermation program that is very closely linked to the develop-
ment of priorities in the general information program and it is, of
course, that linkage that would be lost if we were no longer mem-
bers of Uhesco. ’ . o

Mr. BRowN. Dr. Galvin, moving on to another area briefly, you
have commented already, the vast difficulties with regard to devel:
oping the—or maintiining the international copyright structure if
we had to revert to bilateral negotiations and [ assume this would
apply to certain other areas. One that comes to my mind is the
going debate over trans-border data flows and the impact that this
would have on the US. international networking systems in the
event that an international legal fammework was developed which
would put undue burdens in this area.

The impact of such burdens would fall primarily on the United
States at this time; would it not?

Mt. GarLvin. | would say so, yes, 8ir. .

Mr Brown. You have also mentioned that despite fhe large
amount of rhetoric flowing out of the U.N. dealing with this sub-
ject and others under this general rubric of a new world interna-
tional order that that seems to be directed more at getting our at- .
tention rather than any specific actions. '

If | may coin a phrase, it is more bark than bite at this point, so
that we really haven't been seriously injured by the debate; we
have just been worried a little bit that they are getting out of our
control.

MF GALvin. Well, | think there are very legitimate concerns be-
cause while the objective of achieving worldwide equality of access
to information is a very noble objective that I think all reasonable
people would support, some of the means proposed by the develop-
ing nations for achieving a different balance in the distribution of
information resources are means that would not be acceptable to
the United States and that are perceived as constifjuting potentially
serious challenges to American principles of presy freedom, for ex-
ample.

But | would point out for the record that Ainder the Beard
amendment, the Department of State was obliged to certify to the
Congress in February 1983 that Unesco was not currently engaged
in any programs that were contrary to American principles of
press freedom or a threat to those principles, and the Department
of State did indeed so certify just 1 year ago. To my.- knowledge,
Unesco has not initinted any new programs or activities in this
area during the intervening period of time.

So I think it is the problem of trying to balance on the one hand
a verv disturbing outpouring of rhetoric which is of great and le-
gitimate concern against a series of programs at the operational
level like copyright that have, 1 think, proven themselves to be val-,
unble and useful and that is always a difficult kind of balance to
achieve, I think .
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Mr. Brown, Well, Just as a sort of an gditorial comment, Dr,
Galvin, it 1s- trom the beginnming of this co¥ntry, we have always
perhaps deluded ourselves with the idea that we had a message for
.the rest of the world and that that meks e needed to be communi-
cated through all of the systems of information, including electron-
ic means and books and i‘;bmries and publishing and other things
of that sort. It would seem to me that when we inhibit our opportu-
nity to participate in the major internatiorfal institutional arrange-
ments for enhancing that free flow of information, we are hurting
our own ability to influence the rest of the world.
kaolubgnay comment on that if you wish, It happens to be my per-
wonal bias.

Mr. Gatvin. Well, that is a perception that I find very much like
my own. ° . _

Mr. Brown. Thank you. [ haveé no further questions, Mr. Chair-
man.

Mr. WarLGren. Thank you, Mr. Brown.

[ wanted to at least ask you to elaborate on the ‘ide’ that an
international copyright can't really be effectively negotiated in a
bilateral basis, or on a bilateral basis, C'an youYjust expand on that
along with the thought that American pubfishkrs ook for pro-
tection of their - - )

Mr. Garvin. Indeed. . .

Mr. WALGREN [continuing]. Copyright through an international
system and there is the possibility that if we are not participating
in the international copyright, that countries around the world
could simply ruin the value of American publications by—by not
respecting copyright. ‘

Mr.-GaLvin. Well, that is a—that is a very serious problem be-
cause U.S. publications. particularly in scientific and technical
areas, are in very high demand, especially in the less-developed
dountries. Piracy and unauthorized reproduction of U.S. copyright-
ed works is a growing problem worldwide and Unesco and the Uni-
versal Copyright Convention have been an extraordinarily impor-
tant mechanism for our representing the views of the U.S. publish-
ing community and the legritimate rights of U.S. authors and pro-
prietors.

I think that experience has indicated, and indeed, I note that the
Department of State in the Unesco policy review, on page 3%, the
Department of State characterizes bilateral arrangements in the
copyright field as impractical. It is simply not feasible to deal on a
one-by-one basis with the 16] nations of the world that are mem-
bers of Unesco. attempting to negotiate and then administer a dif-
ferent kind of agreement with each and that is why it is- experi-
ence wortld idicate that the multilateral approach is the only
practieal one

Fmight siv the same is true with respect to the Florende, Beirat.,
and Nairobt protocols and the lowering of tariff barriers to the
tmport ol educational materials. Onee again. the importance of a
consistent pattern among all of the signatories to those protocols,
i~ opposed to tempting to deal with o bewildering arrav of inds-
vidualized arvangements on o country by-country basis.

would <oy, also that T think there s some genuine value in
having the moral force of Uinesco to support Unsted States  the of
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forts of the United States and the other Western countries to con-
trol unauthorized reproduction of copyrighted materials for profit
in other countries.

I would not minimize the importance of Unesco's identifying
itself with that activity. I think it is helpful.

Mr. WaLGREN. To the degree that you have been involved in this,
do you feel that—that the judgments that have been made by the
Department of State about the value or the lack of loss in leaving
Unesco—did they try to take into account what essentially is not
the—the direct lass, but the reverse side of the coin in a very indi-
rect fashion, but a very potentially damaging and possible fashion?

Mr. GaLvIN. Well, it is my personal view that the weight of the
evidence gathered by the Department of State, as I have seen it re-
flected in the February 1984 policy review, would lead me to quite
a different conclusion than it led the Department of State. I realize
we—that the State Department approaches these matters from a
somewhat different point of view. Co

Mr. WALGREN. Would they have attempted to specifically deal
with —with factors such as the—such as increasing violation of
copyright and -even computer loss on an international basis if
standards were written against United States’ equipment?

Mr. GaLvin. [ think the policy review does sketch out rather
faithfully the economic implications-in the area of copyright. In the
case of trans-border data flow, I think that is an area that has not

. been adequately addressed in the State Department review.

Mr. WALGREN. [ see. Well, I cut you off {rom an answer you were
sort of midflight from or to, did you want to finish that thought?

Mr. GaLviN. No; I don't think you did.

Mr. WALGREN. I—I am Sorry; | thought I interrupted you.

Mr. GaLvin. No. .

Mr. WaiLcreN. Well, we appreciate very much your testimony
and—and should let it stand without lots of other congressional
comments because it stands very powerfully on its own—on the
corner of its own four pages—or four corhers—on the strength of
the four corners of the page. So thank you very much for such
direct testimony. I think it is very helpful to the—to the commit-
tee.

Mr. GarLvin. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. .

Mr. WaLGren. [ want to introduce in the record—for the record,
statements from the American Association for the Advancement of
Science and testimony on behalf of Dr. A K. Solomon, professor of
biophysics at Harvard Medical Student—School. These presenta-
tions will be included in the record‘withqut objection.

['The stutements of the American Assacidtion for the Advancement
of Science and of Dr. Solomon follow:|

KL



American Association
Jor the Advancement of Science

17718 MASSACHUSETTS AVENUE. NW. WASHNINGTON. O C. 20058
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The Honoradble James H., Scheuer
Chairsan, Subcommittee on Nat-
ural Resources, Agricultyure
esearch snd Environsent

U.S. House of Representatives
Washington, D.C. 20515

Dear Jia:

92

March 13, 198&

The Honorable Doug Walgren
Chairsan, Subocommittee on
Science, Research and Technology
U.S. House of Representatives
Washington, D.C. .20515

Dear Doug:

I have received the press release snnouncing your joint hearing on the
potential impact on both international scientific cooperation snd Aserican
sclence of a U.S. withdrawal from UNESCO. We have several cosments to
offer, although this letter dy no mesns constitutes a full AAAS examinstion..

of the withdrawal impact {ssys.

We have considered the matter in quite a general way, as you can see
from the attached correspondence.
National Coemission for UNESCO to contribute views to » resssessment of U.S.
participation in UNESCO. 1In our reply we noted areas of our own internat-
fonal involvement in science and technology topics and efforts relevant to

MSDCQ. Additionslly:

The AAAS was asked by The United States

{1) ARAS Supported the conduct of the policy review of UNESCO partici-
pation by thg U.S. and urged the interagency task force to make specific
recommendations to strengthen the U.S. volae {n UNESQO affairs.

2y /%" ezpressed my own view that the (.S. should continue and enhance

{ts active participation in UNE3CO affairs.

In reviewing your witness list I note the presence of only one Admini-
stration witness. [ would hope that Secretary Newell will be in » position
to respond to queations about how the {mpact of a .3, withdrawal has been
assessad by other federal agencies having international science and techno-
logy programs (e.g. NSF, the Department of Agriculture, NASA, etc.). More
specifically, it would seem to be quite important that a well-defined pian
be svatlable as to what agencles would uridertske efforts currently accom—
plishad through U.S. perticipation in UNESCO. Suech a plan should embrace
both program and budget considerations.

~

The Selence and Technolngy Committee {8 to be commended for focusing
attentlion on this very important element of (nternational sclence and
techaolngy -~ both in terms of the international rommunity’s intereats

and thage of the tintted States,

Tf we may be of (urtner assistance, plense dn (e me Know.

€y 7

vy

)

“inrarely,

Nilliam D, farsy
Executive Officer



American Association
for the Advancement of Science

{776 MASSACHUSETTS AVENUE. NW. WASHINGTON, O C . 200368

Prone 451 4400 . Acea 330 IO Courw Adgicwss Advéncas: Washingres Q C

Occober 18, 148}

ad
Cr. James B. Holderman
hl roan
Thellniced Staces Nactonal e m e A e a -
c 1ssion for UNESCO >
Departmenc ot Scate \
1015 20¢h Streer, N.W,, Suita™ig
T Washington, D.Z. 20036 .

Dear Dr. Holderman: .
L]

Thank You for your letter of August 25, 1983 concerning an assessment
of U.5. participatiun ta UNESCO. In rasponse to your request, I should
like to comment on AAAS relations with UNESCO and our perceptions of the
importance of cha work UNESCO ts doing, i '

AAAS 13 é:tplv cancerned pisw*internacional affairs {n the Western ’
Hemisphere .and throughout the world. One AAAS Commfttee, that on Scjentifig
freedom and Responsibility, concerns ttself wicth the stacus and working
environment of scientfists worldwide. It seeks to-waintein freedom of travel,
open cotrespondence. easy exchange of sciencific data snd publications.

. and the other requisites for the conduct of sciencific research. Ties to
UNESCO projects and mechanisms are especislly fmportant to this srea of
concern. -

The Associstfon conducts m&ny symposia and conferences on science and
internazional aftasrs inciuding those focussing on conceras over glabsl .
OHvlronﬂfntal tssues and global climate change as impacced by human sccivities.
Ac.ess T HNE3ZO channels and people is of greac value in'these lattiatives,
whton appls scholarty and scient(fic advances ro consfderstion of policy
issuers. The ai@arional gosls of UNESCO are also claselv paraile} to those

af the AAA; programs tn public understanding of scttpgi, and affitiation N
with UNEG(CO enhaficas coordinacre efforts by the two organizations.
-

. Other ateas of AAAS actisittes ralevant ©d UNESCO acxxvltses ‘tnc lude :
*
1. The Consor-ium of Affiltates for International Programsi

2, lntercien 1a, a fadaratinn tnvaluing representstives-of Mine Western
Hamisphere nacions rhac publishes 2 josurnal and scranges ccnfertnces

and svmpasta for all kinds ot mutual scientific concerns of the’

Western Ho%:ph-re

v
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J. United Nations conferences. The Assgctiacign has been accive 1n
~many UN conferences in ceceng years favolving such areas as science
and cechnology for development, Pactfic Basin’'scudies, remdce sactellice
sensing, and 1nternational arid lands resedrch among others.

. .

MAAS support’s the conduct of the policy rEvt‘Q_H of UNESCO parcicipation by
s the U.S, and urges the interagency task forze to mhke specific recommendat rons
. Co strengchen che U.S. voice in USESCO affarrs. ) ’
My own view {s that the U.S. should cant i@ue and enhance its active,
participacion ta UNESCO affairs. [ should 4lso mencion chac Walter Orr

Roberzs, forxe dent of AAAS and che Assochnna'is represdntative to
UNESCO, is tn ce with the vieus uprc&scd. tn this lecter. .
[ ."' - "
Pleasq lec'™8 v iB I can dbe of further dssistapce..
. ‘ Sl\ue.t_ei.y'yours,
. TR
’ . .
.. . . , . f' William 0. Carey i
- Execucive Officer
. ]
~ ' ~e L]
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Established by Act of Congress July 30, 1948
THE UNITED STATES NATIONAL COMMISSION FOR UNESCO

- ‘
Department pf Statr, 1015 20th Strert N %, Suste 410

. Y ashington. D. C. 20036 . ..
. NG29198

L

August 25, 1983

. ﬁ\‘ ,
Mr. William D. Carey.
Executive Of€icer . ' ) . .
American Assogiation for the .
Advancement of Science (AAAS) :
1776 Massachusetts Avenue, N.W,
Washington, D.C. 20036 .

Dear Mr. Carey:

. As part of an in-depth review, the State Department has
asked the U.S, National Commission for UNESCO to.contribute to
a reassessment of U.S. participation in UNESCO.. Copies of >
Assistant Secretary Newell's request and our interim reply are -
. enzlosed for your information. . ) : -

To ensufe that the State Department has at its disposal the
views of those organizations most comcerndl with UNESCO, it would
be helpful if you could let us have your organization's con-.
sidered comments on the issues to be adgressed in the Administra~
tion's review. In garticular, where possible, wa should like a
formal statement setting out the benefits from U.S. Participation
in UNESCO enjoyed by your organization, as well as the problems
and difficulties encountered in dealing with UNESCO.- Your sug-
gestions on how to improve the relationship will, of course, be
welcome. :

-~

“~\

#

The National Commission, a statutory advisory body appointed
by the Secretary of State, is conducting a separate study on its
own future, so where possible we shall try to take into account
your comments on UNESCO in our reorganization of the commission.

R
If your organization is represented on the Commission, a

copy of this letter is being sent to your representative. I am

sure he or she will be'glad to help’ in prepéring your reply. we

are writing direct to your headquarters, however, to facilitate
. a considered reply from your organization as & whole. Each

Commissioner is being invited separately to submit personal

comments.

’

Your reply will be welcome as soon as possible and,
in any case, no later than October 15, 1983,

. L4 r
Your cooperation is much appreciated.

sincerely,

»

James B. Holderman
Chafrman ‘ ¢
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JAND TECHNDLOGY AND. THE SUBCOMMITTEE ON NATURAL assmmes, AGRICULTURAL,
RESEARCH AND ENVIRONMENT
March 15, 1984

'qxv'n by Dr. A K, Solomon, Frofessor En.rttus of Biophymics
L Harvard Mcal School .
- ! 4

” I should like to express my thanks for the opportunity to twntify
. betore th- joint hearing and to express to theew m-unguuhod macbers of
Congress @y views about United States paruci:ntion in uesm acisnce. My
interwst in UNESCO -tm fro. sarvice as a paebar of the I.hit.d sc-m
. d.looauon to the Bun.r.l Confcrunc- -nd long involvement with the pursuit
of American scimntific polidies in UNESCO. I have also had wany ywars’
oxperience working directly for NNESCO on projects of iqiirest to the .
Ui ted Btnt:&
v ’ .
 Let rn .tﬂmmm;utmwnmﬁnm the State *
Peparteent mnatlh to Congreass on Fabruary 24, 19693 (as requested in Public ’
C Law 97‘—241, séctions 108 and 109). Thia report points out that the aduce-
Yot e . ton AMnd u:t-n::- sactors account for A7Y of UNESCD's program operatitine
budget whilo communications and the social sciences account “for anly @X.
The wexecutive muwdmary of the report atates ssplicitly that the “tHghly
controver sial activities relate lin a = ty of UNESCO programs”, Thus
the 8Y tail has been 'th. &TY dog, I want to address primartly the
28X of the total program budget which is epent on  sclance, though my
fomumnts  will have some relevabce to the 39% devoted to aducation In
dollars, for th- 198183 trienntum, $49 million was spaat on sctance prog-
rams from the rocplar asnessed program furds. In addition to the regular
funds, s132 qluon was obtained from extrshudguwtary sources including uu-

o QC o
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and UNEP together with dirbct support for selected UNESCD projects provided

by the @vernmants of sesber states. : *
}

.
-

Another Quotation from the sase State Dq.:t. raport can be ueed to put
the relationahip ' in eore concrete t-r-..' "UNESCO  contributions which
banefit the uute; Stntw to about 0% of the LWU.8. contribu-
tion™.  In other wordu, the economic benefit to, the United States is five
timms greater .than the B cost of the controversial proku-. In prepara-
tion for its daciaion on sathdramal from UNESCO, the State Dept. requeated
the National 5(:!&"":3 Fou.rwhtlnn to report on the state of UNESCO sciencs.
The Foyndation solicited opinions from a broad group of Faderal agencies,
as wall ag the National Acadewy of Scisnce and concluded that the u:t-nti.—
¢ic  berwfite to the hited States from LNESCO participation outweighed the
costs. The Natiodal Science Foundation conclusion, whichtis supported by
the figqures nbov:o,. indicates that Ur:ltad States withdrawal from UNESCD s

’ not in the bnst,tntnrmt- of the scientiéic co-.untt'y. »

There has Deen w-l concern about sdministrative costs of UNESCO
and | share.ttus concerr. In order to make an accuwrate assessamnt of th;
problea, I have obt.am.d the following ﬁw érom the.lacrnt‘rxnt of the
science wector. The science budget for the .1984—8‘.5 bigrniun is $56.A4 @il
lion. fhis is divided into $20.5 aillion in direct program cwturuc.
$8.8 million for staff.costs i1n the field away from Paris and $19.7 million
or 35% for headguarters costs tncluding adminiatration and ataté travel. I¢
sthe extr abudgetacy funding beers the same praportion (910 to the budgeta—
ry funding i1n 1994-83 as it did in {961-8%, there no:l.ldvb. an additional

#108 mltion fros theae sources, o0f which the sscretariat sstisates that

90X will be spent directly tn the field, thus bringing the total progras

o | | 100 R
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money to $123 atliton. SInc'g the he staff bears some responsibi-
lity for soliciting the extrahudgetary funds arwt them, the 3IN%

K ! .
figure is an overgatimate of headquaerters adainistrafive coats.

L
o

.

'lmortant Mtioml aspects of interdisciplinesy science can only

[y

be carried out with sultilateral support both from vqnw-ntn and

governdent al oq.nu:‘-.. In firelds such as and the pol

sciances, UNESCO in the agency mpondbh for the -dtuahw& qo/
tal intcr.cuona, which often serve United States tntmtﬁby qtv:ng us

access  to data from nations with which the United States Qovermwent does °

not enjoy close diplomatic relhtions. The ®sajor nm'-qovwiﬁa-ntal interna-
tional sclentific partier in thede projects im the International Council of
Scientific Wmons (ICSW) -méh is an asvciation of International Unions in
sciences such as nth.-n;ics. physics, M-try. hiology, th- gmological
sciences and & nusber of other Mﬂcwmm The nati
acl:-rmq bodies to tml—frt not: goveramants, butifather, ae in the United '
States, National Acadweies of Science. Oﬂ‘.r lstltdll testify this
aftarnoon about UNESCO support of, international prograss tn blology and '
oceanogr aphy, bfnt 1 shBulg like to add some budgetary information. Nbout
SO0X of the UNESCO dirsct provnwtnu-ml-ctor“d-'vom
to the geosciences, hydrology, th.'.coscim and the marine wciencen, THe
|AJOr prograss supported by these funds ares Man and the Biom mam,)
the International Nvtoloqtc-l Progras (IHF), the Intergovernasntal Oceanc—
Fraphic. Commisaion tl[t). And the International Beophysical Corr-lfum

Pr ogram (IGCPY the amount to be axpunded for the 1984-85 biewnius ;n these
Areas s asbout $14 million. The UNESCD secretariat st tes  that this

1
UNESCO  exponditure  will QEnerate approximately $500 m'*ln direct

. .\ .
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» aupepditures by asgber states for their own dctivities 1n these programs
w .
and that approximately 20,000 scientists from all over the world will

participate. . s

ICSU, which aakes a large contrm:atlén to the susential non—govertmen—
tal component of all these prograss rwceives ahout 30% 'of its financial
P wupport from UNESCO. 1 am concerned about the possible lows of 25 of the
1ICSU  subvention G'ron'l.m clw 1 hape that some alternative arrange—
' mants for mmtmzum-mwtﬂmcmumx am  also |
conc.rncd about the iabalance‘'in the m pcrtn.rﬂﬂp aftar the
formal u'utcd Staten presence is rescved from I.QEZSCO. ICSU has direct
accens to the mosut distinguished scientists, world-wide, nnd UNESCO bhas
r.l.umn with the governments of both tha developed and the dcv-lomno
nationg. It ie the coupling of these two ap;roccf.s, governaental nn:l non—

-

® .
governmental, td the seolutign o¥ mtvmtiu\al. interdisciplinary scisnti-
M -

fic uns:\w{moldqical probless that has led to the advehces tn the sajor

proqr:s discussed above. UNESCO's access e.o qov-rn-nt- is particularly
> _imgprtant in nations §n which the scianti#ic infrastructure is still so I
underdeveloped that there is no natural access through the lctﬁntint—to—
ncientiet route. In these instances, th- ICSU-UNESCD partnership provides
a unique and cﬁoctivw ncha:usn to bring the talents of loa;du‘!q sCientists

to bear on the problems of the developing nationw.

The example of this cooperation with which.I am most familisr is the
prooram  for thwe ICSU UNESCO Distinguished Fellowships in Sct-nca.. These
fellowships are awarted to young scx‘-:t:?tn of exceptional proniss who have
alrwady carried out distinguished post-doctoral studies in their ‘own Ccoun—

tries. [he fellowships are tenable for one year in a developed country and

[ .
[
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regure _ assurances ffog the fellos's hooae ‘indtitution thae & Job* oQu
waiting ‘on  his mturn and a promise from the fellow. to return hou nft-r
him. huooump 18 co-putm The follonwp. ~rw méd-d by an tnternational
Committew <. of scientists Yof which | am chairean), chomwn Jointly by 1CSU
muucsco,(mth.m-tywumnimu‘m.onmzoow

tions ko-mthmmcmmtrtnfw&-tmplmmcwl& avard, The

*tn the .less d-vnlopod Countries destined to hold po.itton- of leadership in

their respective countries. The ndvmtm to the l.hst-d Btates is' that most

of thou sctmtlst- will carry out their utudin in Western npations and
uﬂl r-turn home with a persodal Snowledge of Itfe in & democratic society. )
mrect oxposure to American valuss i a lasting benefit to the holders of
those #n,uowsmm\Q:tudy in the u-ntm States. One of the 9:; fellow—
ships nl,[,ﬂdy. amarded is heid bty a, la-ln.n bto‘gtst who is studying the
Zamblan tick at the l.mv-r'stty of Texas. We have hopas that' the r"lult- of
his-'rnsenrch will e 'ff.ctlva l.n controlling the anlbun ﬂck which makes
qreat irwr on agricultural prod.u:tlvtty. Db is nritinq & book which hn-
bean accagted for pubhication- by the University o‘ Toxas press. Dn a broa—
| der  acale, UNESCO Acargln 300 or more huoaﬂups, primarily to youngel
sCientists at an carlier stage bf their dmmlopn.nt Th- Spate Dept. report
potnts aut  that well over half of thesse fellows are sent ,to the United
Statew, France and the United Kingdom. In 1992, the report poiﬁ' out, 1g3

\
‘ollo-n ‘came to the Wnited Btates and only W want to the Soviet Unibn,

»

+ Another example of an effdctive UNESCO program is afforded by training
\
courses, which last usually for a fow weeks Ay,ar- beld in sither deve-
e

o 193 |
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loped or less developed countriss. Typically, the staff coasmes from the
. - '

developed natiove, prisarily fro.t.ho' Waatarn nations and Scandinavia, and
the students come from the developing countries. In 1982, thare werwe 2637
students in trawning courses in the basic sciences, of whvich, about &3IL comw
Srom t.h. duveloping nations. LIGSCO spoﬂlors some B0 of these courses qlch
vear, qnn.rnlly qaving each one a sodest nnnua,l :ubv-ntion of about
$10,000., As a rule thp.host country bears the bulk of the cbsts. uqt:nlly
morw than F0%. As in the fellowship prigraae, the i-portm of these, cour-
sws to the United States lies in the interactions between the studmnt and
his mentors which lead to broad promulgation of Western values and estebli-
shaent “of clome personal relations between United States scxm,iiusts and

their colleagues in the develoging world. ] .

United States Oversight of UNESCO Science Program
A . '

I 1988, the UNESCO science budget should rus at a $26.8 eillion rate,
of which the Umted States contritwition is $7.2 milliot It is sy underata-
nding that thes oversight of this nup&ndx‘fur- lies prharlly.;n the hande of
&' sunmor oﬂxcm in the 1/0 burm of the Stntu Dapt.. TM officer has not

. had scientific trawning and can only devote half-tiae to ichnc-. since he -
ia also responsible for education In Paris, the W S. Porsanent Delegation
to L;ES(:O tnclut!es the Science Attn&m. Dr. Manfred Cnesla, who has been
saconded from the National Science Foundation which supports the post. Dr.
Criesla 18 a traned scientist and s the only individual with sclentific
training who exercisses xmd‘iatc oversight of the $7.2 -illiqn annual
expendituyre. Within the Umted Seates, the s“t', Dept. can call upon the L.
§. National Commusion for 'UNESCO for advice. The Co-m.m.on has .“nx

scientists damony i1ts sembers, including a represintative of the National

| 3

<



.

—

O

ERIC

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:

Academy o4 Science, but 1. mewts Ml'v\uvdcmmtmdcy—'to-
day consultation. mmsMMMMsm-muqmm of
Science subcoamittes on “Science in UNESCO" which was funded by the Natio—
msdmrwuonmmﬂmmm’.eomsnummmus.
National Commission when requeeted. M. funding has now bheen tersi-

_natid ang the subcomaittes has been disbanded. . !

At the Guneral Conference of UNESCO, which eeets biennially, the
United States is represented by its dqugaum. appotnted by the President,
with the advice of the Senate. Forov-r-b:uh. mm:‘-n,-truﬂ-
tion mcmma.mmmm&-mmw- sciat—~
tist mwsber of the delegation, appointed from the private wmector. The |
delegations of other mesber states alsc contain sciemtific representatives
:R:d-achbf the scientific business of the Confarence is tranwacted, forma—
lly and informally, bntnmeh-nwtattm In 19893, ummno
-cuntut on t.h. l.hit.d States dlho.ucn, %0 that the sanior m-t

rmttnq the wmm-mu-mmntup-oc the Permsanent

Mission.

-

Mow Can United States Perticipation in UNESCD Bw Strengthensd?

lnu-muv-wofth-u &lmmyrmmmn
Dept. poaints eut that it Jhad bwen directad by the Administration te
‘reasusrt Aseritan iggadership in multileteral affairs”, and thet failure
with Mscomw-mtm;cmurymmmu-mu‘m to
withdram from UNESCO. It is desirsble to exesine, from a scientific
vimwoint, the ressons for this failurw end then to put forward spectiic
suggestions for strengthening the United States position, w the'

®
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decision to withdraw be altered.

Some yward ago, whon 1 was & mamber of the L. S, National Coamimsion
for UNESCO, the s«m-t National Coomission invitad ud"to spnd a delegation
to Moscow to discusﬁ autual interssts. [ was the sgilantific sesber of the
four man dejegation that wanit tq foscom. In Moscow, the Bovist dwlegation
nnmwmrmwmcmmewmm When we discussed
education, the Midster of Education met with us and other high lavel
officers participated in other discussions. It is wittely pevrceived that the.

, USSR influence in the aducation sactor of UNESCO is  grester than the
American influsnce. mrmm-mno-coum-.touum-uut the
expranation is that the Soviet gohrn-nt cares and is preparad to work at

‘ the problem. We are fortunate that the Unatnd States "is wstill strong in

mmtm:mtmttommwwummumm-h

State Dept. (or mowmmmﬁumm to mount an

affort commmnsurate with the United States tion in world m
mmcmruofwdtm-ummm“ttmww: the

ware. Huw!hd@htommofcuﬁfommﬂnwhrﬂmm.
scisnce sactor was to institute a pwer review systes, similar to t.hnt_u..d
hy the Nationnl Inetitutes of Health and the NBSF.: Scientific research
proposals arw evaluated by a jury of one's peeve and financial mt i °*
determinad on the bamis of excellance, as svaluated by 'tM- Jury. It would

be morw difficult to apply such a systee to an intermational organisation
such an UNESCD since the jury n«udmmmmtmhwnrfo-w

_ntative scientists and criteria in different countriss might vary. Furtha—

:
-
)
!
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. LY
rmore, UNESCO projects are diéferept from scientific ressarch projcts and
standards would be difficult to deteraine. ‘Norwtheless, 1t swewms that the

obstacles could . be overcome; the Soviet delegation was genavally in fnv:r

-
’

About two years ago, UNESCO established an  Advisory -Committwe on
Science, Technology and Society, an lnt-rnnttoc;al commit tee of scimntists
to advise the UNESCO secretariat dn scientific matters. 'm. cosmittee was
imtially chairad by D, Abdus SAI-, tha Pakistani Nobel lawrvate whd is
Director of the International Center for Theoretical Physics at  Jrieste

Other Msw Dr.” M. G. K. Menbn, sciehtific adViasr to the Sovn;-—

" neent of India, Sir John Kendrew, aleo a Nobel lnurntn. ip the Presi-

dent of ICSU N‘{’ Academiciarn Yuri Ovchinnkov. Vu:e President of the USSR
Acach-y of Science. [ was one cf two United States rmt:tnm and put
forward again the suggestion of peer review. There m firm support from
aany u-b«s of the comaittew, tnclutﬂ.nq or. Dchnﬁtkov. lnd the proposql

has now bem lm:orpornted th the 1984 UNESCD wt, albett tn n modwat

forwm, It shauld be strengthened and put mtoefhct.ssoon.- feasibla.

O

«ERIC
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Such a proposal haw benefits for UNESCD sfnce it would provt*an indopen—

dent appraisal that, if favorable, weuld provide convincing evidence about
4 . - .
the guality of a project and, tf unfavorable, would provide an internatio-

- <
nally acceptable ‘réationale for discontindance. In this case, “ as in l&iy

others, American leadwrship is walcome and a broad conswnsus aAbout senmibie

scientific proposals can often be attained.

The State Dept.s Executive Sumeary of U. S, Policy Review speaks to:
the protles of UNESCO's hirihg of Americans. United States repressntation

in the science sector ts reasgnahle, in view of uﬁ. fact that we had feen
.
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promsed  an additionsl hagh levet position (D2) once a suitable candidate

*
. could be fourxdh In ey view, the problem of recruitewnt in the science

sector rests more on eha: Asarican inability to sount ‘a suitable recruitesnt
-~ program rather than on UNESCO reluctance :o providl sufficient powts,
Science in fhe United States 5> intensely competitive and no first class
scientist of sy acmmnt.nncn ‘would be zmu;'-d to leave his ressarch to
qept\ a_ two ysar appointsent at u’csm.. In general, presarvation of a
ad  position would nof pose a prob:n since two ywar leaves can often

anted. But two yeoars away »o- active ressarch would provide a handi-

;'toq*tlnurcd positian, his possibilities of reappointesnt would be vu\f-t\_lnf-

-gly small. This 18 not ‘the, case in the Soviet Union whare the qov-wlp-nt

‘can wsend a sclentist of & sGientific admnistrator to ' UNESCO with the

prouns'e of & secutye position on his return to the Soviet Lhio‘n.

. » { .

The mproblse 18 exacerbated in the United Stnt}. because the State

Dept., whith 1s chdrg.d with recruitsent, has no agparatus’ for the purpose.

The State Dept. dbes not appoint ‘search conutt'm for thece positions, as
' - . ) .
&nivnrmt}ns do, nor doms it, as far ag I know, advertise the positiona in

screntific journals. Furthersore the job description does not ‘datch that of

a research scientist but s r‘]nénd more to scientific admnistration asd

-
.

- science polir.'y.‘ One way to #ind suitable young psople and to ;nligt theid
interest 10 international science would be to cr-&- poii'tmﬂ“ AS  AQpren-

tices, or aides, in UNESCO, simlar to trawgng posations in e UL 8

.

Corress. on which this suggestion is modeled. .
' b - ®
/ During the course of M. IBows visit to Harvard and MIT in July 83

4

* -
1] . -
. ! . }
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t would be virtually ispossitiie to overcome. If the candidate held a .
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- - there ware' mgloratory discussions along these linew— with the Hervard

.

wo:m.ummmmmmmmmmmm
procemdud along the following lines. UNESCO would provide funior lsvel
po.tuﬂ\l in hmmof.dm“mﬂm meouw by
-mmmmm.-mmmummuhmm
omywwmldhm to.ttrnctr-a&ntonm-h -lh:atum,
-cuncn\{cucy wmm.&m wither during.thelr qracuste
&M«ﬁmrmw«-ny‘-— mwummw
» mmmxmtm-. onw in aducation and oo in science, who would
Wﬂ)wen-nwm“hrw-hrmmm“
The coat of u—mnmuhrﬂauwly.mnm it would only
mmﬁfwﬁnmmmﬁhm&umnr‘huvﬂy wmall
Wocﬁnrderhwnpbuua-. te have the great advantage, alter
.mmﬁswmmﬁrmx‘wmmmm
memmmnrmmmm not only in LINEBCO
hntnlulnotf-rm-dtﬁmuhmumlmm

.

-. ml..mmmmti-ﬁ:.dh'mlmmhtm&
K *sprit de corps and that essbers of the secretariat are woridng
: Mvﬂyhﬂnd:dm—g-o&ﬂﬂrdsﬂmhhohruh

lr‘M

in the United States sbout UMESCO. 1 deresay therw has been
mwmammmmmmmmmmmm the
priormm n Paris, a groep of Nwetern nations, led by the Dutch,
have w.‘mttntomsmw;ﬁw_dmm“l‘
hmtuutwwmmtumxmmw-m The Btate Dept.
!I &ﬂoyWMlﬂHtomnmnmﬁmw

I.lEBcn-.rvu:cc, and has alsos begn to strengthan its relations with eas—

3
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bers of the sclentific comsunity. Thusl whatever happens, it is clear that
mm-wmmmmmmnmmauﬂyw
nired in  the United States. It is my hope that theme currwmts, and the
wmunmtwmmwmwmfa-mw

dunt review ﬁmM“Mmﬂm“m-ﬂn conn

QW_MMQGAMMWMMMW“
’ Fl
. mwmmﬂnnmmmm - .
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“ Mr. WaLGREN. Well, that concludes the hearmg for today, E{iﬁ
mo

want to again thiank the witnesses for such enlightening testi

%

[Whereupon, at 5 p.m., the subcommittees were adjourned, to re-

convene subject to the call of the Chair.]

e
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uarestrsined budgetary axpansion; and {t has serious manageasag prodleas.

ageacies;
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. SXECUTIVE SUMMARY

.

This report is limited fn scope becausa it focmees exc lusively on gthe
reactions of the sciantific community to the 0.S. decision to withdraw from
UNESCO. 1In sddfition, the inforwstion used to compile thié report conefscs
primarily of the public reactigns of scientists to the. decision. The report

{s oot meant to be a comprehensfive anslysis of the Administratton's decisiop

to vithivaw, nor of che efgnificant policical fesues which prompted this .
decision. The Mdn’ntr-tlm snnounced 1t will yithdraw froa UNESCO because the
agency has politicized aost activitiss; {t e anti-Western; .{¢ has efhibited -

.
~

Although many govermmental end nongovertmental scfentints have cric-

ficized UNESCO's science programs, those that have taken reactive positions

in priot generally oppose the Administration's decision to withdrav on etated -
grounds that U.S. gcienca agd international cooperative gciance will suffar. Cited
od especially wortiwhile era four UNESCD international cpoperstive science projects.-
These are! the Internatfonal Hydrological Progras, the Mea {a the Blosphera
Prégram, the International Ceological Corralation Program, and the Internatiocasl
Oceanographic Commission. These pfograms, which are focused on i{ssues of

globel tmportance, promote and support the exchange of° s’fentists and informa-

tion,
also conducts & host of activities designed to develop science infrastructure
in the developing countries. The following have been varioualy cited ae
benefits of u.'msoo)- science activities to the United Stcates:

{

as well ss joint research smong most of the world's countries. UNESCO

sccass to dstabases necespary for scfence and useful to intelligance

&cceds to research sites and persospel in otlnrcmcrt{l wvith shich
Gfain only liaited diplomgtic relatibns:

<7 development of incernationdl research gnd ecience metworks and
commugicatiogs links;

developuent of markets For U.S. technology;

provigion of “seed capital” for new fatersational science organizations;
coat-gharing of global projects; and

ioprovement of the quality of basic research.

The President said that the United States might remain in UNESCO #f the sgency
overcame perceived ghortcominks. These include: depolicicizing fte delibara-
tions, {mproving management, sand sseting “zaro growth” budget targeta. A U.S.
decisfon zo reconsider its vithgdraval notfce does not Kinge on improvesents §s
UNESCQO‘e science activities alone, dbut rather on broader issues of UNESED and
U.N. politics. Geaerally, the Department of State has acknovledged the gquality
and benefits of UNESQD science. However, suggestions have also been mada for
vays to {mprove UNESCO's sclence programs, perhaps to forestsll vithdrawsl.

Many scientists sgree that the problems the Adafn{stration 1dantified affact
UNESCO ecience. But, ot the same time, some have charged that short-sighted
U.5. Goverment attitudes and actions regarding UNESCO hawe, contributed

to its problems fn the scieace ares. They heve suggested guch additional .
refomme ag:
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- muux’th- U.5. Government to chrl‘!y its goals for UNESCO and to
decide whether both basic research snd science for davelopsent Csn be *
sarved; .

- glving wore high-level sttemtion to the development of policy for
UNESCO in the White Bouse science office, and increasisg funding for
sechsanisns in the Department of Stste, the U.S. Permanent Delegation to
UNESCO, the Nstional Acsdemy of Sciences (NAS), and the Nstionsl Science
Foundat fon (NSF) to monitor UNESCO science. Others bave suggested shifting
the logus of rpolicy guidance from the Staté Department to the NSF or NAS;

~ ieproving the guality of UNESCO's steff, -including ite Averican
perscnnel; and : " -

- undertaking efforts to improve dissenination of information
about UNESCO.

Most of the scientists who have reacted pudblicly to the decisfon to with~
drav do not sgree vith the State Dapartment’'s views that the United States
could conduct effective internstional science by sxpanding its bilateral
science sgreements ot increasing support fov the International Council of
ScientifMc Unions (ICS0) or other multilateral agencies. The Congress may
wish to consider tsking sction to guide improvements im U.S. policy for UNESCO
science activities or to design acceptsble programmatic slternatives to )
UNESCO ‘s programs. Goversoental and songovernmental scientists have con-
vened groups to recommend snd monitor improvements in UNESCO and to advise
the Covernment on options for future U.S. international sclence sctivities,
should the Uaited States vwithdraw from UNESCO. ’

-
.
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- I. INTRODUCTION

. -
This report is limited in scope because 1f focuses exclusively on the

! published reactions of the scientific community to the U.S. decision to withdraw

Irom UNESCO. In addition, the fnfOrmation used to compile this report consists

.
primarily of the reactions of scfenticts who have taken public positions fn

reaction to the decision. The report does not purport to be a survey of scientfific

_bpinion, nor fs ft meant to be‘a comprehensive sasalysis of the Administration's

decision to withdraw, mor of the significant political {ssues which prompted thig
decisfon. The Jreport describes: t.ht rntic;uln .t‘or the vll-s. decision to withdraw
from UNESCO; UNESCO's .u“‘? and technology activities; "clc‘ntlltn' reactions

to and criticisms of the decision to withdraw; the policy implicstions of ;
vithdrawal for scieace; and issues related to developln.g program alternatives tc

UNESCO's science activitieg.

A. THE DECISION TO WITHDRAW

/
Sécretary of State Ceorge Schultx ootified Amsdou-Mahtar M'Bow, - g

Director-general of the Uwited Netions Edugational, Cultural, and Scfentific
Organization (UNESCO) on December 29, 1983 that ghe United Ststes would

withdraw from UNESCO on December 31, 1984, 1/ Secretary Schult:x charged -
. . .
in the letter that UNESCO had

L

-~

] 1/ Letter, George P. skm:, Secretary of State to Hon. 'Alndou—nathar
M'Bow, Dec. 29, 1983. See slso: Guwertzman, Bernard. U.S., In Q
fras Backing for U.N. New York Tiwes, Dec. 30, 1983. p. AL,
slter. U.S. Officially GCives Notice of {ntention to Quit UNES Washington
Post, Dec. 29, 1983. p. Al4; Scully, Malcolm G. U.S. Will Leavy UNESCO;
Cites Anti-West Bias. The Chronicle of Higher Educstion, v. 27 { Jan.
4, 1981, p. 1, 27; and Scully, Malcols G. U.5. Decisfon to Quit UNESCO
Seen Reversible. The Chroaicle of Bigher Education. . 27*‘3“: 11, 1984.
p- 1, 30. For au example of pruss coverage concurrence with t
dccislon, see: Little Education, Science or Culturs. New York fimes, Dec. 16,
1983: editorial. See slso o forthcoming CRS issue brief, entifled “UNESCO-4.S.
Withdrawal In Perspective,” by Lois McHugh.

-

Q A ' ! 5 . :“‘.'
EMC «~ . _-..I \.- a’t:;‘..-‘?.

‘
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a
.

extraneously politicized virtuslly every subject {t deals with;
exhibited hostility toward the basic finatitutions of a free society,
especially & free market and a free press; and demonstrated unrestrained
budge tary expansion. . ’ ‘

.

The Department of State had reviewed six U.N. agencies and concluded that

they d1d not meet the Administratiomls’ standards, but that five of them
¢

subsequently had sade significant changes in response Co the President’s
demands: the Food and Agricultural Organixation; the International Tele-

comadn fications Unios; t& International Atoeic Eaergy Agency; the U.¥.

-

Eavironmental Progras; and the International Labor Orgsaizitfon. The (

sixth sgency, UNESCD, did not sttempt to mske the policy shf¥es wought
by the Administration. 2/ In ghe case of unﬁsm, the Mdnntnuo&

-

N \ s
objected especially to the politicalization of fits deliberations; aoti-~ z
Israel actiops; growing Soviet dominated disarmament activiss; nhulﬁhntern

. s
tendenc{es, as reflected {n UNES(D's moves tb deny press freeaau and
" . v
L P’y
udtvtdualdrlgh.q excessive overhead costs; managerial iaeptigude;
» ’ .

® s
+ Repotisa {n personsel practices, and the lack of an attempt to seek

"_:or;-groﬁh" in budjets. 3/ g

'3 . * , .

The URESCD <oastitution requires sember stateg to give 2 one-year not {ce
[]

’

- . -
\ pefore withdrawing. The:Departgent of State said that the withdrawal c»

O
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" dectisioh vas fim. 4/ However, the President satd’ he would reconsider ft
»

{f UNESCO made clear Jirogress io rectifying the problems affecting the
- 4

Ay

-

2/ Greenberger, Robert. U.S. Announces Plan to Laave ONESCD tn 1984,
Wall Street Journal, Dec. 30, 1983. p. 4. .

3/ S§ee, for additional details: U.S. Department of State. U.S./UNESCO
Policy Review, Feb. 27, 1984, 65 p.; and Testimony-of Ambassador Jean Broward
Shevlfn Gerard, 0.5. Permanent Representative to UNESCO before the Subcosmittee
on Natural Resources, Agricultural Research and Environaent of the Rouse
Comimi tee on Science and Technolegy, Mar. 8, 1984, 8 p.

Newell, Cregory J. Why the Unlted States in Wikhdrswing From ONESCO.

Stitesent by Assistant Secretary for International Oyganization Affatirs, at
P.M. Press Briefing, Dec. 29, 1983,
-

-



114 ' :

sgency. 5/ B-e asked Secretery Shulty to.create a high-level . . . panel
consisting of eenfor representatives of the scademic comsunity, the
®edis and the corporate world to advise us over the next year,” and to
mltor.proguu- 6/ The Administration also{satd 1t did not object to ’
parttclpacns 1n Sther progn- which met the ouunx gonls of UNESCO™ nd
that it vould “continue to pursue mtemuml coopcntloa ia cduuuol,
science, culture, nd‘ commnications by shifting our costribution to other
sppropriate bilateral, sultilateral of private instftutions. - 7/

The withdrawal from UNESCO science nctlvitln say be vim‘. for the
moot part, es & casualty of the larger political decision and the fo-
adequacies in other areas of UNESCO since, sccording to the State Smnmt,
“UNESCO science activities generglly sotisfy U.S. objectives and prtorttlu. 8/
A U.S. kclolon to mmucr its withdrawal notice does not hiange only on

improvements 1o UNESCO's science activities, but rather on broader issvas

of UNESCO AND U.N. politics.

O
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5/ Memorandum for the Hos. ccorge P. Shults from Robert c. McFarlane,
Dec. 23., 1983, Subject: Withdraval from UNESCO.

6/ 1bid.

1/ Mewmo, McFarlane to Shultz, Dec. 23, 1983, op. cit.

8/ U.S. Department of State. U.S./UNESCO Policy Review. Feb. 27, 1984.
P 12
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I1. BRIEF DESCRIPTION QOF UNESQD

UNESC) was tésted as s specislized United Natfons (U.N.) agency in
L1946, It was fmdod “for ths purpose of advaacing, through the edusstios,
sclientific, né cultural reiatfons of the peoples of m,ﬁrld, the
'objectln.n of international pescs and the comwon welfsrs of -ntlud;' S/
‘ Pudlic Law 79~565, s jJoinc resolution, nuthortnd the President to join
. UNESCO and to establish the U.S. lnuonl Commisaion for UNESCO. UNESCO
;n.ou: -chohrly colladoration in ulncntm, lclcneo. nd culture. It holdg

eonferences, condnct sxpect studles, prowmotes the exchangs of pcrmnel
i

.

generates publications, and ndopts Wblnﬂq guidelines regarding conserva-
tion, educstion, and culture, and attempts to advise governmeats ou progrems
to devalop education, ecience, axd culture. The Cosaission alvises the U.S.
Gnnrnm;t on programs snd policy fo;- UNESCO; it {s composad of scedesics,
ll!éultl"i‘liltl, media peopls, snd other public snd private individuals
intereated in URESCO. (The Stste Departwent has virtually sbolished mon~
govermentsl activities of the Commission since it vithheld fiscsl year 1984
funding for mt of the Conhuon s nctivitu., forcing D.;ie Conmission to
teminaste its mmﬂ-ﬂnul !tlff and close 1ite offices oytside of the Staste®
Department. The Commission's secTetarist now consists exclusively of State

Department stsff.) 10/ . : ’

.

9/ Pressble to the Constitution of }m:soo

igl ‘Interviews: Johnathsn Davidson, University of Sourh Carolins, snd
Jesnne Berghaust, Departwent of State, Feb. 1984.

Q ' ' _" 1 8
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UNESQO {a headquartered in Paris. One~hundred and -1‘;ty~o;: nation~
states are meabers; ita ‘.enlot ataff afze {s ,-bout 900; fts 1984-1985 Ngc;,u
$374 millfoan. thc::t vas founded it had 28 member nstfons and {ts budget wag
$6.9 million. The United States cont‘rlbute- 25 percent of the UNESCO budget,
dowa from s high of 44 percent in 1946. The last angual u.s. e_ontrlbution
(for fiscal year 1984) was $30.7 millton. The next largest contributor to
GNESCO is the Soviet Union, at 125 percent. UNESCO also receives funds froa
other U.N. agencies to implement prograss in their areaa. Oue major source
of income 1s the World Bank. UNESCO also receives an allovhtion frow the
U.N. to admintiater the U.N. Development Program (UNDP). It alao administera
vwhat is knows as “Other Programs,” which consist, for‘ example, of techhical

@ssistance projects funded on a voluntary basis by individusl wesber atates.

-

O
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I1I. UNESCO'S PROGRAMS ~

UNESCO supports fourteen ma jor programs, as well as various administrative

rl

4
. and program support activities. The fourteen ma jor programs are organized
- w v

into four major sectors: '

* . Education . : :
: . Social Sciences and their Application
« Culture and Communicetion
- Naturad Sciences and their Application
to Development e «

Twenty-eight percent of the budget is devoted to programs in the natural ‘
sciences, those of partiocular relevance to this paper. The total amount s

budgeted for these programs for the calendar years 1951-83 are as follows:

us -
o .
Dollars {n Millfons Percent

Rducation ‘ 280 ‘ 39
Natural Sciences and Their !

Application to Development 202 28
Socfal Sciences and

Thefr Application 42 6
Culture snd Coomunications 82 11 -

Copyright, Information

Systéls & Services, Statistics 29 4

Program Support Services 47 7

Co-operatica for Developwent L) S
Total 716

———— e = g

11/ Finkelstein, Leawrence S. Conference Document: Xs the Past Prologue?
In U.S. Dept. of State- A Critical Assessment of U.S. Participation ia UNESCD.
Special Meeting of the U.S. Natfonal Comuisgion for UNESCO. June 1-3, 1982,

Washington, U.S. Covt. Print. Off-, 1983. p- 36. .
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msco'.- three nom-science programs deal with dncnuon. 12/ socis}

-

sciences and their lppncntton_, 13/ snd culture .ud communications. 14/

12/ Edacstion s the largest sectoral prograe supported by UNESCO. The
dominmnt program thewe, one which alvays has had strong American support, {
educatfon for development. UNESCO has pioseered world wide lfterscy campefgns
and plays an {aportant role in developing aducational vethods, and educatfonal

JPlaoning.

13/ One of WNESCO's primsry goals in this sacter is to develop social
science infrasttucturas in developing countries. Activities consist of
research, exchange, and publications -bout the mormative theoes emerging
from ;cnenl confersnces. U.S. initiatives {xf this sectof focus on human
rights educstion smi engendering respect for women across s fafrly droad
-peetn- of roles and problems. . <

MI The cultursl Rrogram was begun in 1973. According to Lawrence g
Pionkelstein fts objective was to “speed the chenge iv the Tole of culture, '
from the sctivity of sn elite {n society to a necessity claised by 811.”

Yor UNESCO this fuvolves the training of specialists in cultural development,
arts pdministrstion, and the organization of cultural events. UNESCO's beat
known work {n this sres, 1s its relstively successful work teo preserve
grest monusants.

In the srea of comsunications much of the prograd involves studying
the role and effect of coamwuication on development, sttespts to deyelop
internstiénal coumunficstions policies, trsining and-other forms of sssistance.
Nany of the programs fn this sector focus on developing & New World Informstion
Order (NWIC), which has been a source of controversy for the United Ststey.
(Plnkelnteln, Lawrence. §., op. cit., p. 39,)
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IV. MATURAL SCIENCES PROGRAMS

.
- ) ¢ 0

"*  The Departaent of su‘:c reported that the UNESCO science and gechnology

b.udgct, for 1981 to. 1983, was about $§202 dlllqa. of which $89 dlltqﬂ vers

ngu'llr agsessed program funds and $132 million were from estra-budgetary

sources. This {s about 28 perc‘cn; of the tpoul budget for program operaticas

«and services. 15/ UNESCO is the single hrsu.t mnrgénnfnnni orgafiization F
\\ (t0) rccipien: of U.S. Federal funds for hlt‘ernltlml sclence. 18/ .

The Natural Sciencea Sector of UNESCO, ons of eight UNESCO sectors,
sdministers UNESCO's major science 'acuvi:‘ln. These activities, Oh‘!ch will:

' be described next, are in Najor Programs VI, IX, and X, of UNESCO's Progran )

. Budget for 1984~1965. Anothet science-relatsd program, Major Frogram VII,

Information §ystema and Access to Knowledge, addresses science and technol-

ogy {nformatlon systans asd techaologies. . .

.. The programs aduinistered by UNESCO's Mhtural Sciences sector dre very

broad, spanning the gamut from seurobiology to mappimg of the ocean floor.

A
UNESCO serves as = facilitator snd catalyst for meny {nternstiomal

sceince proghu. UNESCO does not conduct scisntific research.

3
-

——— e e e e

. 15/ U.S. Dept. of State. Reports to the Congress Requested in Sections
108 and 109 of P.L. 97-241. Typescript, Feb. 24, 1983. p. 15.

16/ Other smaller IGO recipients sre: the Science Committee of the
North Atlantic Treaty Organizatfion (NATO), the science programs of the
Qksanizstion for Econonic Cooperation and Developwment (0ECD), and the
science programs of the Eufopean Ecoscaic Commission (ECE). (Xovach, Eugene
G. U.S. Government Participation in the Sciesce ard Technology Progrsms .
of Selected Multilateral Organizations. Washington, National Science
Foundation, May 1978. p. 10.) ’

Q ' —122
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Priorities for scientific activities are devaloped in coow.ntloa with N

. menber states and M consultacion’ with the Internstional Council of Sclentific

" Unfone {ICSU), and other nongovernmental ox:gnnxuum. 17/ UNESCO's

ra

. \)‘
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faternatfonal’ cooperative science programs are unique since they permit

. -

. * ~
governments, nongovernmental organizations, and private citizehs joiptly

o probe solutions to global problm. The éo-n for some plttlclp.lntn

\

such as some U.S. Government agencies, sre gfteli botrue by the ﬁaructpnun

:buulves, rot only by UNRSCO. unsoo projects often are 1Bt0rdlsc1p11ury,
4

peruitting & brosd-based atuQ on major "ltlutlml pmhhh-
The goals of msco-. Natural Science prognm are: . X '

a. To build oa the spirit, of faternational cooperption’ 1 nlncb,
through the exchange of @experience, shared dpts Yarke. . .snd '
joist planning and execution of regional and mtemuoml
projects; - . "

- “
‘S, . To 1ncrhu the swarencss nnd ‘endugitanding of ST mth@
public . . . [and] . . . users . . . ; and ‘ e
. - r X
¢. To assist developing countries in building the upabillete-- -
humsn and {astitutiocal—cthey reqou'c to pursue oclem and
and techaolagy policy. 18/ .
i . .
- L2 - e s .
A. The Sctenccw Their Applicagion to Development (Major Pxogrsm VI)
Y ) ‘ -+ -
L 4 A .

This progras s budgeted at sSB 9 ulllon for 1984-1985. Its prigary

purpose is to’ tn%‘nuc the -clentlﬂc and technologic¥l cspabilities

———— e e e
*

n/ 1CSU s ‘the chief mcfentific ndvhory body to DNWESGD. It was .
fomlly creasted in 1931. Today ICSU is comprised of 20 member nions.

Working in. cooperation with 1ntergovsmnenul organizations of the U.N. famtly,
such as UNESCO, WHO and others, ICSU's couafttees and commissfons play. sn

isportant role in coordinating research projects which address global probleams.
Mesbership is open to natfions which have s minimus crictical level of scientiffe

expertise in varfous sclentific areas. Congsequently, most of {te 72 members
are froon the more developed countries. .

18/ U.S. Dept. of Stare. Reports to the Congress Requested in Sectione
108 and 109 of Public Law 97- 241, Feb. 24, 1983. p. 16.

LY - .
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of the developing countries. This program supports nqéurch, personnel

O
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exchanges, and trafning h:n nthenu_cs. experimental and applied physics,

physical and ors;nic chesistry, molecular and cell bfology, the social sciences

and their development as a scxe;\ce. euergy; technology snd the engineering

sciences and informatics. The {nformatics program is designed to encoursge the‘

use of computer techm:logy in helping to, solve development p;oblm. All of ’

these progcass involve :’he cooperation of fnteraational nonsov.ernnent‘al

organizatfons, including the Jutersacional Council of Scientific Unfous (ICSU), ‘

and 1its unions; the Internationsal Foundation for Science; the I:termuowl

Organization for Chemistry Development (IOCD); the Ianternatfonal ;rain

Research Organization; and others. 19/ . . .
This program also provides subventions (a contribution ofl financial

support) to IC5U, to a ICSU~UNESCO ‘fellmblp program, and to the Internatfonal

Bioscience Network. The Natjonal Science Foundatfon has judged that "UNESCO's

most important nonproject effort fn the natural eciences is the encourage¢ment

of the . . . ICSU and its member Unfons . . . . These are highly lucces_shl

-

vehicles for fnternational cooperation by the private and acedemic sectors.

UNESCD provides an envirocament {n which the independent and non—political .

character of ICSU can be protected and respected.” 20/

19/ The 10CD was foynded in 1981 to favolve. chemists from Third World
Nations in cooperative searchof solutfons to urgent problems of their countriea.
Inftlal funding was provided by UNESCO, enabling the IOCD to sponsor programs
with such organizations as the World Health Organizetion (WHO), the Walter
Reed Institute for Medical Research, and the National Institute of Health.

20/ ([National Sciencé Foundation.] Natursl,Sclences in UNESCO: A
U.S. Interagency PerspectfVe, typescript, 1983. p. 3.
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Another pr:)ject involves cooperstion between institutions in developiag
countrh‘o and the School of Mygiens and Public Health at Johas Hopkins
University. It uses blological resesrch to solve such pubdblic health
probless as the diasgnosis and pnmttm of virsl and perasitic illnesses

{n developing countries. . B

#: Science, Technology snd Society (Ms{for Program IX)

This prograa, budgeted ‘at sl 989 €00 for 1984-1983, encourages the
fomuon of national science and technology pelicies to mest tn“v“ul
ssubar needs. It also supports the training of scientific joumluu and
science sad technology museum persoanel, 3rupiteo technical educatich
centers, and avarde ecience prises. .

Tvo o jor coaferences (ome in the Arab states and one in the c.ubhu)
have been phm‘ to examing ncnweo md techoology policies and thetr
relation to davelopment. One of the more coutrovarsial projccu in thia
progran wild exsmine the scientist’s role im inforsing the public sbout
the relationship between scientific research and the arts build-up. UNESCO
will sllocate §55,700 fo ¢he project. These funds will be supplimented by
i;t.raltcd international nongovernmental organizations and national

assoclatioas. .

C. ‘The Human Environment And 'lcrmtrfal And Marine Rescurces (Ms for
Progran X)

The program on Humen Envirosment and Terrestrial and Marime Resources
1s budgeted at $49.9 million for the period 1984 to 1985. This program has

nipe subprograes wvhose purpose 18 to promote the rstfonal use and management

y
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of matural nlmgcn. 21/ Tour special imternationsl, interdisciplinsry,

_ cooperstive programs sre msnsged under the l.nplcﬂ of this program grea.
They are the Internstional Geologicsl-Corrslstion Progrem (IGCP), thw
International Rydrologicsl Program (IRP), the Int-r;w-’rmul Oceanographic
Commission (IOC), and the Man snd the Biosphere Program (MAB). According to
UNESCO's Mractor-moni., these prograns share the following characteristics: -

8. they sra programs Tequiring fatsrnationsal eccopsration Decause
of the geographic extansion and plmmetary natere of their problems;

b. they concara both the developing and .industrialized countriss . . . }
c. the activities conducted under these progrsws are ur‘d on snd

« defined st fnterpational levels, Dut isplemented, for the most

part by the cowmtries thessalves . . .’ and

d. they 'sre characterized by . . . fruftful -ultﬂctcrnl and
bilstarel cooperstion . . . . 22/

Each has » very different program deaign sa descrided below. .
-

A

1. The Internatfonsl Geological Cecrelstion Program

rl

The Internatfonal Geologicel Correlation Frogrsm (IGCP), wes created to
advance knovledge of the geological history snd structure of the Esrth's crust,
especislly with regard to retional use of wirersl ond enargy resources. T

progran is budgeted st $347,400 for 1984 to 1985. 23/ TYhie progran wes

21/ Thesa focus on: earth sciences, natural haserds, water resources,
ocsan resources, manageweat of coastsl and inland vegions, land~use plannisg,
ufdanizetion, the natural heritege (conservstiwn), @nd suviromsental educatfon.

22/ United Natioms Educstionsl, Scientific and Cultursl Organizstion.
M'Bow, Asadow-Mahter. Introduction to the Draft Prograsme nad M‘et 1984-1985.
Partiae, 1983. p. 54 sand 53. h

23/ A1l pr ram budget figures represent Regular Progrem funds only. BNDP
or “Other Progr " funda sre usually tentstive. The figuras do not inclaode
steff and Indirect costs. Finally, these smounts could change due to fluctwetions
in the exchange rates.

b

.
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conceived and 1is implevented by UNESCO and the non-governmental International
Unton of Geological Sciences (IUGCS), one of the 20 -nbér unions of ICSU.

The IGCP supports 45-50 active projects. One of its major odbjectives
15 to examine continental drift snd the geography of the once cootiguous
continents. Other programs relate to: helping developing countries acquire
snd analyze geological data; sssisting developing countries in sseassing
their uurd{nd energy resources; studying fectors involved in land use
plaoning; collecting and dlrwmulu u.rth sciences fnformation; and
interpreting data acquired through rémote sensing tichnlqmo. Reportedly,
one of the IGCP's most succesgful 'project-. l'c an {aternational study of
phosphorites (fertilixer) developed by the Australisns. About 35 to 40°
countries participate in this research simed at better undersundin‘g the ’
development of phosphate deposits, while at the .une Ein, helping less
developed countries examine their future fertiliszer n'eedl.

The U.5. Nationsl Committse for the IGCP oversees U.S. participation
in the IGCP. ‘The U.S. Geological Survey (U.S.G.S.), st the request of the
Seate D.epartrcmt. co‘ﬂlhuteo the activities of the U,S. Coxmittee.

If the Unfited Stotes were to withdraw from UNESCO, we could still
safotain our invelvement {n the IIOCP prograns through membership in - the ,
IUCS. Rowever, the U.S. Covernment probably would have little influence
over prograw priorities or budgétlng.

¢
2. The International Rydrological Progrss

-~r

The Ioternatfonal Hydrological Program (INP), 1s budgeted at $1,378,000
for 1984 to 1985. It 1s @& successor to the UNESCO-sponsored Internstionsl
Hydrological Decade (IHD), 1965-1974. The IRP coordfnates research,

development of knowledge and methodology, training, and {nformatfon fn

N gl “ :
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nrﬁylu, conservation, and ',pproprhte .m of water resources. The IFP
is entering its third phase of .etlvi:iu (1984-1989), which is oriented
towards using scientific ntwl to menage water resources. Phase th;’n
will support 75 projects in such tlcid- as: hﬂmlogtc.i processes, the
influence of man on the hydrological cycle and the developaent of hydrological
. inforastion discemination systems. A )

i THP's 150 member natioms elect s 30-member Internatfomal Mrmt Council
(of which the United States {s & sesbar), that establishes the project goals
ut.I i-pluutg_uen procedures. U.S. Ceological Survey, at the request
of the State Department, has desn the eoordﬂntlng agency for the 0.S.
Covernment. The U.S. Natfonal Committee for Hydrology, made uwp of various
Coverrment agencies, vaiversities and sembders frow the private sector,
formylates policy for U.S. participation. 24/ B.s.r interests f;cm on toxic
wastes, .c!d r.it; snd problems .nochted with surface vlatcr run—off. -

lcuuu the THP 15 o m:seo—sponoom prograns, 1 Dnfted States
would not be eligible for membership 1if we were to wnhdnw lm UNESCO.
However, individual U.S. scientists might might bde sble to continue to
obtain .dan from some of the independent non—govermmental orgn‘niuum
affiliated with IHP, such as the Internstional Associstion of Hydrologicsl

Sciences and the Internstional Assocfistion of Rydrogeologists.

24/ Government asgencies are: the U.S. Geologicel Survey, the
Depart_lnnt of Agriculture, the Corps of Enginears, the Natfonsl Ocesnographic
and Atmospheric Administration, the Departwent ‘of Energy, the Department of
State, the Environmental Protection Agency, the NMatfonal Science Foundatiom,
and the Tennessee Valley Atthority. The University Council on Water Resources,
represents the university community; private sector groups include the
American Society of Civil Engineers, the Aserican Vater Resources Associstionm,
the National Academy of Sciences, the Geological Society of Americs, and the
American Geophysicel Uniom.

-
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3. The Intergovermental Ocesnographic Commfssion '
s ’ ' r

UNESQD has budgeted $1,282,200 for the Intergovermental Ocesnographic
-

. Comataston (I0C) for the period 1984 to 1985. XoC 18 an autonomoys- body
established within UNESCD {a 1960. IOC fuactions as thy coordinating body
vithin the U.N. for marine gpcfence and, related sctivities, b-t its u.cntlrut

‘ is located in the UNESCO sscretariat. 10C's purpose fs e; ;n'cnotc htcmtio;sal

rosearch on the oceans to learn more about ocean resources and pr s.
Membership {n the Comminsion s opan to any state that {s a aeaber .
* - s

of the sajor U.N. organizstions. Thus the United States uay remain a sesber

of the 10C 1f this !ulon_wl:hdrm from DRESD.

&

The Conmission's -.jro'r program activities are divided into three areast

’
' " a. Ocesn sciences, pramoting and coofdinating of investigations in
" marioe research, msrine pollution, the relationehip bagwesa ocean
dynamics and the cliaate, sesfloor mapping,and ssblogy marine
~ o ascosystens; -

b. Ocean services, the organization of sevices.to the scientific
comaunity and the public; (4ata exchange,network of oceanographic
stations, oceanographic pr ts, e.g., enslyses and forecast of
oceanic conditions, Tsunami warning.system); and ) :

c.‘uucauon. trataing, tasching and sutual u-utnq.c is the ares .
of marine acisoces. :

/ 10C's Iaternstional Oceanographic Data Exchange (I0DR) is fmportant to
the United States. IODE .h & global data network that provides :l:e United ,
States with 60 perceat of =1l foreign mrces\of marine data, g_s_/ an sssential
part of the NMational Oceanographic and Am-;eré Adaintstration’s (NOAAY!
UiS. Oceancgraphic Data Centhr resources system,. which ":h. United States

)
uaes for daveloping forecssts of lonrtam wmather patterns.

25/ [Natfonal Science Foundation.] Natural Sclences in UNESOD, op.cit.,
p. 2. .
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The "110-memder TOC assembly meets avery two years to review its varfous
pro.gnns and elect spproximately, one—quarter of it members to the Executive
Council. '[he Executfve wll consists of & Chairwan, four Vice chairmgn
and the }mlnlng delegates clect.d. by the assenbly. The United States .
is a member of the Executive Council :lhlch establ ishes 10C ..vucy and gives
final approval to the I0C programes. - s ) v

U.5. participation fn the IOC {s coordinsted at NOAA on the behalf‘ )
of the State Department. The U.S. Oceanographic Cosmission, establishes
polscy for U.5. participation snd Consists of members from Covermment agencies,
calveultte.- snd the private sector. 26/

v

-

4. The Man And The Biosphere

The Man and the Blosphere (MAB) progrse was established in 1970 with
goals of finding, thyough lntnmtllon.l cooperation, interdisciplinary solutions
to the probdlems of managing natural resources and land development and of -
ns&nlng nan'e effects on the biosphere. It s budgeted at §948,700 for the
period .1984 to 1985. MAB resesrch prograxs are divided into 14 areas with

over 1,000 t.leld projects izplenented by 79 of t;ie lo‘oleomtrle- that have

m committees. ‘Seven pragrli areas involve perticular kinds of geography .
(e.g. forest, grazing lands, mcul', and estuarine areas). Six p}ogrn

arcas focus on syntcn's and processes {e.g. major engineering, demographic
changes, and urban ecosystems), and one progrss involves blosphere reserves

.
'

_2_6_/ Besides NOAA, other Covermeent agencies that participate sre: the
National Science Foundation, the Natfonal Aercnsstics and Spsce Administratiou,
the U.S. Navy, and the Enviromsental Protectfon Agency.

e L 130,
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(land ateas especially designated and protected foresesrch, monftoring, and
conservation). ‘
The MAR International Coordinatfng Council (ICC) meets every two years'
in Paris to confer with the Paris UNESCO staff to comrdinate global activities.
Dr. .Pnul Baker, chofrman of the U.5. Mational MAB Committee, {4 one of the
four Vice Chairmen on the ICC. o
The U.S. HAB Program was n.nbl!M in 1972 by the State Departmeng
as part of the U.S. laﬁo-al Commission for UNESCO. The U.S. MAB progres \
has three components. The first involves 133 Qc!'eﬂtlttl, miversity scholars,
sdainistretors and privste sector members who dou;nte their time to the MAB
program. The second component s a Secretsriat composed of three gove t
employees froo the Departuent of State snd the Forest Service, vho sduinfster
the progreas on a pert-time u-n. The third coaponent s thn; U.S. Natfonal
® Conmfttee for MAB, which provides overall policy guidance. The U.S. MAB
progras has t!;rea functions. It synthesises and fnterprets basic scient{ffc
resesrch on ecologicslly-relsted prodlems, such ss ;tn‘u’i of marginal lands, _
the tundra, and tropicsl fo;eu. }t acts :- s catdlyst for cooperstion betwess
aatural and social scientists. Aod, ft facilitates informatfon sxchange Detwesn
sclentists and decisiomnmakers, both in Coverpment and i the private sector.
One of MAB's most successful programs s the Biosphere Regetve systes,
land sreas protected .fo: r:nnrth. monitoring, and coneervetion. The fnterns- \
tional MAB program has helped to estesdlish 215 biosphere regerves n; 58
comtriea. To dste 40 sreas hava been nn* 1s the Un!t«.I States, 27/
‘!n.cludlu Olympic Natiowsl !';rk vmd the Crest Smokey Mountains Natfonsl
Park. If the United States were to leave UNESCO, 1t would no longer be
—_ 4 * [ 4 ,

2}/ _[National Science Foundstion.) la'turnl Sciences in INESCO, op. eft.,
p- 3.

. [
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.u;xu- to pntictp.n fn the UNESCO MAB progra= as it ll currently
opcnnd. 28/ The United Stiates msy chose to coaunu U.S. NAB sctivities
dosesticslly. Questfons have been rafsed sdout whether the U.S.
‘Al would be able to use the UNESCO progran’s name. In gqddition, -

]

.the U.S. MAB wauld probably have to rely on the villingness of other

countries to conduct internatiowal U.S. MAB activities. 28/ '

7

28/ Information sbout the likely future of U.S. MAB sctivities ceme
froo Intervievs with State Department officials. Coverrment agencies
that have deen involved in the MAB program are: the Department
of State, the U.S. Foreet Service, the Department of - Interfor, the .
Agency for Internationel Development, and the National Aeronautics
‘and Space Adminfstration.

-
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V. PLECTED OTHER UNESCO” SCIENCE PROCRANS .

\ Besides these four programs, these are seversl other UNESCO science
programs iggwhich the U.S. Government and the scieatific coomunity are
inwlved. If the United Stdtes were to withdraw from UNESCO, it wowld = .
not be eligible to participate on an official basis in say of thesa programs.

. "Ilowever. it appears that v.s. scientigts, aa private citiszens, not offictal
representatives of the U.S. governsent, em be hired to participate in any
of the particular research &non of the following progreme. 29/

The Natural Hatardg Progras (NHP), has two subprograms: (1) qlmh;mt

of knowledge for better assesswent and prediction of nstural hazards (earthquskes,
floods, landslides, volcaanic cmpuoa;), and (2) design of technigques to reduce
loss of life and physical damage trn hazards. U.S. oarth‘:!entht; partic-
lpftc in {nternational groups that study _urtqulne. patuv::q.‘-ul frequently

.

seTve as fndividual conswitants to other eon'ntun. ‘ '

The L“l’-mﬂﬁ Information snd Training Progras (ENGC), 1s geared to the

needs of the developiog countries. It promotes conferences and seminars oa

engineering fssues and helps develop educatioual materisls for engiusers ia

1 .
the developing countries. There is some sctive U.S. participstion but the

overall benefit to the Onited States is esid to be law. 29a/

The International Brain Research Organization (IBRO) fosters cooperative

- tesearch in neurosclesces. It spoasored its First World Brain Congress in

“

23/ Interviews; officials at Dept. of State ud U.8. Geological Survey. -

29a/ [Nationsl Science Foundstion.] Natural Resources im UNESCO, op. cit.,
p. 2. v :
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Switferland in 1982 and is incrsasingly active in neuroscience activitias
.
of ‘interest to the United States. ¥/

. . N
The International Center for 'rh:,gr_euul Physics (ICTP) st Trieste,

Italy, is the world's oaly focus for joimt coopevative research and training

in physics, iuvolviq U.S. physicists and thei¢ counterparts from LDC, Communist,

and {ndustrial countries. In 1984, it wi t two isternational physics

conferences, plamped to have significant U.S. isvolvement.

The General Information Program (PCI) aims to increase nationsl cspadilities

fu the mobilization and use of scientific La(om:mn and asaists in intermational
cooperative informstion exchange. This program kesps the United States abreast
of LDC i{nformation meeds and ‘cmbiuuu. 31/ According to several observers,
1f the United Ststes withdraws from UNESCO, some foreign buyers ia developing |,
comtries will noé become familiar with U.S. computer technology. Thus U.S. -
manufacturers will loge computer sales ‘th.t might have been generated by these

programs and forcmn mrkets may ba fort’eud to French and Japanese suppliers. 32/,

The Statistical Division (STAT), providu chc United Ststes vith the only

- ecentral source of R and D statistical information for the world' s non-OECD
countries. . ' \

UNESCO slso implemente a variety of science sducation progcems, msny of

which ase NSP-developed curriculum materials.

‘ 30/ u.s. Im:ssm Policy jeview, op. cit., p. 10.
) "
31/ ldem.

32/ Toterviews: Departmeat of suta, ONESCO of fice; Natfonal Academy of
Sciences personnel, Feb. 1984.
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vI. SCIEI'ﬂm" REACTIONS TO THE U.S. DECISION TO WITHDRAW

It is generally scknowledged that UNESCO sciemce ncuviucc.luve’
atrengthened U.S. science and, to sowe linited extest, have served as a catslyst
for major, relatively extended international cooperstive scientific projects aimed
at solving global problems. Ong obsarver pointed out the historical importance of
the U.N. to the sclentific community whea he noted thet American and
British scisotists insiated, when m‘cu;.ted. that the United Nstions'
responsibilities extend to science\eince “governsents would not sccept . -
[the scientists'] . . . preferred ni:emun of s u.plrata th:cmumlg
organization for science.” 33/ Americen scientists gnd. diplonats
origisated UNESCO's major scientific ‘programs, fucluding the Man and
the Biosphere Program; the U.N. suo.nc.e and Technology Infonnuc;n
Progras; tbe\ International Geological ‘Cormla.ucn Projn,; the lnte‘r-'
uuon'l !ytirologlcul Decade and its oncc;uor. the International
Hydrologicsl Program; and the Xntemt!onn.l‘{hcm of Ocean Exploration,

. ¥
and 1its successor, the Intergovernmental Oceanographic Commission. 34/

-

33/ rinkelstein, Confarence Document: Is the Past Prolegue? op. cit.,
p- 18. ' .

34/ Interview with s staff member, Natrional Acadesy of Sciences-National
Research Council, Feb. 1984. Also, see the cowments of Nr. Arnold Krasigh.
In A Critical Assessment of U.S5. Participation ia UNESCD. Special Meeting
of the U.S. National Comfitesion for DNESCD, op. cit., p. 14-15.
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‘

! %o ons has ‘undertaken an io-depth analysis of the impact of withdrawal

on U.5. or faternationsl science, but both the governmental ;M nongovernseatal
sclentific communities have reacted vigorously to the proposed \dtMrml.
Generally most scientists vho have reacted pubucly to the vithdraul snnounce-
‘ ment have disagreed vith tha U.S. move, even though they agru tbat UNESCO has
serious political and managesent foblems, even in the science sectors. The /
reactions of govéramentsl scientists and .dninh:nton sre coatained {n an
hmngency analysis of "Matural Scuncu fn UNSSCO,” preparad by Natiooal
Science Poundstion (NSF), st the fequest of the Department of Snte, based on
the subnissions of Fedqral techsi sgencies, 35/ as part of a broader State
Depar toent £nteuicncy review. The final version of the Department of State's
;'cport did aot finclude all parts of t orlghul NSF report. 36/ It cited many
of the positive npccn of UNESOD Science, as in the NSF inurmncy report.
But it omitred wmany of tha denﬂs that were in the NSFP report ot the
b;neﬂn of UNESCO science to international cooperation and of the negative -
feplications of withdrawal. Also, the NSF {nteragency report recoamended 7
.pinnt,ﬂthdrml from UNESCO,; {n costrast .to the Stutg Department report.
Ioﬁ;on?mnul scientiats' reactions take a nrict.y\ of forms, such

F 1
as letters to the editors; afticles; the written report of a special Natioual

Acadeny of Sciences review; and vritten submissfons to an {imuiry sponsored

)

35/ (Nattonal Science Foundation.] Natural Sciences in UNESOD: A U.S.
Inteugency Perspective, Sclence ?oundation), typescript, 1983, 8 p. ,

36/ U.S. ‘Department of State. U. S. /unssm Policy Review. Typescript,
Feb. 27, 1984, 65 p.

«
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by the u',s.. National Commission for UNESCO. 37/ The cossensus of ‘thase views

1s that science and technology I;'I probadly, among UNXSCO 's ' most” outstanding

snd gon-politicized activities, and, clearly, are t;f benefit to U.S. eclence. 38/

Most said U.S.. science would puffer 1f this llt_l:u: withdrev and ;hz the United .

States should retain membdership in UNESCO h'omr to rectify the problews

affecting UNESCO as dgscribed by the U.5. Goveroment aad the scientists them-

salves. g/:h:;:roum vh;eh specifically affect ecience will be discussed
'.'n the next sectios of this report. They result, sccording to many selentific

Sommentators, from mismanagesent by both the Department of Stata and UNESCO, sand

voclear defin{tion of U.5. goals and expectations for sciawce in UMESCO. Some

sclentists have suggested reforms to improve UNESCO sclence activities. )
The NSF htcu;e;u:y report to the Department of State eonﬁlm comprehen—

sive commsats regarding the bc;aﬂt- of UNESCO to U.S. science. For instance,

it concluded: “The weight of tangidle benefits over cartain impediments

clearly just{fies continved U.S. participation in UNESCO. Many of the

science projacts -poa'oom by UNESCO dring contridutions and unique

benefits o the U.S. scientific research efforts and also promote selected

37/ vriting in respomse to the Cosaission's {oquiry were leaders of
major acientific societies. Ses section ¥II of this piper.

38/ See especially: Susmsry Conference Rapert. 1Io 0.S. Department of
State. A Critical Assessment of U.S. Participation in UMESCO. Special Meeting
: of ghe U.S. Katfonal Commission foy UNESCO, op. cit., p. 1-2; (National Sclence
Foundition]. HNatural Sciences 1n UNMESCO: A §.S. Interagency Perspective,’
1984, passim.; and Letter froa Walter A. Rosenblith, Foreign Secretary,
National Academy of Sciences to Gregory J. Newell, Oct. 21, 198). -

39/ Dbifferent views were expressed by Payl Y. Baker, Chairman of the
National Research Council's Sudcomsittee on UNESCO Science Programs and
Chafruan of the U.S. Man and the Biosphere Program. Severely limited
funds have prevented assessment of U.S. perticipation in UNESCO's 8§ and T
activities. Most participation, he reported, consists of private sctivities
of individual scientists. However, ". . . wost U.§. scientists perceive a

/hostility to UNESCO involvemsnt and thus deemphasize any relationship.”
This is especially relevant in congressional dealings with the NAB prograa.
But he agreed that the Unfited States should stay ia UNESCO (Baker, Paul T.
Review of U.S. Participation in UNESCO. Attached to' Letter from Paul T. Baker
to Dr. Jawes B. Holderman, U.S. National Commisgion for UMESCO, Oct. 5, 1983).
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U.S. foreiga policy goals, fncluding developmens ssaistance.” 40/

Losses to U.5. science from wvithdraval, according to the NSF interageacy

-

{ report, would ioclude: A N

significant reduction in the direct access the U.S. scientific
commuaity now enjoys to important dats baces, localities, and
. scientific rasdurces throughout the world. Withdrswsl from
UNESCO membership would result im a genersl decline in the
- leadership position the U.S. now holdas in iuternsti .science
’ and slso contribute to the further politicalization of
in vays detrimentsl to U.S. Asticual interests. 41/ :

~

The State Department, in its report, U.S./UNESCO Policy Review, described
the benefits of UNESCO sclenca programs to scientifié i'nqutry,‘ but’ vas mors
circumspect than the NSF foteragency report ia unwlu the Ewuu of
withdraval on interationsl tur:-ohy aad scientific collaboration. It was far \
more confident than the NSF veport about 'the ability of the Uni:‘ed States to ‘
coatinue to conduct international science on a unilateral ;r bilateral besis and
lboa:‘ the possibilicy of developiag effective lltcmti.nl to UNESCO science
programs. . .

Resctions f\otﬁer sources, which described tsdpoefits of UNESCO to
U.S. Science and and the loeses that would result frow withdrawal are sus-

-

marfzed next: Lo

- .

On the benefits to multilateral coopecation:
2

UNESCO provides s unique sechanisa to facilitate imfernstional
scientific sctivities; without the multilateral sanctions and
structures provided by UNESCO, each nstion would have to enter
into costly and cusbersome bilateral arrangments iy order to

- conduct inoternational sciecace. Seoee sciences itd dritical
global problems sre international by matura and causot be pursuved
properly by ona nation without access to the data, resources
and cooperation of scientiste in other countries, and legal
agreesent by other nations. .Examples include the earth sciences, (

40/ ([National Science Foundation.] Natpral Sciences {; UNESCO: A U.B.
Interagency Perspective, typescripe, 1984, p. 7. Y

41/ 1bid., p. 5.
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‘ oceasogrephy (research ﬁm- 200-nile u-n boundaries), aad
climatology, the core Meciplines of UNESCO's large coopouuu
programs, such ss MAB, and ICCP. 42/

On the gontributions of UNESCD to sharing research costs:

UNESCO projects slso sllow researchers and governments to
share coets of conducting research that most nations could not
sfford by themselwes. For instance, U.S, Covernmsnt officials
have reported that the IOC progranm has savad the Govarnment
yvar §1 dillion {n ocean murch progras costs over thes last
ten years. 43/

On_the specisl fmportance of UNESCO to the social eciences:

UNESCO's interuational role is slso importast fin the socisl
scfeaces. For imstance, according to the response of the
Socisl Science Ressarch Council to the survey by the U.S. ¢
‘Rational Commission for ONESOD: ". . . UNESD) plays s wmique
role in providing epportunities for international countact
smong social scientists ou methodological fesves, end aleo
practical currest psobless fa socfal, ecomomic, sud political
change. UNES(D, or fta functiomsl equivalent, is needed to
improve the quality of our owm social asalytic skills and owr
knowledge of probless and events in othar sreas of . the world.
If UNESCO did sot exist, we would have to invent 1t.” 44/

On Blssco'o tmrtﬁc to inforsm]l comsunications matworks: '

By vlturm-a froa UNESCO, the U.5. scientific community
3 vould lose the benefits of sccess to s precarious commumnics-
tidns network asong scientists established by UNESCO efter
years of hard work. 45/
t

42/ Solomon, A. K. Stay in UNES(D. New York Times, Jsn. 2, 1984:
editorial; Weisburd, S. Sclence News, Jan. 28, 1984: Lotter frowm Walter A.
Rosenblith, Foreign Secratary of the Hatd Aculny of Sciences to
Gregory J. Newell, Assistant Secretary of St te, Oct 21, 1981,

]

ul Interview with a staff meader of the uuoux Oceanographic and

Atmospheric Administration, Peb. 23, 1984.

-

44/ Szantos, Devid L. Letter to crqory J. u.uu Department of State,
Oct. 26 198)3. -

45/ [Prof. Rans) ihuer Criticizes Planned U.5. Withdrawal From UNESOD.
sunford University News Service, Jan. 27, 1984, p. 1; Solomon, op. eit,

139



187
” -

On the banefits of UNESCO to U.§. scientific imquiry:

UNESCO aids U.S. foreign rolstioms by providing U.S. scientists
with access to scientists in countries with which this Nation
‘maintsins only limited diplomatic relatioms.

v On UNESCO's contributions to science in less developed countries:

UNESCO afds imternational science by providing seed moncy to Third’

. World scieatists to develop science fafrastructure, snd to sttend
foternatdonal scientific meetings, which enhances the knowledge
base of U.S. scientists, sexrves humanitarian purposes, and
seneititzes third world scientists and governments to the glodal
implications of many of their technological developsent projacts. 46/

»

On UNESCO's catalytic gole in developing new {international scientific
organizations:

UNESCO facilitates the developwent of new {nternational governmentsl
and nongovernmental projects initisted with UNESCO “seed” capital,
such as the International Center for Theoratical Physics at
trieste, CERN, the Europsan Nuclear Reseaxch Organiration, 47/

and the nevly formulataed International Organizatfion for Chemical
Sciedces io Development, created by the American Chenical Society
and other organizatfions. 48/ ‘

On how BNESCO's programs sid progress im basic research:

Basfc research 1d suffer overall {f the United States with—
drev from UNESCO decause ~ . . .{[T]he programs which approach
baslc scientific problems of intekest to UsS. scientists would
probably be dsemphasized and the prograsms designed to esphasize
techoological improvement in the developing countries emphasized. .
Such s move would also be 1lfkely to decrease the financial
support for . . . ICSU and its comstitutent wnlons.” 49/

) 46/ [National Science Foundatfon.] Nstural Sciences in UNESCO, op. cit.,
p. &

&7/ Weisburd, S. Science Caughe in U.S.-UNESCO Cron'ftre. Science News,
Jan. 28, 1984, :

A8/ Seaborg, Glean T. An {nternational Effort {n Chemical Science.
Sclence, v.223, Jan. 6, 1984: editorial.

49/ Review of U.S. Participation in UNESCO. Comments by Psul T. Baker
for the .5. Natioaal Comatiseion for UNESCO.~ Attachment to Letter frow Paul
T. Baker to Dr. Jjames B. Holderman,Chairman, U.5. National Commisaion for
UNESCO, Oct. 5, 19B3.
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On_the fmportance of &Mntd ian. eapecially to U.8§.
fatelligence Sgencies: -

oceanography and water resources, and acieace-related statistics.
This might be especially bharsful to ¥.§. intelifgence agescies. S0/

¢

—_—— .

~ 19_/ Interview, U.S. D:part-eut of State, UNESCD of fice, So:c algo;
Sorem, Ronald X. International Scieace, Letter to the Editor. Science, v,
Fedb. 25, 1984, p, 771,
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VII. SUCCESTIONS TO IMPROVE THE MANACEMENT OF
ONESCO'S SCIENCE PROGRAMS AND RELATED FOLICY OPTIONS

The Congress mey sgres with the Presideat’s decision to vithdraw
from UNESCD, withour taking additional action regarding thé science scrivicties.
Sowaver, since withirawsl will ool be sffective u;tLDaenlnr 31, 1984, .
end the President ssid he might reconsider his withirmbl decision 1f UNESCO
rectifies some of the problems perceivad by the United States, the Coagress
may choose to play: rol'd'tn shaping the future U.S. _rclnimbtp to UNESCO
{n genaral and to the sclenca activities, ia particulsr, There are two
general policy options, regarding scisnce, esch fnvolving subsidiary d.ehlou:
The f}r.t option is to determine if and hov the Congress might lend ‘
support to u.;. pub):Lc and private efforts to restructure UNESCO to meet the
asjor criticisas of the .Nepartmsnt of Stats asd the scieacs conmunity, and 1f
s, ln';lhl.ch areas. The second optioa fs to detersine if the United States should
tey to c.onum to pll’tlcl-plte lnnmumily in programs sposisored by mco;,’
or if 1t should develop program altermstives to the u;!:sm sclenca programs.

This section of the report dsals with the ;nu option, cmcni-ng
efforts to rastructure UNESCO's. u:lc‘ncc activities. The second optioa, 't;.cthcr
with criticieme of UNESCO's scfence programe, are discussed {n the next section
of the report.

Mawy suasntlo;n- have been of fared agbout ways to improve the formulation and
adainistratioca of UNESCO's science programs. For example, last Fall m_. ‘9.8,
National Co-nh'ston for UNESCD voted 41 to 8 asu:u: the United States
withdraving from ONESCO and said the United Scetes should stay in UNESCO in

. ovder to make desired changes. Prior to the wote, the U.S. National Coamissiod’

. S
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for UNESCO sucveyed fts organizgtional member to ascertain their views on

vithdraval. y;uin; in opposition to withdraval and offering suggescions

for improvement were leaders of the Imstitute for Camcer Research, the American
Associatlon for the Advancement oé Sclence, the Nacional Nildlife Federation,
the socfal Science Resesrch Council, and the Consortiua of S;cfnl Science
Auocuuou.. snd nln.o the Fereign Secratary of the National Academy of
sllcuncn and the chafrwan of the U.S. Man {n the Bioaphere Prograa.

These reactions, coupled with cther criticisms, seem to have um‘ v
Somentum to efforts simed st revasping UNESCO and at improving U.S. policy .
for UNESCO. In this connection, the nctlon;l‘Audny of Sciences plans

to establish & subgroup with:l its 1C8Y nﬂ-y Comuittee to assess

vhat can be done to {uprove UNESCO sad to look at program alterneatives. 51/
The Departsent of State {s now gelecting 15 meabers of a huﬁ.-.lcnl

advisory panel, to be composed of scademics and other nbl;c and

private sector experts to monitor changes msde in ONESCD, and to

advise 1f che United States should reverse fits dectaton. 52/ The

Depl.l'tmt of Stl.te hae also convened.a public/private group to discuss
developing programmatic slternstives to u;u of the UNESCO progrsss. 53/

. The first mseeting was held on March §, 1984.‘. _

1 Problems, duggested reforms, and policy options in the acience

sector are summarized next. -«

51/ Interview, a staff moaber of the Natfonal Academy of Sciences,
Feb. 1984.

52/ TIaterview with a staff acaber of the Dept. of State, Fed. 1984.
See also: Levis, Paul. U.S. Siys It May Not Quit {f UNESCO Changes. New
York Times, Feb., 16, 1984, p. AS.

53/ Ibtd.

P
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A. PROBLEM.]1. $SHOULD THE U.S. MWM SPECIFY AND IMPLEMSNT
ITS SCIENCE GOALS POR UNESCO? - ‘ I

. »
- . .

1. The Issue .

L

One of the major criticisas made by scientists is that the United
States s unclear about what it wants from the UNESCO science programs and
should‘ clerify its goals. Specifically, critice rafer to thtrtaet that
vhen UNESCO vas created, its scieece aission wes limited to promotisg
lntcucctun_l exchange and cosmunication at the highest unh._ ;n prutie&l,
ONESCO's ecfence nllslion saens to have changsd notadly since then, with the
expansion of 1ts membership to include over 100 developing countries, which are
interested primarily im techanical .“.“tm; and applied science .to enhance
development. According to some observers, American scientiste generally are more
intarested in UNESCO prr.uns basic lcloné-. They say the ihltod States is
wnclear sbout :'hat UNESCO's role should N {n promoting developuent, especially
. 1n wsing in science and technology to achieve developmext. $3/ )
According to some observers, this .snbiguity csuses the United States
to nlsperceive‘tha njoaty of UNESCO's members’ views about :Ea oead
for IINE.SCO to support applied rasearch and technology studies, as opposed
to “internationsl coopergtive science” and basic reeearch. .rhll often
causes the United States to criticize or neglect the UNESCO efforts

-

oriented toward de:mloping science iafrastructure in developing countries.

N R

. 53/ luterviewe, Departnén: of State UNESCO officials; interviev, a

staff member pf the National Academy of Sciences. See also, for instance
Lugene G. Kovach, U.S. Government Perticipation 1o the Sciedide end chm&gy

Programs of Selacted Multilateral Organizations. Waghingtom, D.C., N&-
tional Sclence Foundation, Feb. 1978, p. 32, 39.

H
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As & rnilt. the United Stetes loses influence ia UNESCO governing councils
or has low respect for the del{berstions of UNESED conetituent bodies. S/
Also, soms critics say, the United States &gme'. the ponun} cosplemsentary
relationship between U.S. Ageoc-y for Iaternational D‘cwlo’unt Programs

and UNESCO prograss, as well‘as U.l: Development Program graats, .aunu'nr.d
by UNES. 55/ (As noted -bcn,AUlssm adainisters UNDP pto.x;-a, which
recaive a separste congressional sppropriation, which ie sbout the same sisze
&s 1s the U.S. contribution to USESCD.. By withdrawing, the United States

would have no {nfluence over the use of its funds for UNDP pro jeces -

o
within the UNESOD burssucracy.)

This mmbiguity {n goal def1nition has resulted fs some U.S. Government
ocul.ltun questioning whather UNESCO's MAB and IRP programs should focus as
wuch as they do on applied, as opposed to basic, reo‘olrch. Some of these
governsentsl acientists have called for withdrdwal froe these programs because

they neglect besic resesrch. 56/

“ t N )
2. Policy Options t
. d ’
The fundamentsl policy fasues are: does the United States wsat to
use ONESCO for spplied science sctivitfes ssd techaical salstsoce—
relsted science should Lt {aaist that DNESCO nphntu%y
basic acfeace!? 88 may chooss to srticulate precise Y.S. gosls
for UNES(. The Congress may waat to determine more precise policy
for U.S. sultilateral technicsl sgsfistance. For {natance, if the
United States wants to promote basic gefence in UNESCO, and exclude
applied science, as an siternative, should f¢ enlarge {ta support
for the O0.N. Cousittee on Scisace and Technology for Development,
created following the U.N. Conference on Science snd Teachnology
for Development? .

34/ Vvobes, John. E. U.5. and UNESOD: The Polly of 'Copping Out.” New
York Times, Jon. 1, 1984, Letters; Kovach, op. cit., passim.; and, [National
Sclence Poundatfon.] Natural Sctences tn UNESCD, p- 6.

55/ FKovach, op. cit., pp- 37-38; interview, Department of State, UNESCD
office.

36/ 1Interviews, Departwent of State and Natfonal Acadeny of Sciences.
-
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B. PROSLEM 2. SHQULD THE U.S. GOVERNMENT GIVE MORE FINANCIAL AND ORCANIZATIOMAL

-

ATTENTION INTERNATIONAL SCIENCE?

1. The Issue

Another criticisa heard is that U.S. Aafluence {n UNESCO is directly
related to the smount of high—lavel attentido the United States gives -
to {nternational science, and that, receatly, the Govermment has neglected
this srea, with the expacted consequence. For instance, Arnold Kramish,

s former Sclance Attache to the U.S. Permanent Delégation to unsco';‘
attributed tha inception of UNESCO's hydrology, blosphere, oceans, and
pulngca} programs to U.S. uu:nm'n- supported at the hlghe:} lavels
is the White House, during
. « . a period vhere the White House Science Offica had two or three
i{nvididuals dedicated to intermational programs, individuals who
a provided the mosentum for those programs and who faterceded on behalf A
" of those prograns when they falteted. The momentus was lost wvhen
. . the fev individuals who supported the gcience procnl in the U.S. -
Covernment vanished or found other priorities. 37/

Budgetary coastraints have also contributed to the erosion of high-level

~ e

Goveroment support for iaternational Dcunce.. .Por many yesxs the National '
Audo-y. of Sciences and National Research Council provided "outreach” and
.udvhling functions for the U.S. National Committee for UNESCO by organizing
special UNESCO-related oversight coumittees. The lsst of these was
terminated in the Spring of 1983, as a result of funding cuts. 58/ (Subpon

for the committee came from funds to support ICSU that the Acadeay received

—

-

57/ Panel Commentary: Mr. Arnold Kramish. Im A Critical Assesement of
U.S. Participation {n UNESCO. Special Meeting of the U.S. Nationsl Comsission
for UNESCO, op. cit., p- 15. ' '

38/ Interviev, National Acadedy of Sciences staff members.
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from NSF. The NSF support was cut back and the Acadeny decided go terminate
the conmittee.) For -iny Jears, mtil receat budget cucs, the NSF also had
8 senior staff member on the ataff of the Permanent &nprgmuun to UNBsSCO

in Paris. In addition, as noted sbove, the State Department has reduced .

funds and staff for the U.S5. National &rmaiaston for UNESCO. .
, .

2, Policy Options . .

-

Congress may wish to consider the following options. The -
eign Secretary of the Nationgl Academy of Sciences suggested
- that tha Goverwment incresse fwnding for U.5. Governoment gufidance
of UNESCO science programs and shift tha locus of officisl program
Buidance for science from the Department of Stats to the National
Science Fpundstion, in Collaboration with the National Acadeay
of Sciences. 59/ The NSY report to the Department of State called
for more high-level leadership and U.S. financial sapport for
UNES(D. 60/ Othars have guggeated that the U.S. establish a
sechanisa to mgnitor UNESCO science activities bdetter. Along
these lines, Eugeme Kovach, s former science official st MATO,
suggested that the Departmant of State improve the quality of
. 1ts science of fice at the Department of State apd the caliber
of the science sttache attached to thelU.S. Permanent Delegate

to UNESQD. 61/ S
‘ 3
.C. PROBLEM 3. CAR DEPOLITICIZE ITS STAFFT AN TEE QUALITY OF
U.5. STAFF AT BE nnﬁmr -
1. The lssue A /
A critical fssue to many scient{sts 1is improvement of the caliber of ‘

the UNESCO science bureaucracy and reduction of overhead expenses. The charges

sre that third and fourth world netionals daminate the DNESCO secretarfat,

59/ Lette

59. from Walter A. Rosenblith, Forefgn Secretary, Natfonal Acadeny
of Sciences, to

ory J. Newell, Oct. 21, 1983, p. 2,

60/ ([Natfonal Science Foundation.] Natura] Sciences in UNESCO, op. eft.,
p. 7.

-

61/ Kovach, op. cit., p. 37, 38,

<

.
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making it difficult for the United Ststes to implement msny of fits tdeas.
Scientists have chsrged that the UNESCO buresicrscy focuses on appliod

science, or in strempting to satisfy too ;ny members, creates too many pn’:grms,
shich are superficial and fneffective because of \imited support. 62/ There

sre also allegations that 80 percent of «the total budget is spent in

Paris, leaving little money for field operations. The NSF utenency report

summarized this issue and its implicatioss as follows

UNESQD 1s an imperfect orgsnizatioa. U.S. dissatisfaction is

sainly directed st UNESCO's ovganisatiomal shortconings, which may
taclyde Nsh adntnistrative costs, quality of staff recruitéd, from
LDCs, insufficient évaluatfon of projects, and difficulties in ter—
minating projects. DPissatisfaction directed st fsilures to schieve one
or more of the short-range priorities . . . often does not sllow for
adequate consideration of long-rangesfiriorities, ONESCD's support of
science projects is diffuse and underfunded. 63/

To rectify these problams, UNESOO vould have to adopt revised personnel
allocation regulations. This may dbe difficule to h_ﬁlmnt since

1t appears that political 'iucton often guide selection d_penonnel.
ﬁm;sco recently aonounced new rasulatlo;u reserviag sbout 700 of fits
900 sanfor staff mesber slots for non—‘knf.emrs. However, there also
sre reports that U.S. staff quotas at UNESCO remain unfilled. 64/ The Congress,
vl; oversx;ht and authorlnuo:u, may seek o deal with this fssve.
2. PoiIcLoEt_lca_tx_g

- The Forelgn Secretary of the National Acadeny of Sciences recommended

the crastion of an iaternational visiting committee of dietinguished
" scientlats and science administrators to help design » ml‘u mechanisa

62/ Wetisbrud, op. clt., passia.

P

63/ [Nstional Sclence Foundatfon.] Natursl Sciences in UNESCO, op. cit.
p- 3.

66/ Cerrymandering the Market Place of Ideas. Chronicle of International
Communication, v. &, Dec. 1983. p. 1, Kovach, op. cit., passin.

48
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to evaluate the merit -and managesant of UNESCO sctence programs. %/ v 4
Othars recormend mandatory and Segular turnover of the professions .
staff. 66/ .

.

Thare is slso criticfam adbout U.§. personnsl consected with
UNESQD staff. 67/ Sowe have suggested that the U.S. Geyernment
mske mors effort to improve the quality and caliber of U.S.
nationale oo the UNESCO ataff sul that more efforts be made e
to f111 American representstion up to estabdlighed

quogas levels. §8/ -

Suggestions have been made to increase public knowledge of

UNESCO fn the United States. The U.S. Natfonal Commiseion for UNESCO
used to provide soms ocutreach and publicity for UMESCO's programs aad
sctivities. Since the noagovernmental activities of the ca-ui’xn have
been sharply cur:nnod.‘ this {s no lonjer n'i 1likely as h.fon.

2. Policy Optiocas ' - : -

The suggestion has been made that the Government sward funds to U.S.
Bcientific professional societies to belp then identify and dissentnate
information about worthwhile UNESCO science and techuology projects

to their members. 69/ )

Ancther optfon is to restore all the sctivities of the U.S. Netiocual
Commission for UNBSCO. .

65/ Rosenblith to Newell, op. cit., p. 2.

.

66/ Weiler, Bp. cit., p. 2. See also Latter froa David L. Szanton,
Soctal Scieace Research Council to Cregory J. Newell, 6ce. 26, 1983 .

67/ Xovach, op. cit., p. 34, 35.

68/ Wefler, op. cit., p. 2; [Natfooal Science Foundation.] Natural Sdcn;c“
in DNESCO, op. cit., p. 6.
t

69/ ‘Intervlew, State Department Staff, Feb. 1984.
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‘Department officials indicated that 1f the United States withdraws, the
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VII. ALTERNATIVES TO UWESCO'S SCIENCE PROGRANS

.

* As noted M.Mmsméimpqrn {s govarned by a complex wed of
relationships and .dniuuu:hc structures. The continuatioa of u.s. participstion
in each program attcr u.s. vithicavsal, thrmn.-hpcm on the hgru o!

UNESCO iavolvement in progras ssnagesent. Indications ara that if :M Oaited
Ststes withiraws from UNES® 1t would forfeit mewbership 1n the NAB and the
THP. It probably would be §llowed to costisse in most 10C sctivities, but
might not be allowed by umco to bave any {afluence on IOC budgetary decisions.
It would bo allowved to nrﬁcinu in some Im‘pm:rﬁ via intergovernmental

unjon membership. UNESCO might réquire the United States to cease participating

much nos-official §.S. scientific perticipation as possible, to benafit from

the ucé.l‘lncc of J.8. scisnce. But even 0, thd U.S. Goversment would not

be sble to 1nfl progran and budget decisions formlly.

¢ -

In dlecussing U.S. notification of withdrawsl from UNESCO, State
President would use finds that would have gona to UNESX) to support imter-
L ]
sational cooperstive prograss of the sase nature. But they acknowladge it
will be more di fficult and more expensive to maintsin U.5. psrticipation in
9 :
such programs. Congress say #eek to shape priorities for sllocation of these

Al
founds by determining which, 1f any, of the UNISCOD international cooperative
-~

.
4
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“s _pr'&;raﬁ or other projects merit reconstruction as bilateral prograss, or
".I:_oulmuon ;n other sultilateral organizations. Auy changes wuld have to
‘ﬁ;‘c:cgotlltcd vith other gon'rn-nu participating fo the prograns. (_-

The Department of State and the NSP {ateragency report have come to opposing
] conclq‘;l‘iion‘- sbout this {ssue. According,to the Department of State:

Other multilateral, intérgovernnental and nougovernmental scfemtific
organisations, for axasple, the [World Meteorological Organisation]
VD and the ICSU, eze often mors successful in certain internat{ional
activities than UNESCO. The U.S. could fncrease ite support of these
organizations. 70/ . :

The National Science Foundatfon repdrt, fn'fontrast, concluded:

. [Other organizatfons]’. . . would not Teplace .the contributions
and mnique benefits the United States obtaine ftom seabarship
in UNESCO. 71/ . I

-

Most scientists agree that ICSU 1s not & viable alternative {n which
to conduct the kinds of programe sponsored by UNESCO sfnce m: third and
fouth world countries are not membars of ICSU and 1C80 Ls’oruaud primarily
to basic sciencd. Furthermors, it {s widely believed that ICSU does not have
the resources or operatienal capsbflities to implement most global programs.
These resources probably will be cut even more M‘Vthc U.S. withdraws froa

" UNES® since UNESCO provides staff for an ICSU secretariat. 32/ vworking -

through ICSU would also be more expensive than workisg vt, UNESCO according
to oue commentator, Paul Bsker, who said:

To obtain the funds for ICSU td do the necessary job, & sm aqual

to our UNESCD dues would be required; while Mlateral international

cooperative prograss of the scale demanded through ICSU would Tequire
such magsive U.S. ficancing and iafluenca that manmy participating

70/ Departoent of State. U.S./UNESOD Policy Revlew, op. cit., p. 15.

71/ {Nstional Science Foundation.] Natursl Sciences in UNESCO, op. cit.,
p- 7.

72/ walsh, John. Adainistration Announces Intent to Leave UNESCO,
Science, v. 223, Jan 13, 1984, p. 150.
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countries would refuse to coopertats. Evan if most countries nprtnatd
in ICSU did participete, many prograss would suffer, since . . . only a
1i{sited nunder of countries are memders. 73/

Poreign Secretary of the Natiosal Acadeny of Sciences recommended &
_strengthening of the relationship between UNESCO snd ICSU to improve the
functions of both organizatiges. 'zy

Among the igsues which would warrant sttention in s determination

of future policy {n this -m%n: - : PR
~ an sssessment, with the assistance of the scienca commmity, to
determine which UNESCO cooperative projects are nost esseatial, from
the point of view of both politics snd science, snd should be comtimved,
_Apparently U.8. sgencias snd the Natiemal Acedemy of Sciences have
plans to sssess hov tha Unfted States might continue to participate

in, or develop alternatives for, specific UNESCO programs. Several -

other related fssues warrant sttention. What level of appropriations

. would be reduired to support these programe durisg the transitios -
to unilsteral or bilatersl U.S. leadership? «What kind of internationsl
coordination setwork would be required for menaging these activities
internationally? Would the costs of & new “secretariat” exceed
UNESCO ‘s management costs? Will other countries cooperate im *
global science efforts spearheaded by the United States or will

nev bilateral srrang s would the United Statés nesd to conclude
to sanction the proposef resesrch activities?

. they seek to mtim&:fmﬂpmnd activities? What kipds of

- en aseessment of the feasiblity and costs of entering isto necessary
bdbilateral arrangements with other countrfes to permft resasrch to be
conducted. The National Science Foundstion rsport concluded that
bflateral cooperasion camnot substitute for projects requiring com-
carted multilateral actiocs. 75/ Others have said bilaters] arrange-
ments would prove to be far more costly than the UNESCO activity.
In conch.uton. the U.S. Congress may sesk to shape futura internatiocsl
scfenge policy {n UNESCO or in other sgencies. Thie report has described
benefits snd problems with UNESCO's science activities and slternatives

that might warrant congressional atteatfon. '
13/ Baker, op. cit., p. &.
74/ Letter, Rosenblith te Newell, op. cit.

75/ [Nationsl Scieace Foundstion.] Satural Sciences in UNESCO, op. cft.,
p. &,
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ROTICE: The project that is the subject of this report was spproved
by the Governing Board of the Wational Research Council, whose members
are drayn from the councils of the National Acallemy of Sciences, the
Rationsl Academy of Engineering, and the Institute of Medicine.

This report has been reviewed by a group other than the suthors
according to procedures approved by the Report Réview Committes con-
sisting of members of the National Academy of Sciences, the Mational
Academy of Engineering, and the Institute of Medicine.

) . 3
The Mational Research Council was established by the Mational Academy
of Sciences in 1916 to associate the broad community of ecience and
technology with the Academy's purposes of furthering knowledge and of

- advising the federal goyernment. The Council operates in accordance

with ral policies determined by the Acadessy under the authority of
its ssjonal charter of 1863, which establishes the Acadeny as a,
private, nonprofit, self-governing pembership corporation. The Council
has become the principal operating agency of both the Mational Academy
of Sciences and the Eational Academy of Engineering in-the conduct of
their services to the government, the public, and the scientific and
engineering communities. It is administered jointly b? both Acedenies
and the Institute of Medicine. The National Acadeny of Sngineering and
the Institute of Nedicine were. astabdlished in 1964 and 1970, respec-

. tively, under the charter of the Mational Academy of Sciences.

This report has been prepared by the Office of nternational Affairs,
National Research Council, for the Office of nicationa and UNESCO
Affaifs, Bureau of Internstionsl Organizations, U.8. Department of
State, under Contract DOS 1021-410172, ’
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In reply to a letter from the Chairman of the House Committee on‘
Poreign Affairs requesting views on the ansounced U.8. withdrawal from
JWESCO (scheduled to tske place on December 31,” 1984), the President of
the National Acalesmy of Sciences’ stated that “the Governing Board of
the Mational Ressarch Council and the Council‘of the Hational Aadewy
of Bcleices are deeply concerned about the potential impacts on science
of a withdrawal by the United States from UNESOD. " withdrawal will
have significant implications~for global sctence programs {n which U.S..
scientists are deeply involwed, often in a leadership xole. Therefore,
the Academy, through the Office of International Affairs (OIA) of the
National Nesearch Council (NRC), sgreed to respond to an invitation to
provide the U.S. Department of State with an assessment of potential (
ispacts and to suggest possible alternative arrangements in order to
saintain essential U.§. scientific contacts with UNESCO-sponsored
prograss in case the U.8. were no longer & member of UNESCD on
January 1, 1985,

The strategic considerations that provide the basis for the study,
including significant caveats and limitations that pertain to the
findings, sre discussed in Chapter 2. An important summary of general
preliminary findings will be found in Chapter 3. assesseents and
proposed interim arrangesents for specific programy and subprograns
within the three major science prograz sections of/the UNES
.Programse and Budget for 1984-85 are further detaflad in Chapter 4.

Constraints of time and money, in addition limited apalytical
background material, sériously influenced the scope of the study.
Normal NRC procedures, which typically/includd a specislly sppointed
study committee, proved impossible 1 is instance. We d4id, dowever,
avail ourselves of a well-balanced ad group, and the present report
has been reviowed by several distinguished members of the scientific
coumunity. The detailed analysis of the UNESCD program and budget wvas
conducted by a consultant, Dr. Philip Semily, and the OIA ataff. This
examination was augmented by interviews with U.5. scientists engaged
in, or familiar with, the science activities of UNESCO.

»
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U.8. budgetary cycles make it imperative to convey some preliminacy
findings now since preparation of funding recommendations s wncler way.
It is clear, however, that a such more detailed amd critical analysis
of the science progrims of UNESCD and of other intergovernmental ozgan-
izations is badly needed. The present study is dedicated to tne hope
that such a brosd-gauged review will be implemented.

Walter A. Rosenblith
Poreign Secretary
Rational Acadesy of Sciences

.
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Chapter 1

pewopcriw o

-

"The United Nations Educational, Scientific, and

Cultural Organization (UNNESCO) was founded in 1946

*for the purpose of advancing, through the educa-

tional and scientifig and cultural relations of the:

peoples of the vo:l.z the objectives of international
. peace and of the common welfare of mankind, ., .°

-
-

The announced U.8. intention to withdcaw from membership in UMESCO
at the end of 1984 has prompted concern within the scientific caommunity,
both national and international, about the consequences for global

ﬂjc“"“ cooperation. Problems of the earth, oceans, atmosphere, envi-
ronment and the cosmos requife the collaboration of scientists on a
worldwide scale. Although science represents only a pargt of the total
UNESCO mandate, and about one-third of the budget, it is & significamt
element that historically has facilitated important contributions to
the spirit of international cooperation and to the dya nt and
health ‘of the scientific entesrprise. UMESCO is one O interna-~
tional inspitutions for science cooperation that have developed in the
pos't'-uo:léat IT era and is unigue in the breadth of its concerns,
giving tesCimony to the important linkages between educstion, science
‘ and culture. Although officisl U.S. withdrawal from this forum has
implications for all the programs Jof UNESCO, this report focuses only
on the sclence programg. The progpect of U.S. nonmembarship in UNESCO
raises questions about the immediaté implications for ongoing collabora—
tive programs in which the tinited Statee is an active participant as
wall as for the long-term future of U.S8. involvement in international
science activities,
. As a private institution, the Mational Acadesy 0f Sciencd¥ ig not a
formal participant in UNESCD, an intergovermmental organization. How-
ever, because of the involvement of the U.S. scientific community in
many UNESCO-sponsored science activities, the Council of the RAS and
tne Governing Board of the National Research Council have expressed |
_concern 'roqntdtnq the impacts on science of a U.8. withdrawal from -
unescn.l' g March, the Academy, through its National Research
Council, offered to assist the Department of Stite.in assessing the
impacts on some of the major science programs and to suggest possible

1
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alternative arrangements whereby sssential U.S. scientific collaboxa-
tions could be maintained. It is important to note that the issuve
posed was not whether the United States should or should not withdraw
from UNESCO. The Acadesy had already expressed the view that, on
balance, U.S. science gsins more than it loses from participation in
OMSSCO science programs. This report, therefore, makes no statement on
the fundamental question of withdxawal. The present approach is one of
helping to minimise the costs of a decision that was made, not on the
basis of acientific considerations, but on a range of other, largely
political, tactors. Also, although it is recognized that UNESCO as an
inatitution could benefit from some reform, particularly at the manage-~
ment level, this report “ol not, to any significant degree, deal wit
that iassue. ‘ .
The growth and diversification of science and the rapid expansion
in the number of participants in international activities has created
a tremendously complex gitustion that is straining the capabilities of
international institutions for cooperation. 1In the sotence -drea there .

is & vagt arcay of organisations, intergovernmental and nongovernmental,
dedicated to the promption of international cooperation . In large
part, this stems from the Universality of the scientific enterprise
itself and the need to share and confirm research findings wirid.side,
an inherent feature of scientific progress and global cooperation. The
develepment of the UN system of epecialized agencies has been an impor-
tant complement to the pany nongovernmental organisations that have
emerged within individusl professional communities. UNESCO, in parti-
cular, has fostered contacts and interactions with such organizations,
most notably in the science area;, with the International Council of
Scientific Unions (ICSU) and its individual disciplinary unions.2 |
It is possible, therefore, to begin to identify a mumber of potentia
alternative organisations based largely on existing pattecrns of coop-
eration with as a partial response to the problem. However, as
will be amplified in the Following chapter on strategic considerations,
thers has not :don either time or resources in this stidy to consult’
with these orgdnixations to determine their capability and/or.willing-
ness to aerve /in this capacity. This has to ba & major concern, in
terms of the Miability of the proposed alternatives. Since the time
frame of " present report relates primarily to FY-86, other alterna-
tive opti that are outlined feature support to UNEBSOD for specific
activities, particularly for the major intergovermmental programs, and
increased. resources to national sgencies to be utilized for facilitating
U.S. parficipation in UNEBSCO programs within their areas of competence,
The gnlont study smphasizes the nesd to inquire more deeply into
the objéctives, consequences, and benefits of U.S. participation in
intergovernnental science programs and relationships between inter-
goverdaental and nongovernmental organizations. The absence of an
overgll strategic policy framework for U.S. participation in interna-

' tional science is a severe handicap. There is a need to clarify the
various means of intergovernmental scientific and technological coop-
eration and to reach common understandings on the most imaginative,
productive ways of utlilizing our intellectual and financial resources.
This is an important issue not only t'?t the United States, but also for
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other countries which will be affected by U.8. withdrawal. The U.S.
inclination to utilise alternstive forums also has implications for the
overall funding of internstional ecience that need to be viewed in &
larger policy context than just UMESCO. New models for international
science cooperation may be required to meet contesporary needs both for
advancing science and for strengthening infrastructures is daveloping
. countries. - -
Questions are being posed with regard to the value of specific

areas of UNESCO-sponsored programs to the P-8. scientific community:
Hov well does UNESQD carry out these programs? Are the prograns that

are directed primarily toward the needs R§ploping countries
adequately designed and implemented? Is the moat effective
organization for carrying out thase Progr. If so, is there

sutficient guidance and participation from the worldwide science and
technology community to ensuré effective and efficient progrém {mple-
mentstion? what measures might De taken to izmprove the performance of
UNESCO? what might be the loss to our scientific community, as well as
to those of other countries, if the United States withdraws fom UNESCO
on Decesber 31, 19847 Coupled with this lasf question is the signi-
ficance of ‘the contributions of the American scientific comsunity to

" UNESCO. It is some of these questions that the following assessment
attempts to address', »

.1. Letter from Dr. Frank Press to Congresdman Dante Fascell, April 17,
1984.

pPrincipal nongovernmental mechenism created by scientists to advance
scientific interests on an international basis. The structire of
ICSU is based on ddal membership, encompassing 20 disciplingry sci-
entific unions and 70 national members. The national members are
usually academies or national research councils. In the Unitéd
Statee, the Nati of iences is the adheri to
ICSU as well as individuslly to 17 of the mesber unions. JCSU and
the unions, with a combined annual budgetary level of $5 million,
provide an important frsmework for the orderly handling of inter-
national, nongovernmental scientific cooperation.

g Ié 2. The International Council of Scientific Unions (ICSU) represents the
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Chapter 2 /

STRATEGIC CORNS TIONS

THE U.S. DECISION TO WITHDRAN FROM UMESCO —

The Secretary of State notified the Director General of UNESCO on
December 29, 1983, that the United States would withdraw from UNESBCO
on December 31, 1984. This letter of notification charged that UNESCO
had "extranecusly politicized virtually every subject it deals with;
exhibits hostility toward the basic institutions of a free socfety,
espacially a free market u‘ a free press; and dewonsStrated unres-
trained budgetary expansioni®l B -

Assistant to the President for Mational Security Robert C. McParlane

noted, in a memorandum of December 23, 1983, to the Secretary of State,
the President's approval of notification of withdrawal, but also his
desire to promote meaningful changes in UNESCO during 1984.2 A mecond
memorandum of February 11, 1984, from McFarlane proposed a atrategy

including an action plan and the 1ization of international support
to assist the effort to promote nges in UMESCO during 1984.3
A U.S. monitoring 1, comprising 15 eminant citizens knowledge-

able in UNRSCO's vari arsas of activity, was established in March
1984. It was instructed to report to the retary of State near the
end of 1984 on the degree and kinds of that might have occurred
in UNESCO in the interim, with a view to assisting the Secretary in
determining whether to recommend revision of the decision to with—

- draw. 4

Q

Nonetheless, the State Department has stressed the fact that fts
decision to withdraw is firm. Barring unforeseen changes and develop~
ments, it is assumed that the United States will no longer be a2 mesber
of UNESCOD as of Januacy 1, 1985. The ‘AMdministration has also stressed
that the United States would continue to participate in programs that
meet the original goals of UMESCO and thereby "pursue international
< gation in education, science, culture, and communications by
shifting our contribution to other appropriate bilateral, multilateral,
or private institutions.”5 It should be noted, with reference to
pursuing UNESOD types of interpational cooperative activities through
other channels, that the current #evel of taotal U.S. mandatory contri-
butions to UNESCD is on the order of $50 million per year, ‘with science
activities funded at about $14 million per year. .

puring the period preceding the December 1983 announcement of the
decision to withdraw, a wide-ranging review of UNESCO activities was
carried out under the auspices of the Department of State. This reviev
drew on the views of a number of U.S. public and prjvate institutions

5 -
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which benefited from, participated in, or contributed to UNEBSCO activi-
ties in education, science, culture, and communications, The objective
was to produce, in light of the {nformation gathered, an analysis of
overall political and mansgement trends in the Organizaticn,6 Some
12 U.5. government agencies.contributed to this Policy Review
from their specia repectives, as did the U.5. Kational Commission
for UMBSCO and the Wetional Academy of Sciences. The organizatiogs
coacerned with science progranms reached the cencldion that ' the thited
States should continue its participation in UNRSCD.?

However, the State Department's own amalysis of political and
fanagement trends provided the 8 inter alia for the decision to
fecammend U.S. withdrawal. . .

At the same time, the Department's US /INESCO Policy Review stated
) that “UNESCO eciegce activities generally satisfy U.8. objectives and
. ‘ Priorities.™ It went on to note five consequences of withdrawal:

® U.5. withdrawal from UNESCO science activities, i{f not conpen-
sated by alternative forms of cooperation, could lead to a significant
reduction in the direct access of the TU.8. scientific community to
important data baaes, localities, and scientific resources worldwide,

® The decrease in income from dues would amage UNESCD's abilfty
to meet the U.S. objective of assistance to LDCs (less developed
countries) in developing acientific capabilities and infrastructure,
and to perform the successful {nternational scientific projects which
' UNESCO has sponsored.

® The United States would lose its present access to an important
international framewosk for gcientific cooperation and data gathering.

® INESCO provides the possibility of scientific exchange with
certain countries with whom we maintain lismited contact,: Withdrawal
would make such cooperation more difficult.

S/ , ® The tnited States would no longer be eligible for mewdership on
the International Coordinating Council of the Program on Man and the
8iosphere, the Coordinating Council of the International fydrological
Program, and the Intergovernmental Council for the General Information
Program.b

Given these consequences, it is necessary to explore alternative
ways of pursuing U.S. objectives of international cooperat ion and
collaboration in the science arsa. As a partial contribution to the
effort, this report presents assessments of the impact on U.S. science
of » withdrawal from UNESCO and suggests possible alternative arrange-
ments for assuring continwed y.5. association with selected UNESCO
programs.

A .
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STRATEGY FOR THE SCIENCE ASSESSMENT

‘The genesis of the task of assessment undertaken by the mational
Research Council can be briefly susmmarised. In October 1983, when
consultations were in progress on contributions to the US/UNESCO Policy
Review, noted above, .the Foreign Secretary of the National Academy of
Sciemges provided the Assistant Secretary of State for International
Organisational Affairs (at his request) with some fnitial views per-
taining to the quality and management of UMESCO science u:t\ivltles.

In pacticular, he noted: - .

e Science-related programs represent, in many ways,
succedgful effort and fulfill an important function for the U

terms of international acience cooperation and science educati

real alternative to UNESCO at the present time.

® With respect te the management of UNESCO science programs,
is certainly room for improvesent.

@ The mechanisms necessary to ensure offective U.S. participatioh
in UNESCO are not currently available.8 \

Following the announcement of the intention to withdraw from UNESCO,
a number of bodies of the Academy complex considered the implications
of withdraval with respect to U.S. science interests and its fspatct on
science in general. -This process resulted in the letter of March 13,
1984, from the Poreign Secretary of the National Academy of Sciences
to the Assistant Secretary of State for International Organizational
Affairs offering assistance in assessing the fmpacts of the U.S. with-
drawal in the science area and in identifying possible alternative
arrangements for U.S. participation.9” This initiative provideg the
basis for the contract between the Department of State and the National
Acadesy of Sciences to prepare the following:

® An inventory of existing UNESCO-sponsored prograia and acrange-
ments for U.S. scientific cooperation (provided in a Supplement to this
teport)

e An analysid of the extent to which thesa arrangements depend of
do not depend critically on affiliation with UNESOD)

- .
® Suggestions for slternative interim arrangeaents for facilitating:
essential uU.s. scientific interactions with UNESCO~sponsored programs)

e Initial recommendations of future U.S5. directions in multilatespl
and global scientific cooperation (both within and outside UNESCO).

Q e
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Significant Sources

The assessment presented in this report drew on two particularly %
valuable recent reviews of UMESCD science activities that Bad been
Prepared in the light of the UNESCO problesm: (1) "Matural Sciences in
UNESCO: A U.5. Interagency Perspective,®’ the October 1983 interagency
report coordinated by the Mational Science Foundation (ESF) as a contri-
bation to the us%_o_o Policy Review, and (2) Science and Technology
Programs in UNESCO,'Y the March 1984 report on the policy implications
of a U.8. withdrawal from UNESCO prepared by the Congressional Research
Service for the Subcommittee on Science, Research and Technology of the
HBouse Coamittee on Science and Technology. The present assessaent,
based on a broad range of consultations with professional colleagues
who have participated in UNESCO-sponsored science activities, adds to
the information provided in the above-mentioned reviews. The Approved

’ \ Programue and Budget for 1984-198511 has been used as a basic UMESCO

reference document.

.

- . Caveats

Limitations and constraints in carrying out this assessment must be

ewphasized. They were as follows:
/ L]

e Time Frame. This assessment was prepared in four months. Ip
revieving gsuch a comprehensive set of programs in such a short tise, it
‘has not been possible to contact the full range of acience f{nterests
involved. A thorough critical’ review of all science programs has not
been possible; the focus of the present study has been of) measures ta
prevent disruptions in the first year or two of U.5. scomembership in

. UNESCO. ¢

e Cosmunity of InterestS. The time constraints have ruled out any
detailed évaluation of UNESCO-sponsored science activities, particularly
"in the area of developing country interests. An in-depth asaessment
would require, by definition, consultations with scientific peer groups
abroad. This has neither been possible nor attempted, It should also
be noted that no real attespt has been made to evaluate the field pro-
grams ot UNESCO. Furthermore, s comprehensive sasessment would need to .

. include a careful evaluation of sciegre programs of other intergovern-
sental organizations and particularly those of the UN system as a whole
to better understand interactions and opportunities for promoting more
effective international scientific cooperation.

® Information Base. As noted, UNESCO's Approved P%gza-t and’

Budget for 1984-1985 has been used as a basis for assess ng U.8. inter-
' ests and participation. Like many budget program statements, the

-document does not always convey a clear sense of substantive endeavor.
Moreover 4 the United States lacks an institutional memory and a focal
point tor monitoring U.S. scientific interactions, both with respect to
UNESCU in particular and to multilateral scientific relationships in
genecal.

&
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*  Contacts with the U.S. Scientific Community

.l The presgnt assessment has concentrated on bringing into play the

pérsonal views of American scientists and engineers who have partici-

phted directly, often in leadership xoles, in the science activities
, ©of UNESCO. The following means were used to do sO3

[ . - . :
. ‘e’ Contact was initiated in April - 1984 with American scientists
setving as officers of international ecientific unions or serving on
cofresponding U.5. national compittees.
e Officers of U.5. scientific societies and associstions were

gnvttgd to guery their members om the value of participation in UNESCO
activities.12

e In cooperation with the Consortium of Affiliates for Interna-
‘tional Programs of the American Association for the Advancement of
; . Science, 8 query was sent to members requesting information on speci-
- fic experiences and judgments of UNESCO science activities.

) e A letter to the editor, Science, April 13, 1984, invited comments
from the U.S. scientific comsunity on their participation in UNESCO sci-
entific acttvities.

‘@ The potential impact of withdrawal on particular science intler-
ests was discussed at meetings of U.S. national committees afffliated
with international organizations and unions,l3

e Pébrsonal contact was mede through interviews (including phone
communications) with U.S. sciéntists and engineers in academia, govern-
_ment, and industcy fnvolved in UNESCO science activities, particydarly
the major observational prograss,

K

This approach has repulted in several hundred communications with
American scientists and/engineers.

. FRAMEWORK FPUR THE ASSESSMENT
In preparing the inventory of {INESCO scienée programs, assessing
their dependence on affiliation with UNESCO. and suqgesting alternative
intecim arrangerents, the following areas of UNESCO-funded activities

appearing in the Approved Programme and Budget for 1984-198511 were

?xanméd:
- e Major Program VI: The Sciences and Their Application to
Deve Lopoent

h—"\"

e Major Brougram IX: Science, Technology and Soclety

¥ * Major Frogram X: The Human Environment and Terrestrial and
Muat ine Resaurces :
‘

165
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To a considerably lesser extent, Msjor Programs V.2 (Teaching of
Science and Technology), VI1 (with respect to Scientific and Techno-
logical Information), and General Activities (statistics on science
and technology) were reviewed, This material is included in the
Supplesent. ’

In order to‘put the acience activities in perspective within the
Overall UNESCO pragram, a Susmary of the' overall biennial budget of
UNESCO {s presented in Annex A. The activities considered in this

T, review accoupt'fot approximately 30 percent of budgetary resources .
devoted to regular UMESCO pPiograns. There are also significant con-

" trioutions to UNESCO scieice and training activities from other
Sources-~particularly the Unfited Nationa Development Program (UNDP),,
United Nations Environment Program (UNEP), the UN FPinancing System for
Science and Technology for Developaent (UMFSSTD), and non-UN sources--
which are of the same order of magnitude as those pitvided to reqular
UNESCO progrpms.. Summacy budgetary ipformation on the i{ndividual
Progras activities conaidered in this reviev (Major Prograss vI, IX, X)
i8 provided in Annex B, *~ , : . ”

In carrying out the Assessment, particular attention has been given
to budgetary matters in. order to be“aware of the current U.8. contri-

selected Mqh—quau_ty activitigs. . 4
« A certain numbder of‘questions and factors have been/ taken into
account in proposing alternative chanm.ls: .

» l.l <«

® What are the means and limitatfions of maintaining u.s. partici-
pation and leadership?

@ “From the viewpoint of the United States, what are the moat
efficient and simple administrative procedures?

® Alternative channels suggested in this prelisinary stage are
. most likely to be useful only on ar intertm basis,
®

® Account must be taken of the need for staff and overhead costs.

® There are special needs for project oversight by a U.S. scien-
tific organization. : . .

® Major consideration has been given to contributions to UNRSCO té
support apecific progranma and projects (e.g., Funds~in-Trust, dona-
tions, étc.). This approach may provide a simple means of support at

a modest overhead charge.

\¥
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Chapter 3

N PRELININARY COWCLUSIONS
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The present chspter suxmarizes preliminary conclusions of a general

nature dgawn from the assessments of specific program attivities in

, Chapter 4 and raises a number of issues requiring further analysis.
The information if pu“ptod in three sections: Assessments of UNBSCO
Programs, Impapgts of_U.8. withdrawal, and Alternative Intérim Arrange-
ments. Two tables at the end provide a capsule SummArY of the assess-
ments, preferred alternatives, and suggested funding levels for each of
the principal areas of science activity.

It is important to emphasize that She present study is preliminary
in nature. A much more comprehensive study is needed, one which will
drav on the knowledge and experience of an even broader spectruld of the
u.s. scient ific community, as well as colleagues abroad, ’

ASSESSMENT OF UNESCO PROGRANS

1. Key Program Areas. This report has attespted to desl with a
de range of scientific and technological activities sponsored by
. Not surprisingly, these activities vary in sise, complexity,
quality, and isportance. Activities of major interest to the U.S. °
ecientific community are in the following areass

e Earth Sciences and Resoutces; Natyral Hassrds; the Internat ional
Geological ‘Correlation Program

e Water Resources; the fnternational aydrologicnl Progras

e Oceans and Resources; Coastal Reqgions; the Intergovernmantal
Oceanographic Commission .

e NMan and the Biosphere Progras

e Natural Sciences; support of ICSU and activities sponsoced by
NGOs in the fields of biology, chemistry, physics

' ’ .

i3 .
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Neasures feed to be taken to plan and facilitate U.S. participation in
these program areas if withdrawal from UNESCO becomes effective.

UNESCO work {n engineering sciences, social sciences, and ecience
policy appear to of lesser interest to the concerned U.S. profes-
sional communitied\with only small numbers of ‘U.8. mocientists parti~
cipating. Neverthe\ese, these are important aress, ones in which there
is a potentially 1 rtant role for American ecientists to play.

2. vancemsnt of Sci i £ lopment. Although
UNESCO science objectives include the pursuit of new knowledge, parti-
cularly in observational scientific fields, increasing attention ig
being directed toward the science, science education, and sdvanced
training needs of the developing world. The juxtaposition of science
at the frontier and ecience for development highlights the multiple
objectives of UNBSCO and of nongoverngsntal scientific organizations.
There is need to enhance understanding of the coaplementary and inter~
active nature of both these objectives,

3. UNESOO's Inte snmental Role. As as intergovermmental
organisation, UNESCO is an \mportant instrumest in carrying out global
Observational programs (e.g., the Geclogical Correlation Program, ocean-
ographic components of the World Climate Research Program, and the Man
in the Biosphere Program). The authority and financial support of
governments {s often critical to field operations which irivolve the
sovereignty of nations. On their own, nongovernmental organiszations
cannot substitute for intergovernmental ones in these areas of respon-
sibility. .

UNESCO is a critical intergovernmental link to the developing world
for the implementation of projects involving advanced training and
infrastructure building. These latter projects depend very such on
substantive contributions from the advanced countries, primarily
through nongovernmental scientific organizations such as ICSU and its
constituent bodiesg,

4. Other Inter rnméntal Organizations. Other intergovernmental
organizations (e.g., UNDP, UNEP, WMO, FAD, and WHO) participate sub-
stantively and financially in many UNESCO-directed acience programs.

.Those that make financial contributions often provide funds of the same

order of magfiitude as (NESCO's regular program. The UNESCD staff plays
an important role in planning, advising, and managing many of these
prograss,

5. UNESCU and the Scientific Cotmunity. One cannot help but be
impressed with the large number of UNESCO activities involving signi-
ficant numbers of gcientists who partt te either directly or through
nongovernmental organizations (NGOs). lay an important role in
in engaging the. part -
cipation of scientists {n advanced teaining p ts (IBRO, ICRO,
MIRCENS) snd in quiding/managing certafin aspects Sf observational
Programs (e.q., IUGS, IUGG, [UBS, SCOR, SCUPE). UNES(O's prograns
would profit frum even yreater participation and association with the
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NGOs. Howewer, their capabilities to provide guidance and assistance
in activities to meet the needs of the developing votld could be

lnproved.

6. U.S. Organization. The lack of responsible and scfentifically
competent. oversight of U.S. interests in UNESCO science rans has '
been anxt dont irues to be a serious and chronic problea. governmental

focal point, having the requisite technical capability well as signi-
ficant international policy responsibilities, would provide much-needed
support for American participation in the dcience programs of UNESCO.
Rowever, such a unit cannot be truly effective in the ahsence of an
inteqgral link to the scientific community and to their organizations.
The continiing ajenda of this joint enterprise would include:

e Assistarice in the planning and implementation of scientific
prograas at world levels

20 Concern for enhancing the participation of developing nations in
programs thatsicontribute to the common scientific good;

® Action plans hacked by human and financial résources to
ancourage and support multilateral scientific initiatives.

- ~ IMPACTS OF (.5, WITHDRAWAL
1. Sctentific Relations. I[n the short term (through 1985), it
will be hard to judge the true impacts of withdrawal on U/.S. science
interests and on the quality of UNESCO acience programs. Bwen if they
appear tn he only modest, early provision of resources to ensure con-
tinued U.5." participation must be made. In order to maintain confi-
dence hoth here and ahroad in U.S. participation in international
+ sclience programs, withdrawal must be accompanied by a serious commit-
. ment, expreased in policy, imstitutional, and hulgetary terms to a
cont inoed and strengthened ARerican role.

2. 1u.$. Participation in Governsnce. With the possible exception
of the Intergovernmental ()ceanoqraphlc comaisstion (IOC) and, to a less
cartaln degree, the International Geolngical Correlation Program (16CP),
the United States will forfeit the right to participate in the gover-
nance of major (INPES(N-sponsnred conperative international programs upon
wlithirawal. oOnly limited {nfluence can be exerted on the direction of
these programs through U.S. participation in the cooperating NGOs. It
fs important to note again the role played by UNESCO staff in planning,
advising, and implempnting mafjor programs supported from other sOUrces
{e.5., UNDP, UINEP, Funds-in-Trust). Withdrawal may seriously affect
possiblilitiess for American participation in Program managament roles as
UNFSTD staff members, | .

1. nDisont inuities ip ONESCO Planning/Implementation. In the
svent of 1.5, withdrawal at the and of 1984, it will he necessary to
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prepace for disruptions in project planning and implensntation at
UNESCO beginning in early 1985 in
Although U.5. conteibutions to U
beginning of the next fiscal year
lack of assurance of interim support
bute tOo an envirtonment of uncertainty
tions., Different forme of congress i
tound to respond to this extraordina
need to move ahead in the Unjted Stat
governmental and nongovernmental
both in the short and longef term.

are not normally due until the
r 1, 1985, for ry-86), the
til later in 1985 could contri-
t will hamper UMRSCG opera-
1 appropriations will have to be .
ituation. There is an urgent
with establishaen® of a joint
nise to cope with the situation

4. Discyptions in U.5. Scientific Pacrticipation. Uncertainties
regarding funding will be disruptive to the sany U.8. grougs partict-
pating in ongoing UMBSCO science activities, reprogramming of
nationally avatlable resources will be necessary. ith regard to pos-
sible losses in access to data and research localitNes it is difficult
at this stage to make definitive judgments. The situlfion will depend,
in part, on the degree to which U.5. scientists in r persadnal capa-
city would continue to be invited to participate in ivities directly
under the purview of UMESCO. A decrease in the n r&)such invita-

ascience .

rojects and consequently also on the benefit of such projects to the
U.S. sclentific community. '

5. Disruptions in the Interpational Research System. A period of
umett:lnty stemming from withdrawal will be disruptive to international
cooperation #n science and may strain U.S. scientific relations with
peer groups in other countries. 0.S. participation in multilatecal
activities and in the planning of new projects may be affected. Some
readjustment and reappraisal of U.S. parcticipation and leadecrship in
international scientific cooperation may occur.

6. Capabilities of NGOS.. Once alternative interim arrangements
have been put into place, they will need to be evalusted and aspessed
in terms of how effectively NGO® ace able to handle the nev and more
substantial reeponsibllities they may have sgsumed. It is clear that
some NGUS as currently structured will have serlous diff{culties in
carrying out greatly expanded roles. Thus, there will prevail, even
in the aecond half of the decade, considerable uncertainty about how
prupoged new responsibilities can be matched to the capabilities of
existing {nstitutions,

7. Need for Enhanced U.s. Scientific Community InvoPvement. Those
science programs that involwve direct linkages with the concerned pro-
tessional communities tend 40 be the most effective. During the coming
months, 1t will be especially Important to maintain and strengthen
governmental and nongovernmental interactions, not only i{n the conduct
of present programs, but especially in terms of planning and implemen-
tation of future international multilateral science activities.

- !
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ALTERNATIVE INTERIN ARRANG

The alternative arrangements proposed ‘in this report are aimed at
ensuring meaningful U.S. involvement in important UNESCO acience
activities Lf the United States withdraws from official membership in
the organization at the e8d of 1984. This report dgas not address the
vider ranging issue of an overall Mlternative approach to the o.5. role
in multilateral ecience cooperation for the rest of this century. There

* is clearly an urgent rieed to do so.

for the major intergovernmental resesarch programs and for other
selected science activities in which the United States is involved,
utilization of & grant to UNBSCO is suggested. For other important
science areas of UNESCO activity, support of cooperating organisations
is proposed, usually as may be recommended by an -appropriate U.S.
agent. Thus, it is suggested that a significant portion of the avail-
able resouscas be earmarked for televant U.S. institutions (govern-
mental and in some Cases nongovernmental), which would have important
oversight and manageriql responsibilities for U.S. participation in
UNESCU programs in their particular areas of competence.

The considerstion of alternative interim arrangements leads to &
number of conclusions, poses a numbar of unknowns, and raises several
issues that require further policy analysis:

1. No Viable Overal)l Altérnative. There is at present no viable
overall alternative for UNESCO's ecience programs. Furthermore, there
is no simple set of altérnative interim arrangements that will ensure
future U.S. collaboration-with current or future UNESCO projects. In
tact, withdrawal will undoubtedly lead to a multiplicity of channels
that may be more or less effective. Whatever ‘alternative mechanisms are
isplemented, it is extremely important to ensure contimuity of funding.
Otherwise, irreversible damage to valuable Current programs is inevi-
table. Proposing alternative mechanisas i also cowplicated by the

v possibility that the United States may rejoin UNESCO at a later date
if appropriate reforms are achieved.

2. Danger of Fragmentation. Putting in place a variety of interim
alternative arrangements for future funding and participation will
tesult in & fragmentation of scientific and administrative relations.
Moreover, there will be serious substantive, managerial, and financial
costs that cannot be underestimated. However, the fact that UNESCO' 8
activities include both developwent assistance programa anti prograas
aimed at the advancesmem of sclentific research makes the search for &
single alternative extremely difficult, if not impoesible. .

- fm:: Program SGpport to UNESCO. In maly cases, the most
ttractive and admiai vely simple dlternative might be specific
rough the mechanism of Funds-in-Trust or
bution would be appropriate for large
portions of the I[0C, 1GCP, and the IHP, It suffers, however, from
the fact that there may be a lack of direct oversight {(except for the
1 wheres the United States plans to tetain meabership). Perhaps snwe
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form of periodic #ccountability could be required. at the very least,
A strong focal point in the U.S. government will be extremely important.
Mechanisms for program Suppart to JNESCO will require clarification of
the pogssibilities. and limitations involved, particularly in terms of
the U.S. role in pProgram planning and impleméntation,

4. C rating O isations. Subject to acceptance by cooper-
ating organisations, {(t is relatively sisple to propose alternative
interim srrangements for those activities and Prograss for which well-
established mechanisms of collaboration ate in place, as is.the case
vith ICS0, IBRO, ICRO, etc. One special situstfon is the Iftergovern-
sental Ocednographic Commission (10C), in which the United States can
retain full bembership even in the event of vithdrawal from UWESCO.

organizations {NGO8) in UNESCO-mponsored activities. Bowever, there
Ray be serious problemss in planning new global observational programs
that reguire intergovernmantal cooperation and oversight, )

5. Need for Consultations. The suggestion or designation of
another intergovernmental or nongovernmental organisation to act in
the interim, on behalf of U.8. scientific intecests requires careful
negotiations and understandings that are agreed to by all sides
involved. This will be & complex process in which the issuves will
need to be clarified over time. Also, there is as yet nQ way to judge
how colleagues from other countries will react to u.S. proposals for
alternative mechaniams of support for UNESCO science programs.

6. Role of I « With respect to NGOs, the International Céuncu
of Scientific UnionS (ICSU) might be considered the most logical candi-
date to facilitate U.s. participation in some well-establ ished prograass.
ICSU could, for instance, be asked to oversee gone $1.5 million of ©.S.
funds in order to ensure continuing U.8. participation and support of
curfent UNESCO-sponsored activities in Major Program VI (Natural Sci-
ences) . There are possibilities of doubling this level if ICSy wore
to assume additional fesponsibilities with respect to the International
Hydrological Program, the Man and the Biosphere Program, and certain
aspects of the earth scviences activities., ICSu's villingness and
capacity, steuctural and administrative, to assume thig level of
respongidility. however, will need to be thoroughly considered and
discussed by ail parties. In the longer term, ICSU represents an
{mportant, existing potential for enfancing internationsl science

" cooperation.

Q

7. U.S. management Re sibilities. 14 {s tespting to try to
identify a single ¢.S. dovernment agency to provide oversight, manage-~

bility, although the NSF has not. bgen especially active in the area of
sultilateral science cooperation. Also, some adjustments in existing
NSF procedures would have to be made. In addition, there are some
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agencies, such as the U.S. Geological Survey (USGS), which have active
and direct roles in current UNBSCO programs. MNonethless, given the
uncertainties of using other international organisations, an enhanced
role by U.S. agencies sqass inevitable, parttcuhuy at this first
stage of nonwmembership in UNESCO.

Clearly, there nust be a nongovernmental focus as well. A comple~

‘ mentary, working relationship between a governmental entity, such as

the NSP, and a nongovernmental one, such as the National Research
Council, would provide a mutually beneficial, solid foundation for
expanded and strengthened American partiéipation in international
science. Moreover, such a relationship might reinforce s parallel
one at the internstional level between UNESCO and ICSU.

8. Next S5tep. The NRC assessment has profitéd from several hundred
communications from American scientists and engineers who have partici-~

. .pated directly, often in leadership roles, in the science activities of
" UNBSOD. The resulting information base presents a useful starting poing

for a deeper analysias, an analysis which will require considerably more'

. time and the involvement of a much broader segment of the 1ntem.ttom1;

scientific community. In order that such an analysis be f value, i
tmust necessarily relate UNESCO programs to those of other ltuateul i
institutions having science as a significant pare of their mandate. |

!
9. The Future of International Institutions for Science Cooperatios.
This review strongly suggests that considerable thought needs to be )

. given to the kinds of multilateral entities that might be established !

Q
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to deal with the cont rary requirements of international science !
cooperatidn. Before making pmntuto judgments on selecting or formu-
lating such entities, it is essentisl to consult with colleagues here |
and abroad regarding theiY concerns, interests, and aspirations. The
time may have come to begin discussions of new models for facilitating \
international cooperation both for the adva nt of scientific know-
ledge and for stremngthening infrastructures in developing countries.
Legsons can be learned from an examination of current practicies (e.q.,
10C, ICSU/UNRSCO, MAB) directed toward enbhancing the cowplementary
capabilities of nongovermeental and governmental organisations.

science and technology are no longer secondary interests of govern-
mants; they have become primary influences on health, econpmic develop-
ment, environmental conditions, and all other aspects of modern society.
In view of this complex and pervasive state of science in the world
today, it may be necemsary in the lomger term to consider radical insti-
tutional changes ranging from establishsent of a separate entity for
intérnational science to a complete reorganizstion and restructuring of

resent institutions, ¢ ’

.
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CAPSULE SUNMARY OF UMESCO SCIENCE PROGRAM;:

-

mm. INTERIN ARRANGEMENTS, AND PROFOSED PUMDING LEVELS -

Program

_ <

Preliminary Assessment

Interim Arrangement®

Proposed
Punding®*

Earth Sciences
and Resnurces;
Natural Sazards

Water Resources

The Ocean and
Its Resnurces

ERIC
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High quality program that includes 80-
nation IGCP, a program of keen interest
to U0.8. earth scientists, as well as
important projects related to inter-
disciplinary studies of the earth's
crust and data/mapping work. Activi-
ties related to hazard assessment and
risk mitigation are also useful.

U.S. scientists proainent in planning
and implementation of 100+ nation ISP,
which is conterned with water resource
sanagement, particularly in arid and
semi-arid regions, and humid tropical
reqions. U.S. scientists make sig-
nificant technical contributions and
value UNESCO's facilitative role in
fostering interactions with forelgn
col leagues.

UNBICO {s an important mechanisa for
international cooperative marine sci-
ence activities. UU.S. interest high
in oceanogr components of the
WCRP, IGOSS, and IODR activities of
the 10C. U.8. scientists also in—
volved 'in studies of marine environ
ment and the continental margin, as
well ag work on coastal island ays-
tems under MAB,

Specific program support to UNESCO to
costtinue U.8. participation in IGCP
($§200,000), and other activities
($650,000). Additional resources to
cooperating international organizs-
tions, governmental and nongowern-~
mental, on ‘recommendation of a U.S.
sgency such as USGS ($1,150,000).

Specific program support to UMESCO to
cover U.S. share of costs ($750,000)

plus swport to a U.8. agency such as
USGS (Committee on Scientific Hydro-

logy) for additional related activi-

ties ($250,000).

Specific program support to UNESCO
for the U.S. share of the current
costs ($1,400,000), with gdditional
regources for U.S. owersight and
international research activities
administered by U.8.agencies (such as
NSF and/or PIPICO and USNAB) that
would emphasize utilization of caop-

erit?grganlsat{m ($1,100,000).

£2,000,000

81,000,000

$2,500,000

pLI

X
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N,  Man and the
Bio re
Proqgram

Natural Sciences;
support of ICSBU
\and other NGDOs

inYormatics,
Applied Micro-
bialmy' and
Renewat.le Enerdy

-

U.S. sgientists active in 105-nation
MAB, which is concerned with inte-
grated approaches to natural resource
management in 4 areas: hunid tropics,
artid and semni-arid zones, urban eys-
tems, and conservation, UNESCO has

fagilitated global interations in this
interdisciplinary program. UNRSCO has
recently responded to pleas to, improve

sanagesent structure. USMAB funding
problems require resolution.

Important support to research, train-
ing, and international cooperatiop

in physical and life sciences. In-
cluden support for WGOs working at
the frontiers of science plus dewel-
opaent of national infrastructures.
Many U.S. scientists active through
NGOs,

All three areas are {mportant, but
except for applied microbiology and
certain training aspects in the in-
tormatics area, the most sppropriate
forum may not bhe UNESCO.

-U.8.

Specific program support to UNESCO
($900,000) plus support of USMAD-

‘managed activities, including

secondment of a U.S. science
administrator to the UNESCO
Secretariat and increased utfl{-
zation of NGOs (81,100,000).

DPirect support to NGOa, via ICSU, for
UNESCO-related science activities
($1,500,000) and 8 rough a
agency, such as RSr, for sddai-
tional related activities (£300,000).

Informatics: Punding through a U.S.
sgency, such as NSF, with possible
use of UN agencies such as URIDO or
UNDP on advice of U.S5. professional
organizations (§500,000).

Applied Microbiology: Direct contri-
hution to UNESCDO for MIRCENS .
($125,000), plus additional support
for related activities via a U.S.
agency, such as NSP ($125,000) .
Ranewable Energy: Support asctivities
vld"l_)llﬂ {$250,000) .

*The consideration of UNEXO subprograms in Chapter 4 proposes more than one alternative interim

arrangement .

&
Q"'rhe proposed fiqures include }imrhesd costs.
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Only the preferred alternative is included in this suamary pregentation.

AN

$2,000,000
\.

N\

$1,800,000

81,000,000

¥
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- Proposed
Prodram Preliminacy Asseasment - , Interim Arrangement . Punding
Engineering Bapbasis is on training and develop- Funding through a U.S. agency, such $700,000
Sciences - ment of engineering curricula; as NSF, to 0.8. engineering societies

progras sanagement by UNESCO, but and universities for work with inter-
mostly financed by UNDP. Lim{ted national and regional professional
involvement by U.8. engineers in organisations.
these UNESCO-directed activities.
Social Sciences International social science mechan- Funding through a U.S. agency, such $1.,000,000
fsms are weak and underfunded. as NSF, to support internstional
UNBSCO ‘s program needs significant cooperative social science research
reform’in content and management. and training activities. U.8. share Y
v - 0.8. social scientists have had limi- of subwentions to ISSC should be
ted involvement in ll%o projects. maintained. :
Science Policy A minor progras with 1little, if any, Punding tbrough a U.S. agency (e.g., $750,4800

U.5. participations subject ia of

»

Q -
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?oneral interest (SsT pla;mlng and
mpact of S8§T on society)’ but OWESCO
program not particularly productive.

NSF) to support international science
policy activities through.U.8. fnsti-
tutions, possibly utilizing such
organizations as OECD, OAS, ASEAN.

/

$12,750,000

81,250,000

$14, 000,000

Ll
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UNESCO SCIENCE PROGRANS

SUMNARY OF SUGGRSTED FUNDING LEVELS (‘OM)
AND ALTERMATIVE INTERIN ARRANGCEMENTS

ALTERNATIVE®

v.8.
FOMDING

CURREBNT
- ANNUAL u.s.
FROGRAM SHARE
VI, THE SCIENCRS AND THRIR
\ APPLICATION TO OSVELOPMENT
vI.) Ratursl Scisnces §,6800 1,700
vI.2 Engineering Sciences 4,600 1,150
vi.) Key Areas--Informatics, 6,000 1,500
4 microdiology .
Renawable Enerdly
.
Vi.4-5 Social and Ruman Sclence 7,’!60 1,950 ¢
SUBTUTAL VI {25,200) (6,300)
IX. SCIENCE, TECHNOLOGY
AWD_G0C 1ETY 6,200 /550
-
SUBTOTAL IX {6,2000 {1,5%0)
\ e
THE SUMAN SNVIROWMENT & TERRES-
TRIAL & MARINE RESOURCES
X.1  Earen's Crust 3,500 875
} P Natural Nassrds 1,990 378
X.3 Water REsources 4,400 1,100
X.4-9 Marine Sciences %, 000 2,250
X.6-3 Brological Sciences, MAB 7,400 1,850
SUBTAL X {25,800} (6.4;»0)
TOTAL VI, 1%, & X * 57,200 14, 300

U.5. WRRSIGHT

TOTAL

-~
.

NOs (e.g., ICSU, ICRO)
RSY/NMRC/RID

NSF/WRC/AID
NSF/NVC /AID
PIT®®

aos

NSP/NRC

NSF/WRC /AID

rIT ‘. .
USGS/NGOs (e.g., TUGE

¥IT

USGS/NQ0s  {(e.g.. 10683 ,
1GOn {e.g., LNDRO)

rIT R .
usGs

FIT
NSF/PIPICU/USMAB

it

SRCONDIENT
USHAS

1

erhe conniderat ion of INESCD subpragrams in Chapter 4 proposes more than ane

alternstiwe intarim arrangement.

th

1S summary presentation.

The preferrsd alternative is incliuded In

copunde- i Trust ~ Airact grant to (NESCO for epecific activities.

1,500

100
625
125
250
1,000

(4.500)

75

{750)

00
250
250
7%0
250
1,400
1' lm

150

{7,500)
12.7%0
1.25%0

14,000
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Chapter 4

ASSESSMENTS AND INTERIN ARRANGEMENTS & 7
MM .

INTRODUCTION

This chapter addresses the following. UNESCO Major Programs and sub-
programs: .

VI. The Sciences and Their Application to Deve lopment

® Natural Sciences (VI.1); Technology and Engineering (Vi.2);
Key Areas (VI.3) N

® Social and Human Sclehces (VI.4); Key Areas 1.95)

IX. Science, ‘l‘echmgy and Society

-y
" @ Relations (tx’n: 85T Policles (IX.2)

X. The Human Bnvironment and Terrestrial and Marine Resources /

-
® ERarth Sciences and Resources (X.1); Natural Haxasrds (x.2)
® Water Resources (X.9Y) .
® Oceans and Resources (X.4); Coastal and Island Regions (X.5)
®” Environmental Sciences: Man mw the Biosphere (X.6-X.9)
K4
Commentn on each of the abave areaas of activity are presented in three ¢ o~
parta: (1) a progfam assessment, {nclvding potential impacts of a U.8.
withdradal, (2) suvfigested alternatives, and (3) a summary of preliminary
findings. .
Budgetary information §s provided to give an order of magnitude of . ‘
resources {pesas in the varlougactivitlea (including pare lmlarly
the current U.S. contribytion of 25 percent}. Vrequently there {s a
afgnificant multipiler effect in UNESCO-supported activities due to the
contributions from nat{nonal and other sources.
With respect to bwigetary considerat fons it {s Important to note -
the following:

® Budgetary amownmts t'nr'th& various UNBSCO activities include
three elementa: prnoject costs, staff coste, and overhead. In UNESCD
uRaqge, Program costs are the total of profect and staff costs.

29
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e One cannot pleditt how UNESCO will redistribute its budgetary
resources given a 25 gercant reduction due-to the .5, withdrawal. ft

is 1ikely that certaid axeas may be affected more thas others; however,
for this analysis, a 25 percent cut across the rd has been assumed.

® It is assuped that the funds avsilable to s t U.8. scien-
tific collaboration in current UNESCO-gponsored gcience programs will
be in the range of the present U.5. contributions to UNESCO for science,
that is, about $14 million per yea’ <

e Preliminary budgetary proposals have been included in progras
assessments as part of the process of understanding the iwucaqons of
alternative interim arrangements. These proposals are intended to de
helpful in planning and preparing budgets for future U.S. participation.

several factors have been taken into consideration in suggesting
alternatives to permit continued U.s. participation {n UNESQO programs
once the United States ceases to be a member (see Chapter 2). For
certain activities of particularly high quality, augmented levels of
tesources are recompended. In other {nstances, reductions are proposed.
in a few areas, questions are ratawd reqgarding UNESCO's i{nvolvement.
Considecable attention is given to U.S. oversight requirements to
properly plan, guide, and evaluate U.S. participation in multilateral
scientific asctivities whatever the U.5. relation to UNESCO..

As noted, the current annual level of U.S. support of UNEBSCO science
is abdut $14 million. The present review of UNESCO science programs
results in a suggested support level of $12 to $13 million per year.

It is important to underscore that oversight/managerial responsibili-
ties on the U.5. side will require signiffrant additional funding and
possible adjustment in personnel policies within government agencies to
administer these programs. It is.proposed that $2 to $3 million per
year be budgeted for the support of (a8} U.S. oversight responsibilities,
(b) new tnitiatives on development of global observational programs, and
(¢) tesoutces for increased oppurtunitles for U.S5. scientists to parti-
cipate in multilateral acience programs, including scientific meetings
sponsored. by the intstnational scientific unions and other nongovern-
mental scientific vrganizat @ps. These budgetary asmnunts are, at best,
first approximations ‘that w need to be considerably refined.

MAJOR PROGRAM VI:
THE SCIENCES AND THEIR APPLICATION TO DREVELOPMENT

~
Nataral wiences; Technology and Engineerbnyg; Key Areas
(vi.1, vi.2, VIi. )}

Tiem pottaon ol Major Frogram \H inc ludes UNF.S('U-—ﬂ’pUnﬂnlﬂd activi-
t1es tn the naturad (physical and lite) sciences and engineering. The
quatsty of eftart amd the tole of UNES(Y vary considerably among the
gt «”‘.gm At p st thete ate adidreaast sithin the individual Aggseaq.
ment § Lop oty ejramst v, vi.z, Aam} F.3. The « urrent annaal budget

.
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\ wnior pragtam costs (projects and staff) plus overhead is approximately
O o 814:3 3i1dion--the U.5. sbare (25 percent) would be $4.3 millton,
b=~ ‘ReMricting attant.ign ‘tp only program costs ($10.5 million), the U.S.
; ‘)’Ahzd.;_{’.ﬁ' perbiont) wauid de about $2.6 million per year. Other
Q. “*outstde™ sources of support total more than $17.8 million per year.
>y W It is*proposed that support be provided UNESCO-related program
);. . ‘ac ivities through a variety of alternative interim arrangements at
\"’bb indicative annual budget of $3.5 million per year.

My

&

<

H A
R " i arch, Tratni and Intecnational

r'y . “Cooperation in the Natural Sciences (Vi.1)
D .

NN SR

S ’t‘ _{iﬁpmumnt/l’otannal Impacts

C A .

* .
o b ' This program area, involving international coaperative activities
1Y directed towsrd the advancement of knovledge and the strengthening of
, . national research and tui‘ntng capabilities, is important to the health
ot of world acience. Program activities include a variety of advanced
‘rewearch and training courses in mathematics, physics, chemistry, and
biology aither on a regional basis or at international centers; univer-
sity curricula development projects in the sciences; and support of
tegional and international ecientific cooperat ion through subventions
" and grants to NGOs and universities. The long-standing collaborative .
‘ arrangement between UNESCD and nongovernmental science organixations
'‘Permits the bullding of more effective global networks of researchers
at the frontiers of sclence; this lesdds, in turn, to fostering the
development of infrastructures in the Third World. At the sase time,
increasing attention is being given to supporting activities in the
regular UNESQD science programs to meet the specific needs of developing
countries, ) ~
. The current annusl UNESCO budget for progral costs’ (projects and
ff) plus overhead is approximately $6.8 millidn; of this, the U.S.
re would he $1.7 million. cConsidering program costs only (84.1
willion), the U.5. share would be abaut $! million per year. Other
“vutside® suources of support, primarily UNDP, contribute more than
$4.9 mtilion per year, or somewhat more than the total for the reqular
UNESCU - program.
. This program area contains a large number of training and aupport
activities inwlving the acientific unions and internat iohal centercs
such as the Trieste (pternationail Center for Theoretical Physics {ICTP) ,
and the Johns Hopkins School of Hyglene and Public Health. Specialized
otqanizations such as the International Cell Research Organizatjon
{LURO), the ternational Brain Research Organization (I8RN), ar&\ the
newly torsed Mgternat Organization fog Chemistry for Development
(XD} provide ed research training a services in gupport of
the needs nf the developing world., A large number of .5, scientiats
are inwlved as teachers in an environment that encourages learning on
the part of all participants.
Given the (ole of the International “ouncil of Sefentific Unions
LICHD a0 the advamcement of hasic scientific resesarch and in bringing
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togethed the 1e.dm ocfenn-n of éoci\ ﬁ\,lopﬁ and developing coun-
tries, fany UNESCO ah icc critic depc on ICSU. Therefore,

the utﬂsco subvenuon ,nét yems ) to ICSU and the support
ot spe¢ialized a(txvttma bpv tituént bodies are of particular
l-port+nce -

The above-named acthrl_ties and organizations depend to varying
degrees' on UNESCO support, but such support (largaly catalytic) is
particularly important ftor training .Qcﬁvutos in the developing world
since UNESCO provides the lnterqmrmﬂftal 1ink to countries and
regions having lidited affiliation with nongovernmental scientific
associations. It ig true that these ¢ollaborating organizations can
receive funds from a™ urlety Qf cgs and do so. It is also true
that limited admihiatrafde ylthin NGOs proscribe their
capacity to greatly augagn® gt 4 &ﬂsibutnes were they to
chocse to do so. However, the nonqwtmennl scientific organizations
and associations could provide a grset deal more advice and assistance
to UNESCO projects, thus increasing their quality and eft‘tclency
Therefote, staff and administrative costs for NEDs need to be included
in consideration of alternative interim arrangements. Furthemmore,
there would be significant U.8S. oversight costs to be borne by an
appropriate ofganization sensitive to U.S. interests (NSF and/or NRC)
in channeling support to a variety of organizations and’toject

activities.

Alternatives

A preterred interim arrangement is to provide the current level of
U.S. contributions to UNESCO program costs in this arga ($1.1 sillion
per year) to the relevant nongovernmental organizations through ICSU,
In fact, support of NGO-administered agtivtttds 8 14 be augmented to
a level of $1.5 million per year. This level might include the
secanding of & science administrator to ICSU. An sdditional proviaion .
ot $300,000 for hilateral programs mvolvlnq U.s. profeanional groups
and universities is suggested, raising TH® total to $1.8 million per
year. All of these arrangements would require agreements with the
organizations concerned; support levels would have to include appro-
priate manaqerial, oversight, amni overhead costs, which could be
significant. &

A second uption for .alternative support of theae program activities
would be an annual contr Mnon to UNESCO (rupds-tn-'rrust, donat ions,
ete,) tor the U.S. share (25 percent) of regular program rosts in this
area, plus an eStimsted 10 percent overhead.cparde, or a total of
$1.1 mitlion. In addition, it is recommended that about $700,000 be
provided to selected multilateral science activities through grants to
the relevant nongovernmental scientif ic orqanizations. Such augmented
support would raise the total level of support of VI.1 activities to
$1.8 million per year, »r about the saffe as the present U.5. contri-

tat §oon,
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Prelisinary Findings

1. UNESCO provides significant support to‘r\qunrcn, tratning, and
international cooperation in the natural sciences. Beyond the subven-
tion to ICSU, of importance to all countries, this ptogram provides
valuable advanced tralning through regtonal and international projects
directed toward the needs of developing countries.

2, ouBsco'provldes a critical intergovernmental 1{gk to these
developing countries. But these UNEBCO-sponsored projects also depend
on Substantive contributions from the advanced couwtries primarily
through the nongovernmental gcientific organizations, particularly tésu
and its bodies. ©,5. support of UNESCO-related doientific projects
could be pruvided to nongovernmental organizations through ICSU. U.S.
scientists would probably Be asble to maintain their current level of =~

participation in these programs ‘through the nongovernmental organiza-
tions.

N

B '&’
-~ 4, ‘&ese, tnternational cooperative activities could be comple- ¥
mented through qrants to U.S. universities and_professicnal ¥toups.

4. (It 1s 1mportant to establish and..gupport an oversight’ capa-
bility ‘xthin 4 body gensitive to U.S. interests, such as NS¥ and/or °
NRC. Certain aspects of these programs afe relevant to th® interests
ot the Agency Por International Development (AID). Administrative
overhead costs will be significant,

5. The overall record of vI.1 activities (s reasonably good; the
Progcam has been of gervice to UNESCO Member States and to NGOs. With
improved management, even further contributions can be foreseen and .
therefore this area is a candidate for tncreased funding.

Research, T:axnmglger@t ional Cooperation
1h Technology and the Engineeripg Scienges (VI.2)

Assessment /Potent fal Impacts

This prvram atea {8 directed toward the improvement of 1nat{-
tutional infrastructures in developing countries in the fields ot
enyineering sciences and technolbgy with particular empasis given
to meteoroloyy, materials testing, quality control, data processing,
standardization, and technical information services. The major thrust
of the program 18 training, the developmsent of enql‘neerinq curricula
through a variety of activities {n the advanced countries, regional
cooperation, and atrengthening of national research and training
infrastructures. The current annual UNESCO budget for program costsy
{(projects and staft) plus overhead i\apprmﬂnat.ely $4.6 mnillion--
the 1.5, ahate 18 $1.2 million, Cons dering program cnsts only
($2.8 milliong, the H.5. mhare in abouat $700,000 per year. oOther
"outside® wources of sapport in this atea, primarily (NDP and
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Funds-in-Trust, provide more than $11.6 million per year or about four
times the magnitude of the regular UNESCO proqram,

This proqram area includes a large number of support activities
tnvolving international engineering societies and organizations, as
well as national centers in the advanced countries providing special
training to meet the needs of the developing world. There are impor-~
tant interactions with UN-financed. programe in support of strengthening
technical and engineering training linked to specific development pro-
jects in the nations concerned. AS far as UNESCO-diretted activities
are fnvolved, there has been appsrently limited participation from the
U.5. technical/enqgineering community (no U.S. universities are involved
in the provision of training needs). Considerably more analysis is
required to understand the reasons for this situation. Presuaably the
4.5. engineerfng professions could contribute on a multilateral-basis,
particularly in the area of strengthening engineering curricula develop-
ment and training of faculty. Significant levels of support for engi-
neering sciences are provided from other sources, particularly UNDP.
UNES(U plays a major role in the management of these funds, and with a
t/.S. withdrawal from UNESCD, there would be even less opportunity to
influence their utilizatign of these funds.

Certain aspect f the program dealing with industrial policy and
the provision of rting technical services might be more appropri-
ately managed by other UN bodies, such as the United Nations Industrial
Deve lopment Organization (UNIDO). The ¥NESCO role should be directed
more toward providing qulda_pce in the development of engineering curri-

cula and training ot faculty. - -

Alternat ives

U.S. suppo UNESCO program costs in this important area of the
promotion of enginedy¢ing sciences is $700,000 per year. Instead of
contributing fupds directly to UNESCO, it {8 proposed that thisg level
of resources, under monitoring by an appropriate body sensitive to U.S.
interesta (NSF and/or NRC), be provided through grants to U.S. engi-
neering societies and universities working glosely with intérnational
and regiopal professional organizations such as the World Federation of
finyj ineer Orqanizations (WFEO). The objective would be to strengthen
the involve of the U.S. engineering community in UNESCO and in
other UN engineWging training and cufriculum development activities,

A secound opt Jon would tnvolve direct support at s level of $3%50,000
per year for tarJeted activities within UN agencies such as UNDP, UNIDO,
and the the (N Financing System for Science and Technology for Develop-
ment. Sughort of engineering education activities to reinforfe UNESCO
projects cosld be providerd at a level of $150,000 per year to .5. pro-
tessional societies and unjversities. B

it 13 1mportant to note that proposed levels of resources tao be .
devoted tn theue activities would have to include wprnprtate mana-
qerral, oversight, aml overhead costs.
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Preliminary Findings’ ~ .

1. There has been only limited interaction with U.S. engineering
societies and universities in this area of UNESCO interssts. UNESCO
has broadened its engineering interests to intersect with respons{-
bilities of other UN brganizations such ag UNIDO. UNESCO should con-

* centrate its efforts on engineering education,

2. As an alternative interim arrangement, U.S. engingering .
sovieties and universities could provide significant gontributions to
UNESCO-related educational activities through regional and international
professional organizations such as the World Federation of Engineering
Organfzations (WFPBO). A second alternative for supporting these activ-
ities would involve other UN organizations such as UNDP, UNIDO, and the
UN Financing ‘System.

L J

3.7 It is important to establish an oversight capability within a
body sensitive to U.S. intelests, such as NSF and/or NRC, working with
U.S. professional solieties and engineering tnstitutions.

Research, Training, and xnﬁermtional Cooperation
in Key Areas in_Science and Technology (VI.3)

Assessment /Potentisl Impacts .
This progtam area-is directed t £t the dissemination of techno-
" mogies in infowgatics t{information /processing, systems development),
appl ied -tczomoaﬁi (inclpding biotechnology), and use of renewable
energy sourcts. The current annual UNESCO budget for program costs
{projects and staff) plus overhesd is approximately $6 willion——the
- U.5.-shace is $1.5 million. Restricting .attention to pProgran costs .
($3.6 million), the U.S. share is about $900,000 per year. Other
"outside® sources of program support provide a total $1.75 million
pet year. ’
Special attention has been devoted to these three rapidly devel-
oping fields because of. their significance to the economic and social
. development of all countries and particularly because of the need to
* help developing countries na%ex and effectively exploit such technolo-
qi1e8 for their national and redional benefit. (MESC) sponsors and
supports tanrtant training activities, provides advisory services to
rassist the development of research poiicles and their infrastructures,
and promctes the -establishment of regional and global networks of
research training and ‘exchange of science and technology {(S5&T) data and
information. ” Since there are other UN organizations charqéd with pro-
soting applicatidns and industrial development in some of these areas,
one might quegtipn the wisdom of UNESCU's assuming responsibilities in
many aspects pt informatics and the renewable &nergy resource sector.
International coullavoration in all of these sectors merits strong
eneouragenent ;. UNESCO may not e the most uultfle or effect ive
instrument.,
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with respect to inf tics, UNMESCO-related activities should be
concentrated in work ﬂatnim to training and much more limited
advisory services for the development of strategies and definition of
acquisition needs. A number of options are available to forward these
latter interests outside UNESQD. ,

The UNESCO-sponsored acgivities in the area of applied microbiolagy,
and biotechnology are of particular quality--they are cost-effective
and worthy of encouragesent. It is recomsended that serious attention

~ be given to supporting the fucrther development and strengthening of
Microbiological Resources Centers (MIRCENs)* and their interactions in
support of global and particularly of developing country interests.
A modest increase.in support of this work is proposed.

The ranewable energy program should be examined in light of the
suitability of other intergovernmental agencies concerned with energy
R&D, a8 well as in the light of leadership that could be provided by
U.s. institutions. 1t is proposed that modest support be provided for
renewable energy activities ghrough other multilateral institutions or
through U.S. nationally managed programs designed to meet the needs of
developing countries.

In the short term, the impact on U.S. interests of a U.5. with-
drawval from UNESCO in these areas would be minimal--it is likely that
U.§. scientists and engineerd would continue to be ffivited on a per-
sonal basis to participate in activities pertaining to these three
tields, particularly informatics and microbiology. In the long term,
both U.S. interests and UNESCO capabilities would be harmed--the United
States from diminishe<d access to the global microbiological community,
UNESCO programs from the loss of the considerable U,S8. technolagical
"know how" that has been developed in these three areas of concern.

Altermtl_ves . . 7

In proposing alternatives, the considerations are different in eacth
of the three areas. With respect to inforsmetics, support is suggested
to U.5. institutions via NSF (§500,000). 1In the amicrobiology area,
support is also proposed to U.S5. institutions via NSF ($125,000) in
combination with direct support to MIRCENS via Funds-in-Trust
($125,000), Support of work on renewable energy saurces could be
provided directly to other UN agencies such as UNDP or UNIDO ($250,000).
The total proposed level of support for all three areas is $1 million
per year.

Another option i{s to provide support of informatics via Funds-in-
Trust; MIRCENS via ICSU or ICRO and U.5. institutions; and renewable
energy via U.S. institutions. ’

*There are centers throughout the world: three are in the United States.
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Preliminary Findings

l. UNBSCO provides v;luable support of the Microbiological
Resources Centers (MIRCENS). The United States should consider

tnoreasing support of these high-quality adtivities.

2. Support of t&tom'tics projects should be limited to training
and some advnory services for the development of gtrategies and defi-
nition of ucqutssuon needs. Future U.S. Support should be provided
through U.S. institutions which may wish to utilize UN agencies (e.g.,
UNIBO or UNDP) and the International Federation of Informatfon Pro-
cessing (IFIP). Oversight by a U.S. body such as the Association tor
Computing Mschinery (ACNM) should be considered.

3. modest support of work on renewable energy sources should be :
channeled to other UN agencies {(e.g., UNDP) with close oversight by an
appropriate U.S, body Sensitive to U.S. intérests.

4. The proposed alternative interim acrrangements suggested above
probably provide more direct oversight of substantive activities than
is currently the case; however, the administrative overhead costs
cannot be {gnored.

MAJOR PROGRAM VI3
THE SCIENCES AND THEIR APPLICATION TO DEVELOPMENT

Social and Human Sciences; Key A'zen
(VI.4 and VI.S)

Assessment/Potential Impacts

The purpose of VI.4 activities is to develop the social and human
sciences by strengthening national potential for university and post-
graduate training and research, reqional cooperation, and finternational
cooperation--the last through support to NGOs and subventions to the
International Social science Council (ISSC) and the International
Committee  for Social Science Information and pDocumentation (ICSSD) .

Program V1.9 activities are directed toward improving education and
advanced training in selected key areas such as history, geography,
lmquxstu.s. anthropology, and the administrative and management
sciences-~-with special attention to work and leisure activities, inter-
disciplinary cooperation for the study of man, and studies on the status

of women., The current annual UNESCO budget for Vvi.4 and VI.5 program

costs (projects and staff) plus overhead is approximately $7.8 million--
the U.S5. share i1s about $1.9 million. Restricting attention to program
costs ($4.7 million per year)., the U.S. share is aboyt $1.2 million per
year. Other sources of support in this area total $263,000 per year
which are i1nsigniticant with respect to regular program support.

There 15 KO way to KnOw with certainty the actual extent to which
the U.S5. swcial science community benefits from participation in UNESCO.
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On the lavel of the individual researcher, a number of U.S5. social sci-
entists interviewed indicated that the level of U.§. participation was
"embarrassingly low.” Among the reasons suggested were: (1) insistence
within UNESCO upon country-specific "microprojects” as defined by the
social science cosmmunity within the country in guestion, (2) resistance
to the global project approach, (3) inability of the U.S. National Com—
mission for UNESCO to involve U.S. researchers, and (4) inability of
official 'U.5. representatives in Paris to communicate with the U.8.
social science community. On the other hand, there are issues under

debate within the UNBSCO context that are of major comcern to the U.S.

social science community.

' Perhaps the most frequently cited example is the methodological
debate that has been ongoing since the mid-1970s about the "indigeni-
zation""of .social science, which is the contention of some developing
countries that social science as it has developed in the West has . pre-
dominantly served the interests of Western countries. It is argued on
this basis that social science research in a developing country should
be undertaken only by nationals of that coun* (or only with limited
access by foreign researchers) and from a poiht of view that promotes
their national interest. Here, according to sowe, lies the danger,
because they beltevg that suchma metigdological prescription is not

value free and “ve ideology.® Clearly, if the
United States is withfnh UNESCO, ft will be able
to do very little'to prevent this v from prevailing, with all of its
implications for the direction, vitality, and legitimacy of interna-
tional research in sech fields as anthropology, sociology, and political
science. '

While U.S. researchers do not participate in UNESCO programs {n a
major way, withdrawal would cause the United, States, as the single
largest country contributor, to losé its ability to influence the sub-
stant ive content of the organization's programs. U.S. social scientists
undoubtedly would still be able t6 obtain UNESCO publications and possi-
bly might even be ablerto participate in research projects, collogquis,
and symposia on an ind{vidual basis. But, given the fact that the U.S.
social science community is the largest and one of the most highly
developed in the world, there would be no direct means of representing
its tnterests in the design or development of programs. Similarly, the
United States would lose even its present limited ability to influence
the direction of ongoing UNESCO programs, particularly those in current

"gensitive® areas, such as srms control and human rights.

Most of the social scientists interviewed were in agteement that
withdrawal would have a negligitle impact on vurrent research ptojects
ongoing within the U.S. academi: community. However, there was also a
qood deal of speculation that tuture access by U.S. researchers to
field sites in Bume Third World countries might well be constrained,
either i1n direct retribution for the U.S. withdrawal or because the
work was being conducted under UNESCU auspices. Some also suggested
that U.S. researchers might find it more difficult to gain access to
social science networks in the East. European countries, since UNESCO is
the principal foram {01 such ~ontacts,
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It was pointed out that many of the nongovernmental organizations
dealing with social science depend in some mweasure on UNESCOD subvention
for their survival. Thus,-.organizations such as the International Poli-
tical Science Associdtion (IPSA) and others might become financially
vulnerable and more limited in their substantive activities if their
UNESCO support is reduced. But perhaps the most severe financial
impact would be felt among the Third World countries (particularly in
AMxics) where'-UNESCO support for social science research accounts for a
major portion of the work ongoing in those fields. Concerns about
*“indigenization” not withstanding, the United States would suffer,
along with the remainder of the global social science community, {f
work in these countries were to be diminished through lack of support
or if internstional communication of results were to be reduced.

- The benefits to the U.S. social science community* of membership in

» UNESCO are both direct and indirect. Direct benefits accrue from the
limited number of research projects and research colloquia and symposia
in which U.S. scholars participate. Access is gained through these
activities both to data and to collegial networks, i.e., "invisible
colleges,” throughout the world. Through UNESCO colloguia and sympo-
si1a, scholars are able to exchange ideas, concepts, and theories that
ultimately promote the advancement of their disciplines.

The Soctal Science Committee of the U.S. National Commission-for
UNESCO has urged repeatedly that UNESOD develop a more: vigorous research
program, similar to that which existed shortly after its creation when
it sponsored research on international tensions and on raciam. The
committee has suggested that UNESCO inaugurate a major program on
migration, which has important implications both for social science
theory and for policy. EBxpansion or development of such substantive
research foci would add directly to the benefits derived by the U.S.
social science community.

U.S. social scientists also derive benefit from several UNESCO pub-
lications, including the World List of Social Science Periodicals and
tne world Dicrectory of Social Science Institutions, It is reported
that scholars make use of UNESCO publications in substantive sreas such
as the impact of new communication technologies on education, communi-
cations in developing countries, and the status of women. Some scholars
apparently also find useful some issues of the UNESCO-edited Journal of
International Social Science,** although there are questions about its
overall quality and the vost of its subvention.

*Thinking in this section benefitted from the ideas of Harold K.
Jacobson presented in a statement before the Subcommittee on Human
Rights and Intecrnational Organizations and International Operations
of the Committee on Foreign Affairs, U.S. House of Representatives,
April 26, 1984.

2 v B _
ser ghould e noted that thé elitor of the Journal of International
sucial Scrence, ter tLengyel, resigned cecently due to unacceptsbie
Constraints impo by the UNESCU Secretaciat.
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Indirect benefits of U.S. participation relate to the importance of
promoting the worldwide development of the state of the art in global
social science research, particularly with respect to the Third world.
The argument here rests on the importance of gaining access to data and
on the ability to exchange and/or test new ideas, concepts, and theo-
ries. It has also been suggested that another indirect benefit of a
vigorous social science community within a country is the contribution
that many of the disciplines can make on the quality of policy debste.

\ .

Alternatives

Prospects appear poor for Raking alternative arrangements for the
United States to continue tOo play a role in UNESCO social science acti-
vities while not actually being a psst of the organization. Given the
limited inwvolvement of the U.S. scholarly community in these progracs
and the gerious methodological questions that have arisen with regard
to the “indigenization® of social science research in the Third World,
there would appear to be little incentive or justification for utilizing
the Punds-in-Trust arsangement. It is conceivable that other UN organ-
izations, such as United Nations Institute for Training and Ressarcch
(UNITAR) , United Nations University (UNU), United Nations Messarch
Institute for Social Development (UNRISD), the International Labor -
Ocganization (T1D), the World Bank, or the various UN regional economic
commigsions (e.q., the Economic Cosmission for Latin America [ECLA])
might be able to pursue in a very limited way some of the social sci-
ence activities of UNESCO.* However, this would require that t‘her
countries besides the United States also agree to channel funds through -
these alternative channels, and it raises the real prospect of serious
duplication of effort)wlthln the UN System. Many of those interviewed

.

for this study expres skepticism asbout this approach.
Ooutside of the system, the opportunities for cooperation and
‘collabaration in the social sciences are somewhat limited. While
¢ wirtually all of the disciplines involved have active professional
/  societies, the international arms of these nongovernmental organiza-
’ tions are generally weak and underfunded. In fact, most depend in some
measure on UNESCD for subvention. The U.S. Social Science Research
Council does maintain active working relationships around the world,
and this mechanism could well provide a basis for bilateéral research
projects under soae circumstancea. There is also the International
Social science Council and the Inter-University Consortium for Poli-~
ticdl and Social Research, both of which historically have been
primarily wWest-West in their orientation but could cohceivably be
styéngthened and expanded to include a Third World component.
-~

*It is worthy of note that economics is not found under subprogram
Vi.4-5. Heonomics copes into the work of UNESCO undey Major Progras |
ViiI, which is entitled, "Principles, Methods and str;teqles of Action
for Development . ”

\
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initiated by an agerncy of- the feéderal Jovernment. Some portion of the

social acience funds would need to be applied to staffing and ovecheat
if the SSRC or CBASSE were charged with thege nev administrative
responsibilitieg, ) . . .

Prelintnary Findlnqs

'l. Social science research needs twesco 80 Of the links ¢
Provides to researchers and facilities vorld-wide ang because most
other international ®echaniswa are waak and under funded, At the same

Social Science Assacfations in Support of 1nterrutiona1 cooperat ive
social science tesearch ang training activitieg, Failure to o a9
would represent & serious setback for an already Precarious interna-

» 2. There has been minimal involvement of the U:!S. socia) science
community in UNESCO projects. ¢ the United States wtthduws. inter-
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3. There would be negligible impact on current U.S. research:
interests, but perhaps potential problems with future access to field
sites in certain courit.rle'a. Purthermore, a U.S. withdrawal from UNESCO
would result in the absence of a U.S. voice in detersining the
substant ive content and future directions of UNESCO social science
activities. ) -

v

projects are a unique and important soyrce of
ntry interests, thérq are resecrvations about ,
and training activitisa, particularly the -
epphasis on "ipdigeM fon, which veers toward ddeology. The UNEECO
program in support of Third World social sciente reseacch would be
harmed by the loss of EAS. funding. ’

¢ L3

4. Although
support to dewvel
the quality of re

5. It is important to ensure that the full subvention cucrently s
provided by UNESCO to the International Social Science Council is
-« - )

maintained. *

6. There are pooxr possibilities for alternative fnterim arrange-
ments for supporting these UNE§CO-related projects through multilatesl
channels. On the other hand, enhanced bilageral funding may facilitate
new and better opportunities for collaborative research, particularly
in the developing worlds B

e e b, i

( a N A e e —e e -~ —- -

.-

‘ MAJOR PROGRAM IX-..

SCIENCE, TECHNOLOGY AND sm\\ ' “
Relstions; S&F Polictes .
o . (IX.1 and IX.2)" , e

Assesgment/Putent fal Impacts -

Subprogram areas IX.l1 and IX.2 providd support for a variety of
activities directed toward the development of science am@ technolpyy
" policy structures and instrusents for pokicy aml‘ysis of particular /
~ interest to deteloping countries. There has been concern with respect
to the value of some of these efforts. The current annual UNESCO
-budget for Major Program IX (projects and staff costs) plus overhead is
' approximately $6.2 million—the U.§. share would be $1.6 aillion.
Restricting attention to program costs *($3.8 million), the U.S. share
would be about $960,000 per year. Other sourles of sppport “in this
area provide a total of $1.7 million fper year, or Bone\!hat less than
one half of the reqular UNESCO program
The level of visibility of the Pr am on Science, Technology and
soctety, and the extent of U.S. particfpation in it, are parhaps the
lnwest of any of the programs supported within the UNESCO science
putget . A number of U.5. academicians and science policy administra-
tors contacted in connection with this evaluation either had never
heard of the program or were only vaguely aware of some of (ts compo-
. nents.. In general, the activities undertaken theough this program

ry
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would appear to be marginal to the interests of both the U.S. govern-
ment apd academic community.

Part of the reason far this low level of interest and imrolvenent
is that, unlike most of the other major elements of the UNESCO program,
which are mostly disciplinary-based, there is only a very limited con-
stituency for this activity. The subject is of someg general interest

- to governments of developing countries and to the limited academic

compunity concerned either with the planning of science and technology
. {S&T) policy or with the impact of S4T on society and: particularly
economic development. Por this reason, the United States der{ves
i utu%%ect advantage from participation, except to the extent that
it find\{'t useful to promote better S&T planning and application in
the Third world.

'rhqv,scﬁence. technology, and society program was among the earliest
initiated by UNESCO, and it is closely assdbciated with thogse Akericans
who were involved in the creation of the UN organization at the end of
Norld War I1I. More recently, the science policy davelqnent thenme has
R been‘criticized as too theorgtical and not applied enoiigh to the needs
. of the Third World. There i8 also some competition between UNESCO's
Macience policy effort and the work of other multilateral bodies such

as the Organisation for Economic Cooperation and Development (OECD)

Committee for Science and Technology Policy.

Because the work undertaken vwithin this program is comparatively

marginal to U.S. interests, there will be few substantial negative
., congequances from withdrawal. One negative outcome may be the loss

‘ of croas-national knowliedge about the science policies of other .

governments outside the OECD framework. Moreover, to the extent that
Ve the United States wishes to influence other governments to adopt its
approaches to the development of S&T infrastructure and sciem:e ‘policy,
an avenue of contact would be closed off. .
As a nation at the leading edge of S&T innovation, the United States
is at least as concerned about the impact of science and technology on
society as any other developed country. To the extent that this concern
involves the need to enter into global dialogue with' other technologi-
cally advanced countries and comcerned developing countries, the U.S.
withdrawal would dpprive this 'bountry of one of the internatiional
forums available for analysis and diecussion of these matters.
Although the Science, Technology, and Soclety program is of rela-
tively minor consequence in comparison with other UNESCO activities,

. there are poth symbolic and functional benef its to be derived by the
tinited States from remaining a part of this program. At the symbolic
level, there is the fact that the United States hag had a historical
cosmitment to the activity since the earliget days of UNRSCO. More-
over, isproving the S4T capabilities of developing countries has been
(and remains) a prisary development goal of the current administration.
A U.S. withdrawal, if uncompensated with other initiatives, could appear
to send a mixgd message to developing country governments.

The other symholic value of continuing support for this program has
to do with its potential foreign policy benefits. UNESCO offers an
opportunity to interact with scientists from countries where contacts
with the West are limited only to official channels, and where informal

-
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contacts and bilateral relations with the United States are not a
cursent possihility.

On another level, the U.S. museum world has derived benefit from
% advisory and consultative function that UNESCO has performed. The
086. academic community also has benefited from some of the research
projects supported under this UNESCO program, includipg an effort to
develop a crqss-national typology of science.policy issues.

* Alternat ives N

A .

There are certain other UN orqanhitima that could engage in
enhanced science policy activities. These include the UN Center for
Science and Technology for Development (UMCSTD), which has already
focusaed on some of these issues, and the UN Development Program (UNDP).

The United States could alst; enhance its participation in multi-

" latera} and hilateral associations outside the United Nations. For
axample, ORCD already is engaged in some of the same type of science
policy. work of concern to UNESCD, although it focuses primarily on
poljcies of its memher states. The UN Economic Commisaion for Europe
(ECE) carried out similar work, and other regional organixations such
&8 the Organization of American States (OAS) or the Association of
South-Eant Asian Nations (ASEAN) could also,expand their efforts in
this area. ' .

The United States, primarily on a bilateral basis, is already
fnvolved in cooperative research or action projects related to science
policy and the impact of sciefce and tethnology on society. Projects
on the former are supported or conducted by the AMgency for International
Development and the National Institutes of Health, and on the latter tw.
the Natinfal Science Foundation. Thesé programs could be expanded. °
Another possibility would be working with developing country associa-
tions, such as ASEAN, which are involwed in technical cooperation.

Fiondl ly, there are possihilities that NGO channeis might be utilized
to promote further work on the development of science and teclinology
infrastrut'uu/o. For exaap. the role of the International Council of
Sclent ific Unions (ICSU) could be expanded to include a greater fodus
an the prablem of bui’dim scientific infrastructure and coferent
sciance {icries in developing countries. In a similar fashton.
intellactual attention to the impacts of science and technology on
socipty could be promoted through forpal or informal networks that
include private foundations and academic centers of excellence with
an interest in the problemas both here and abroad.

Future funding of these potentially valuable activities will
invnlve new Inat itutional arrangements. With respect to thoge projects
having to Ao with scienced policy and/or ST infrastructure in deve loping
rountries, the .S, Agency for inthenat tonal Deve lopment--which already
has similar work onoing ~wonld represent the appropriate venue wis_.h
poasihle ol laborative arrangements with the Natiomal Research Councy 1;
part icularly its Board on Science and Technology for [nternational
Devnlopment (ROSTIDY. In the case of the science, technology, and
aoviety pryjects, the professinnal nwwrsight responaibility is less

J
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_obvfous, but it may be possible for the NSF Directorate on Scientific,

Technological and International Affairs (STIA) to assume fesponsibility
for grantmaking and oversight in this area in collaboration with non-
governmental organizxations, for example, professional societies and the
Aserican Association for the Advancement of Science (AAAS).

In consideration of the resgurces cucrently provided these activ-
ities and drawing on results in the present review, {t is recommended
that funding on the order of $150,000 per yesr be provided owerall for
Program IX--Science, Technology, and Society activities under the over-
sight of a U.S. body sensitive to U.S. interests. \

1 4

Pn),l-lnnty Findings , s

1. 1t is difficult to make a convincing case that the UNESCO pro-
gram on' Science, Technology, and’ Society occupies a central role either
in the operation of UNESCO itself or in the scientific and technologj-
cal affairs within or between countries. Some of the activities are
undoubledly worth preserving, since they are also a part of the ongoing
agenda of other organizations. . .

"2. The current Progfam must be judged relatively marginal to U.S.
concerns and therefore desexving of support only insofar as it can be
focused‘efticiently and appropriately on gcience policy directions and
on the developwent of infrastructures responsive to the needs of devel-
oping countries, . A '

3. wWith respect to a U.5. withdraval from UMRSCD, there might bes
some loss in learning about scientific policy trends in the dewveloping
world, as well as in the opportunity to influence developments. There
has been some behefit from UNESCO work on developing a cross—national
typology of science policy issues. On the other hand, there has been
criticism that much of the UNESCO science policy work is too theoreti-
cal. .

4. Regional science meetings at the ministerial level can be use-
ful to developing countries by enhancing the prospects for a follow-up
and by providing a forum for interaction with the global scientific
community. However. such meetings at the BuropeanyNorth amecican level
are of marginal value. ) . !

5. Alternative interim arrangements for supporting science policy
projects through multilatetal channels are feasible {e.g., OECD, ECE,
OAS, ASEAN). It is propesed that funding be provided to an appropriate
U.5. organization pensitive to U.S. interests (e.g., NSF, AID, NRC)
that could support international gcience policy activities through
professional societies and universities.

-
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) -
WAJOR PROGRAM Xt - .
THE HUMAN BWImmmx“ AND MARINE RESOURCES

The Earth Sciences Program .
‘ (X.1 and X.2)

Asgessment/Potential. Inpacts .

earth sciences progtam of UNESCO is of reasonably high quality.

The program is organized into a manageable number of discrete, focused
projects, which are pursued in an esserMtially nonpolitical and scien-
tifically competent manner. Program X.1 (The Earth's Crust and its

) Mineral and Energy Resources) and X.2 (Matural Hazards) are administered
by the UNESCO Divistion of Earth Sciences with an annugd combined project :
coet of $1.4 million; total annual cost of the program, including staff v -
and overhead, is slightly over $5 million. These funds are supplemented -
by funds from sources outside of UNESCO that total annually about $2.3
willion. The U.S. portion of support of the program is about $1.3
million. A significant nusber of programs in this area are of direct
interest and concern to the Awmerican scienk tfic community.

The major activity under subprogram X.1 is the International Geolo-
gical Correlation Program (IGCP), which is unique in its joint sponsor-
ship since 1973 by UNBSCO and the International Union of Geological .
sciences (IUGS), a nongovéfnmental organigation. About 80 countries
now actively participate in tifh 1GCP. As & continuation of a program .
initiated by the IUGS in 1969 largely due to the efforts of U.S. earth
scientists, the IGCP was established to provide a means to formulate
vorldwide correlations among geological strats. Since that’ time, the
program has been broadened b0 include other kindg of geological
research. Participation by U.S. geologists remains prominent.

More than 300 U.S, 'scientists are involved in she roughly 50 IGCP
working groups that exist at any given time; U.S. gcientinte hawve
sdrved as leaders of about a.dozen projects, with another 30 or so
projects having U.5. members serving on international steering commit-
tees. U.S. scientists have sefved continuously on the’IGCP Board and
its Scientific Committee. U.S. participation has three principal
aspects: (1) project activity including scientific research, sywposia,
field conferences, and the preparation and production of geological
maps and reports; (2) Scientific Cosmittee and Board sctivity,
including the provision of expert advice in progras development and
plaaning; and (3) support for conferences on earth science topics that
might lead to IGCP projects. U.S. participation reflects a combinatioh

‘ of qwermental/mmqmrmental representation, whichk stems fromgjoint
sponsorship and the fact that accesas to foreign lands requires and ]
involves government agencies and personnel. ,

While it is anticipated that U.S. representation will continue on

both the IGCP Board and the Scientific Committee,* this is by no me gk

* “ .\

*U.S. Department of State Memorandum Of Law, Dece.nbor 16, 1983,

.
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totally assured. Appointments to the 15-mewber Board are made by UNESCO -
in consultation with the president of the IUGS; the Union apparently
does have the final say in the appointments to the Scientific Committee. *
At the and of 1984, the term of the U.S. representative on the IGCP
rd Mih) expires It is assumed that the United States will be asked
td nominate a replacement. In fact, the entire leadership of the Boaxd
hairman and the two vice-chairman) will be changing. It will be
rtant for tie future. direction of the progras that qualified .,
persons be appointed,
There is some question as to how well U.5. scientists will be
received in UNESOD earth sciences projects gollowing withdrawal. will
U.8. ideas for new projects be approved? Will non-U.5. project leaders
cont inue to seek the involvement of U.S. geologists? These questions
cannot be answered at this time, but they are sources of COnCern among
U.S. earth acientists. Even if the short-term answer was positive, im
the long term, U.S. withdrawal from official mesbership in UNESCO could
gradpally reduce U.5. invoivemant in IGCP and other components of Pro-
gram X.1 (e.g., data/mspping activities). Lass of U.S. sclentific con-
trib@tions to the program will inevitably reduce its quality and could
. have an adverse effect on interactions with Third world colleagues in
particular. Ove past 10 years, the, IGCP has provided a significant
vehicle wherety scfigntifically valid global research projects-are
initiated, organized, and supported. particularly helpfut has been the
poasibility of engaging the cooperation of science comaun ties and
governments in Third World countries under the UNESCO flag. The IGCP
projects provide useful international contacts for U.S. scientisth that
say not be available on a bilateral basis or- through purely nongovern-
13 mental forums.
There are other elemsents to the UNBSCO earth sciences program as -
well as the IGCP. For example, U.S. scientists have been active in B
developing new initiatives in ‘the areas of mineral deposit modeling and '
remote sensing. Without official membership in UNBSCO, U.S. associa-
tion with these activities will bave to be via the IUGS route, insofar
as UNBSCD utilizes the Union in program planning and developwment. The
land-use planning activity is potentially an important one; the IUGS
Research and Development Board has developed some specific suggestions
for projects in this area. Tha work of the Lithosphere Commission {ICL)
ts of high interest to U.S. scientists, and the recent UNESCOD General
Conterence action to incresse support of the lithosphere progiam was
warnly received, Publication of data and maps is another area of high
interest to U.S. geologists and in which U.5. participation is
tmportant. Finslly, in the ared’ of tralning, the U.S. geological
community could be much sQre activély involved than it has been. U.S. . @
expertise in map production and resource assessment are just twoareas
in which U.S. input is sought by colleagues in other parts of the -
world. Thus, there are several non-IGCP areas of the UNESCO earth
sciences progras in which U.S. geologists either are or could be Ny
usefully involved. ,
The natural hazards progras (subprogram X.2) is a technically | .
competent activity from which the U.8. scientific communtty benafite.
U.S.- scient ists have participated actively in the work of the UNESCO

¢
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International Advisory Committee on Earthquake Risk and its reglonal

subcosmittees.

The UNESCO program provides an.opportunity for-U.S.
earth sgcientists to visit hazard-prone areas, study and evaluate

disaster pstterns and risks, and aid in the development of mitigation.
in/

techmquq) which could have a potentially beneficial domestic use.

the absence of tormal U.S. membership in UNESCO, U.S. involvement in

the natural hazards program is bound to dedline, particularly since the
program 1s exclusively under UNESCD management.
haxards assessment and mitigation activities under UNESCO auspices in
other countries and to participate in information exchange programs

mignt algo prove to be more difficult.
In terms ot program management, the
not imsufie to trureaucratic cumbersomeness that character{ses UNESCO

activities in g

-

rth sciences activities are

amounts of money that are available for actual project work as opposed

to administration.

with a strony scientific advisory mechanisse, such as [ .

ievel.

Alternat 1vés

.

It 15 ditficult, 1f not impassible, to identify a slnqle alter-

N

Moreover, there is evidence that those prograss
tend: to be
of higher scientifi1c quality than those solely dxrected at the stau

native organization, either lnterqovermeﬂtal or nongovernhenul,.
through which to channel resources to permit comtinued U.S. associafion

with UNESCO earth stiences programs.

doing important work in international geology and natural hazards.
This report, however, has focused on identifying channels that provide

assocliation with present UNESCO activities.
" organizations involved 1n various aspects of the UNESCO earth science

There are many organigations

Three intergoverw{a 3

program-—-the inited Nations Environment Program (UNEP), the Interna- .
tional Atomic Fnerqgy Agency (IAEA), and the United N
Relief Organization (UNDRO)--are specifically mentf

and budget document.

tions Disaster
in the program

About a dozen nongovernmental -bodies are also

ment ioned, the majoriky of which have some formal or informal linkages
ta orqantzat lons associarted with ICSU.
Sice 1t 15 expected that the United States will retain s for-al
membership 1n the IGCP, it mdy be possible to utilize the Funds-in-Trust
On the cher

arrangement to continue U.8.

support for this program.

hand, the funds could be provided directly to IUGS. a
would also e willing to serve as an alternative channel for supporting

other earth science-activities,
organizations, whether intergovernmental or
management mechanism such a

require a U.S.

Farmarking fu f?t international
overnkental, would

(USGS) of the Department of” the Interior.
impartant tn the first year of nonmembership in ONESCO to facilitate
the transtition ¢o a datterent suppor t system,

In summary, A preferred .0ption wouid involve a Lonlnngd approach of -
direct support to UNESCO to compensate for loss in program support
{tnelading sverhead at a level presumapnly to be neqotfiated), pluse

*

e U.5.

This would be partigularly

'

~

Perhapg the Union

Geological Survey

.

LS

4

.

U.S. ability to observe

ral. There is frustration at the comparatively small

P
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support of the principal cooperating inte.rgmrmntll or nongovern-
mental bodies on the recommendation of a U.5. agent. Another approach
is to invite one or more of the cooperating bodies, such as IUGS, to
serve as the channel for the totality of funds involved. Details of
. program management and accountability would have to be worked out, as
well as procedures for coogdinating work with UNESCO. In both of the
options, a strong U.S. 1 point is ry to provide guidance and
over